

ISSN 1756-1841 VOLUME 25 NUMBER 11 2022

International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases

Official journal of the Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology (APLAR)



International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases

Editor-in-Chief James Cheng-Chung Wei, Taiwan Senior Editors Chi-Chiu Mok, Hong Kong, China Debashish Danda, Vellore, India Fereydoun Davatchi, Tehran, Iran Lars Klareskog, Stockholm, Sweden Ramnath Misra, Lucknow, India Zhanguo Li, Beijing, China Associate Editors Alberta Hoi, Melbourne, Australia Aman Sharma, Chandigarh, India Anand Kumthekar, New York, USA Andrew Harrison, Wellington, New Zealand Anselm Mak, Singapore Atsushi Kawakami, Nagasaki, Japan Benny Samual Eathakkattu Antony, Hobart, Australia Chi-Chen Chang, Taiwan Chin Teck Ng, Singapore Christina Boros, Adelaide, Australia Cho Mar Lwin, Myanmar Dae Hyun Yoo, Seoul, Korea

David S. Pisetsky, Durham, USA Dawn Aitken, Hobart, Australia Enrico Tombetti, London, UK Evange Romas, Melbourne, Australia George D. Kitas, Birmingham, UK Gerard Espinosa, Barcelona, Spain Graeme Jones, Tasmania, Australia Haider Mannan, Sydney, Australia Haner Direskeneli, Istanbul, Turkev Ho Ying Chung, Hong Kong, China Ing Soo Lau, Malaysia Ingrid Lundberg, Stockholm, Sweden James Cheng Chung Wei, Taichung, Taiwan Johannes J. Rasker, Enschede, Netherlands Julian Thumboo, *Singapore* Kanta Kumar, Birmingham, UK Karina Torralba, Los Angeles, USA Katy Ying Ying Leung, Singapore Keith Lim, Melbourne, Australia Kok Yong Fong, Singapore Lai Shan Tam, Hong Kong, China Latika Gupta, Lucknow, India Lingyun Sun, Nanjing, China

Liwei Lu, Hong Kong, China Maida Khoury, Svria Manjari Lahiri, Singapore Marie Feletar, Melbourne, Australia Marwan Adwan, Jordan Maureen Rischmueller, Adelaide, Australia Michael Wiese, Adelaide, Australia Meiying Wang, China Nan Shen, Shanghai, China Nazrul Islam, Dhaka, Bangladesh Nigil Haroon, Toronto, Canada Nina Kello, New York, USA Padmanabha Shenoy, India Paul Bird, New South Wales, Australia Paul Kubler, Brisbane, Australia Paul Wordsworth, Oxford, UK Peter Wong, Sydney, Australia Philip Robinson, Brisbane, Australia Prasanta Padhan, India R Hal Scofield, Oklahoma, USA Ram Pyare Singh, Los Angeles, USA Ram Raj Singh, Los Angeles, USA Robert Lahita, New Jersey, USA Ronald Yip, Hong Kong, China Sam Whittle, Adelaide, Australia

Sami Salman, Baghdad, Iraq

Sang-Heon Lee, Seoul, Korea Sargunan Sockalingam, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia Seong-Kyu Kim, Korea Shin-Seok Lee, Korea Sumaira Farman Raja, Pakistan Surjit Singh, Chandigarh, India Syed Atiqul Haq, Dhaka, Bangladesh Tamer Gheita, Cairo, Egypt Tatsuya Atsumi, Sapporo, Japan Temy Mok, Hong Kong, China Tsang Tommy Cheung, Hong Kong, China Tsutomu Takeuchi, Tokyo, Japan Vaidehi Chowdhary, Rochester, Minnesota, USA Vinod Scaria, New Delhi, India VS Negi, Pondicherry, India Wang-Dong Xu, Luzhou, P.R. China Wen-Chan Tsai, Taiwan Worawith Louthrenoo, Chiang Mai, Thailand Yehuda Shoenfeld, Tel Aviv, Israel Yoshiya Tanaka, Kitakyushu, Japan Yuho Kadono, Japan

Production Editor Aishwarya Radhakrishnan (APL@wiley.com)

Editorial Assistant Adlin Neefa (IJRD.EO@wiley.com)

Past Editors-in-Chief

D Danda, Vellore, India (International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases, 2013–2018) CS Lau, Hong Kong, China (APLAR Journal of Rheumatology/ International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases, 2004–2012) PH Feng, Singapore (APLAR Journal of Rheumatology, 1998–2004) KD Muirden, Australia (APLAR Bulletin)

WILEY

Disclaimer: The Publisher, Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and Editors cannot be held responsible for errors or any consequences arising from the use of information contained in this journal; the views and opinions expressed do not necessarily reflect those of the Publisher, Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and Editors, neither does the publication of advertisements constitute any endorsement by the Publisher, Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and Editors of the products advertised.

International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases @ 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd

For submission instructions, subscription and all other information visit http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/journal/ 10.1111/(ISSN)1756-185X

View this journal online at wileyonlinelibrary.com/journal/apl

International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases

Volume 25 | Number 11 | November 2022

Contents

EDITORIAL
Tofacitinib for sarcoidosis, a new potential treatment 1217 Q. Xu, ZS. Huang, QP. Liu and JC. Wei
REVIEWS
Management of non-renal manifestations of systemic lupus erythematosus: A systematic literature review for the APLAR consensus
<i>statements</i>
Emerging role of EZH2 in rheumatic diseases: A comprehensive review
ORIGINAL ARTICLES
Colchicine resistance: Associated factors and its effect on health-related quality of life in patients with familial Mediterranean fever 1239 D. Erdem Gürsoy, H. H. Gezer, N. Öz, A. Özer, S. Acer Kasman and M. T. Duruöz
Prevalence of peripheral neuropathy and myopathy in patients post-COVID-19 infection
Comparative safety of Janus kinase inhibitors and tumor necrosis factor inhibitors in patients undergoing treatment for rheumatoid arthritis
YF. Fang, JR. Liu, SH. Chang, CF. Kuo and LC. See
Comparison of SARIMA model and Holt-Winters model in predicting the incidence of Sjögren's syndrome
S. Wang, F. Wei, Π. Li, Z. Wang and P. Wei Validation of the Korean Leeds satisfaction questionnaire in rheumatoid arthritis with Rasch models 1270
SK. Cho, H. Kim, YJ. Song, E. Nam, B. Jones, M. Ndosi and YK. Sung
The effect of rheumatoid arthritis on upper extremity functions: A kinematic perspective
E. Gur Kabul, F. Unver, A. Alptekin, H. Korkmaz, B. B. Calık, M. Taşçı and V. Çobankara
High-resolution Doppler ultrasound in systemic sclerosis: Analysis of digital arteries and nailfold microvasculature using 18-5 MHz
R. Picasso, P. Bica, F. Pistoia, F. Zaottini, S. Sanguinetti, F. Bovis, M. Ponzano, C. Pizzorni, S. Paolino, A. Sulli, E. Gotelli, C. Martinoli and M. Cutolo
The long-term persistence of tumor necrosis factor inhibitors in patients with moderate to severe immune-mediated rheumatic diseases: A nation-wide, population-based real-world study
Adult-onset Still's disease in Western Australia: Epidemiology, comorbidity and long-term outcome
Ankle and foot pathologies in early rheumatoid arthritis, what can ultrasound tell us?
CASE REPORTS
Reactive synovitis of the knee joint after COVID-19 vaccination: The first ultrastructural analysis of synovial fluid
Coincidence of pachydermoperiostosis and synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis, osteitis syndrome, a causal or casual association? 1328 Y. Feng, A. Wang, X. Dong, C. Li, K. Yuan, G. Huang and S. Wei
Canakinumab treatment in a young girl with refractory chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis associated with pyoderma
gangrenosum
Systemic sclerosis with cerebral infarction and severe stenosis of internal carotid artery and coronary artery: A case report 1339 L. Wang, M. Chu, D. Wang and J. Teng
CORRESPONDENCE
Anti-SARS-CoV-2 vaccination, safety and disease exacerbation in Behçet's syndrome: Correspondence
A novel combined thermography and clinical joint assessment approach discriminates ultrasound-detected joint inflammation severity in rheumatoid arthritis at more joint sites compared to thermography alone
APLAR GRAND ROUND CASE
A case of clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis in a Filipino woman

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14441

EDITORIAL





Tofacitinib for sarcoidosis, a new potential treatment

Sarcoidosis is a multisystem granulomatous syndrome with a wide range of clinical manifestations,¹ with pulmonary involvement being the most common.² Sarcoidosis is characterized by the accumulation of lymphocytes and mononuclear phagocytes that induce the formation of non-caseating epithelioid granulomas with secondary derangement of normal tissue or organ anatomy and function.³ The disease occurs worldwide, with an incidence between 1.4 and 64 per 100000, and peaks at 30–60 years of age.^{3,4} Studies have shown that genetic, host immune, and environmental factors interact to cause sarcoidosis, but the etiological determinants of the disease remain uncertain.⁵ Thus far, apart from the tuberculin known to trigger the formation of the sarcoid granuloma, many have been the candidate antigens associated with the onset and the progression of the disease. These include bacterial DNA,⁶ the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class II molecules, vimentin (a peptide derived from the cytoskeleton)⁷ and peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) with vimentin triggers.⁸ There is no standard treatment for sarcoidosis; nevertheless, corticosteroids are commonly prescribed. However, because of the potential toxicities of corticosteroids, alternative medications need to be considered.9

Tofacitinib is a potent selective inhibitor of the Janus kinase (JAK) family of tyrosine kinases, which comprises 4 non-receptor tyrosine kinases (JAK1, JAK2, JAK3, and tyrosine kinase 2 [TYK2]), each with specificity for a different set of cytokine receptors.¹⁰ In cellular assays, tofacitinib preferentially inhibits signaling via heterodimeric cytokine receptors that associate with JAK3 and/or JAK1.¹⁰ Tofacitinib has been clinically approved for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis, ankylosing spondylitis, and other rheumatic diseases and is a promising new drug.

A recent study by Damsky et al¹¹ has opened new avenues for the treatment of sarcoidosis. In this open-label trial, 10 patients with cutaneous sarcoidosis were treated with tofacitinib. The primary outcome was the change in cutaneous sarcoidosis activity and morphology instrument activity score after 6 months of treatment. All patients experienced improvement in their skin, with 6 patients showing a complete response. This study suggests that tofacitinib treatment alleviates sarcoidosis symptoms and works mainly by inhibiting the interferon (IFN)- γ activation pathway of CD4+ T cells, a type 1 immune response. Although studies on JAK inhibitors are increasing, only a few cases of sarcoidosis treatment have been reported, and larger studies are needed to further evaluate this treatment approach.

Sarcoidosis is characterized by the presence of well-formed non-caseous granulomas composed of epithelioid macrophages in affected tissues. Microscopically, lymphocyte infiltration is mainly observed in CD4+ T cells.¹² During granulomatous inflammation, macrophages produce interleukin (IL)-6, IL-12, IL-18, IL-23, tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α and T cell chemokines,^{12,13} lymphocytes secrete high levels of IFN- γ and other cytokines, such as IL-2 and IL-17, and monocytes recruit chemokines.¹² These mutually reinforcing cytokine programs might create a self-sustaining loop that exacerbates and perpetuates inflammation. Activation of the JAK-STAT (signal transducer and activator of transcription) pathway is induced by cytokine binding to surface receptors, culminating in the regulation of transcription by STATs. JAK inhibitors block this pathway at the level of JAKs, thereby preventing STAT activation (Figure 1). Studies have shown that granuloma formation involves the coordinated activity of several cytokines, chemokines, and other signals.¹³ The predominant type 1 immune response (eg, cytokines including IL-2, IL-12, IL-18, and IFN- γ), the type 3 cytokines (eg, IL-17 family) or the coproduction of type 1 (IFN- γ) and type 3 (IL-17) cytokines (Th17.1 phenotype) identified in sarcoidosis. Moreover, type 2 cytokines are also involved.¹¹ These cytokines have been implicated in sarcoidosis via the JAK-STAT pathway. It has been reported in the tissues and blood of sarcoidosis patients. However, this disease and those correlating most closely with disease activity and response to therapy remain imprecisely defined, which has hindered therapeutic progress in sarcoidosis.

In response, Damsky et al went further and, using molecular analyses, determined that type 1 cytokines but not type 2 or type 3 cytokines were activated at baseline and were closely correlated with disease activity and response to therapy. The authors suggested that IFN- γ is a key driver of sarcoidosis and a critical cytokine targeted by tofacitinib for effective treatment. This suggests that the elevation of IFN- γ correlates with disease activity, and makes teleological sense given the fundamental role of IFN- γ in classical macrophage activation, granuloma formation, and protection against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. Tofacitinib inhibits IFN- γ via JAK1/2 signaling. Moreover, the activity of other cytokines, including granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (JAK2), IL-15 (JAK1/3), IL-6 (JAK1/2), IL-12 (JAK2/TYK2), and TNF (JAKindependent), is also evident in sarcoidosis.

Although some cases of sarcoidosis spontaneously resolve, many are chronic and require ongoing treatment. Currently, corticosteroids are the only Food and Drug Administration-approved drugs for

^{© 2022} Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.



FIGURE 1 Molecular mechanism of T cell-induced macrophage activation and the Janus kinase – signal transducer and activator of transcription (JAK–STAT) pathway. A, CD4⁺ T cells secrete interferon (IFN)- γ and monocyte-recruiting chemokines, resulting in monocyte recruitment and activation. IFN- γ signaling activates STAT1 in macrophages via JAK1 and JAK2. Following activation, macrophages produce interleukin (IL)-6, IL-18, tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α , and T cell chemokines. IL-6 is a JAK–STAT-dependent cytokine that activates STAT3 by signaling JAK1, JAK2, and tyrosine kinase (TYK)2 in T cells. Conversely, IL-18, TNF- α , CD40, and chemokines do not signal via the JAK–STAT pathway. B, Cytokine binding at the cell surface leads to recruitment and activation by phosphorylation of JAK proteins. This, in turn, leads to the recruitment and activation of STAT proteins by phosphorylation, leading to dimerization and nuclear translocation of STAT proteins, which affects gene transcription.

treating sarcoidosis. However, they are not ideal for treating chronic diseases because of their many side effects. Other corticosteroidpreserving therapies for sarcoidosis, including methotrexate and TNF- α inhibitors, have low success rates, and some studies have shown that the efficacy of these therapies is not significant.¹⁴ The extensive clinical manifestations of sarcoidosis cause great discomfort to patients and lead to anxiety, depression, and other emotional problems.¹⁵ This highlights the need for in-depth research on the treatment of sarcoidosis, and here, in this prospective trial, we seek to provide new insights into the treatment of sarcoidosis.

The first JAK inhibitor was approved in 2011, and currently, there are 9 JAK inhibitor drugs on the market and many more in clinical studies. JAK inhibitors have a wide range of applications and are mainly used in the treatment of autoimmune diseases and tumors. In autoimmune diseases, tofacitinib is often used to treat rheumatoid arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis. However, some studies have shown that it also has great potential in the treatment of other immune diseases, such as polyarticular refractory juvenile idiopathic arthritis,¹⁵ anti-melanoma differentiation-associated protein 5

juvenile dermatomyositis-associated interstitial lung disease,¹⁶ synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis, osteitis (SAPHO) syndrome,^{17,18} and cutaneous leukocytoclastic vasculitis (CLV).¹⁹ This is mainly attributed to small molecule inhibitors of JAK in an oral preparation that inhibit JAK1 and JAK3, interfere with JAK signaling pathways downstream from inflammatory cytokine receptors, inhibit most inflammatory cytokines, block the inflammatory cascade reaction, and activate biological agents with strong anti-inflammatory effects. In addition, it is important to note that when using JAK inhibitors, precautions should be taken based on their biological function. The biggest problem is that the use of JAK inhibitors increases the risk of infection, anemia, and leukopenia.²⁰ Other side effects are still under investigation, including cardiovascular disease, gastrointestinal perforation, and the risk of cancer,¹⁸ all of which limit the clinical use and development of these drugs to a certain extent.

In conclusion, although research on the pathogenesis and treatment of sarcoidosis has progressed in recent years, the pathogenesis of sarcoidosis has not been elucidated, and its treatment is also ineffective. Tofacitinib may become a new treatment for sarcoidosis.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

James Cheng-Chung Wei is Editor-in-Chief of the journal and coauthor of this article. He was excluded from the peer-review process and all editorial decisions related to the acceptance and publication of this article. Peer-review was handled independently by Associate Editor Chih-Wei Chen to minimize bias.

Qiang Xu^{1,2} 🝺

Zhi-Shan Huang^{1,2} 🕩

Qing-Ping Liu²

James Cheng-Chung Wei^{3,4,5} 🕩

¹The First Clinical Medical College, Guangzhou University of Chinese Medicine, Guangzhou, China

 ²Department of Rheumatology, The First Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou University of Chinese Medicine, Guangzhou, China
³Department of Allergy, Immunology and Rheumatology, Chung Shan Medical University Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan
⁴Institute of Medicine, College of Medicine, Chung Shan Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan
⁵Graduate Institute of Integrated Medicine, China Medical

University, Taichung, Taiwan

Correspondence

James Cheng-Chung Wei, Department of Allergy, Immunology, and Rheumatology, Chung Shan Medical University Hospital, No. 110, Sec. 1, Jianguo N. Rd., South District, Taichung City 40201, Taiwan. Email: jccwei@gmail.com

Qiang Xu and Zhi-Shan Huang contributed equally to this work.

ORCID

Qiang Xu [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8510-6127 Zhi-Shan Huang [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3220-7738 James Cheng-Chung Wei [®] https://orcid. org/0000-0002-1235-0679

REFERENCES

- 1. Culver DA. Sarcoidosis. Immunol Allergy Clin North Am. 2012;32(4):487-511.
- Baughman RP, Wells A. Advanced sarcoidosis. Curr Opin Pulm Med. 2019;25(5):497-504.

- English JC 3rd, Patel PJ, Greer KE. Sarcoidosis. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2001;44(5):725-743. quiz 744-6.
- Starshinova AA, Malkova AM, Basantsova NY, et al. Sarcoidosis as an autoimmune disease. Front Immunol. 2020;10:2933.
- 5. Lee S, Birnie D, Dwivedi G. Current perspectives on the immunopathogenesis of sarcoidosis. *Respir Med.* 2020 Nov;173:106161.
- Eishi Y, Suga M, Ishige I, et al. Quantitative analysis of mycobacterial and Propionibacterial DNA in lymph nodes of Japanese and European patients with sarcoidosis. J Clin Microbiol. 2002;40:198-204.
- Grunewald J, Kaiser Y, Ostadkarampour M, et al. T-cell receptor-HLA-DRB1 associations suggest specific antigens in pulmonary sarcoidosis. *Eur Respir J.* 2015;47:898-909.
- Eberhardt C, Thillai M, Parker R, et al. Proteomic analysis of Kveim reagent identifies targets of cellular immunity in sarcoidosis. *PLoS* ONE. 2017;12:e0170285.
- Judson MA. Corticosteroids in Sarcoidosis. Rheum Dis Clin North Am. 2016;42(1):119-135. ix.
- Dhillon S. Tofacitinib: a review in rheumatoid arthritis. Drugs. 2017;77(18):1987-2001.
- Damsky W, Wang A, Kim DJ, et al. Inhibition of type 1 immunity with tofacitinib is associated with marked improvement in longstanding sarcoidosis. *Nat Commun*. 2022;13(1):3140.
- Wang A, Singh K, Ibrahim W, King B, Damsky W. The promise of JAK inhibitors for treatment of sarcoidosis and other inflammatory disorders with macrophage activation: a review of the literature. *Yale J Biol Med.* 2020;93(1):187-195.
- Iannuzzi MC, Rybicki BA, Teirstein AS. Sarcoidosis. N Engl J Med. 2007;357:2153-2165.
- van Helmondt SJ, Polish LB, Judson MA, Grutters JC. Patient perspectives in sarcoidosis. Curr Opin Pulm Med. 2019;25(5):478-483.
- 15. Rahman MM, Laila K, Rahman SA. Efficacy and safety of tofacitinib in the treatment of refractory cases of polyarticular course juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a study from Bangladesh. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25(6):678-684.
- Chan Ng PLP, Mopur A, Goh DYT, et al. Janus kinase inhibition in induction treatment of anti-MDA5 juvenile dermatomyositisassociated rapidly progressive interstitial lung disease. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25(2):228-231.
- 17. Yuan F, Luo J, Yang Q. SAPHO syndrome complicated by ankylosing spondylitis successfully treated with tofacitinib: a case report. *Front Immunol.* 2022;13:911922.
- Yang Q, Zhao Y, Li C, Luo Y, Hao W, Zhang W. Case report: successful treatment of refractory SAPHO syndrome with the JAK inhibitor tofacitinib. *Medicine (Baltimore)*. 2018;97(25):e11149.
- Zhu KJ, Yang PD, Xu Q. Tofacitinib treatment of refractory cutaneous Leukocytoclastic Vasculitis: a case report. *Front Immunol*. 2021;12:695768.
- Wang ST, Tseng CW, Hsu CW, et al. Reactivation of hepatitis B virus infection in patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving tofacitinib. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2021;24(11):1362-1369.

-WILEY

Rheumatic Diseases

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14413

REVIEW

Management of non-renal manifestations of systemic lupus erythematosus: A systematic literature review for the APLAR consensus statements

lupus, neuropsychiatric, non-renal, prognosis, severe

Nuntana Kasitanon¹ | Laniyati Hamijoyo² | Meng Tao Li³ | Kenji Oku⁴ | Sandra Navarra⁵ | Yoshiya Tanaka⁶ | Chi Chiu Mok⁷

Abstract

KEYWORDS

¹Division of Rheumatology, Department of Internal Medicine, Chiang Mai University, Chiang Mai, Thailand

²Rheumatology Division, Department of Internal Medicine, Padjadjaran University, Bandung, Indonesia

³Department of Rheumatology, Peking Union Medical College Hospital, Peking Union Medical College & Chinese Academy of Medical Science, National Clinical Research Center for Dermatologic and Immunologic Diseases, Ministry of Science & Technology, Key Laboratory of Rheumatology and Clinical Immunology, Ministry of Education, Beijing, China

⁴Department of Rheumatology, Endocrinology and Nephrology Graduate School of Medicine, Hokkaido University, Sapporo, Japan

⁵Section of Rheumatology, University of Santo Tomas Hospital, Manila, Philippines

⁶The First Department of Internal Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Occupational and Environmental Health, Japan, Kitakyushu, Japan

⁷Division of Rheumatology, Department of Medicine, Tuen Mun Hospital, Hong Kong SAR, China

Correspondence

Chi Chiu Mok, Division of Rheumatology, Department of Medicine, Tuen Mun Hospital, Tsing Chung Koon Road, New Territories, Hong Kong SAR, China. Email: ccmok2005@yahoo.com

1 | INTRODUCTION

Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is a multi-system autoimmune disorder which predominantly affects women of the reproductive age. The disease is characterized by an unpredictable course with variable prognosis. As a result of improved therapeutics and supportive care for complications, the prognosis of SLE has markedly improved in the second half of the 20th century, but survival with SLE has since plateaued.¹ A recent meta-analysis showed that renal disease, infective and thrombotic complications are the major causes

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.



Rheumatic Diseases

The prevalence of systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is higher in Asians than

Caucasians, with higher frequency of renal and other major organ manifestations that

carry a poorer prognosis. The outcome of SLE is still unsatisfactory in many parts of

the Asia Pacific region due to limited access to healthcare systems, poor treatment ad-

herence and adverse reactions to therapies. The Asia Pacific League of Associations

for Rheumatology (APLAR) SLE special interest group has recently published a set of

consensus recommendation statements for the management of SLE in the Asia Pacific

region. The current article is a supplement of systematic literature search (SLR) to the

prevalence and treatment of non-renal manifestations of SLE in Asian patients.

of death in SLE patients.² Management of major organ disease in SLE is still a great challenge because these manifestations are potentially life-threatening. Aggressive immunosuppressive therapies may led to increased mortality and morbidity because of treatment-related side effects. Survival in SLE varies greatly among Asian countries, contributed to by disparities in healthcare systems, availability of costly medications, treatment adherence/tolerance and frequency of infective and cardiovascular complications in different populations.^{3,4} The Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology (APLAR) SLE special interest group has recently developed the first set of consensus recommendations for the management of SLE in the Asia Pacific region by means of a Delphi exercise involving 29 key rheumatologists/nephrologists in the region and 3 SLE patients.⁵ The statements were developed from the existing literature, with the important aim of incorporating Asian experience. The current work is a supplement to the systematic literature review (SLR) for the APLAR SLE management consensus statements on the prevalence, diagnosis and management of non-renal manifestations of SLE (statements 7, 22–32),⁵ with focus on studies conducted in the Asia Pacific region. The SLR of lupus nephritis will be presented in a separate article.

The clinical questions consisted of: (1) prevalence of neuropsychiatric (NP) manifestations in Asian patients with SLE; (2) treatment and outcome of NP manifestations in Asian SLE patients; (3) management of thrombotic antiphospholipid syndrome (APS) in Asian SLE patients; and (4) prevalence and treatment of articular, dermatological and other non-renal severe organ manifestations of SLE (eg diffuse alveolar hemorrhage, hemophagocytic syndrome) in Asian SLE patients.

2 | METHODS

2.1 Search strategy and eligibility criteria

A SLR was conducted to address the fore-mentioned clinical questions. The search terms and filters in the PubMed database from the year 1990 to April 2020 are shown in Table S1. Additional studies not retrieved from the search strategy but are relevant to the APLAR statements were added as "articles from other sources". Only clinical trials (randomized controlled trials [RCTs]), longitudinal cohort and cross-sectional observational studies, including registries, case series and case reports published in English were included.

2.2 | Results of literature search

Table S2 shows the results of the literature search. A total of 1115 articles were included, 1056 of which were excluded. The reasons for exclusion were one of the following: pediatric studies, single case reports, review or conference reports, laboratory works and studies (Asian or non-Asian) that were not relevant for the APLAR

Rheumatic Diseases

statements (data not shown). Together with 23 articles from other sources, 82 articles were included in this review.

2.3 | Serious non-renal manifestations of SLE

2.3.1 | Neuropsychiatric SLE (NPSLE)

NPSLE manifestations are heterogeneous. The prevalence, clinical course and outcome of NPSLE differ substantially among studies world-wide, depending on patient selection, definitions of NP involvement and whether screening tests are performed in asymptomatic patients. Although the American College of Rheumatology⁶ has defined NPSLE manifestations according to specified inclusion and exclusion criteria, symptoms such as headache, mild anxiety and mood disorders, mild cognitive impairment and polyneuropathy without electrophysiological confirmation (as defined by Ainiala et al⁷) may be under-recognized. In the absence of pathognomonic tests or biomarkers, NP manifestations attributed to SLE (primary NPSLE) rely heavily on clinical judgment of physicians. Studies in Asian countries reported NPSLE manifestations attributed to SLE occurred in 4%–19% of patients at diagnosis^{8–23} and 6%–40% during the course of the disease.^{9,10,13–30}

Despite the availability of a number of laboratory tests, imaging techniques (eg quantitative magnetic resonance imaging [MRI], functional MRI, positron emission tomography [PET], single-photon emission computed tomography [SPECT]) and biomarkers (antibodies and cytokines), no single investigation was found to be specific for NPSLE. Thus, thorough investigation to exclude differential diagnoses such as infective and metabolic causes, medication side effects, and malignancy is essential for establishing a diagnosis of primary NPSLE.

NPSLE manifestations are mediated by either an inflammatory or thrombotic mechanism. NPSLE manifestations that are often considered as inflammatory in origin include psychosis, acute confusional state, aseptic meningitis, transverse myelitis, optic neuritis, peripheral and cranial neuropathy, mononeuritis multiplex and myasthenia gravis. These manifestations may occur in association with SLE activity in other organs or in the setting of a SLE flare,³¹ and often require aggressive immunosuppressive treatment.

2.3.2 | Immunosuppressive treatment of NPSLE

Major NPSLE manifestations are often excluded in RCTs (RCTs) of novel therapeutic agents for SLE. Although the prevalence of NPSLE does not appear to be low in Asian patients, there are no controlled trials on the role of immunosuppressive therapies. Studies in the Caucasian population³²⁻³⁵ are often small in sample size and the reported outcomes include all kinds of NP manifestations. Moreover, the definitions for clinical improvement and remission are inconsistent.

Case series³² and retrospective studies^{35,36} in Caucasian patients showed efficacy of high-dose glucocorticoid and intravenous pulse cyclophosphamide in severe NPSLE. Only one RCT was available to compare pulse methylprednisolone combined with intravenous cyclophosphamide with methylprednisolone alone in 32 Mexican patients with severe NPSLE.³³ Improvement was reported in 95% of patients treated with the combination regimen as compared to only 46.2% in those treated with methylprednisolone alone after 24 months (relative risk [RR] 2.05 [1.13-3.73] for a response). There was no difference in the incidence of adverse events, organ damage accrual and mortality between the 2 treatment arms. A prospective comparative study from Yugoslavia showed that patients with NPSLE treated with low-dose of intravenous cyclophosphamide (200-400 mg/mo) and prednisone (mean 20.5 mg/d; n = 37) had significantly better improvement in clinical symptoms, relapse rate and electrophysiological studies of cerebral function (eg electroencephalography [EEG] and evoked potentials [EP]) than other patients (n = 23) who were treated with prednisone (mean 20.5 mg/d) with and without antimalarials.³⁴

For specific NPSLE manifestations, combined glucocorticoid and intravenous cyclophosphamide has been used with success in open series of transverse myelitis,^{37,38} peripheral neuropathy³⁹ and psychosis⁴⁰ in Caucasian patients. One open-label study in Hong Kong described good clinical response in 13 Chinese patients with lupus psychosis treated with oral cyclophosphamide and glucocorticoid for 6 months.⁴¹

The differentiation between lupus psychosis and glucocorticoidinduced psychosis can be difficult. The temporal relationship between the onset of psychiatric symptoms and glucocorticoid initiation or dosage augmentation, and improvement after dosage reduction or controlled withdrawal suggest a drug-induced adverse effect. Concomitant disease activity in other systems, the antiribosomal P antibodies and imaging abnormalities raises the possibility of active psychiatric lupus but these are neither sensitive nor specific for the diagnosis. In Asian patients with SLE, glucocorticoidinduced psychosis occurs in 5% of patients, which is unpredictable by the route and dosage of glucocorticoids used or a history of similar problems.⁴² Risk factors for glucocorticoid-induced psychosis include low serum albumin, a personal or family history of psychiatric disorders. Patients should be informed of psychiatric side effects of glucocorticoids and close observation after treatment initiation is needed.

In the APLAR consensus, a combination of moderate or highdose glucocorticoids (including pulse methylprednisolone) and cyclophosphamide is recommended for serious NPSLE manifestations that are inflammatory in origin (statement 22). For NPSLE manifestations that did not respond to glucocorticoids and cyclophosphamide, observational studies have demonstrated promising results of rituximab (RTX).⁴³

A pooled analysis of 35 patients with refractory NPSLE, including 46% Asians, reported that 85% of patients achieved a complete or partial response after 1 course (375 mg/m² weekly for 2–4 weeks or 500–1000 mg 2 weeks apart) of RTX treatment.⁴⁴ The most frequent adverse event reported was infection (in 29% of patients). No cases of severe infusion reaction or cytopenia were reported.

Two case series of rituximab in NPSLE were reported from Japan.^{45,46} Iwata et al⁴⁵ retrospectively analyzed 63 SLE patients with refractory manifestations treated with RTX (weekly 375 mg/m² or 2-weekly 1g regimen), including 28 patients with NPSLE (neurologic disorders and myelitis). Improvement was observed in 79% of patients. The commonest side effect was infection, which resolved with antibiotic treatment in all cases. There was no treatment-related death. Infusion reaction, mostly mild, was reported in 16/63 patients.

Another case series from Japan demonstrated improvement of NPSLE via RTX treatment in 10 patients who had inadequate response to previous immunosuppressive drugs (intravenous cyclophosphamide or cyclosporin A) or plasma exchange.⁴⁶ Acute confusional state, seizure, psychosis and SLE Disease Activity Index (SLEDAI) improved at day 28 after treatment with RTX in all patients most received 375 mg/m² weekly for 2 doses in combination with low to moderate dose of glucocorticoid (15–40 mg prednisolone or 1–3 mg betamethasone).⁴⁶ A case series from China demonstrated that 4 of 6 patients with severe transverse myelitis responded completely at 12 months to a regimen of combination pulse methylprednisolone and RTX (500 mg weekly or biweekly 2 two infusions) as first-line treatment.⁴⁷

Thus, RTX might be considered in NPSLE that is inflammatory in origin and refractory to conventional immunosuppressive agents such as cyclophosphamide (statement 23). However, the optimal dosing schedule of rituximab for NPSLE remains uncertain. Whether the weekly 375 mg/m^2 regimen (for 4 doses) or the 2-weekly regimen (1 g or 500 mg for 2 doses)^{44,46} is more effective is unknown due to the lack of controlled trials.

2.3.3 | Symptomatic treatment of NPSLE

Symptomatic treatment such as anticonvulsants, antidepressants, anxiolytics and antipsychotics is required for certain NPSLE manifestations (statement 24). Nevertheless, RCTs are lacking.

Psychosis attributed to SLE usually has a favorable response to immunosuppressive agents.^{33,41,46,48} However, symptomatic control of delusion or hallucination are required before a clinical response is achieved. SLE patients are generally more prone to adverse events from anti-psychotic drugs because of drug-drug interaction with other SLE medications. The first-generation anti-psychotic drugs, such as haloperidol, might induce extrapyramidal side effects in NPSLE patients.⁴⁹ Second-generation anti-psychotic drugs such as olanzapine have fewer movement side effects but marrow suppression has been reported.⁵⁰

Acute cognitive dysfunction (delirium) due to NPSLE usually improves after treatment with immunosuppressive treatment, although prolonged supportive care may be needed.^{33,46,51} In SLE patients with chronic cognitive dysfunction, a RCT of memantine, a serotoninergic receptor and nicotine acetylcholine receptor antagonist, did not demonstrate benefit of the drug over placebo.⁵² A non-randomized, uncontrolled pilot study of 17 American SLE patients with chronic cognitive dysfunction reported improvement after participation in a psycho-educational support program.⁵³

Mood disorders, particularly depression and anxiety, are common in Asian SLE patients.⁵⁴ Results from the Korean Lupus Network registry showed that smoking status, organ damage and antiphospholipid antibodies were associated with depression, while higher education level and income were protective.⁵⁵ A RCT did not show efficacy of psychotherapy in alleviating stress as an adjunct to standard of care in 133 Canadian SLE patients.⁵⁶ In contrast, another RCT involving 80 Brazilian female SLE patients showed that weekly psychotherapy sessions for 20 weeks reduced the level of anxiety and depression better than usual care alone.⁵⁷

2.4 | Other non-renal major organ manifestations of SLE

In addition to renal and neuropsychiatric manifestations, SLE may cause serious disease in other organs such as diffuse alveolar hemorrhage (DAH), myocarditis, pancreatitis, mesenteric vasculitis, as well as hematological involvement that includes severe immune thrombocytopenia, thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura (TTP) and hemophagocytic syndrome.

DAH was reported in 1.4%-2.0% of SLE patients.^{58,59} Presentation includes hemoptysis, hypoxemia, pulmonary infiltrates, fall in hemoglobin and bronchoalveolar lavage showing hemosiderinladen macrophages.⁶⁰ Despite aggressive treatment,⁶⁰ mortality was more than 50% according to a literature review.⁵⁸ Acute myocarditis may develop in 1.6%-5.7% of SLE patients.^{61,62} Most patients experienced symptoms of heart failure and echocardiography often showed reduced left ventricular ejection fraction (<50%) and wall motion abnormalities.⁶³ The mortality rate of lupus myocarditis is approximately 20%.⁶⁴ Mesenteric vasculitis and pancreatitis due to active SLE may lead to signs and symptoms of acute abdomen.⁶⁵ Lupus pancreatitis is uncommon (2%-2.6% of patients)⁶⁶⁻⁶⁸ but mortality is high (up to 37%).^{66,68}

Thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura (TTP) is an uncommon hematological manifestation of SLE. A prevalence of 2.2% was reported in a cohort of Korean SLE patients and the in-hospital mortality was high (46%).⁶⁹ Hemophagocytic syndrome was reported in 5.1% of patients with SLE and most patients responded to aggressive immunosuppressive therapies.⁷⁰ In a Chinese study, moderate to severe thrombocytopenia was described in 15.2% of patients with SLE admitted to hospital and was associated with more hemorrhagic complications.⁷¹

Despite the lack of controlled trials, early aggressive immunosuppressive therapy is important to improve the outcome of these serious lupus manifestations.^{63,72,73} Several studies reported success of treatment with either high-dose glucocorticoids (including methylprednisolone pulses) alone or in combination with cyclophosphamide, intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIG) or plasma exchange in DAH, $^{58-60}$ TTP 69,74 and myocarditis. 63,72,73,75 Case reports also showed efficacy of RTX in DAH 58 and myocarditis. 62

🐵 📎 – WILEY

In the case of serious SLE manifestation associated with concomitant infection, plasma exchange with minimal immunosuppression could be an alternative.⁷⁶ Plasma exchange combined with glucocorticoids was shown in a retrospective study to be more effective than glucocorticoid alone in inducing remission of lupus pancreatitis.⁶⁶ Although plasma exchange has been reported to be effective in DAH and TTP, it is uncertain if survival can be improved.^{77,78}

The APLAR consensus panel recommends moderate- to highdose glucocorticoids (including pulse methylprednisolone) in combination with cyclophosphamide in treating severe and life-threatening SLE manifestations (statement 28). Plasma exchange may be considered for DAH, TTP and some severe hematological manifestations such as hemophagocytosis (statement 29).

2.5 | Less serious non-renal manifestations of SLE

2.5.1 | Articular and cutaneous manifestations

The optimal treatment for non-life-threatening organ disease of SLE remains poorly defined because of the paucity of controlled trials. Hydroxychloroquine (HCQ) is predominantly used to treat articular and dermatological SLE disease but because of its multiple benefits, it is currently recommended for all SLE patients (statement 7).⁵

Yokogawa et al⁷⁹ conducted a multicenter, double-blind RCT in Japanese SLE patients with active cutaneous lesions, defined as a Cutaneous Lupus Erythematosus Disease Area and Severity Index (CLASI) activity score of ≥4. Patients were randomized in a 3:1 ratio to receive HCQ (200, 200/400 or 400 mg referred to the 6 mg/ideal body weight kg) or placebo for 16 weeks, followed by a single-blind period of 36 weeks in which all patients received the same doses of HCQ. The mean CLASI score at week 16 reduced significantly from baseline in both the HCQ and placebo groups: -4.6 vs -3.2, respectively). There was no significant difference in the improvement between the 2 groups. However, investigator's global assessment demonstrated a significantly greater proportion of patients with "improvement" and "marked improvement" in HCQ-treated patients (51.4% vs. 8.7%, P = .0002).

Methotrexate (MTX) is not uncommonly used in patients with articular and dermatological manifestations, especially in HCQrefractory disease. In a RCT conducted in Bangladesh,⁸⁰ SLE patients with articular or cutaneous manifestations were randomly assigned to MTX 10mg/wk or chloroquine 150mg/d for 24 weeks. MTX appeared to be as effective as chloroquine as measured by visual analog scale pain, resolution of skin rash and improvement in SLEDAI score. The toxicity profile was acceptable with mild and reversible alanine aminotransferase elevation in 13% of the MTXtreated patients.

A meta-analysis was performed on 3 RCTs and 9 observational studies involving Asian and non-Asian patients regarding the ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

efficacy of MTX in SLE.⁸¹ All these studies recruited SLE patients with arthritis or mucocutaneous disease. MTX was effective in reducing disease activity in terms of SLEDAI score (odds ratio [OR] 0.44 [0.28–0.71]) and glucocorticoid (GC) dosage (OR 0.34 [0.20–0.56]). MTX is recommended by the APLAR consensus for persistent skin and articular manifestations that do not respond to HCQ (statement 31).

2.6 | The role of IVIG

Most published studies of (IVI) in non-renal SLE are uncontrolled and retrospective in nature. Very few studies have ever been conducted in Asia.^{80,82-84} An open-label retrospective study of 20 SLE patients in Israel reported efficacy of IVIG in 17 (85%) patients after 1-8 courses.⁸⁵ Manifestations that responded to IVIG included arthritis, fever, thrombocytopenia and neuropsychiatric symptoms. Other series reported beneficial effect of IVIG in refractory cutaneous SLE lesions in non-Asian patients.^{86,87} IVIG helps reduce disease activity of SLE and may be considered in patients with concurrent infections or in whom intensive immunosuppression is contraindicated.^{83,88} IVIG is usually administered at a total dose of 2g/kg over 2-5 days. A retrospective study of 62 SLE Israeli patients reported that low-dose IVIG (0.5 g/kg), which was associated with lower cost, was effective in reducing overall lupus activity, but thrombocytopenia, alopecia and vasculitis might not respond.⁸² The APLAR consensus recommends IVIG for refractory SLE, particularly hematological or when other immunosuppressive regimens are ineffective or contraindicated (statement 30).

2.7 | The role of belimumab

Belimumab, a human monoclonal antibody which inhibits the soluble B-lymphocyte stimulator (BLyS) protein, is the first biologic agent approved for SLE treatment. A pooled analysis of the BLISS 52 and 76 trials revealed that patients with more active SLE (SLEDAI \geq 10), low complement, anti-double-stranded DNA positivity and higher daily dose of prednisolone (\geq 7.5 mg/d) at baseline were associated with higher ORs of achieving the primary SLE Responder Index (SRI)-4 response as compared to placebo.⁸⁹

Four pivotal RCTs of belimumab were conducted in patients with renal SLE and had included patients in the Asia Pacific region.⁹⁰⁻⁹³ In 3 RCTs, patients with active non-renal SLE despite standard of care (SOC) treatment were recruited. Improvement in disease activity without a significant increase in frequency of adverse events was demonstrated with belimumab over placebo. One of these RCTs was conducted in north-eastern Asian countries (BLISS-NEA), namely China, Japan and Korea.⁹³ Similar to the other studies,⁹³⁻⁹⁵ belimumab was shown to significantly improve disease activity and reduce GC dose without new safety signals in Asian patients. A recent meta-analysis of 6 RCTs of belimumab in SLE confirmed efficacy of the drug in achieving the SRI-4 response, a GC-sparing effect and improvement of quality of life. 96

Extension studies showed that in patients who respond to belimumab, continuous treatment for 8 years was associated with no increase in organ damage.⁹⁴ More recently, the BLISS-LN RCT has confirmed the efficacy of belimumab in lupus nephritis.⁹² Addition of belimumab on SOC (mycophenolate mofetil or Euro-Lupus intravenous cyclophosphamide regimen) was shown to increase the primary efficacy renal response rate compared to placebo at 2 years. The results of this study were released after our Delphi exercise and more detailed discussion has to be left for a future update of the APLAR consensus. Delphi members did not recommend belimumab as first-line therapy of SLE, partly because of the issue of cost-effectiveness, which is particularly important in the Asia Pacific region. Thus, belimumab may be considered as an add-on therapy for patients with SLE, including renal disease, who do not respond optimally to first-line therapies (statement 32). Pooled data of the phase II belimumab trials in SLE showed a non-significant increase in psychiatric adverse events that included suicide ideation, depression, anxiety and insomnia in the belimumab compared to the placebo arms.⁹⁷ Belimumab is not indicated in patients with severe NPSLE and caution should be exhibited in those with a history of psychiatric symptoms and suicidal attempts.

2.8 | Thrombotic antiphospholipid syndrome (APS) in SLE

APS is generally less common in Asian patients. Several crosssectional studies of SLE patients from Hong Kong showed that 6.5%–10.3% of patients had concomitant APS.^{98,99} Arterial thrombosis appeared to be more common than venous thrombosis in SLErelated APS. Nine retrospective Asian studies reported the clinical manifestations of APS^{100–107} and the sample size ranged from 40 to 252 patients. SLE accounts for the majority of secondary APS patients in these Asian studies (50.4%–95%).^{103–107} A Korean study utilizing data from the national insurance registry reported 3088 patients newly diagnosed as having APS between 2009 and 2016.¹⁰⁵ In women, the onset of APS occurred most frequently in the age ranges of 30–39 and 70–79 years, whereas in men, APS was most commonly diagnosed in the age range of 70–79 years.

Several studies of APS reported a higher or equal frequency of venous thrombosis (calf vein and/or pulmonary embolism) as compared to arterial thrombosis.^{104,107,108} Among APS patients with arterial thrombosis, cerebrovascular accident (stroke) was the commonest cause.^{102-104,107,108} Despite anticoagulation therapy, recurrence of thrombosis occurred in 8.6%–24% of patients,^{106–108} with higher recurrence rate observed for arterial thrombosis. Bleeding complications developed in 28%–36% of patients, which was often related to over-anticoagulation by vitamin K antagonist.^{107,108} One longitudinal study reported mortality in 20% of SLE-related APS patients, which was significantly higher than SLE patients without concomitant APS (9%; P = .02).⁹⁹ APS was also associated with mortality related to arterial thrombosis in SLE patients.

There are no treatment trials of APS specifically conducted in Asian patients. In Caucasians, 2 retrospective studies have shown that warfarin was superior to aspirin in preventing recurrence of thrombosis in patients with the APS.^{105,109,110} On the other hand, in patients with ischemic stroke and single time positive lupus anticoagulant or anticardiolipin antibodies, one RCT showed no difference between warfarin and aspirin in the reduction of subsequent arterial events over 2 years.¹¹¹ In APS patients with arterial or venous thrombosis, RCTs and cohort studies revealed no difference in recurrence rate between high intensity (international normalization ratio [INR] 3.0–4.0) and standard intensity warfarin (INR 2.0–3.0).¹¹²

The direct oral anticoagulants (DOACs) have been tested in patients with the APS. A RCT (RAPS) involving 116 patients with APS and a history of venous thrombosis compared the effect of rivaroxaban and standard intensity warfarin and showed a higher ex vivo endogenous thrombin potential in the rivaroxaban arm (RAPS), although this did not meet the non-inferiority threshold to warfarin.¹¹³ Despite the absence of new thrombotic events or major bleeding episodes in both treatment arms after 6 months, this study was not designed to compare the clinical efficacy of the regimens and the follow-up was too short for safety analysis. A phase III RCT (TRAPS) comparing the efficacy of warfarin to rivaroxaban in patients with APS and triple positive antiphospholipid antibodies was prematurely terminated because of an excess of thrombotic and bleeding events in rivaroxaban-treated patients after a mean of 569 days.¹¹⁴ A total of 115 patients were available for follow-up after study closure. At 3 years, 2/6 (33.3%) patients who remained on rivaroxaban developed recurrent thrombotic events, which was significantly more common than patients treated with or switched to warfarin (6/109 [5.7%]).¹¹⁵ Another open-label non-inferiority RCT from Spain randomized 195 adult patients with thrombotic APS (61% patients had triple positive antiphospholipid antibodies) to either rivaroxaban or standard intensity warfarin.¹¹⁶ After 3 years, rivaroxaban did not show non-inferiority to dose-adjusted warfarin and, in fact, showed a non-significantly higher risk of recurrence of thrombosis.

Taking all the evidence together, in the APLAR SLE consensus, members agreed that thromboembolic APS in SLE should be treated with anticoagulation, with warfarin recommended to maintain INR between 2.0 and 3.0 in Asian patients (statement 25).⁵ In the absence of new data showing better efficacy of higher dosages of the DOACs than warfarin, DOACs are not recommended in patients with thromboembolic SLE with a high-risk antiphospholipid antibody profile (statement 26).

Cohort studies have suggested benefit of low-dose aspirin as primary prevention of thrombotic events in patients with SLE and persistently positive antiphospholipid antibodies.¹¹⁷ A meta-analysis reported a protective effect of low-dose aspirin against thrombosis in a subgroup of SLE patients who were asymptomatic carriers of the antiphospholipid antibodies.¹¹⁸ In the APLAR consensus, it was agreed that low-dose aspirin prophylaxis may be considered in patients with SLE who have a high-risk antiphospholipid antibody profile, especially when concomitant atherosclerotic risk factors are present (statement 27).

3 | DISCUSSION

This article summarizes the SLR of the prevalence and treatment of neuropsychiatric and other non-renal manifestations of SLE, with a special focus on Asian studies. Overall, there is a lack of high-quality controlled trials in these areas.

NP involvement in SLE significantly reduces quality of life and increases risk of mortality.¹¹⁹ The prevalence of NPSLE is 6%-40%^{9,10,13-29} in Asian patients, which is similar to that of Caucasians (4%-38%).¹²⁰⁻¹²² The most common NPSLE manifestations in Caucasian patients are seizure disorders, cerebrovascular disease and acute confusional state.¹²³ In contrast, psychosis, headache, and cognitive dysfunction are more commonly reported in Asian patients.^{124,125}

A combination of moderate- to high-dose glucocorticoids (including methylprednisolone pulses) with cyclophosphamide is the first-line therapy for severe NPSLE that is inflammatory in origin. Most previous studies used intravenous pulse cyclophosphamide for NPSLE but one study in Asian SLE patients with psychosis showed that oral route of cyclophosphamide was effective in lupus psychosis.⁴¹ Rituximab has been used with success in Asian patients with refractory NPSLE.^{46,47} However, whether the weekly regimen based on body surface area or the 2-weekly fixed dose regimen is more effective requires further evaluation.

Although certain life-threatening non-renal SLE manifestations are rare, their mortality is very high. Owing to the lack of RCTs in these conditions, the use of high-dose glucocorticoids and cyclophosphamide was referred from studies in lupus nephritis and NPSLE. Additional IVIG or plasma exchange may be required in refractory disease or when intense immunosuppression is contraindicated.

Belimumab has proven efficacy and safety in Asian patients with SLE and lupus nephritis. Owing to its cost, the APLAR consensus recommends adding on belimumab for SLE manifestations that do not respond optimally to SOC. The cost-effectiveness of belimumab as first-line treatment of lupus nephritis will be the focus in the next update of the APLAR SLE management consensus. Hydroxychloroquine remains the mainstay of treatment for articular and dermatologic manifestations of SLE. There is growing evidence of methotrexate in refractory disease. Leflunomide has been shown by small series to reduce SLE disease activity that included arthritis and skin lesions.^{126,127} However, severe skin reaction to the drug has been reported.^{128,129}

Due to the lack of therapeutic trials of APS in Asian patients, treatment recommendations of thrombotic APS were extrapolated from the non-Asian literature. Further studies of direct oral anticoagulants in venous thrombosis are needed in Asian patients without the high-risk antiphospholipid antibody profile.

-WILEY

4 | CONCLUSION

There is a general paucity of controlled trials world-wide in the treatment of non-renal major organ manifestations of SLE. This is probably related to the low prevalence of some of these manifestations and the lack of validated organ-specific standardized tools to assess for clinical improvement. Extrapolation of the evidence from the western literature is often needed to guide treatment in Asian patients. More collaboration in the Asia Pacific region is needed to create registries of SLE regarding efficacy and adverse events to different therapeutic regimens, and design RCTs of novel biologic and targeted agents in Asian SLE patients. This is an endeavor of the APLAR SLE special interest group in addition to updating treatment consensus.

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Y. Tanaka has received speaking fees and/or honoraria from Behringer-Ingelheim, Eli Lilly, Abbvie, Gilead, AstraZeneca, Bristol-Myers, Chugai, Daiichi-Sankyo, Eisai, Pfizer, Mitsubishi-Tanabe, GlaxoSmithKline, received research grants from Asahi-Kasei, Abbvie, Chugai, Eisai, Takeda, Daiichi-Sankyo, Behringer-Ingelheim. S. Navarra has received personal fees from Astellas. CC Mok and Y. Tanaka are on the editorial board of *International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases* and co-authors of this article. Other authors declare no conflicts of interest.

ORCID

Nuntana Kasitanon b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1150-6424 Laniyati Hamijoyo b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1310-674X Meng Tao Li b https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4252-2889 Kenji Oku b https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0790-665X Sandra Navarra b https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0094-8654 Yoshiya Tanaka b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0807-7139 Chi Chiu Mok https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3696-1228

REFERENCES

- Barber MRW, Drenkard C, Falasinnu T, et al. Global epidemiology of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* 2021;17(9):515-532.
- 2. Tektonidou MG, Lewandowski LB, Hu J, Dasgupta A, Ward MM. Survival in adults and children with systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review and Bayesian meta-analysis of studies from 1950 to 2016. Ann Rheum Dis. 2017;76(12):2009-2016.
- Tanaka Y, Mizukami A, Kobayashi A, Ito C, Matsuki T. Disease severity and economic burden in Japanese patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a retrospective, observational study. Int J Rheum Dis. 2018;21(8):1609-1618.
- 4. Tanaka Y. State-of-the-art treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus. Int J Rheum Dis. 2020;23(4):465-471.
- Mok CC, Laniyati H, Katsitanon N, et al. Asia-Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology consensus statements on the management of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lancet Rheumatol.* 2021;3:e517-e531.
- The American College of Rheumatology nomenclature and case definitions for neuropsychiatric lupus syndromes. *Arthritis Rheum*. 1999;42(4):599-608.

- Ainiala H, Hietaharju A, Loukkola J, et al. Validity of the new American College of Rheumatology criteria for neuropsychiatric lupus syndromes: a population-based evaluation. *Arthritis Rheum.* 2001;45(5):419-423.
- Kasitanon N, Intaniwet T, Wangkaew S, Pantana S, Sukitawut W, Louthrenoo W. The clinically quiescent phase in early-diagnosed SLE patients: inception cohort study. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2015;54(5):868-875.
- Kang KY, Kim HO, Yoon HS, et al. Incidence of cancer among female patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in Korea. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2010;29(4):381-388.
- Sung YK, Hur NW, Sinskey JL, Park D, Bae SC. Assessment of damage in Korean patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Rheumatol. 2007;34(5):987-991.
- Pu SJ, Luo SF, Wu YJ, Cheng HS, Ho HH. The clinical features and prognosis of lupus with disease onset at age 65 and older. *Lupus*. 2000;9(2):96-100.
- Chang DM, Chang CC, Kuo SY, Chu SJ, Chang ML. The clinical features and prognosis of male lupus in Taiwan. *Lupus*. 1998;7(7):462-468.
- Mok CC, Mak A, Chu WP, To CH, Wong SN. Long-term survival of southern Chinese patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a prospective study of all age-groups. *Medicine (Baltimore)*. 2005;84(4):218-224.
- Mok CC, To CH, Ho LY, Yu KL. Incidence and mortality of systemic lupus erythematosus in a southern Chinese population, 2000– 2006. J Rheumatol. 2008;35(10):1978-1982.
- Zhu TY, Tam LS, Lee VW, Lee KK, Li EK. The impact of flare on disease costs of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2009;61(9):1159-1167.
- Wong KL. Pattern of SLE in Hong Kong Chinese: a cohort study. Scand J Rheumatol. 1992;21(6):289-296.
- To CH, Mok CC, Tang SS, Ying SK, Wong RW, Lau CS. Prognostically distinct clinical patterns of systemic lupus erythematosus identified by cluster analysis. *Lupus*. 2009;18(14):1267-1275.
- Lee SS, Li CS, Li PC. Clinical profile of Chinese patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. 1993;2(2):105-109.
- Maraina CH, Kamaliah MD, Ishak M. The autoantibody profile and its association with clinical manifestations in Malay SLE patients. *Asian Pac J Allergy Immunol*. 2004;22(1):33-37.
- Azizah MR, Ainol SS, Kong NC, Normaznah Y, Rahim MN. Gender differences in the clinical and serological features of systemic lupus erythematosus in Malaysian patients. *Med J Malaysia*. 2001;56(3):302-307.
- Yeap SS, Chow SK, Manivasagar M, Veerapen K, Wang F. Mortality patterns in Malaysian systemic lupus erythematosus patients. *Med J Malaysia*. 2001;56(3):308-312.
- 22. Thumboo J, Fong KY, Chng HH, et al. The effects of ethnicity on disease patterns in 472 Orientals with systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Rheumatol.* 1998;25(7):1299-1304.
- Thumboo J, Uramoto K, O'Fallon WM, et al. A comparative study of the clinical manifestations of systemic lupus erythematosus in Caucasians in Rochester, Minnesota, and Chinese in Singapore, from 1980 to 1992. Arthritis Rheum. 2001;45(6):494-500.
- Kasitanon N, Louthrenoo W, Sukitawut W, Vichainun R. Causes of death and prognostic factors in Thai patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Asian Pac J Allergy Immunol. 2002;20(2):85-91.
- Xie SK, Feng SF, Fu H. Long term follow-up of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Dermatol. 1998;25(6):367-373.
- Feng JB, Ni JD, Yao X, et al. Gender and age influence on clinical and laboratory features in Chinese patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: 1,790 cases. *Rheumatol Int.* 2010;30(8):1017-1023.
- Kameda S. Epidemiologic study of systemic lupus erythematosus in Fukuoka population. Fukuoka Igaku Zasshi. 1988;79(8):571-578.

- Heller T, Ahmed M, Siddiqqi A, Wallrauch C, Bahlas S. Systemic lupus erythematosus in Saudi Arabia: morbidity and mortality in a multiethnic population. *Lupus*. 2007;16(11):908-914.
- 29. Bossingham D. Systemic lupus erythematosus in the far north of Queensland. *Lupus*. 2003;12(4):327-331.
- Tanaka Y, O'Neill S, Li M, Tsai IC, Yang YW. Systemic lupus erythematosus: targeted literature review of the epidemiology, current treatment, and disease burden in the Asia Pacific Region. *Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken)*. 2022;74(2):187-198.
- Morrison E, Carpentier S, Shaw E, Doucette S, Hanly JG. Neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus: association with global disease activity. *Lupus*. 2014;23(4):370-377.
- Boumpas DT, Yamada H, Patronas NJ, Scott D, Klippel JH, Balow JE. Pulse cyclophosphamide for severe neuropsychiatric lupus. Q J Med. 1991;81(296):975-984.
- Barile-Fabris L, Ariza-Andraca R, Olguin-Ortega L, et al. Controlled clinical trial of IV cyclophosphamide versus IV methylprednisolone in severe neurological manifestations in systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann Rheum Dis. 2005;64(4):620-625.
- Stojanovich L, Stojanovich R, Kostich V, Dzjolich E. Neuropsychiatric lupus favourable response to low dose i.v. cyclophosphamide and prednisolone (pilot study). *Lupus*. 2003;12(1):3-7.
- Neuwelt CM, Lacks S, Kaye BR, Ellman JB, Borenstein DG. Role of intravenous cyclophosphamide in the treatment of severe neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus. *Am J Med.* 1995;98(1):32-41.
- Fanouriakis A, Pamfil C, Sidiropoulos P, et al. Cyclophosphamide in combination with glucocorticoids for severe neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus: a retrospective, observational twocentre study. *Lupus*. 2016;25(6):627-636.
- Leung FK, Fortin PR. Intravenous cyclophosphamide and high dose corticosteroids improve MRI lesions in demyelinating syndrome in systemic lupus erythematosus. J Rheumatol. 2003;30(8):1871-1873.
- Saison J, Costedoat-Chalumeau N, Maucort-Boulch D, et al. Systemic lupus erythematosus-associated acute transverse myelitis: manifestations, treatments, outcomes, and prognostic factors in 20 patients. *Lupus*. 2015;24(1):74-81.
- Mathew L, Talbot K, Love S, Puvanarajah S, Donaghy M. Treatment of vasculitic peripheral neuropathy: a retrospective analysis of outcome. QJM. 2007;100(1):41-51.
- Bodani M, Kopelman MD. A psychiatric perspective on the therapy of psychosis in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. 2003;12(12):947-949.
- 41. Mok CC, Lau CS, Wong RW. Treatment of lupus psychosis with oral cyclophosphamide followed by azathioprine maintenance: an open-label study. *Am J Med.* 2003;115(1):59-62.
- Chau SY, Mok CC. Factors predictive of corticosteroid psychosis in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Neurology*. 2003;61(1):104-107.
- Mok CC. Current role of rituximab in systemic lupus erythematosus. Int J Rheum Dis. 2015;18(2):154-163.
- 44. Narvaez J, Rios-Rodriguez V, de la Fuente D, et al. Rituximab therapy in refractory neuropsychiatric lupus: current clinical evidence. *Semin Arthritis Rheum.* 2011;41(3):364-372.
- Iwata S, Saito K, Hirata S, et al. Efficacy and safety of anti-CD20 antibody rituximab for patients with refractory systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. 2018;27(5):802-811.
- Tokunaga M, Saito K, Kawabata D, et al. Efficacy of rituximab (anti-CD20) for refractory systemic lupus erythematosus involving the central nervous system. Ann Rheum Dis. 2007;66(4):470-475.
- Ye Y, Qian J, Gu Y, Chen X, Ye S. Rituximab in the treatment of severe lupus myelopathy. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2011;30(7):981-986.
- Hanly JG, Li Q, Su L, et al. Psychosis in systemic lupus erythematosus: results from an International Inception Cohort Study. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2019;71(2):281-289.

 Nishimura K, Omori M, Horikawa N, Tanaka E, Furuya T, Harigai M. Risperidone in the treatment of acute confusional state (delirium) due to neuropsychiatric lupus erythematosus: case report. Int J Psychiatry Med. 2003;33(3):299-303.

 $\langle \mathfrak{D} \rangle$

- Su JA, Wu CH, Tsang HY. Olanzapine-induced agranulocytosis in systemic lupus erythematosus: a case report. *Gen Hosp Psychiatry*. 2007;29(1):75-77.
- Denburg SD, Carbotte RM, Denburg JA. Corticosteroids and neuropsychological functioning in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum*. 1994;37(9):1311-1320.
- Petri M, Naqibuddin M, Sampedro M, Omdal R, Carson KA. Memantine in systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomized, double-blind placebo-controlled trial. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 2011;41(2):194-202.
- Harrison MJ, Morris KA, Horton R, et al. Results of intervention for lupus patients with self-perceived cognitive difficulties. *Neurology*. 2005;65(8):1325-1327.
- Kasitanon N, Achsavalertsak U, Maneeton B, et al. Associated factors and psychotherapy on sleep disturbances in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. 2013;22(13):1353-1360.
- 55. Park DJ, Kang JH, Lee KE, et al. Association of depression with socioeconomic status, anticardiolipin antibodies, and organ damage in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: results from the KORNET registry. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2018;36(4):627-635.
- Dobkin PL, Da Costa D, Joseph L, et al. Counterbalancing patient demands with evidence: results from a pan-Canadian randomized clinical trial of brief supportive-expressive group psychotherapy for women with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Behav Med.* 2002;24(2):88-99.
- 57. Conceicao CTM, Meinao IM, Bombana JA, Sato EI. Psychoanalytic psychotherapy improves quality of life, depression, anxiety and coping in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a controlled randomized clinical trial. Adv Rheumatol. 2019;59(1):4.
- Wang CR, Liu MF, Weng CT, Lin WC, Li WT, Tsai HW. Systemic lupus erythematosus-associated diffuse alveolar haemorrhage: a single-centre experience in Han Chinese patients. *Scand J Rheumatol*. 2018;47(5):392-399.
- Shen M, Zeng X, Tian X, et al. Diffuse alveolar hemorrhage in systemic lupus erythematosus: a retrospective study in China. *Lupus*. 2010;19(11):1326-1330.
- Masoodi I, Sirwal IA, Anwar SK, Alzaidi A, Balbaid KA. Predictors of mortality in pulmonary haemorrhage during SLE: a single centre study over eleven years. Open Access Maced J Med Sci. 2019;7(1):92-96.
- Jia E, Geng H, Liu Q, et al. Cardiac manifestations of Han Chinese patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a retrospective study. Ir J Med Sci. 2019;188(3):801-806.
- Wang CR, Tsai YS, Li WT. Lupus myocarditis receiving the rituximab therapy-a monocentric retrospective study. *Clin Rheumatol*. 2018;37(6):1701-1707.
- Zhang L, Zhu YL, Li MT, et al. Lupus myocarditis: a case-control study from China. Chin Med J (Engl). 2015;128(19):2588-2594.
- Tanwani J, Tselios K, Gladman DD, Su J, Urowitz MB. Lupus myocarditis: a single center experience and a comparative analysis of observational cohort studies. *Lupus*. 2018;27(8):1296-1302.
- 65. Yuan S, Lian F, Chen D, et al. Clinical features and associated factors of abdominal pain in systemic lupus erythematosus. *J Rheumatol*. 2013;40(12):2015-2022.
- 66. Yu YK, Yu F, Ye C, Dai YJ, Huang XW, Hu SX. Retrospective analysis of plasma exchange combined with glucocorticosteroids for the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus-related acute pancreatitis in central China. J Huazhong Univ Sci Technolog Med Sci. 2016;36(4):501-508.
- Goel R, Danda D, Mathew J, Chacko A. Pancreatitis in systemic lupus erythematosus - case series from a tertiary care center in South India. Open Rheumatol J. 2012;6:21-23.

Rheumatic Diseases

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

- Yang Y, Ye Y, Liang L, et al. Systemic-lupus-erythematosus-related acute pancreatitis: a cohort from South China. *Clin Dev Immunol*. 2012;2012:568564.
- Kwok SK, Ju JH, Cho CS, Kim HY, Park SH. Thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura in systemic lupus erythematosus: risk factors and clinical outcome: a single centre study. *Lupus*. 2009;18(1):16-21.
- Fukaya S, Yasuda S, Hashimoto T, et al. Clinical features of haemophagocytic syndrome in patients with systemic autoimmune diseases: analysis of 30 cases. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2008;47(11):1686-1691.
- Li J, Pan Z, Liu H, Ding F, Shu Q, Li X. Retrospective analysis of the risk of hemorrhage associated with moderate and severe thrombocytopenia of 173 patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Medicine (Baltimore)*. 2018;97(27):e11356.
- Chung JW, Joe DY, Park HJ, Kim HA, Park HS, Suh CH. Clinical characteristics of lupus myocarditis in Korea. *Rheumatol Int.* 2008;28(3):275-280.
- Law WG, Thong BY, Lian TY, Kong KO, Chng HH. Acute lupus myocarditis: clinical features and outcome of an oriental case series. *Lupus*. 2005;14(10):827-831.
- Perez-Sanchez I, Anguita J, Pintado T. Use of cyclophosphamide in the treatment of thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura complicating systemic lupus erythematosus: report of two cases. *Ann Hematol.* 1999;78(6):285-287.
- Chan YK, Li EK, Tam LS, Chow LT, Ng HK. Intravenous cyclophosphamide improves cardiac dysfunction in lupus myocarditis. *Scand J Rheumatol.* 2003;32(5):306-308.
- Xing ZX, Yu K, Yang H, et al. Successful use of plasma exchange in fulminant lupus myocarditis coexisting with pneumonia: a case report. World J Clin Cases. 2020;8(10):2056-2065.
- Ednalino C, Yip J, Carsons SE. Systematic review of diffuse alveolar hemorrhage in systemic lupus erythematosus: focus on outcome and therapy. J Clin Rheumatol. 2015;21(6):305-310.
- Yang CW, Chen YC, Dunn P, Chang MY, Fang JT, Huang CC. Thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura (TTP): initial treatment with plasma exchange plus steroids and immunosuppressive agents for relapsing cases. *Ren Fail*. 2003;25(1):21-30.
- 79. Yokogawa N, Eto H, Tanikawa A, et al. Effects of hydroxychloroquine in patients with cutaneous lupus erythematosus: a multicenter, double-blind, randomized, parallel-group trial. *Arthritis Rheumatol*. 2017;69(4):791-799.
- Islam MN, Hossain M, Haq SA, Alam MN, Ten Klooster PM, Rasker JJ. Efficacy and safety of methotrexate in articular and cutaneous manifestations of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2012;15(1):62-68.
- Sakthiswary R, Suresh E. Methotrexate in systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review of its efficacy. *Lupus*. 2014;23(3):225-235.
- Sherer Y, Kuechler S, Jose Scali J, et al. Low dose intravenous immunoglobulin in systemic lupus erythematosus: analysis of 62 cases. Isr Med Assoc J. 2008;10(1):55-57.
- Kamali S, Cefle A, Sayarlioglu M, et al. Experience with monthly, high-dose, intravenous immunoglobulin therapy in patients with different connective tissue diseases. *Rheumatol Int.* 2005;25(3):211-214.
- Levy Y, Sherer Y, George J, et al. Intravenous immunoglobulin treatment of lupus nephritis. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2000;29(5):321-327.
- Levy Y, Sherer Y, Ahmed A, et al. A study of 20 SLE patients with intravenous immunoglobulin--clinical and serologic response. *Lupus*. 1999;8(9):705-712.
- Ky C, Swasdibutra B, Khademi S, Desai S, Laquer V, Grando SA. Efficacy of intravenous immunoglobulin monotherapy in patients with cutaneous lupus erythematosus: results of proof-of-concept study. *Dermatol Reports*. 2015;7(1):5804.
- Goodfield M, Davison K, Bowden K. Intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIg) for therapy-resistant cutaneous lupus erythematosus (LE). J Dermatolog Treat. 2004;15(1):46-50.

- Sakthiswary R, D'Cruz D. Intravenous immunoglobulin in the therapeutic armamentarium of systemic lupus erythematosus: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Medicine (Baltimore)*. 2014;93(16):e86.
- van Vollenhoven RF, Petri MA, Cervera R, et al. Belimumab in the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus: high disease activity predictors of response. Ann Rheum Dis. 2012;71(8):1343-1349.
- Stohl W, Schwarting A, Okada M, et al. Efficacy and safety of subcutaneous belimumab in systemic lupus erythematosus: a fiftytwo-week randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 2017;69(5):1016-1027.
- Navarra SV, Guzman RM, Gallacher AE, et al. Efficacy and safety of belimumab in patients with active systemic lupus erythematosus: a randomised, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. *Lancet*. 2011;377(9767):721-731.
- Furie R, Rovin BH, Houssiau F, et al. Two-year, randomized, controlled trial of belimumab in lupus nephritis. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(12):1117-1128.
- Zhang F, Bae SC, Bass D, et al. A pivotal phase III, randomised, placebo-controlled study of belimumab in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus located in China, Japan and South Korea. Ann Rheum Dis. 2018;77(3):355-363.
- 94. van Vollenhoven RF, Navarra SV, Levy RA, et al. Long-term safety and limited organ damage in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus treated with belimumab: a Phase III study extension. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2020;59(2):281-291.
- Petri MA, van Vollenhoven RF, Buyon J, et al. Baseline predictors of systemic lupus erythematosus flares: data from the combined placebo groups in the phase III belimumab trials. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2013;65(8):2143-2153.
- Singh JA, Shah NP, Mudano AS. Belimumab for systemic lupus erythematosus. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2021;2:CD010668.
- Wise LM, Stohl W. The safety of belimumab for the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Expert Opin Drug Saf.* 2019;18(12):1133-1144.
- Mok MY, Chan EY, Fong DY, Leung KF, Wong WS, Lau CS. Antiphospholipid antibody profiles and their clinical associations in Chinese patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. J Rheumatol. 2005;32(4):622-628.
- Mok CC, Chan PT, Ho LY, Yu KL, To CH. Prevalence of the antiphospholipid syndrome and its effect on survival in 679 Chinese patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: a cohort study. *Medicine (Baltimore)*. 2013;92(4):217-222.
- 100. Major S, Pashayan N, Atweh S, et al. Practice patterns of antiphospholipid syndrome at a tertiary teaching hospital in Lebanon. *Lupus*. 2002;11(11):759-764.
- Agmon-Levin N, Berman M, Harel L, et al. Rituximab for refractory manifestations of the antiphospholipid syndrome: a multicentre Israeli experience. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2021;39(5):1049-1055.
- 102. Etemadifar M, Dehghani L, Tahani S, Toghianifar N, Rahaimi M, Eskandari N. Neurological manifestations in patients with antiphospholipid syndrome. *Iran J Neurol*. 2013;12(4):172-175.
- Fujieda Y, Atsumi T, Amengual O, et al. Predominant prevalence of arterial thrombosis in Japanese patients with antiphospholipid syndrome. *Lupus*. 2012;21(14):1506-1514.
- 104. Shi H, Teng JL, Sun Y, et al. Clinical characteristics and laboratory findings of 252 Chinese patients with anti-phospholipid syndrome: comparison with Euro-Phospholipid cohort. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2017;36(3):599-608.
- Hwang JJ, Shin SH, Kim YJ, et al. Epidemiology of antiphospholipid syndrome in Korea: a Nationwide Population-based Study. J Korean Med Sci. 2020;35(5):e35.
- 106. Algahtani FH, AlQahtany FS, ElGohary G, et al. The clinical and laboratory manifestations profile of antiphospholipid syndrome among Saudi Arabia population: examining the applicability of Sapporo criteria. Saudi J Biol Sci. 2020;27(9):2425-2430.

- 107. Jatuworapruk K, Bhoopat L, Hanvivadhanakul P. Clinical and immunological characteristics of antiphospholipid syndrome in an Asian population: a retrospective study. *Asian Pac J Allergy Immunol.* 2019;37(3):171-178.
- Tan BE, Thong BY, Shivananda S, Han WW, Chng HH. Clinical manifestations and outcomes of antithrombotic treatment of the Tan Tock Seng Hospital Singapore antiphospholipid syndrome cohort. *Lupus*. 2009;18(8):752-758.
- Khamashta MA, Cuadrado MJ, Mujic F, Taub NA, Hunt BJ, Hughes GR. The management of thrombosis in the antiphospholipidantibody syndrome. N Engl J Med. 1995;332(15):993-997.
- 110. Munoz-Rodriguez FJ, Font J, Cervera R, et al. Clinical study and follow-up of 100 patients with the antiphospholipid syndrome. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 1999;29(3):182-190.
- 111. Levine SR, Brey RL, Tilley BC, et al. Antiphospholipid antibodies and subsequent thrombo-occlusive events in patients with ischemic stroke. JAMA. 2004;291(5):576-584.
- 112. Tektonidou MG, Andreoli L, Limper M, Tincani A, Ward MM. Management of thrombotic and obstetric antiphospholipid syndrome: a systematic literature review informing the EULAR recommendations for the management of antiphospholipid syndrome in adults. *RMD Open*. 2019;5(1):e000924.
- 113. Cohen H, Hunt BJ, Efthymiou M, et al. Rivaroxaban versus warfarin to treat patients with thrombotic antiphospholipid syndrome, with or without systemic lupus erythematosus (RAPS): a randomised, controlled, open-label, phase 2/3, non-inferiority trial. *Lancet Haematol.* 2016;3(9):e426-e436.
- 114. Pengo V, Denas G, Zoppellaro G, et al. Rivaroxaban vs warfarin in high-risk patients with antiphospholipid syndrome. *Blood*. 2018;132(13):1365-1371.
- Pengo V, Hoxha A, Andreoli L, et al. Trial of Rivaroxaban in AntiPhospholipid Syndrome (TRAPS): two-year outcomes after the study closure. J Thromb Haemost. 2021;19(2):531-535.
- Ordi-Ros J, Saez-Comet L, Perez-Conesa M, et al. Rivaroxaban versus vitamin K antagonist in antiphospholipid syndrome: a randomized noninferiority trial. Ann Intern Med. 2019;171(10):685-694.
- 117. Tektonidou MG, Laskari K, Panagiotakos DB, Moutsopoulos HM. Risk factors for thrombosis and primary thrombosis prevention in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus with or without antiphospholipid antibodies. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2009;61(1):29-36.
- 118. Arnaud L, Mathian A, Ruffatti A, et al. Efficacy of aspirin for the primary prevention of thrombosis in patients with antiphospholipid antibodies: an international and collaborative meta-analysis. *Autoimmun Rev.* 2014;13(3):281-291.
- 119. Hanly JG, Urowitz MB, Su L, et al. Prospective analysis of neuropsychiatric events in an international disease inception cohort of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2010;69(3):529-535.
- 120. Somers EC, Marder W, Cagnoli P, et al. Population-based incidence and prevalence of systemic lupus erythematosus: the Michigan

Rheumatic Diseases

Lupus Epidemiology and Surveillance program. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 2014;66(2):369-378.

- 121. Kampylafka El, Alexopoulos H, Kosmidis ML, et al. Incidence and prevalence of major central nervous system involvement in systemic lupus erythematosus: a 3-year prospective study of 370 patients. *PLoS ONE*. 2013;8(2):e55843.
- 122. Hanly JG, Urowitz MB, Sanchez-Guerrero J, et al. Neuropsychiatric events at the time of diagnosis of systemic lupus erythematosus: an international inception cohort study. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2007;56(1):265-273.
- 123. Hanly JG, Urowitz MB, Su L, et al. Short-term outcome of neuropsychiatric events in systemic lupus erythematosus upon enrollment into an international inception cohort study. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2008;59(5):721-729.
- 124. Zhou HQ, Zhang FC, Tian XP, et al. Clinical features and outcome of neuropsychiatric lupus in Chinese: analysis of 240 hospitalized patients. *Lupus*. 2008;17(2):93-99.
- 125. Pradhan V, Patwardhan M, Rajadhyaksha A, Dhawale N, Ghosh K. Neuropsychiatric manifestations and associated autoantibodies in systemic lupus erythematosus patients from Western India. *Rheumatol Int.* 2015;35(3):541-545.
- 126. Tam LS, Li EK, Wong CK, Lam CW, Szeto CC. Double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled pilot study of leflunomide in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*. 2004;13(8):601-604.
- 127. Remer CF, Weisman MH, Wallace DJ. Benefits of leflunomide in systemic lupus erythematosus: a pilot observational study. *Lupus*. 2001;10(7):480-483.
- Suess A, Sticherling M. Leflunomide in subacute cutaneous lupus erythematosus – two sides of a coin. Int J Dermatol. 2008;47(1):83-86.
- Chan SK, Hazleman BL, Burrows NP. Subacute cutaneous lupus erythematosus precipitated by leflunomide. *Clin Exp Dermatol.* 2005;30(6):724-725.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Kasitanon N, Hamijoyo L, Li MT, et al. Management of non-renal manifestations of systemic lupus erythematosus: A systematic literature review for the APLAR consensus statements. *Int J Rheum Dis*. 2022;25:1220-1229. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14413 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14416

REVIEW

Rheumatic Diseases



Emerging role of EZH2 in rheumatic diseases: A comprehensive review

Wang-Dong Xu¹ | Qi Huang¹ | An-Fang Huang²

¹Department of Evidence-Based Medicine, Southwest Medical University, Luzhou, China

²Department of Rheumatology and Immunology, Affiliated Hospital of Southwest Medical University, Luzhou, China

Correspondence

An-Fang Huang, Department of Rheumatology and Immunology, Affiliated Hospital of Southwest Medical University, Luzhou, Sichuan, China. Email: loutch211@163.com

Funding information

Natural Science Foundation of Sichuan Province, Grant/Award Number: 2022NSFSC0694 and 2022NSFSC0697

Abstract

Enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) is a histone methylated enzyme. It trimethylates histone 3 lysine 27 (H3K27) to regulate epigenetic processes. Recently, studies showed excessive expression of EZH2 in rheumatic diseases, such as systemic lupus erythematosus, rheumatoid arthritis, osteoarthritis, and systemic sclerosis. Moreover, epigenetic modification of EZH2 regulates differentiation and proliferation of different immune cells. Therefore, in this review, we comprehensively discuss the role of EZH2 in rheumatic diseases. Collection of the evidence may provide a basis for further understanding the role of EZH2 and give potential for targeting these diseases.

KEYWORDS epigenetics, EZH2, rheumatic diseases

1 | INTRODUCTION

Enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) was first discovered in 1996.^{1,2} Human EZH2 gene is located at 7q36.1. EZH2 is expressed in bone marrow, lymph nodes, and testes.³ EZH2 is an enzymatic subunit of polycomb repressive complex 2 (PRC2). It binds embryonic ectoderm development (EED), suppressor of zeste 12 (SUZ12), Jarid2, adipocyte enhancer binding protein 2 (AEBP2), and retinoblastomaassociated protein 46/48 (RbAp46/48) to regulate histone methylation and transcriptional repression.^{4,5} Histone 3 lysine 27 (H3K27) is a downstream molecule for EZH2. H3K27 can be tri-methylated (H3K27me3) to repress target gene expression and regulate epigenetic events.^{6,7}

Rheumatic diseases are chronic inflammatory diseases. The diseases often involve intermittent pain, swelling, limited movement, or disability. There are more than 200 defined rheumatic diseases, such as systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), osteoarthritis (OA), rheumatoid arthritis (RA), gout, ankylosing spondylitis, psoriatic arthritis and systemic sclerosis (SSc). Although many studies have discussed risk factors related to these diseases, the clear pathogenesis is yet to be clarified. Recently, increasing evidence suggested epigenetic mechanisms in the pathogenesis of rheumatic diseases, especially the role of EZH2. Therefore, we discussed EZH2 and these disorders based on available evidence. Hopefully, targeting EZH2 in rheumatic diseases will give potential in the future.

2 | EZH2 AND EPIGENETIC MODIFICATION

Epigenetics means a heritable modulation of chromatin architecture instead of recoding or mutating in DNA sequence.^{8,9} Epigenetic modification mainly includes DNA methylation and histone modification.¹⁰ EZH2 is considered to be a modifier in epigenetic changes.

DNA methylation is the most discussed epigenetic modification. It refers to a methyl group that transfers to the C5 position in cytosine to form 5-methylcytosine. This process is mediated by DNA methyltransferases (DNMTs).¹¹ EZH2 expression is positively related

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

Wang-Dong Xu and Qi Huang have contributed equally to this work and share the first authorship.

to DNMT expression. After interacting with DNMTs, EZH2 represses the expression of tumor suppressor genes such as endothelial pas domain protein 1 gene (EPAS1), Vax2, oculocutaneous albinism 2 (OCA2), and promotes the expression of anti-tumor genes such as integrin beta 2 (ITGB2), NDGR1, ankyrin repeat and BTB/POZ domain containing protein 1 (ABTB1), and ras association domain family member 5 (RASSF5).¹² EZH2 binds to DNMTs at promoters of myelin transcription factor 1 (MYT1), Wnt family member 1 (WNT1), potassium voltage-gated channel subfamily A member 1 (KCNA1), cannabinoid receptor 1 (CNR1), to promote its methylation.^{13,14} EZH2 mutation can modify the structure and transcriptional activity of chromatins by increasing H3K27me3.^{15,16} Moreover, EZH2 promotes DNA stability via silencing long non-coding RNAs (IncRNAs) such as PHACTR2-AS1 (PAS1), $Inc-\beta$ -Catm.^{17,18} Histone methylation is the main histone modification. Histone methylation was discovered in 2000 and its role in silencing gene transcription was recognized in 2003.^{19,20} Upon stimulation with specific enzymes, the histone tails can be acetylated, methylated, and phosphorylated, which then affect DNA accessibility.²¹ Non-coding RNA, cytosolic methylation, and phosphorylation are some other epigenetic modifications. For instance, IncRNA small nucleolar RNA host gene 1 (SNHG1) interacts with EZH2, contributing to colorectal cancer cell growth.²² Similarly, EZH2 cooperates with nuclear enriched abundant transcript 1 (NEAT1), EPB41L4A-AS2, and zinc finger protein 217 (ZNF217), regulating migration of neutrophils, and dendritic cells.²³⁻²⁵ Therefore, epigenetic modification of EZH2 may regulate downstream inflammatory signaling.

3 | IMMUNE CELL

3.1 | Innate immunity

3.1.1 | Monocyte

Monocyte is a kind of immune cell in innate immunity.^{26,27} There is high expression of EZH2 in tumor tissues, which may regulate recruitment, proliferation, and activation of monocytes.²⁸⁻³² EZH2 was highly expressed in peripheral blood monocytes of pediatric pneumonia patients, and there was up-regulated apoptosis of monocytes.³³ Activated Sirt6/EZH2/FOXC1 pathway in monocytes reduced secretion of tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-a.²⁷ EZH2 impaired the process of monocytes differentiation into osteoclasts by repressing the expression of transcription factors V-maf musculoaponeurotic fibrosarcoma oncogene homolog B (MafB), interferon regulatory factor 8 (IRF8), and arginase 1.³⁴ Silencing EZH2 in monocytes activates innate immune responses via promoting LRRC33 expression.³⁵ Overexpression of LINC00341 recruits EZH2 to the promoter region of vascular cell adhesion molecular 1 (VCAM1) gene to suppress VCAM1, reducing adhesion capacity of monocytes.³⁶ Furthermore, EZH2 gene deficiency inhibited the ability of monocytes to adhere to endothelial cells.³⁷ Inhibiting role of EZH2 by an EZH2 inhibitor GSK126 could reduce monocytes adhesion³⁸ (Figure 1). Together, EZH2 may regulate monocytes adhesion.

🐵 👰 -WILEY-

3.1.2 | Macrophages

Macrophages regulate phagocytosis. Monocytes-derived macrophages can differentiate into 2 subsets: M1 and M2 subtypes. M1 macrophages act as pro-inflammatory cells by secreting proinflammatory cytokines. M2 macrophages induce immune tolerance, promote neovascularization, and tumor cell proliferation and metastasis.³⁹ EZH2 inhibitors suppress M1 macrophage differentiation, polarization and inhibit TNF-a production.⁴⁰⁻⁴² Inhibiting EZH2 by GSK126 reduced formation of foam cells, which can attenuate progression of atherosclerosis.³⁸ EZH2 silencing inhibited CC chemokine ligand 2 (CCL2) expression, repressing macrophage infiltration.⁴³ Furthermore, EZH2-targeted macrophages increase lipid accumulation and inhibit osteoclastogenesis.^{44,45} Therefore, EZH2 promotes the role of M1 macrophages, and inhibits M2 macrophages.

3.1.3 | Dendritic cells

Dendritic cells (DC) initiate innate immune responses.⁴⁶ EZH2 deficiency reduces the number of mature DCs by inhibiting transcription factor: runt-related transcription factor 1 (RUNX1).⁴⁷ EZH2 was highly expressed in histiocytic and DC neoplasms.⁴⁸ EZH2 interacted with the Vav family and methylation of talin protein, and reduced proliferation of DCs.^{25,49,50} Together, EZH2 is involved in DCs maturation and proliferation.

3.1.4 | Neutrophils

Neutrophils are the front-line trooper in innate immune system.⁵¹ In EZH2 gene deficient mice, neutrophils were difficult to adhere to some other immune cells, and the ability of neutrophil migration was inhibited.²⁵ EZH2 promotes transcription of integrin coactivator talin1 in neutrophils under inflammatory conditions.⁵² Phosphorylated EZH2 promoted infiltration of immuno-suppressive neutrophils in the mice with tumors complicating with brain metastasis.⁵³ Therefore, neutrophils were regulated by EZH2.

3.2 | Adaptive immunity

3.2.1 | T cells

T cells derive from bone marrow. EZH2 regulates differentiation, self-renewal, and survival of hematopoietic stem cells (HSC).⁵⁴⁻⁵⁸ In the thymus, EZH2 deficiency suppressed differentiation of early T cell precursors (ETPs).⁵⁹ Knocking out EZH2 gene in wild-type mice promoted the expansion of natural killer T cells.⁶⁰⁻⁶² The differentiation and interleukin (IL)-4 generation of invariant natural killer T cells can be up-regulated by EZH2.⁶³ In peripheral blood, EZH2 is required for function of CD8+ and CD4+ T cells. Effector and memory



FIGURE 1 Role of enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) in different immune cells. EZH2 promotes hematopoietic stem cell self-renewal and differentiation. Overexpressed EZH2 in neutrophils and dendritic cells reduced adhesion and migration of the cells. EZH2 up-regulates inflammatory cytokines production in M1 macrophages, and decreases proportion and total number of M2 macrophages. EZH2 inhibits differentiation, polarization, plasticity, and inflammatory cytokines production in different T cells. Overexpression of EZH2 in lymphoid progenitor B cells increases ability for proliferation, transition and maturation of the cells.

CD8+ T cells are 2 major subsets of CD8+ T cells. EZH2 facilitates survival and expansion of effector CD8+ T cell.^{64–66} EZH2 affects survival of naive CD4+ T cells.⁶¹ Differentiation of Th1 and Th2 cells was suppressed by EZH2, where EZH2 targets IFN-α, Tbx21, IL-4, GATA-3 via H3K27me3 modification.^{67,68} High expression of EZH2 targets T-bet, GATA-3 to repress plasticity of Th1 and Th2 cell.^{69,70} EZH2 regulates migration of Th1 cell via suppressing chemokine ligand 10 and the C-X-C motif chemokine receptor 3 (CXCL10/CXCR3) axis.^{71,72} There was increased polarization and plasticity of Th1, Th2, and Th17 cells from EZH2 gene deficient CD4+ T cells.^{66,69,73} EZH2 reduced secretion of IFN-γ, IL-13, and IL-17.⁷³ For Treg cells, EZH2 binds forkhead protein box P3 (FOXP3) to promote Treg cells stability.⁷⁴⁻⁷⁶ In contrast, expression of genes related to Treg cells instability, such as Neuropilin-1 and basic leucine zipper transcription factor 2 (BACH2) were inhibited by EZH2 stimulation.⁷⁶⁻⁷⁸ All these indicate that EZH2 regulates roles of different T cells.

3.2.2 | B cells

B cells are developed in bone marrow, matured in secondary lymphatic organs. B cells produce high-affinity antibodies, and secret cytokines in adaptive immunity. In bone marrow, EZH2 is highly expressed in the pre-B cell, regulates B cell proliferation via $Ig\lambda$ transcription suppression and VDJ recombination (VDJ recombination refers to a process in which T cells and B cells randomly assemble different gene segments, including variable [V], diversity [D], and joining [J] genes).⁷⁹ In immature B cells, expression of EZH2 was relatively low.⁸⁰ The transition of pro-B from the pre-B cell can be blocked by absence of EZH2. EZH2 affects development of early B cell antigen receptors. EZH2 binds H3K27me3 to up-regulate expression of genes in the Igh, Igk locus, promoting proliferation of B cells.⁸¹⁻⁸³ In secondary lymphatic organs, EZH2 expression was the highest in germinal center (GC) B cells and was the lowest in memory B cells, and plasma cells.^{84,85} Cyclindependent kinase inhibitor 1a (CDKN1A) is a cell cycle inhibitor. EZH2 inhibits expression of CDKN1A. EZH2 binds CDKN1A to promote formation and proliferation of GC B cells.^{85,86} EZH2 interacts with a cell cycle regulator E2F1, which then inhibits CDKN1A, and induces GC B cell formation.⁸⁷ In plasma cells, EZH2 deficiency damaged the differentiation of plasma cells.⁸⁶ A study discussed the role of Tazemetostat (an EZH2 inhibitor) in patients with B cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma, showing that inhibiting EZH2 significantly improved the disease.⁸⁸ Therefore, EZH2 performs a stage-specific role in B cells.

4 | EZH2 AND RHEUMATIC DISEASES

Rheumatic diseases are mediated by inflammation or autoimmunity, along with chronic pain of joints or connective tissue damage. Studies showed that EZH2 was abnormally expressed in different rheumatic diseases.

4.1 | SLE

SLE is a common rheumatic disease. Compared to healthy controls, monocytes, and neutrophils in lupus patients showed high expression of EZH2. EZH2 expression was higher in CD4+ T cells and B cells in lupus patients as compared to those in controls.^{16,89} Upregulation of EZH2 both in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) and kidney tissues was observed in SLE patients with lupus nephritis as compared to those in SLE patients without lupus nephritis.⁹⁰ High expression of EZH2 was positively related to disease activity.⁹¹ However, a study evaluating EZH2 expression in SLE reported there was down-regulation of EZH2 in CD4+ T cells.⁹² There was high expression of EZH2 in lupus mice.^{93,94} The difference in EZH2 expression may correlate with ethnic heterogeneity, different tissue sources, and methods to detect EZH2.

EZH2 is involved in lupus progression by regulating different signaling. Activated mechanistic target of rapamycin 1 (mTOR) and increased glycolysis in CD4+ T cells are able to increase EZH2 expression, which further accelerates lupus disease activity. Increased EZH2 expression was negatively associated with expression of 1233

miR-26a and miR-101.^{16,95,96} In B cells from SLE patients, expression of miR-26 was lower as compared to that in controls.⁹⁷ EZH2 interacted with activated Syk and mTORC1, and restrained BACH2 expression, inhibiting B cells differentiation and autoantibodies production.⁹⁷ EZH2 interacted with B cell lymphoma 6 (BCL-6), histone deacetylase 5 (HDAC5), and suppressed miR-142-3p/5p expression by modulating histone methylation and acetylation of the miR-142 promoter.98 EZH2 also inhibited junctional adhesion molecule-A (JAM-A) pathway mediated CD4+ T cell adhesion and migration, hematopoietic progenitor kinase 1 (HPK1) signal mediated T cell activation in lupus.^{16,99} In lupus mice, EZH2 activates E4 promoterbinding protein 4 (E4BP4) to down-regulate BCL-6 transcription.¹⁰⁰ EZH2 binds to the PI3K/AKT pathway, promoting differentiation of naive CD4+ T cells into Treg cells.⁹⁴ Moreover, Igk germline transcription during B lymphopoiesis was suppressed by the STAT5/ EZH2/Eĸi/IL-17R pathway.¹⁰¹ Thus, EZH2 binds to different downstream signaling, regulating lupus development.

4.2 | RA

RA is an inflammatory autoimmune disease.^{102,103} Regarding the pathogenesis, genetic, ethological, and environmental factors have been widely discussed, and the role of epigenetics is emergingly discussed recently.

Fibroblast-like synoviocytes (FLSs) promote joint inflammation and destruction in RA pathology.^{104,105} EZH2 was highly expressed in the synovial tissue of RA patients, and was positively related to proliferation, invasion, and migration of RA FLSs. High expression of EZH2 was related to elevated expression of TNF- α . IL-18, IL-6, IL-17, matrix metalloproteinase-2 (MMP-2), and MMP-9 in RA FLSs.¹⁰⁶ Furthermore, EHZ2 interacted with Inc-IL7R to promote RA-FLS proliferation, and inhibit apoptosis by methylation of p16 and p21 promoters.¹⁰⁷ RA synovial fibroblasts (RASFs) secrete IL-6, IL-8 in response to IL-1 β or TNF-a stimulation.¹⁰⁸ High expression of EZH2 promotes RASF proliferation by downregulation of secreted frizzled-related protein 1 (SFRP1).^{109,110} Bone homeostasis is balanced by osteoblasts/osteoclasts ratio. EZH2 stimulation promoted osteoclasts differentiation, leading to cartilage damage.¹¹¹ The axis receptor activator of nuclear factor-kappa B ligand (RANKL)/EZH2/H3K27me3/IRF8/nuclear factor of activated T cell cytoplasmic 1 (NFATc1) promoted osteoclastogenesis.⁴⁵ However, inhibition of EZH2 by GSK126 accelerated osteoblasts differentiation.¹¹² Furthermore, EZH2 was recruited to macrophage c-mer tyrosine kinase (MERTK), peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPARG), and RANK promoters and departed from suppressor of cytokine signaling 1 (SOCS1), erythroblastosis virus transcription factor-7 (ETV7) promoters after stimulation with IFN- γ .¹¹³ Inhibition of EZH2 in CD4+ T cells from RA patients suppressed FOXP3 transcription and Treg cells differentiation via down-regulating RUNX1, up-regulating SMAD7 expression.¹¹⁴ Therefore, expression of EZH2 was elevated in RA patients, and promoted RA progress.

LEY- Rheumatic Diseases

4.3 | OA

OA is characterized by cartilage degradation, joint dysfunction, pain, and stiffness. This disease affects more than 527 million people (7.09% of the global population).^{115,116} It is suggested that age, gender, weight, behavior, genes, and environment may correlate with the pathogenesis of this disorder. Moreover, epigenetics is a key in regulating the development of the disease.

In normal cartilage, chondrocytes maintain a stable resting phenotype and do not proliferate, whereas the cells were proliferated and differentiated in cartilage from OA patients.¹¹⁷ IncRNAs or miR-NAs bind EZH2 to regulate cartilage formation and remodeling. For instance, IncRNA CIR binds EZH2 to recruit H3K27me3 at the atonal homolog 8 (ATOH8) promoter region, which then down-regulates expression of ATOH8 and inhibits chondrogenic differentiation.¹¹⁸ IncRNA maternally expressed gene 3 (MEG3) interacted with EZH2, restrained differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells into chondrocytes by inhibiting tribbles homolog (TRIB2).¹¹⁹ Overexpression of Syndecan 1 induced cartilage degeneration. This process was related to low expression of miR-138, where EZH2 hypermethylated the miR-138 promoter.¹²⁰ Similarly, EZH2 negatively regulated miR-17-5p and miR-19b-3p expression, and promoted chondrocyte apoptosis and extracellular matrix (ECM) degradation.¹²¹ Interestingly, inhibition of EZH2 suppressed Atg12 signaling, resulting in reduced chondrocytes survival and formation, and inducing spontaneous injury of articular cartilage.¹²² Intra-articular injection of EZH2 inhibitor in OA mice models slowed cartilage degradation and improved motor functions.¹²³ Cartilage hypertrophy and inflammation were inhibited by EPZ-6438 and DZNep (both of them are inhibitors of EZH2).^{124,125} Moreover, expression of collagen X (COLX). Hedgehog, matrix metalloproteinase-13 (MMP-13), and a disintegrin and metalloprotease with thrombospondin motifs-4 (ADAMT-4), ADAMT-5 was up-regulated by EZH2 activation. Therefore, EZH2 inhibition may act as a benefit for OA treatment.^{111,126} However, in an OA mouse model with EZH2 gene deficiency, there was elevated expression of MMP-13 and type X collagen, implying that EZH2 deletion increased cartilage hypertrophy.¹²⁷ EZH2 deficiency down-regulated expression of wound healing-related genes, such as TNF superfamily member 13b (TNFSF13B).¹²⁷ EZH2 deficiency promotes chondrocyte maturation and endochondral ossification.¹²⁸ Together, EZH2 regulates different downstream signaling to be involved in OA pathogenesis. The exact mechanisms need to be clarified in the future.

4.4 | SSc

Higher expression of EZH2 in SSc patients was observed compared to that in controls.¹²⁹ Overexpression of EZH2 promoted activation of the Notch pathway via inhibiting miR-34a, and then increased expression of α -SMA.¹³⁰ EZH2 interacted with the axis HOX transcript antisense RNA (HOTAIR)/H3K27me3/miR-34a, and up-regulated GLI2 expression, resulting in fibrosis.¹³¹ By contrast, EZH2 inhibition reduced migration of dermal fibroblasts, down-regulated expression of collagen 1A1 (COL1A1), transforming growth factor beta (TGFB), fos-related antigen 2 (FRA2), and FLI1. EZH2 inhibited angiogenesis by repressing the Notch signaling pathway, suggesting that EZH2 may take a part in SSc pathogenesis.¹²⁹

5 | CONCLUSION

Effects of EZH2 on different immune cells seem relatively clear. EZH2 catalyzes H3K27 into H3K27me3, then, binds to PRC2, or interacts with PRC1, and finally silences target genes. Moreover, studies about DNA methylation, non-coding RNA, and cytosolic methylation with EZH2 were widely reported. However, several aspects are yet to be discussed. First, selection of EZH2 inhibitor should receive much attention. There are at least 5 inhibitors. However, different EZH2 inhibitors may have distinct mechanisms to inhibit function of EZH2. For example, GSK126 competitively binds the SAM region to inhibit the function of EZH2.¹³² DZNep represses histone methylation for EZH1 or 20 other methyltransferases.¹³³ Second, the adverse effects of EZH2 blockage should be realized. To date, most studies have shown that EZH2 promoted pathogenesis of rheumatic diseases; however, some studies have shown that EZH2 is required for chondrocytes formation and inhibiting EZH2 may damage bone quality, and aggravate OA development. Third, targeting EZH2 in different rheumatic diseases needs to be discussed in the future with larger sample sizes and different ethnicities.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

WX, QH, and AH designed, wrote this paper. All of the co-authors agreed on submission of the paper.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by grants from the Sichuan Provincial Natural Science Foundation of China (2022NSFSC0697, 2022NSFSC0694).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

All authors declare no conflicts of interest. Wang-Dong Xu is an Editorial Board member of the journal and co-author of this article. He was excluded from the peer-review process and all editorial decisions related to the acceptance and publication of this article. Peer review was handled independently by members of the Editorial Board to minimize bias.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Datasets are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

ORCID

Wang-Dong Xu ^(b) https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8276-1249 An-Fang Huang ^(b) https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3860-8383

Rheumatic Diseases

🕥 –Wii fy

REFERENCES

- Chen H, Rossier C, Antonarakis SE. Cloning of a human homolog of the drosophila enhancer of zeste gene (EZH2) that maps to chromosome 21q22.2. *Genomics*. 1996;38(1):30-37.
- Laible G, Wolf A, Dorn R, et al. Mammalian homologues of the Polycomb-group gene enhancer of zeste mediate gene silencing in drosophila heterochromatin and at *S. cerevisiae* telomeres. *EMBO* J. 1997 Jun 2;16(11):3219-3232.
- 3. NCBI database. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/gene/2146. Accessed December 18, 2021.
- 4. Margueron R, Reinberg D. The Polycomb complex PRC2 and its mark in life. *Nature*. 2011;469(7330):343-349.
- 5. Duan R, Du W, Guo W. EZH2: a novel target for cancer treatment. *J Hematol Oncol.* 2020;13(1):104.
- 6. Yin X, Yang S, Zhang M, et al. The role and prospect of JMJD3 in stem cells and cancer. *Biomed Pharmacother*. 2019;118:109384.
- Wu C, Chen W, He J, et al. Interplay of m6A and H3K27 trimethylation restrains inflammation during bacterial infection. *Sci Adv.* 2020;6(34):eaba0647.
- Sermer D, Pasqualucci L, Wendel HG, et al. Emerging epigeneticmodulating therapies in lymphoma. *Nat Rev Clin Oncol.* 2019;16(8):494-507.
- Zeng Y, Qiu R, Yang Y, et al. Regulation of EZH2 by SMYD2mediated lysine methylation is implicated in tumorigenesis. *Cell Rep.* 2019;29(6):1482-1498.e4.
- Mazzone R, Zwergel C, Artico M, et al. The emerging role of epigenetics in human autoimmune disorders. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2019;11(1):34.
- 11. Moore LD, Le T, Fan G. DNA methylation and its basic function. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. 2013;38(1):23-38.
- Tiffen J, Gallagher SJ, Filipp F, et al. EZH2 cooperates with DNA methylation to downregulate key tumor suppressors and IFN gene signatures in melanoma. *J Invest Dermatol.* 2020;140(12):2442-2454.e5.
- Viré E, Brenner C, Deplus R, et al. The Polycomb group protein EZH2 directly controls DNA methylation. *Nature*. 2006;439(7078):871-874.
- Schlesinger Y, Straussman R, Keshet I, et al. Polycomb-mediated methylation on Lys27 of histone H3 pre-marks genes for de novo methylation in cancer. *Nat Genet*. 2007;39(2):232-236.
- Rea S, Eisenhaber F, O'Carroll D, et al. Regulation of chromatin structure by site-specific histone H3 methyltransferases. *Nature*. 2000;406(6796):593-599.
- Tsou PS, Coit P, Kilian NC, Sawalha AH. EZH2 modulates the DNA Methylome and controls T cell adhesion through junctional adhesion molecule a in lupus patients. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 2018;70(1):98-108.
- Chu W, Zhang X, Qi L, et al. The EZH2-PHACTR2-AS1-ribosome axis induces genomic instability and promotes growth and metastasis in breast cancer. *Cancer Res.* 2020;80(13):2737-2750.
- Zhu P, Wang Y, Huang G, et al. Lnc-β-catm elicits EZH2-dependent β-catenin stabilization and sustains liver CSC self-renewal. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2016;23(7):631-639.
- Cao R, Wang L, Wang H, et al. Role of histone H3 lysine 27 methylation in Polycomb-group silencing. *Science*. 2002;298(5595): 1039-1043.
- Czermin B, Melfi R, et al. Drosophila enhancer of Zeste/ESC complexes have a histone H3 methyltransferase activity that marks chromosomal Polycomb sites. *Cell*. 2002;111(2):185-196.
- Fioravanti R, Stazi G, Zwergel C, et al. Six years (2012-2018) of researches on catalytic EZH2 inhibitors: the boom of the 2-Pyridone compounds. *Chem Rec.* 2018;18(12):1818-1832.
- Xu M, Chen X, Lin K, et al. The long noncoding RNA SNHG1 regulates colorectal cancer cell growth through interactions with EZH2 and miR-154-5p. *Mol Cancer*. 2018;17(1):141.

- Chen Q, Cai J, Wang Q, et al. Long noncoding RNA NEAT1, regulated by the EGFR pathway, contributes to glioblastoma progression through the WNT/β-catenin pathway by scaffolding EZH2. *Clin Cancer Res.* 2018;24(3):684-695.
- Pang B, Wang Q, Ning S, et al. Landscape of tumor suppressor long noncoding RNAs in breast cancer. J Exp Clin Cancer Res. 2019;38(1):79.
- Gunawan M, Venkatesan N, Loh JT, et al. The methyltransferase Ezh2 controls cell adhesion and migration through direct methylation of the extranuclear regulatory protein Talin. *Nat Immunol.* 2015;16(5):505-516.
- Guilliams M, Mildner A, Yona S. Developmental and functional heterogeneity of monocytes. *Immunity*. 2018;49(4):595-613.
- 27. He T, Shang J, Gao C, et al. A novel SIRT6 activator ameliorates neuroinflammation and ischemic brain injury via EZH2/FOXC1 axis. *Acta Pharm Sin B*. 2021;11(3):708-726.
- Mola S, Pinton G, Erreni M, et al. Inhibition of the histone methyltransferase EZH2 enhances protumor monocyte recruitment in human mesothelioma spheroids. *Int J Mol Sci.* 2021;22(9):4391.
- 29. Al-Ghabkari A, Narendran A. Targeting EZH2-mediated methylation of histone 3 inhibits proliferation of pediatric acute monocytic leukemia cells in vitro. *Cancer Biol Ther.* 2021;22(4):333-344.
- Li Z, Wang D, Wang W, et al. Macrophages-stimulated PRMT1mediated EZH2 methylation promotes breast cancer metastasis. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*. 2020;533(4):679-684.
- Li Z, Wang D, Chen X, et al. PRMT1-mediated EZH2 methylation promotes breast cancer cell proliferation and tumorigenesis. *Cell Death Dis.* 2021;12(11):1080.
- Lee JC, Mehdizadeh S, Smith J, et al. Regulatory T cell control of systemic immunity and immunotherapy response in liver metastasis. Sci Immunol. 2020;5(52):eaba0759.
- Yang Y, Yang X, Wu Y, et al. METTL3 promotes inflammation and cell apoptosis in a pediatric pneumonia model by regulating EZH2. *Allergol Immunopathol.* 2021;49(5):49-56.
- Adamik J, Pulugulla SH, Zhang P, et al. EZH2 supports osteoclast differentiation and bone resorption via epigenetic and cytoplasmic targets. J Bone Miner Res. 2020;35(1):181-195.
- Su X, Mei S, Liang X, et al. Epigenetically modulated LRRC33 acts as a negative physiological regulator for multiple toll-like receptors. J Leukoc Biol. 2014;96(1):17-26.
- Huang TS, Wang KC, Quon S, et al. LINC00341 exerts an antiinflammatory effect on endothelial cells by repressing VCAM1. *Physiol Genomics*. 2017;49(7):339-345.
- Xu S, Xu Y, Yin M, et al. Flow-dependent epigenetic regulation of IGFBP5 expression by H3K27me3 contributes to endothelial antiinflammatory effects. *Theranostics*. 2018;8(11):3007-3021.
- Wei X, Zhang Y, Xie L, et al. Pharmacological inhibition of EZH2 by GSK126 decreases atherosclerosis by modulating foam cell formation and monocyte adhesion in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. *Exp Ther Med.* 2021;22(2):841.
- Ginhoux F, Schultze JL, Murray PJ, et al. New insights into the multidimensional concept of macrophage ontogeny, activation and function. *Nat Immunol.* 2016;17(1):34-40.
- 40. Sarkar D, Leung EY, Baguley BC, et al. Epigenetic regulation in human melanoma: past and future. *Epigenetics*. 2015;10(2):103-121.
- Apostolidis J, Mokhtar N, Al Omari R, et al. Follicular lymphoma: update on management and emerging therapies at the dawn of the new decade. *Hematol Oncol.* 2020;38(3):213-222.
- Qi B, Yang C, Zhu Z, et al. EZH2-inhibited MicroRNA-454-3p promotes M2 macrophage polarization in glioma. *Front Cell Dev Biol*. 2020;8:574940.
- Zheng Y, Wang Z, Wei S, et al. Epigenetic silencing of chemokine CCL2 represses macrophage infiltration to potentiate tumor development in small cell lung cancer. *Cancer Lett.* 2021;499:148-163.

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

- Lv YC, Tang YY, Zhang P, et al. Histone methyltransferase enhancer of Zeste homolog 2-mediated ABCA1 promoter DNA methylation contributes to the progression of atherosclerosis. *PLoS One*. 2016;11(6):e0157265.
- Fang C, Qiao Y, Mun SH, et al. Cutting edge: EZH2 promotes osteoclastogenesis by epigenetic silencing of the negative regulator IRF8. J Immunol. 2016;196(11):4452-4456.
- Sabado RL, Balan S, Bhardwaj N. Dendritic cell-based immunotherapy. Cell Res. 2017;27(1):74-95.
- 47. Wang Y, Wang Q, Wang B, et al. Inhibition of EZH2 ameliorates bacteria-induced liver injury by repressing RUNX1 in dendritic cells. *Cell Death Dis.* 2020;11(11):1024.
- Tian X, Xu J, Fletcher C, et al. Expression of enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) protein in histiocytic and dendritic cell neoplasms with evidence for p-ERK1/2-related, but not MYC- or p-STAT3related cell signaling. *Mod Pathol.* 2018;31(4):553-561.
- Loh JT, Lim TJF, Ikumi K, et al. Ezh2 controls skin tolerance through distinct mechanisms in different subsets of skin dendritic cells. *iScience*. 2018;10:23-39.
- Loh JT, Su IH. Post-translational modification-regulated leukocyte adhesion and migration. *Oncotarget*. 2016;7(24):37347-37360.
- Liew PX, Kubes P. The Neutrophil's role during health and disease. Physiol Rev. 2019;99(2):1223-1248.
- Lim TJF, Su IH. Talin1 methylation is required for neutrophil infiltration and lipopolysaccharide-induced lethality. J Immunol. 2018;201(12):3651-3661.
- Zhang L, Yao J, Wei Y, et al. Blocking immunosuppressive neutrophils deters pY696-EZH2-driven brain metastases. *Sci Transl Med.* 2020;12(545):eaaz5387.
- Mochizuki-Kashio M, Mishima Y, Miyagi S, et al. Dependency on the polycomb gene Ezh2 distinguishes fetal from adult hematopoietic stem cells. *Blood*. 2011;118(25):6553-6561.
- Lee SC, Miller S, Hyland C, et al. Polycomb repressive complex 2 component Suz12 is required for hematopoietic stem cell function and lymphopoiesis. *Blood.* 2015;126(2):167-175.
- Kamminga LM, Bystrykh LV, de Boer A, et al. The Polycomb group gene Ezh2 prevents hematopoietic stem cell exhaustion. *Blood*. 2006;107(5):2170-2179.
- Majewski IJ, Ritchie ME, Phipson B, et al. Opposing roles of polycomb repressive complexes in hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells. *Blood*. 2010;116(5):731-739.
- Damele L, Amaro A, Serio A, et al. EZH1/2 inhibitors favor ILC3 development from human HSPC-CD34+ cells. *Cancers*. 2021;13(2):319.
- Wang C, Oshima M, Sato D, et al. Ezh2 loss propagates hypermethylation at T cell differentiation-regulating genes to promote leukemic transformation. *J Clin Invest.* 2018;128(9):3872-3886.
- Vasanthakumar A, Xu D, Lun AT, et al. A non-canonical function of Ezh2 preserves immune homeostasis. EMBO Rep. 2017;18(4):619-631.
- Dobenecker MW, Kim JK, Marcello J, et al. Coupling of T cell receptor specificity to natural killer T cell development by bivalent histone H3 methylation. J Exp Med. 2015;212(3):297-306.
- Tumes D, Hirahara K, Papadopoulos M, et al. Ezh2 controls development of natural killer T cells, which cause spontaneous asthmalike pathology. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2019;144(2):549-560.e10. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2019.02.024
- Du Z, Huang L, Dai X, et al. Progranulin regulates the development and function of NKT2 cells through EZH2 and PLZF. *Cell Death Differ*. 2022. doi:10.1038/s41418-022-00973-6
- He S, Liu Y, Meng L, et al. Ezh2 phosphorylation state determines its capacity to maintain CD8+ T memory precursors for antitumor immunity. *Nat Commun.* 2017;8(1):2125.
- Zhang Y, Kinkel S, Maksimovic J, et al. The polycomb repressive complex 2 governs life and death of peripheral T cells. *Blood*. 2014;124(5):737-749.

- Chen G, Subedi K, Chakraborty S, et al. Ezh2 regulates activationinduced CD8+ T cell cycle progression via repressing Cdkn2a and Cdkn1c expression. *Front Immunol.* 2018;9:549.
- Chen X, Cao G, Wu J, et al. The histone methyltransferase EZH2 primes the early differentiation of follicular helper T cells during acute viral infection. *Cell Mol Immunol*. 2020;17(3):247-260.
- Zhang W, Liu H, Liu W, et al. Polycomb-mediated loss of microRNA let-7c determines inflammatory macrophage polarization via PAK1-dependent NF-κB pathway. *Cell Death Differ*. 2015;22(2):287-297.
- Tumes DJ, Onodera A, Suzuki A, et al. The polycomb protein Ezh2 regulates differentiation and plasticity of CD4(+) T helper type 1 and type 2 cells. *Immunity*. 2013;39(5):819-832.
- Tong Q, He S, Xie F, et al. Ezh2 regulates transcriptional and posttranslational expression of T-bet and promotes Th1 cell responses mediating aplastic anemia in mice. *J Immunol.* 2014;192(11):5012-5022.
- Nagarsheth N, Peng D, Kryczek I, et al. PRC2 epigenetically silences Th1-type chemokines to suppress effector T-cell trafficking in colon cancer. *Cancer Res.* 2016;76(2):275-282.
- Yi S, Sun J, Qiu L, et al. Dual role of EZH2 in cutaneous anaplastic large cell lymphoma: promoting tumor cell survival and regulating tumor microenvironment. J Invest Dermatol. 2018;138(5):1126-1136.
- Yang XP, Jiang K, Hirahara K, et al. EZH2 is crucial for both differentiation of regulatory T cells and T effector cell expansion. *Sci Rep.* 2015;5:10643.
- Sarmento OF, Svingen PA, Xiong Y, et al. The role of the histone Methyltransferase enhancer of Zeste homolog 2 (EZH2) in the pathobiological mechanisms underlying inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). J Biol Chem. 2017;292(2):706-722.
- DuPage M, Chopra G, Quiros J, et al. The chromatin-modifying enzyme Ezh2 is critical for the maintenance of regulatory T cell identity after activation. *Immunity*. 2015;42(2):227-238.
- Ohkura N, Hamaguchi M, Morikawa H, et al. T cell receptor stimulation-induced epigenetic changes and Foxp3 expression are independent and complementary events required for Treg cell development. *Immunity*. 2012;37(5):785-799.
- Roychoudhuri R, Hirahara K, Mousavi K, et al. BACH2 represses effector programs to stabilize T(reg)-mediated immune homeostasis. *Nature*. 2013;498(7455):506-510.
- Delgoffe GM, Woo SR, Turnis ME, et al. Stability and function of regulatory T cells is maintained by a neuropilin-1-semaphorin-4a axis. *Nature*. 2013;501(7466):252-256.
- Yoshida H, Lareau CA, Ramirez RN, et al. The cis-regulatory atlas of the mouse immune system. *Cell*. 2019;176(4):897-912.e20.
- Mandal M, Powers SE, Maienschein-Cline M, et al. Epigenetic repression of the lgk locus by STAT5-mediated recruitment of the histone methyltransferase Ezh2. Nat Immunol. 2011;12(12):1212-1220.
- Su IH, Basavaraj A, Krutchinsky AN, et al. Ezh2 controls B cell development through histone H3 methylation and Igh rearrangement. *Nat Immunol*. 2003;4(2):124-131.
- Jacobsen JA, Woodard J, Mandal M, et al. EZH2 regulates the developmental timing of effectors of the pre-antigen receptor checkpoints. J Immunol. 2017;198(12):4682-4691.
- 83. Ebert A, Hill L, Busslinger M. Spatial regulation of V-(D)J recombination at antigen receptor loci. Adv Immunol. 2015;128:93-121.
- Herviou L, Jourdan M, Martinez AM, et al. EZH2 is overexpressed in transitional preplasmablasts and is involved in human plasma cell differentiation. *Leukemia*. 2019;33(8):2047-2060.
- Guo M, Price MJ, Patterson DG, et al. EZH2 represses the B cell transcriptional program and regulates antibodysecreting cell metabolism and antibody production. J Immunol. 2018;200(3):1039-1052.
- Scharer CD, Barwick BG, Guo M, et al. Plasma cell differentiation is controlled by multiple cell division-coupled epigenetic programs. *Nat Commun.* 2018;9(1):1698.

Rheumatic Diseases

🔊-Wii fy

- 87. Béguelin W, Rivas MA, Calvo Fernández MT, et al. EZH2 enables germinal centre formation through epigenetic silencing of CDKN1A and an Rb-E2F1 feedback loop. *Nat Commun.* 2017;8(1):877.
- Italiano A, Soria JC, Toulmonde M, et al. Tazemetostat, an EZH2 inhibitor, in relapsed or refractory B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma and advanced solid tumours: a first-in-human, open-label, phase 1 study. *Lancet Oncol.* 2018;19(5):649-659.
- Rohraff DM, He Y, Farkash EA, et al. Inhibition of EZH2 ameliorates lupus-like disease in MRL/lpr mice. *Arthritis Rheumatol*. 2019;71(10):1681-1690.
- Wu L, Jiang X, Qi C, et al. EZH2 inhibition interferes with the activation of type I interferon Signaling pathway and ameliorates lupus nephritis in NZB/NZW F1 mice. Front Immunol. 2021;26(12):653989.
- Coit P, Dozmorov MG, Merrill JT, et al. Epigenetic reprogramming in naive CD4+ T cells Favoring T cell activation and non-Th1 effector T cell immune response as an early event in lupus flares. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 2016;68(9):2200-2209.
- Hu N, Qiu X, Luo Y, et al. Abnormal histone modification patterns in lupus CD4+ T cells. J Rheumatol. 2008;35(5):804-810.
- Zhen Y, Smith RD, Finkelman FD, et al. Ezh2-mediated epigenetic modification is required for allogeneic T cell-induced lupus disease. Arthritis Res Ther. 2020;22(1):133.
- Cao T, Zhang X, Chen D, et al. The epigenetic modification during the induction of Foxp3 with sodium butyrate. *Immunopharmacol Immunotoxicol*. 2018;40(4):309-318.
- Zheng X, Tsou PS, Sawalha AH. Increased expression of EZH2 is mediated by higher glycolysis and mTORC1 activation in lupus CD4+ T cells. *Immunometabolism*. 2020;2(2):e200013.
- Zhao E, Maj T, Kryczek I, et al. Cancer mediates effector T cell dysfunction by targeting microRNAs and EZH2 via glycolysis restriction. *Nat Immunol.* 2016;17(1):95-103.
- Zhang M, Iwata S, Hajime M, et al. Methionine commits cells to differentiate into Plasmablasts through epigenetic regulation of BTB and CNC homolog 2 by the methyltransferase EZH2. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2020;72(7):1143-1153.
- Ding S, Zhang Q, Luo S, et al. BCL-6 suppresses miR-142-3p/5p expression in SLE CD4+ T cells by modulating histone methylation and acetylation of the miR-142 promoter. *Cell Mol Immunol.* 2020;17(5):474-482.
- Zhang Q, Long H, Liao J, et al. Inhibited expression of hematopoietic progenitor kinase 1 associated with loss of jumonji domain containing 3 promoter binding contributes to autoimmunity in systemic lupus erythematosus. J Autoimmun. 2011;37(3):180-189.
- Wang Z, Zhao M, Yin J, et al. E4BP4-mediated inhibition of T follicular helper cell differentiation is compromised in autoimmune diseases. J Clin Invest. 2020;130(7):3717-3733.
- Martínez-Bueno M, Oparina N, Dozmorov MG, et al. Trans-ethnic mapping of BANK1 identifies two independent SLE-risk linkage groups enriched for co-transcriptional splicing Marks. *Int J Mol Sci.* 2018;19(8):2331.
- Nagy G, Roodenrijs NMT, Welsing PM, et al. EULAR definition of difficult-to-treat rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2021;80(1):31-35.
- Schett G, Tanaka Y, Isaacs JD. Why remission is not enough: underlying disease mechanisms in RA that prevent cure. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* 2021;17(3):135-144.
- Svensson MND, Zoccheddu M, Yang S, et al. Synoviocyte-targeted therapy synergizes with TNF inhibition in arthritis reversal. *Sci Adv.* 2020;6(26):eaba4353.
- Wang C, Xiao Y, Lao M, et al. Increased SUMO-activating enzyme SAE1/UBA2 promotes glycolysis and pathogenic behavior of rheumatoid fibroblast-like synoviocytes. JCI Insight. 2020;5(18):e135935.
- Hu P, Dong ZS, Zheng S, et al. The effects of miR-26b-5p on fibroblast-like synovial cells in rheumatoid arthritis (RA-FLS) via targeting EZH2. *Tissue Cell*. 2021;72:101591.

- 107. Ye Z, Xu J, Li S, et al. Lnc-IL7R promotes the growth of fibroblast-like synoviocytes through interaction with enhancer of zeste homolog 2 in rheumatoid arthritis. *Mol Med Rep.* 2017;15(3):1412-1418.
- Haque M, Singh AK, Ouseph MM, et al. Regulation of synovial inflammation and tissue destruction by guanylate binding protein 5 in synovial fibroblasts from patients with rheumatoid arthritis and rats with adjuvant-induced arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 2021;73(6):943-954.
- 109. Araki Y, Aizaki Y, Sato K, et al. Altered gene expression profiles of histone lysine methyltransferases and demethylases in rheumatoid arthritis synovial fibroblasts. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2018;36(2):314-316.
- Trenkmann M, Brock M, Gay RE, et al. Expression and function of EZH2 in synovial fibroblasts: epigenetic repression of the Wnt inhibitor SFRP1 in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2011;70(8):1482-1488.
- 111. Yuan L, Zhao N, Wang J, et al. Major vault protein (MVP) negatively regulates osteoclastogenesis via calcineurin-NFATc1 pathway inhibition. *Theranostics*. 2021;11(15):7247-7261.
- 112. Galvan ML, Paradise CR, Kubrova E, et al. Multiple pharmacological inhibitors targeting the epigenetic suppressor enhancer of zeste homolog 2 (Ezh2) accelerate osteoblast differentiation. *Bone*. 2021;150:115993.
- 113. Qiao Y, Kang K, Giannopoulou E, et al. IFN-γ induces histone 3 lysine 27 Trimethylation in a small subset of promoters to stably silence gene expression in human macrophages. *Cell Rep.* 2016;16(12):3121-3129.
- 114. Xiao XY, Li YT, Jiang X, et al. EZH2 deficiency attenuates Treg differentiation in rheumatoid arthritis. *J Autoimmun*. 2020;108: 102404.
- 115. Katz JN, Arant KR, Loeser RF. Diagnosis and treatment of hip and knee osteoarthritis: a review. JAMA. 2021;325(6):568-578.
- 116. Global Burden of Disease Collaborative Network. Global Burden of Disease Study 2019 (GBD 2019) results. 2021. http://ghdx.healt hdata.org/gbd-results-tool. Accessed August 25, 2021.
- 117. Bertrand J, Kräft T, Gronau T, et al. BCP crystals promote chondrocyte hypertrophic differentiation in OA cartilage by sequestering Wnt3a. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2020;79(7):975-984.
- 118. Liu F, Song DY, Huang J, et al. Long non-coding RNA CIR inhibits chondrogenic differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells by epigenetically suppressing ATOH8 via methyltransferase EZH2. *Mol Med.* 2021;27(1):12.
- 119. You D, Yang C, Huang J, et al. Long non-coding RNA MEG3 inhibits chondrogenic differentiation of synovium-derived mesenchymal stem cells by epigenetically inhibiting TRIB2 via methyltransferase EZH2. *Cell Signal*. 2019;63:109379.
- 120. Wang J, Wang X, Ding X, et al. EZH2 is associated with cartilage degeneration in osteoarthritis by promoting SDC1 expression via histone methylation of the microRNA-138 promoter. *Lab Invest.* 2021;101(5):600-611.
- 121. Li Y, Yuan F, Song Y, et al. miR-17-5p and miR-19b-3p prevent osteoarthritis progression by targeting EZH2. *Exp Ther Med.* 2020;20(2):1653-1663.
- 122. Lian WS, Ko JY, Wu RW, et al. MicroRNA-128a represses chondrocyte autophagy and exacerbates knee osteoarthritis by disrupting Atg12. *Cell Death Dis.* 2018;9(9):919.
- 123. Allas L, Brochard S, Rochoux Q, et al. EZH2 inhibition reduces cartilage loss and functional impairment related to osteoarthritis. *Sci Rep.* 2020;10(1):19577.
- 124. Allas L, Rochoux Q, Leclercq S, et al. Development of a simple osteoarthritis model useful to predict in vitro the anti-hypertrophic action of drugs. *Lab Invest*. 2020;100(1):64-71.
- 125. Aury-Landas J, Bazille C, Allas L, et al. Anti-inflammatory and chondroprotective effects of the S-adenosylhomocysteine hydrolase inhibitor 3-deazaneplanocin a, in human articular chondrocytes. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7(1):6483.

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

- Chen L, Wu Y, Wu Y, et al. The inhibition of EZH2 ameliorates osteoarthritis development through the Wnt/β-catenin pathway. *Sci Rep.* 2016;6:29176.
- 127. Du X, Chen Y, Zhang Q, et al. Ezh2 ameliorates osteoarthritis by activating TNFSF13B. J Bone Miner Res. 2020;35(5):956-965.
- 128. Camilleri ET, Dudakovic A, Riester SM, et al. Loss of histone methyltransferase Ezh2 stimulates an osteogenic transcriptional program in chondrocytes but does not affect cartilage development. J Biol Chem. 2018;293(49):19001-19011.
- 129. Tsou PS, Campbell P, Amin MA, et al. Inhibition of EZH2 prevents fibrosis and restores normal angiogenesis in scleroderma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. 2019;116(9):3695-3702.
- Wasson CW, Abignano G, Hermes H, et al. Long non-coding RNA HOTAIR drives EZH2-dependent myofibroblast activation in systemic sclerosis through miRNA 34a-dependent activation of NOTCH. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(4):507-517.
- 131. Wasson CW, Ross RL, Wells R, et al. Long non-coding RNA HOTAIR induces GLI2 expression through Notch signalling in systemic sclerosis dermal fibroblasts. *Arthritis Res Ther.* 2020;22(1):286.

- 132. McCabe MT, Ott HM, Ganji G, et al. EZH2 inhibition as a therapeutic strategy for lymphoma with EZH2-activating mutations. *Nature*. 2012;492(7427):108-112.
- 133. Miranda TB, Cortez CC, Yoo CB, et al. DZNep is a global histone methylation inhibitor that reactivates developmental genes not silenced by DNA methylation. *Mol Cancer Ther.* 2009;8(6): 1579-1588.

How to cite this article: Xu W-D, Huang Q, Huang A-F. Emerging role of EZH2 in rheumatic diseases: A comprehensive review. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1230-1238. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14416 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14407

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Rheumatic Diseases

🔤 👰 Wiley

Colchicine resistance: Associated factors and its effect on health-related quality of life in patients with familial Mediterranean fever

Didem Erdem Gürsoy ¹	Halise Hande Gezer ² 💿 🛛	Nuran Öz ³ 💿 🛛	Aygün Özer ³ 💿
Sevtap Acer Kasman ⁴ 💿	Mehmet Tuncay Duruöz ³	D	

¹Rheumatology Clinic, Prof. Dr Cemil Taşcıoğlu City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

²Rheumatology Clinic, Ümraniye Research and Training Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

³Rheumatology Division, Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Marmara University Faculty of Medicine, Istanbul, Turkey

⁴Rheumatology Clinic, Dr. Lüfti Kırdar Research and Training Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

Correspondence

Didem Erdem Gürsoy, Prof. Dr Cemil Taşcıoğlu City Hospital, Rheumatology Clinic, 34384 Şişli, İstanbul, Turkey Emails: didem_blue86@hotmail.com; didem.erdem86@gmail.com

Abstract

Aim: To determine the factors associated with colchicine resistance and the effect of colchicine resistance on health-related quality of life (QoL) in patients with familial Mediterranean fever (FMF).

Methods: Demographic and clinical features, *MEFV* gene mutations, and Pras disease severity scores were recorded. QoL was assessed using the Short Form-36 (SF-36) and FMF-QoL scales. Colchicine resistance was defined as at least 1 attack per month for 6 months at the maximum tolerated dose of colchicine in fully compliant patients. **Results:** The mean age of 118 patients (90 female, 28 male) with FMF was 38.4 ± 12.5 years. The percentage of colchicine-resistant patients was 19.5%. In univariable analysis, smoking (odds ratio [OR] = 2.885; 95% confidence interval [CI] = 1.104-7.539; *P* = 0.031), attack duration (OR = 1.955; 95% CI = 1.137-3.360; *P* = 0.015), presence of arthritis (OR = 5.235; 95% CI = 1.508-18.179; *P* = 0.009), and disease severity score (OR = 1.790; 95% CI = 1.334-2.402; *P* < 0.001) were associated with colchicine resistance. The FMF-QoL and subscales of SF-36 except for role emotional and vitality, were different between colchicine-resistant and non-resistant patients (*P* < 0.05).

Conclusion: Smoking, attack duration, presence of arthritis, and disease severity were associated with colchicine resistance in fully compliant FMF patients. Colchicine-resistant patients had poorer health-related QoL.

KEYWORDS colchicine, drug therapy, familial Mediterranean fever, quality of life

1 | INTRODUCTION

Familial Mediterranean fever (FMF) is a disease characterized by recurrent, self-limiting episodes of fever, peritonitis, pleuritis, arthritis, and erysipelas-like erythema with autosomal recessive inheritance. Patients are usually asymptomatic between the attacks. It predominantly affects people from the Mediterranean region and is the most frequent autoinflammatory disease. FMF can result in the development of secondary amyloidosis.^{1–5}

The main goals of FMF management include preventing attacks, chronic inflammation, and complications.⁶ Colchicine is an effective treatment in patients with FMF for preventing attacks and

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

EY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases

amyloidosis.^{7,8} The recommended dose of colchicine for adults is a starting dose of 1.0–1.5 mg/d, with a maximum of 3 mg/d.⁶

Although it has been shown that approximately 60% of FMF patients respond to colchicine therapy, 20%–30% of patients partially respond, and 5%–10% do not respond.^{3,8} The unresponsiveness to treatment may occur due to factors affecting disease severity and colchicine bioavailability, including colchicine metabolism and potential drug–drug interactions.^{9,10} Patients with M694V homozygous mutation have been demonstrated to be more frequently colchicineresistant.^{11,12} Clinical findings such as leg pain, erysipelas-like erythema, and protracted complaints were also found to be associated with lower colchicine response.¹³ Genetic variations affecting colchicine bioavailability and concomitant drugs interfering with colchicine transport and metabolism can also affect colchicine response.⁹ It has been shown that the response to colchicine therapy can be affected by P-glycoprotein multi-drug transporter (ABCB1) polymorphisms.¹⁴

The definition of colchicine resistance in patients with FMF is not standard and several definitions have been recommended. According to the European League Against Rheumatism recommendations,⁶ at least 1 attack per month with the maximum tolerated dose of colchicine over a 6-months period has been suggested to be resistant to colchicine. More than 6 attacks in a year or more than three attacks in 4–6 months in fully compliant FMF patients were also recommended as the definition of colchicine resistance.¹⁵ However, definitions that include both clinical and laboratory criteria have been shown to meet patients with colchicine resistance at a higher rate.¹⁶ Therefore, persistent disease activity, including recurrent FMF attacks or elevated acute-phase reactants (APR) between attacks, was recently suggested to be accepted as colchicine resistance.¹⁷

Evaluation of colchicine resistance in FMF patients is essential to prevent the long-term complications of FMF. However, there are conflicting reports regarding the factors associated with colchicine resistance, and no standardized definition of colchicine resistance is available. This study aimed to identify the frequency of colchicine resistance, determine the factors associated with colchicine resistance, and compare health-related quality of life (QoL) between colchicine-resistant and non-resistant FMF patients.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 | Study design and cohort

This cross-sectional study included 118 patients with FMF diagnosed by the Livneh criteria.¹⁸ Patients who applied to the outpatient clinic of the Rheumatology Division of Marmara University Faculty of Medicine were consecutively included in the study between July 2019 to December 2020. The exclusion criteria for the study were non-compliance with colchicine treatment and being younger than 18 years old.

This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of the Marmara University Faculty of Medicine (insert number: 09.2019.667; date of approval: July 26, 2019). Informed consent was obtained from all participants.

2.2 | Demographic and clinical variables

Data on age, gender, smoking status, body mass index (BMI), obesity (BMI > 30 kg/m^2), family history of FMF and amyloidosis, disease duration (months), age at symptom onset, age at diagnosis, delay in diagnosis, and medications were recorded. The frequency, duration, and characteristics of the attacks, the presence of amyloidosis, and *MEFV* mutation analysis were noted. The erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR), C-reactive protein (CRP) and serum amyloid A (SAA) levels were recorded. An increase in CRP or SAA between attacks was accepted as the elevated attack-free APR. According to the Pras severity score, ≤ 5 points were classified as a mild disease, 6–10 points as moderate, and ≥ 10 points as severe FMF disease.¹⁹

Fully compliant patients with at least 1 attack per month for 6 months at the maximum tolerated dose of colchicine were considered resistant or unresponsive to colchicine.⁶ Taking a regular daily dose of colchicine was defined as compliance with the colchicine treatment with the patient's self-report.

2.3 | QoL assessment

The FMF-QoL Scale and Short Form-36 (SF-36) were used to assess health-related QoL in patients with FMF.^{20,21}

2.4 | Statistical analysis

Chi-square and Fisher's exact tests were used to assess the differences between categorical variables. Comparisons of continuous variables were done using the Mann-Whitney *U* test. The factors associated with colchicine resistance (dependent variable) were determined using univariable logistic regression. Age, gender, obesity, smoking status, family history, disease duration, age at symptom onset, age at diagnosis, delay in diagnosis, disease severity, duration of attacks, FMF-related manifestations, and *MEFV* mutational status were independent variables. Multivariable analysis was performed using variables with P < 0.10 in the univariable analyses. Descriptive data were analyzed using frequency, median, min-max, mean, and standard deviation. Statistical significance was set at P < 0.05. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS Statistics for Windows (version 25.0; IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA).

3 | RESULTS

The mean age of 118 patients (90 female, 28 male) with FMF was 38.4 ± 12.5 years. The mean disease duration was 197.40 ± 149.03 months. *MEFV* mutation analysis was available for

92 of the 118 patients. The percentage of homozygous and heterozygous mutations was 22.9% and 44.1%, respectively. The features of all participants are listed in Table 1.

The percentage of patients with colchicine resistance was 19.5%. The colchicine-resistant and non-resistant patients did not differ regarding age, gender, obesity, disease duration, delay in diagnosis, age at symptom onset and diagnosis, or positive family history (P > 0.05). The percentage of smokers, attack duration, arthritis, final colchicine dosage, and Pras severity scores were significantly higher in the colchicine-resistant group (P < 0.05). The distributions of *MEFV* gene mutations were not different between the groups (P > 0.05). Comparisons of the clinical, demographic, and genetic features between colchicine-resistant and non-resistant patients with FMF are shown in Table 2.

In univariable analysis, smoking (odds ratio [OR] = 2.885; 95% confidence interval [CI] = 1.104–7.539; P = 0.031), attack duration (OR = 1.955; 95% CI = 1.137–3.360; P = 0.015), presence of arthritis (OR = 5.235; 95% CI = 1.508–18.179; P = 0.009), and disease severity score (OR = 1.790; 95% CI = 1.334–2.402; P < 0.001) were factors associated with colchicine resistance. Other independent factors were not significantly associated (P > 0.10). When smoking, attack duration, presence of arthritis, and disease severity were included in the multivariable model as the independent variable, multivariable analysis showed that the factors associated with colchicine resistance were attack duration (OR = 1.954; 95% CI = 1.024–3.729; P = 0.042) and presence of arthritis (OR = 8.354; 95% CI = 1.216–57.373; P = 0.031).

The FMF-QoL scale and the subscales of SF-36 were significantly different between colchicine-resistant and non-resistant

TABLE 1Demographic, clinical andgenetic characteristics of the patients

Rheumatic Diseases

patients (P < 0.05). However, role emotional and vitality subscales of the SF-36 were similar between groups (P = 0.078 and P = 0.070, respectively). The comparison of health-related QoL between colchicine-resistant and non-resistant patients is given in Table 3.

4 | DISCUSSION

The present study determined the frequency of colchicine resistance, its associations with demographic, clinical, and genetic features, and its impact on health-related QoL in patients with FMF.

The percentage of colchicine-resistant patients in this study was 19.5%. Previous studies have reported that approximately 5%-10% of FMF patients were not responsive to colchicine.^{10,15,22} Long-term administration of colchicine in pediatric FMF patients has been shown to provide complete remission in 64% of patients. The rate of partial remission was 31%, with the remission of a single symptom or a reduction in the frequency and severity of all symptoms.²³ A retrospective study reported that <10% of FMF patients were colchicine-resistant according to the frequency of attacks, presence of persistent subclinical inflammation or secondary amyloidosis.²⁴ Another study reported that 12.4% of FMF patients in their cohort were unresponsive to colchicine with at least three attacks per year or persistently elevated AFR.²⁵ In a previous study, the percentage of resistance to colchicine according to the statements of the patients was 16%, but the rate of true unresponsiveness after correction regarding regular colchicine use was determined as 5%.²⁶ Compared to previous studies, a relatively high rate of colchicine resistance was found in our study. This may be

Gender, n (%)		
Female	90 (76.3)	
Male	28 (23.7)	
Age, mean \pm SD	38.4 ± 12.5	
Body mass index, kg/m ² , mean \pm SD	26.36 ± 5.26	
Family history of familial Mediterranean fever, n (%)	77 (65.3)	
Family history of amyloidosis, n (%)	9 (7.6)	
Duration of disease, mo, mean \pm SD	197.40±149.03	
Age at symptom onset, y, mean \pm SD	18.35 ± 12.33	
Age at diagnosis, y, mean \pm SD	29.35 ± 13.56	
Delay in diagnosis, y, median (min-max) 6 (0-44)		
Pras disease severity score, n (%)		
Mild	62 (52.5)	
Moderate	48 (40.7)	
Severe	8 (6.8)	
MEFV gene mutation, n (%)		
Homozygous mutation	27 (22.9)	
Heterozygous mutation	52 (44.1)	
Mutation negative	13 (11.0)	
Mutation unknown	26 (22.0)	

-WILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

۲

	Colchicine-resistant n = 23 median (range)/n (%)	3 Colchicine non-resistant n = 95 median (range)/n (%)	Р
Age	36 (25-42)	39 (28–47)	0.207
Gender			
Female	18 (78.3)	72 (75.8)	0.803
Male	5 (21.7)	23 (24.2)	
Family history of FMF	12 (52.2)	65 (68.4)	0.142
Family history of amyloidosis	0	9 (9.5)	0.307
Obesity	6 (26.1)	17 (17.9)	0.387
Smoker	10 (43.5)	20 (21.1)	0.027
Disease duration, mo	132 (60–264)	180 (72–300)	0.532
Age at symptoms onset	20 (7–24)	15 (10–25)	0.854
Age at diagnosis	28 (17-37)	29 (18-41)	0.447
Delay in diagnosis, y	5 (1–17)	7 (1-18)	0.682
Attack duration, d	3 (2–3)	2 (1-3)	0.006
Clinical findings			
Fever	15 (65.2)	79 (83.2)	0.081
Abdominal pain	20 (87.0)	88 (92.6)	0.407
Chest pain	10 (43.5)	30 (31.6)	0.279
Arthralgia	10 (43.5)	28 (29.5)	0.197
Myalgia	7 (30.4)	27 (28.4)	0.848
Arthritis	6 (26.1)	6 (6.3)	0.012
ELE	1 (4.3)	0	0.195
Leg pain	6 (26.1)	15 (15.8)	0.241
PFM	1 (5.9)	3 (4.5)	0.808
PA	0	0	
Sacroiliitis	3 (13.0)	6 (6.3)	0.375
Spondyloarthritis	4 (17.4)	10 (10.5)	0.470
Pras severity score			
Mild	6 (26.1)	56 (58.9)	0.001
Moderate	12 (52.2)	36 (37.9)	
Severe	5 (21.7)	3 (3.2)	
Elevated attack-free APRs	9 (39.1)	23 (24.2)	0.149
Final colchicine dosage, mg/d	1.5 (1-2)	1.5 (1-1.5)	0.024
MEFV gene mutation			
Homozygous mutation	6 (33.3)	21 (28.4)	0.420
Heterozygous mutation	8 (44.4)	44 (59.5)	
Mutation negative	4 (22.2)	9 (12.2)	
M694V homozygous	5 (27.8)	18 (24.3)	0.767
M694V heterozygous	5 (27.8)	27 (36.5)	0.487

TABLE 2Comparison of colchicine-resistant and non-resistant patients withFMF

presented as frequency (n) and percentage. Abbreviations: APR, acute-phase reactant; ELE, erysipelas-like erythema; FMF, familial Mediterranean fever; PA, protracted arthritis; PFM protracted febrile myalgia.

Note: Continuous variables were given as median (25%-75%) values. Categorical variables were

TABLE 3 Comparison of quality of life in colchicine-resistant and non-resistant patients with FMF

	Colchicine-resistant n = 23 median (range)/n (%)	Colchicine non-resistant n = 95 median (range)/n (%)	Р
FMF-QoL	39 (30–50)	27 (17.5-38.5)	0.004
SF-36			
Physical function	55 (45–70)	70 (55–90)	0.006
Physical role	0 (0–50)	75 (25–100)	0.001
Role emotional	33.3 (0-66.7)	66.7 (0-100)	0.078
Vitality	40 (20–50)	45 (30–60)	0.070
Mental health	48 (36–56)	56 (44–72)	0.020
Social function	50 (25–50)	62.5 (50–75)	0.001
Bodily pain	22.5 (12.5-45)	57.5 (45-77.5)	< 0.001
General health	25 (10-50)	45 (30-55)	0.004

Rheumatic Diseases

Note: Continuous variables were given as median (25–75%) values. Categorical variables were presented as frequency (n) and percentage.

Abbreviations: FMF, familial Mediterranean fever; FMF-QoL, quality of life scale in familial Mediterranean fever; SF-36, Short Form-36.

due to the different definitions used in the studies on colchicine unresponsiveness. Additionally, the patient populations included in these studies differ in ethnicity and age groups. Furthermore, as reported in previous studies, compliance with colchicine therapy is an important component of colchicine response.^{24,26} Although patients incompatible with colchicine treatment were not included in our study, both treatment compliance and attack frequency were based on the patient's statements.

We found a predominance of females in both subgroups, but no significant difference in gender distribution between the colchicineresistant and non-resistant groups. However, another study found that female gender was associated with colchicine efficacy.²⁷ The duration of disease, delay in diagnosis, age at symptom onset, age at diagnosis, familial history of FMF, and amyloidosis did not differ between the colchicine-resistant and non-resistant groups in our study. Previous studies have also reported similar results.^{13,27,28} Although we found no difference in obesity between the groups, the percentage of smokers was significantly higher in colchicine-resistant FMF patients. Another study found no difference in smoking habits between colchicine-responsive and colchicine-unresponsive patients.²⁸ However, there are no data on the effects of smoking on the pharmacokinetics of colchicine. This effect should be investigated further in future studies.

In the current study, the duration of attacks was longer in the colchicine-resistant patients. FMF-related manifestations, except arthritis, were similar between the groups; however, arthritis was more common in the colchicine-resistant group. Similarly, another study reported that colchicine had less effect on joint manifestations of FMF²⁹ and clinic findings such as leg pain, erysipelas-like erythema, and protracted complaints were associated with lower colchicine response.¹³ In addition to colchicine, specific treatments are required in concomitant conditions such as sacroiliitis. These patients can require additional treatment for symptoms attributable to the associated condition.¹⁷ In our study, the percentage of sacroiliitis was similar in patients with and without colchicine resistance.

We found that the distribution of *MEFV* gene mutations was not different between colchicine-resistant and non-resistant FMF patients. Although patients with M694V homozygous mutations have been demonstrated to be more colchicine-resistant in previous studies,^{11-13,30} another study found no association between genetic mutations and colchicine efficacy, similar to our results.²⁷ The present study found no relationship between colchicine resistance and *MEFV* gene mutations in patients with FMF, which needs to be confirmed in larger epidemiologic studies.

As expected, patients with colchicine resistance showed higher disease severity scores and colchicine doses. There was no difference in elevated attack-free APR levels between colchicine-resistant and non-resistant FMF patients in our study. A previous study reported that disease severity scores, colchicine dosages, and elevated attack-free APR levels were higher in patients who were unresponsive to colchicine.¹³ The fact that the presence of elevated attackfree APR was not different between the groups in our study may be due to the small sample size. Additionally, it is necessary to determine whether there is another plausible explanation for the elevated APR levels.

In the present study, univariable logistic regression analysis revealed that the factors associated with colchicine resistance were smoking, attack duration, presence of arthritis, and disease severity. According to the multivariable analysis, only attack duration and the presence of arthritis were found to be associated with colchicine resistance. The results of our study differed in some respects from previous data on colchicine resistance in patients with FMF.^{11–13,28} However, the patients included in these studies were of different ethnicities. Moreover, the definition of colchicine resistance varies widely between studies. In addition, the small sample size of our study may have affected the results.

On the other hand, the FMF-QoL scale and the subscales of SF-36, except for role emotional and vitality subscales, were significantly different between colchicine-resistant and non-resistant groups, and FMF patients with colchicine resistance had poorer QoL in the current

🕥 – Wii fv

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

study. Bodur et al³¹ found a significant association between the frequency of more than 1 attack per month and FMF-QoL. Another study reported the association of FMF-QoL scale with the annual number of attacks and disease severity.²⁰ In a previous study that examined the relationship between colchicine response and SF-36, patients with colchicine response had higher scores of SF-36 subscales, including physical function, physical role function, and emotional role function scores.³² Our study results are in line with data on the association of colchicine response with health-related QoL in patients with FMF.

The strengths of the present study are that it is not retrospective and it provides data on the effect of colchicine resistance on healthrelated QoL. The main limitations of this study are the small sample size from a single center and the higher-than-expected female-male ratio. On the other hand, we evaluated treatment compliance and attack frequency based on the patient's statement. The problem is that there is no method other than clinical evaluation to determine response to colchicine. Patient diaries could be used to evaluate patient adherence to treatment and the frequency of attacks more objectively instead of patient self-report.

In conclusion, while most patients with FMF respond well to colchicine, some may be resistant. Colchicine resistance is critical in the treatment of patients with FMF as it causes the development of amyloidosis with continued inflammation. The causes of colchicine resistance are multifactorial and adherence to treatment should also be considered. The present study demonstrated that smoking, attack duration, presence of arthritis, and disease severity are factors associated with colchicine resistance in fully compliant FMF patients. Patients with colchicine-resistant FMF had a poorer health-related QoL.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to the conception and design of the study. Material preparation, data collection and analysis, and writing of the first draft of the manuscript were performed by all authors, and all authors commented on the previous versions of the manuscript. All the authors have read and approved the final manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare they have no affiliations with or involvement in any organization or entity with any financial interest in the subject matter or materials discussed in this manuscript.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated during and/or analyzed during the current study are available from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The Ethics Committee of Marmara University Faculty of Medicine approved the study.

INFORMED CONSENT

Informed consent was obtained from all participants included in the study.

ORCID

Didem Erdem Gürsoy [©] https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4962-0385 Halise Hande Gezer [©] https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8790-304X Nuran Öz [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1002-962X Aygün Özer [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6621-1589 Sevtap Acer Kasman [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4805-0555 Mehmet Tuncay Duruöz [®] https://orcid. org/0000-0003-3584-2788

REFERENCES

- Ozen S, Bilginer Y. A clinical guide to autoinflammatory diseases: familial Mediterranean fever and next-of-kin. *Nat Rev Rheumatol*. 2014;10:135-147.
- Ben-Chetrit E, Touitou I. Familial Mediterranean fever in the world. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;61:1447-1453.
- Ben-Chetrit E, Levy M. Familial Mediterranean fever. Lancet. 1998;351:659-664.
- Sohar E, Gafni J, Pras M, Heller H. Familial Mediterranean fever. A survey of 470 cases and review of the literature. *Am J Med.* 1967;43:227-253.
- Özen S. Update on the epidemiology and disease outcome of familial Mediterranean fever. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol. 2018;32:254-260.
- Ozen S, Demirkaya E, Erer B, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of familial Mediterranean fever. Ann Rheum Dis. 2016;75:644-651.
- Demirkaya E, Erer B, Ozen S, Ben-Chetrit E. Efficacy and safety of treatments in familial Mediterranean fever: a systematic review. *Rheumatol Int.* 2016;36:325-331.
- Kallinich T, Haffner D, Niehues T, et al. Colchicine use in children and adolescents with familial Mediterranean fever: literature review and consensus statement. *Pediatrics*. 2007;119:e474-e483.
- Gül A. Approach to the patients with inadequate response to colchicine in familial Mediterranean fever. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol*. 2016;30:296-303.
- Ozen S, Kone-Paut I, Gül A. Colchicine resistance and intolerance in familial mediterranean fever: definition, causes, and alternative treatments. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 2017;47:115-120.
- Öztürk K, Coşkuner T, Baglan E, et al. Real-life data from the largest pediatric familial Mediterranean fever cohort. *Front Pediatr.* 2022;9:805919.
- Lidar M, Yonath H, Shechter N, et al. Incomplete response to colchicine in M694V homozygote FMF patients. Autoimmun Rev. 2012;12:72-76.
- Özçakar ZB, Elhan AH, Yalçınkaya F. Can colchicine response be predicted in familial Mediterranean fever patients? *Rheumatology* (Oxford). 2014;53:1767-1772.
- Tufan A, Babaoglu MO, Akdogan A, et al. Association of drug transporter gene ABCB1 (MDR1) 3435C to T polymorphism with colchicine response in familial Mediterranean fever. *J Rheumatol.* 2007;34:1540-1544.
- 15. Hentgen V, Grateau G, Kone-Paut I, et al. Evidence-based recommendations for the practical management of familial Mediterranean fever. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 2013;43:387-391.
- Erden A, Batu ED, Sarı A, et al. Which definition should be used to determine colchicine resistance among patients with familial Mediterranean fever? *Clin Exp Rheumatol*. 2018;36:97-102.

- 17. Özen S, Sag E, Ben-Chetrit E, et al. Defining colchicine resistance/intolerance in patients with familial Mediterranean fever: a modified-Delphi consensus approach. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2021;60:3799-3808.
- Livneh A, Langevitz P, Zemer D, et al. Criteria for the diagnosis of familial Mediterranean fever. Arthritis Rheum. 1997;40: 1879-1885.
- Pras E, Livneh A, Balow JE Jr, et al. Clinical differences between north African and Iraqi Jews with familial Mediterranean fever. Am J Med Genet. 1998;75:216-219.
- 20. Unal-Ulutatar C, Duruoz MT. Development and validation of a quality of life scale in familial Mediterranean fever (FMFQoL). *Mod Rheumatol*. 2021;31:710-717.
- Ware JE Jr, Sherbourne CD. The MOS 36-item short-form health survey (SF-36). I. Conceptual framework and item selection. *Med Care*. 1992;30:473-483.
- 22. Kavrul Kayaalp G, Sozeri B, Sönmez HE, et al. Adherence to best practice consensus guidelines for familial Mediterranean fever: a modified Delphi study among paediatric rheumatologists in Turkey. *Rheumatol Int.* 2022;42:87-94.
- Zemer D, Livneh A, Danon YL, Pras M, Sohar E. Long-term colchicine treatment in children with familial Mediterranean fever. *Arthritis Rheum*. 1991;34:973-977.
- Corsia A, Georgin-Lavialle S, Hentgen V, et al. A survey of resistance to colchicine treatment for French patients with familial Mediterranean fever. Orphanet J Rare Dis. 2017;12:54.
- Köhler BM, Lorenz HM, Blank N. IL1-blocking therapy in colchicine-resistant familial Mediterranean fever. Eur J Rheumatol. 2018;5:230-234.
- Melikoglu MA, Senel K. Non-response to colchicine in familial Mediterranean fever should be identified accurately. Int J Rheum Dis. 2017;20:2118-2121.

- 27. Hara K, Koga T, Endo Y, Sumiyoshi R, Furukawa K, Kawakami A. Genetic and clinical characteristics associated with efficacy and retention rates of colchicine in Japanese patients with familial Mediterranean fever: a single-center observational study. *Mod Rheumatol.* 2021;31:762-763.
- Lidar M, Scherrmann JM, Shinar Y, et al. Colchicine nonresponsiveness in familial Mediterranean fever: clinical, genetic, pharmacokinetic, and socioeconomic characterization. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 2004;33:273-282.
- 29. Ben-Chetrit E, Levy M. Colchicine prophylaxis in familial Mediterranean fever: reappraisal after 15 years. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 1991;20:241-246.
- Soylemezoglu O, Arga M, Fidan K, et al. Unresponsiveness to colchicine therapy in patients with familial Mediterranean fever homozygous for the M694V mutation. J Rheumatol. 2010;37:182-189.
- 31. Bodur H, Gül Yurdakul F, Duruöz MT, et al. Familial Mediterranean fever: health-related quality of life and associated variables in a national cohort. *Arch Rheumatol.* 2020;36:159-166.
- Sahin S, Yalcin I, Senel S, et al. Assessment life quality of familial Mediterranean fever patients by short form-36 and its relationship with disease parameters. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci.* 2013;17:958-963.

How to cite this article: Erdem Gürsoy D, Gezer HH, Öz N, Özer A, Acer Kasman S, Duruöz MT. Colchicine resistance: Associated factors and its effect on health-related quality of life in patients with familial Mediterranean fever. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1239-1245. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14407



Prevalence of peripheral neuropathy and myopathy in patients post-COVID-19 infection

Dalia S. Saif¹ | Reda Abdellatif Ibrahem² | Mohamed A. Eltabl³

¹Physical Medicine, Rheumatology and Rehabilitation, Faculty of Medicine, Menoufia University, Shibin Al Kawm, Egypt

²Public Health And Community Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Menoufia University, Shibin Al Kawm, Egypt

³Neurosurgery, Faculty of Medicine, Menoufia University, Shibin Al Kawm, Egypt

Correspondence

Dalia Salah seif, Physical Medicine, Rheumatology and Rehabilitation Department, Faculty of Medicine, Shebin El-Kom, Menoufia, Egypt, Postal Code: 32511.

Email: sdalia30@gmail.com

Abstract

Background: Severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS-CoV-2), caused by the Coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19), has become a life-threatening epidemic, affecting multiple organs, including the nervous system. Recent studies have documented that COVID-19-associated peripheral neuropathy is a common and frequent problem, with central and peripheral nervous system complications.

Objective: This work aims to evaluate the peripheral nerves and muscle involvement after COVID-19 infection, in addition to studying the prevalence rate and risk factors of their affection.

Methods: The study involved 400 patients, divided into 2 groups, with a history of COVID-19 infection with or without symptoms of neuromuscular affection, and 30 gender- and age-matched healthy volunteers were involved as controls. They were referred to the Department of Rheumatology and Rehabilitation for electro-diagnosis. All participants performed complete clinical examination and laboratory measures with an electrophysiological study.

Results: The prevalence of peripheral neuropathy and myopathy in post-COVID-19 patients was 56.3% among all patients. A significant difference was detected among patients of both groups regarding serum creatine phosphokinase level, clinical signs, and electrophysiologic findings of neuropathy and myopathy compared to the control group, with more prominent features among the symptomatic group. Histories of hospitalization, severe and long-lasting respiratory symptoms were risk factors for developing neuromuscular complications.

Conclusions: The present study could indicate that muscle involvement and peripheral nerve affection are common problems even among asymptomatic patients after COVID-19 infection, especially in the presence of any risk factors.

KEYWORDS

COVID-19, electrophysiology, myopathy, peripheral neuropathy, prevalence, risk factors

1 | INTRODUCTION

Severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS-CoV-2), caused by COVID-19, is a life-threatening epidemic because it affects several organs, including the nervous, cardiovascular, and renal systems.¹⁻⁶

Myopathy, neuropathy, polyradiculopathy (Guillain-Barré syndrome), stroke, cerebral perfusion abnormalities, and other neuromuscular manifestations of an ever-expanding spectrum have been reported.⁷⁻¹⁰

Retrograde neurotransmission through infected neurons is one of the recently discovered routes of COVID-19 entry into the central

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

nervous system, including its entry through the olfactory nerve and vascular endothelium infection.^{4,11}

It has been suggested that the severity of COVID-19 infection is highly associated with neurological manifestations, such as cytokine storm, with rapid cytokine release that results from the host's immune response reaction to the viral infection, causing neuropathy and neurological manifestations. Thus, till now, it is unknown whether the neurological manifestations caused by COVID-19 are caused by the direct viral infection or indirect systemic inflammation in response to the virus infection.¹²

Recent studies documented that COVID-19-associated peripheral neuropathy is a common and frequent problem, with neuromuscular complications. This phenomenon is particularly common in those with comorbidities, such as diabetes mellitus, which may result from immune processes or as side effects of some medications used to manage COVID-19 symptoms, such as hydroxychloroquine, clindamycin, and steroids. To a lesser extent, prolonged hospitalization may cause entrapment neuropathy (peripheral nerve compression).¹²⁻¹⁶

Numerous studies reported myalgia or muscle fatigue during acute infection with COVID-19, which is likely to develop among critically ill patients and adversely affect patient outcomes.¹⁷

Accordingly, this study aims to evaluate the peripheral nerves and muscle involvement in (symptomatic and asymptomatic) patients post-COVID-19 infection, in addition to examining the prevalence rate and risk factors related to their affection.

2 | METHODS

This cross-sectional study was conducted on 400 patients with a history of COVID-19 infection who went to the electrophysiological unit at the Physical Medicine, Rheumatology and Rehabilitation Department. The study was approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) of the Faculty of Medicine, Menoufia University, with an IRB number PMRR620212, and the patients' informed consents were signed by all participants. Patients' data were collected from March 2020 to December 2021 from Menoufia University Hospital.

The current study included 400 patients with a history of COVID-19 infection, above18 years old. Both genders were divided into 2 groups; the first group included 210 patients who had symptoms of neuropathy and myopathy involving pain (burning, stabbing, or shooting pain in the affected areas), tingling, numbness, paresthesia of the limbs, weakness, myalgia, and easy fatigability. The second group included asymptomatic post-COVID-19 patients, in addition to 30 non-COVID-19 infected age- and gender-matched healthy volunteers who served as the control group.

Patients in the study groups were diagnosed having COVID-19 according to the New COVID-19 Pneumonia Prevention and Control Program (5th edition) by meeting 1 or both criteria of chest computed tomography symptoms and reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR), published by the WHO interim guidance.¹⁸

Rheumatic Diseases

The present study excluded patients with previous trauma, surgery, fractures, systemic inflammatory or metabolic disorders, pregnancy, and a history of smoking or alcohol consumption that can cause neuropathy or myopathy.

🐵 🛞 -WILEY

All subjects had general and local clinical neurological examination of the 4 limbs, including assessment of muscle tone, power, endurance, sensations, reflexes, and pain assessment. In addition, they underwent laboratory measurements, including erythrocyte sedimentation rate, complete blood count (CBC), C-reactive protein, liver and kidney functions, hepatitis C virus antibody, and serum creatine phosphokinase (CPK). Furthermore, the electrophysiological parameters, including the study of sensory and motor conductivity of the median, ulnar, radial, tibial, peroneal, and sural nerves, were included with respect to the distal motor and peak sensory latency, amplitude, motor and sensory conduction velocity. The electromyography of 1st dorsal interosseous, biceps, triceps, gastrocnemiussoleus, tibialis posterior, and vastus lateralis was performed on both sides at rest (regarding insertional activity), at minimal activity (regarding motor unit action potential [MUAP] amplitude, and duration), and at maximal activity (regarding interference pattern) using a Nihon Kohden apparatus to assess the grade of nerve and muscle affection post-COVID-19 infection in symptomatic and asymptomatic patients vs (non-infected) healthy controls, for early detection of any muscular affection to improve management and prevent a worsening of the patients' outcomes. The assessment was performed by the same investigator.

3 | STATISTICAL STUDY

On an IBM-compatible computer, data were tabulated and analyzed using SPSS (Statistical Package for Social Science) Software version 20 (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). The quantitative data were described as numbers and percentages, and also described as mean \pm *SD*, median and interquartile range (IQR). Student's *t* test and Mann-Whitney *U* test were used to compare 2 sets of qualitative data with normal and abnormal distribution, respectively. Analysis of variance and Kruskal-Wallis tests were used to assess the difference of more than 2 groups in the normal and abnormal distribution of data, respectively. Qualitative data were analyzed using the Chi-square test. The independent risk factors for neuromuscular affection among COVID-19 patients were assessed using univariate and multivariable binary logistic regression analysis, which was presented as odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). The significance was considered when a *P* value was less than .05.¹⁹

4 | RESULTS

As shown in Table 1, there were insignificant differences between the 3 studied groups regarding age and gender. Moreover, both patient groups had a non-significant difference in the time-lapsed postinfection period. WILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

	G1 (symptomatic) N = 210	G2 (asymptomatic) N = 190	G3 (control) N = 30	P value
Age	37.93±7.4	39.78±6.9	35.7 ± 8.6	.708
Gender No. (%)				
Male	130 (62%)	120 (63%)	19 (63.3%)	.96
Female	80 (38%)	70 (37%)	11 (36.7%)	
Time of study post-infection, d				
Median IQR	92 (30–220)	87 (26-208)	-	.6
Clinical data, all patients				
Neuropathy	120 (57.2%)	40 (21%)	0 (0%)	<.001
Myopathy	50 (24%)	15 (7.8%)	0 (0%)	<.001

TABLE 1 Demographic and clinical dataof patients in the study groups

Note: P1 = G1 vs G2, P2 = G1 vs G3, P3 = G2 vs G3.

Abbreviation: IQR, interquartile range.

TABLE 2 Clinical and laboratory measures among subjects of the studied groups

Lab measures, and clinical symptoms and signs	G1 (symptomatic)	G2 (asymptomatic)	G3 (control)	
	N = 210	N = 190	N = 30	<i>P</i> value
Serum CPK, μg/mL	754 ± 120	221 ±65	93 ±7.9	P1 = .001 P2 = .001 P3 = .001
Decreased/absent ankle reflexes	46 (22%)	10 (5%)	0 (0%)	P1 = .0001 P2 = .004 P3 = .19
Impaired pinprick sensation of feet/toes	55 (26%)	9 (4.7%)	0 (0%)	P1 = .0001 P2 = .001 P3=0.22
Impaired vibration of toes	67 (32%)	11 (5.8%)	0 (0%)	P1 = .001 P2 = .001 P3 = .18
Weakness of shoulder girdle muscles	19 (9%)	10 (5.3%)	0 (0%)	P1 = .14 P2 = .09 P3 = .19
Weakness of pelvic girdle muscles	31 (14.8%)	10 (5.3%)	0 (0%)	P1 = .002 P2 = .001 P3 = .19

Note: P1 = G1 vs G2, P2 = G1 vs G3, P3 = G2 vs G3.

Abbreviation: CPK, creatin phosphokinase.

Prevalence of post-COVID-19 neuromuscular affection among all patients was 56.3%, and it was 81% among symptomatic patients and 28.8% among the asymptomatic group.

In the symptomatic group, about 57.2% had neuropathy, and 24% had myopathy vs 21%, and 7.8%, respectively, in the asymptomatic group.

The elevated serum CPK level and clinical signs of neuropathy and myopathy were characteristic of the symptomatic patients group when compared to both the control and asymptomatic groups, as in Table 2.

Table 3 showed a significantly higher rate of sensorimotor demyelinating and axonal polyneuropathy of the studied nerves among the patient groups compared to the controls. Additionally, it showed a significantly higher rate of these findings among the symptomatic group than the asymptomatic one.

Table 4 showed a statistically significant presence of insertional activity, with decreased amplitude and prolonged duration of MUAP, and incomplete interference pattern of the studied muscles among patients of both groups compared to the control, with significantly higher affection among the symptomatic group than the asymptomatic.

Table 5 shows the risk factors for developing myopathy and neuropathy among patients of the studied groups that were significantly higher in the symptomatic group, such as hospitalization (42.8% of
5	
<u> </u>	
0	
<u> </u>	
00	
~	
.≝.	
- F	
Ē	
5	
Ð	
4	
÷	
4	
Ö	
ŝ	
H	
2	
. <u> </u>	
Ξ	
5	
0,	
50	
Ē	
5	
Ĕ	
Ľ	
a D	
_	
in	
~ .	
U	
7	
<u>_</u>	
S	
_	
>	
р	
Ē	
Ę	
S I	
Ψ	
>	
÷	
υ	
-	
≓	
2	
5	
_	
0	
8	
00	
/e cc	
Ve co	
erve co	
ierve co	
nerve co	
/ nerve co	
ry nerve co	
ory nerve co	
sory nerve co	
isory nerve co	
ensory nerve co	
ensory nerve co	
sensory nerve co	
d sensory nerve co	
nd sensory nerve co	
and sensory nerve co	
and sensory nerve co	
) and sensory nerve co	
S) and sensory nerve co	
CS) and sensory nerve cc	
ICS) and sensory nerve co	
NCS) and sensory nerve co	
ANCS) and sensory nerve co	
'MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
(MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
y (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
dy (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
udy (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
tudy (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
study (MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
ve study (MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
ive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
tive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
ctive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
uctive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
ductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
nductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
anductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
onductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
e conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
ve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
rve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
erve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve co	
nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
r nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
or nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
tor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
otor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
10tor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
3 Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
3 Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
E 3 Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
.E 3 Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
LE 3 Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	
BLE 3 Motor nerve conductive study (MNCS) and sensory nerve cc	

SAIF	ET AL.							In R	ternational Jourr Rheumati	nal of c Disease	s E	@ 🕎 -	WILE	Y-
	P value	P1 = .4 P2 = .01 P3 = .02	P1 = .05 P2 = .03 P3 = .01	P1 = .4 P2 = .2 P3 = .1	P1 = .04 P2 = .02 P3 = .1	P1 = .04 P2 = .01 P3 = .03	P1=.9 P2=.5 P3=.2	P1 = .03 P2 = .01 P3 = .2	P1=.6 P2=.05 P3=.3	P1 = .05 P2 = .3 P3 = .7	P1 = .04 P2 = .02 P3 = .6	P1=.05 P2=.02 P3=.1		
	G3 (control)	2.3±0.2	20±5.9	49±1.4	2.1 ± 1.1	17±4.8	49±3.2	2.2 ± 2.1	16±5.6	50.2±1.9	3.3±0.6	7.5 ±3.8		
	G2	3.9 ± 1.2	15 ± 3.9	48±2.4	3.1 ± 1.4	15 ± 3.9	47±2.5	3.2 ± 1.6	14 ± 3.3	49.3±2	3.7 ± 1.6	7.1±2.4		
sdnc	G1	4.8 ±2.5	10 ± 3.8	47±2.9	5.2 ±2.8	11 ± 3.6	46± 3.4	5.2 ±2.4	11 ± 2.9	45±2.8	6.5±2.6	4 ± 2.3		
bjects of the studied gro	SNCS, mean ± <i>SD</i>	PSL	Amplitude	scv	PSL	Amplitude	scv	PSL	Amplitude	scv	Sural nerve, PSL	Amplitude		
SNCS) among su	P value	P1 = .01 P2 = .05 P3 = .01	P1 = .05 P2 = .05 P3 = .01	P1 = .4 P2 = .01 P3 = .1	P1 = .03 P2 = .01 P3 = .1	P1 = .9 P2 = .01 P3 = .05	P1 = .03 P2 = .01 P3 = .5	P1 = .8 P2 = .01 P3 = .4	P1 = .6 P2 = .01 P3 = .02	P1 = .6 P2 = .5 P3 = .8	P1 = .03 P2 = .01 P3 = .2	P1 = .4 P2 = .03 P3 = .01	P1 = .4 P2 = .8 P3 = <i>.</i> 9	
conductive study (G3 (control) (30)	4.2±2.2	4.5 ± 1.3	49±2.5	2.1 ± 1.2	6±2.5	49±2.1	1.9 ± 1.8	5.9±3.8	50.2 ± 1.9	3.5 ± 1.3	7±4.3	41±3.5	
MNCS) and sensory nerve	G2 (asymptomatic) (190)	4.9±1.2	3.5 ± 1.5	47 ± 1.3	3.3±1.5	4 ± 1.8	48 ± 1.1	2.7±1.5	3.9 ±2.4	49.3±2	3.9±1.5	5±3.4	40±2.9	
rve conductive study (G1 (symptomatic) (210)	7.4±1.5	2.1 ± 0.7	45 ± 3.1	5.2±2.6	3.9 ± 3.7	42±2.8	3.4 ± 1.5	2.3 ±2.5	47±2.8	6.4±2.4	3.5±0.6	40±2.1	
TABLE 3 Motor ne	MNCS, mean± <i>SD</i>	Median nerve, DML	Amplitude	MCV	Ulnar nerve, DML	Amplitude	MCV	Radial nerve, DML	Amplitude	Motor, MCV	Tibial nerve, DML	Amplitude	MCV	

	G1 (symptomatic)	G2 (asymptomatic)	G3 (control)						
MNCS, mean± <i>SD</i>	(210)	(190)	(30)	P value	SNCS, mean± <i>SD</i>	G1	G2	G3 (control)	P value
Peroneal nerve, DML	7.2±1.7	4 ± 1.9	3 ± 1.8	P1 = .01 P2 = .05 P3 = .3					
Amplitude	1.9 ± 0.08	2.9±2.5	4±2.8	P1 = .7 P2 = .01 P3 = .02					
MCV	40±2.4	41±1.4	44±2.3	P1 = .4 P2 = .02 P3 = .01					
Abbreviations: DML, dista	al motor latency; MCV, mo	otor conductive velocity; PS	ŝL, peak sensory lat	ency: SCV, sensory	conductive velocity.				

WILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

symptomatic patients were hospitalized vs 6.3% in the asymptomatic group), long-lasting respiratory symptoms (15.2% of symptomatic patients vs 2.6% of asymptomatic patients), severe respiratory symptoms (22.3% of symptomatic patients vs 3.7% of asymptomatic patients).

Univariate analysis of the suggested risk factors for post-COVID-19 neuromuscular affection included hospitalization (OR 9.7, 95% CI 1.5– 23.8), long-lasting respiratory symptoms of more than 2 weeks (OR 8.9, 95% CI 2.7–10.6), the presence of severe respiratory symptoms during infection (OR 10.4, 95% CI 3.2–21.4), and multivariate regression analysis demonstrated that the presence of long-lasting, and severe respiratory symptoms were independent risk factors for the occurrence of post-COVID-19 neuromuscular complications (OR 6.2, 95% CI 1.7–9.5 and OR 7.5, 95% CI 1.1–12.4) as presented in Table 6.

5 | DISCUSSION

This article aims to evaluate the peripheral nerves and muscle involvement among patients (symptomatic and asymptomatic) post-COVID-19 infection, in addition to studying the prevalence rate and risk factors of their affection.

Several previous studies reported neuromuscular involvement among post-COVID-19 patients. Therefore, to the best of our knowledge, this is the first study conducted on a large sample of patients with variable durations after infection with COVID-19, and the first to document sensorimotor axonal and demyelinating neuropathy and myopathy even among asymptomatic post-COVID-19 patients, with clarification of the risk factors of developing neuromuscular affection among them.

The present study revealed that 56.3% of post-COVID-19 patients had neuromuscular affection among both symptomatic and asymptomatic patients. There was a significant difference among patients of both groups regarding serum CPK level, clinical signs, and electrophysiologic study findings of neuropathy and myopathy compared to the control (non-infected) group, with significantly higher differences among the symptomatic group.

We also reported multiple risk factors associated with neuromuscular affection among post-COVID-19 patients as regards hospitalization, severe, and long-lasting respiratory symptoms of more than 2 weeks.

The risk factors for developing myopathy and neuropathy among asymptomatic post-COVID-19 patients were significantly lower than that in the symptomatic group; accordingly, they had a lower prevalence of neuropathy and myopathy.

Our results are consistent with Bagnato,²⁰ who documented that 81% of post-COVID-19 patients had neuropathies, and myopathies with substantial weakness and functional impairment.

Moreover, Ftiha et al¹² also documented that 36.4% of patients in their study group had peripheral neuropathy after COVID-19 infection.

Similarly, Vanhorebeek¹⁷ concluded that muscle involvement during COVID-19 infection was characterized by myalgia in 40% and muscle tiredness in 70% of patients.

 TABLE 4
 Electromyography (EMG) among subjects of the study group

	At rest., pres mean <u>±</u> SD	sence of insert	ional activity,		At maximal ac interference,	ctivity, incompl pattern, mean <u>-</u>	ete <u>+</u> SD			
	G1 (symp)	G2 (asymp)	G3 (control)		G1 (symp)	G2 (asymp)	G3 (control)			
	n = 210	N = 190	N = 30	P value	N = 210	N = 190	N = 30	P value		
1st dorsal interosseous	69 ± 7.5	16 ± 3.2	0 ± 0	P1 = .001 P2 = .001 P3 = .001	57 ±2.8	17.3 ± 2.8	0 ± 0	P1 = .001 P2 = .008 P3 = .007		
Biceps brachii	57 ± 5.9	10 ± 3.3	0 ± 0	P1 = .002 P2 = .001 P3 = .02	49 ±3.2	16 ± 1.5	0 ± 0	P1 = .001 P2 = .001 P3 = .007		
Triceps brachii	49 ± 7.9	18 ±1.4	0 ± 0	P1 = .003 P2 = .001 P3 = .01	52 ± 3.6	19 ± 1.8	0 ± 0	P1 = .001 P2 = .001 P3 = .005		
Tibialis posterior	21 ± 6.8	17 ±4.7	0 ± 0	P1 = .04 P2 = .008 P3 = .007	39 ± 3.4	18 ± 2.7	0 ± 0	P1 = .001 P2 = .001 P3 = .004		
Gastrocnemius-soleus	37 ± 8.6	13 ±9.6	0 ± 0	P1 = .001 P2 = .001 P3 = .00	33 ±2.7	16 ± 3.7	0 ± 0	P1 = .002 P2 = .001 P3 = .007		
Vastus lateralis	8 ± 5.8	16 ±4.5	0 ± 0	P1 = .004 P2 = .001 P3 = .009	27 ±5.2	17.7 ± 2.9	0 ± 0	P1 = .009 P2 = .004 P3 = .002		
	Amplitude o groups, mea	of MUAP (μV) a n <u>+</u> SD	mong	Duration of MUAP (μS) among grou mean <u>±</u> <i>SD</i>		ng groups,				
At minimal activity	G1	G2	G3	P value	G1	G2	G3	P value		
1st dorsal interosseous	250 ± 75	520 ± 72	640 ± 67	P1 = .03 P2 = .01 P3 = .02	3.7 ± 2.8	7.3 ± 6.8	9.3 ± 5.7	P1 = .02 P2 = .01 P3 = .31		
Biceps brachii	317 ± 57.9	610 ± 33	760 ± 99	P1 = .02 P2 = .01 P3 = .3	5.7 ±3.2	6.2 ± 5.8	11.2 ± 5	P1 = .8 P2 = .03 P3 = .02		
Triceps brachii	490 ± 77.9	720 ± 94	890 ± 120	P1 = .02 P2 = .01 P3 = .05	3.2 ± 3.6	7.9 ± 7.8	8.5 ±4.9	P1 = .05 P2 = .03 P3 = .2		
Tibialis posterior	219 ± 56.8	567 ± 170	794 ± 160	P1 = .04 P2 = .02 P3 = .03	2.9 ±3.4	8.8 ±4.7	10 ± 5.3	P1 = .02 P2 = .05 P3 = .1		
Gastrocnemius-soleus	370 ± 87.6	537 ± 96	667 ±88	P1 = .05 P2 = .01 P3 = .05	4.3 ± 2.7	6.7 ± 6.7	8.2 ±4.9	P1 = .7 P2 = .05 P3 = .2		
Vastus lateralis	658 ± 55.8	667 ±125	789 ± 140	P1=.7 P2=.5	7.5 ± 5.2	7.7 ±4.9	9.1 ± 3.2	P1=.6 P2=.4		

P3 = .3

International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases

Note: P1 = G1 vs G2, P2 = G1 vs G3, P3 = G2 vs G3, μ V = microvolt, μ S = microsec.

G1 symp = symptomatic group; G2 asymp = asymptomatic group; MUAP = motor unit action potential.

In the same way, Pinzon et al,²¹ Guidon and Amato,²² Li et al,²³ and Sanchez et al.²⁴ documented that about 19.2%, 33%, and 56% of COVID-19 infected patients had myalgia or muscle injury with elevated creatine kinase levels.

Wu et al³¹ also reported peripheral neuropathy in post-COVID-19 patients.

P3 = .7

In accordance with our results, Faqihi et al, 25 Sejvar et al, 26 Jacobs et al, 27 Mehta et al, 28 Faqihi et al, 29 Paterson et al, 30 and

As all the mentioned studies agree with our results, we could suggested that neuromuscular involvement is a common complication post-COVID-19 infection, even in asymptomatic patients, and the different degrees of affection and functional impairment in different

WILFY

***** <u>*</u>

	G1 (symptomatic)	G2 (asymptomatic)	
	N = 210	N = 190	P value
Hospitalization	90 (42.8%)	12 (6.3%)	.001
Severe respiratory symptoms	47 (22.3%)	7 (3.7%)	.002
Long-lasting respiratory symptoms, more than 15 d	32 (15.2%)	5 (2.6%)	.004

TABLE 6 Univariate and multivariate regression analysis for the association between variables and the presence of neuropathy and myopathy among COVID-19 patients groups

	Univariate an	alysis		Multivariate	analysis	
	Odds ratio	95% CI	P value	Odds ratio	95% CI	p value
Hospitalization	9.7	1.5-23.8	.008	1.15	0.91-7.41	.12
Old age, long-lasting respiratory symptoms, 15–40 d	8.9	2.7-10.6	.01	6.2	1.7-9.5	.02
Severe respiratory symptoms	10.4	3.2-21.4	.02	7.5	1.1-12.4	.005

studies can be explained according to the severity of COVID-19 infection and the presence of other risk factors in those patients.

In another way, Bureau et al³² observed the low incidence of peripheral neuropathy post-COVID-19 infection in their study group. That could be explained by the fact their study group patients had a mild COVID-19 infection as they fully recovered after a short period and they were not hospitalized.

In agreement with our results, Frithiof et al³³ documented that prolonged hospitalization and severe respiratory distress symptoms are independent predictors closely related to neuromuscular complications after infection with COVID-19. They reported that 79% of COVID-19 infected patients had neuromuscular affection.

Our results revealed the presence of neuromuscular symptoms among patients for a relatively long period post-COVID-19 infection, as the median assessment time for patients in the 2 study groups was 92, and 87 days post-infection.

In accordance with our results, a study performed by Elkind et al reported a long time delay between COVID-19 viral infection onset and the appearance of neuromuscular complications.³⁴

In another way, Zhao et al³⁵ showed that neurological disorders, such as in the cases of Guillain-Barré syndrome, are related to the early symptoms of COVID-19 infection, which arises as a para-infectious rather than a post-infectious complication in some patients.

Accordingly, the early association between COVID-19 infection and Guillain-Barré syndrome could be explained since this rare disorder is usually associated with infection or soon after infection.

Therefore, our study could not be certain about the time of appearance of neuromuscular complications, either post-infection or para-infection, as these complications were presented during the time of the study among symptomatic and asymptomatic patients of the study groups.

6 | CONCLUSION

The present study implies that muscle involvement and peripheral nerve affection are common problems even among asymptomatic post-COVID-19 patients, especially in the presence of any risk factors, such as a history of long hospitalization, severe, and long-lasting respiratory symptoms. Thus, in order to improve management and prevent a worsening of the patients' outcomes, we must be aware of the presence of any neurologic symptoms in patients after COVID-19 infection.

AKNOWELDGEMENT

We would like to thank all staff members and workers of physical medicine, rheumatology and rehabilitation for their help and support.

CONFLICT OF INTERESTS

The authors declare they have no conflicts of interest.

ORCID

Dalia S. Saif (D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5631-9860

REFERENCES

- Varatharaj A, Thomas N, Ellul M, Davies N, Pollak T, Tenorio E. Neurological and neuropsychiatric complications of COVID-19 in 153 patients: A UK-wide surveillance study. *Lancet Psychiatry*. 2020;7(10):P875-P882.
- Ahmed W, Angel N, Edson J. First confirmed detection of SARS-CoV-2 in untreated wastewater in Australia: a proof of concept for the wastewater surveillance of COVID-19 in the community. *Sci Total Environ*. 2020;1(728):138764.
- 3. Ellul MA, Varatharaj A, Nicholson T, et al. Defining causality in COVID-19 and neurological disorders. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. 2020;91:811-812.

Rheumatic Diseases

- Puntmann V, Carerj M, Wieters I, Fahim M, Christophe Arendt C, Jedrzej Hoffmann J. Outcomes of cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging in patients recently recovered from coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19). JAMA Cardiol. 2020;5(11):1265-1273.
- Werion A, Belkhir L, Perrot M, Jadoul M, et al. SARS-CoV-2 causes a specific dysfunction of the kidney proximal tubule. *Clin Investig.* 2020;98(5):1297-1307.
- Arnaud S, Budowski C, Tin S, Degos B, et al. Post SARS-CoV-2 Guillain-Barré Syndrome. Clin Neurophysiol. 2020;131(7):1652-1654.
- Cabañes-Martínez L, Villadóniga M, González-Rodríguez L, et al. Neuromuscular involvement in COVID-19 critically ill patients. *Clin Neurophysiol.* 2020;131(12):2809-2816.
- Tankisi H, Pugdahl K, Fuglsang-Frederiksen A. Electrodiagnostic testing of large fiber polyneuropathies: a review of existing guidelines. J Clin Neurophysiol. 2020;37(4):277-287.
- Baj J, Karakuła-Juchnowicz H, Teresiński G, et al. COVID- 19: specific and non-specific clinical manifestations and symptoms: the current state of knowledge. J Clin Med. 2020;9:1753.
- Algahtani H, Subahi A, Shirah B. Neurological complications of middle east respiratory syndrome coronavirus: a report of two cases and review of the literature. *Case Rep Neurol Med.* 2016;2016:3502683.
- Ftiha F, Shalom M, Jradeh H. Neurological symptoms due to coronavirus disease 2019. Neurol Int. 2020;12(1):8639.
- Huang C, Wang Y, Li X, Ren L, Zhao J, Hu Y. Clinical features of patients infected with 2019 novel coronavirus in Wuhan, China. *Lancet*. 2020;395:497-506. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30183-5
- Wang C, Horby PW, Hayden FG, Gao GF. A novel coronavirus outbreak of global health concern. *Lancet*. 2020;395:470-473. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(20)30185-9
- Finsterer J, Scorza F, Scorza C. Peripheral neuropathy in COVID-19 is due to immune-mechanisms, pre-existing risk factors, anti-viral drugs, or bedding in the intensive care unit. *Arq Neuropsiquiatr*. 2021;79(10):924-928.
- Lechien JR, Estomba CM, Siati DR, et al. Olfactory and gustatory dysfunctions as a clinical presentation of mild-to-moderate forms of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19): a multicenter European study. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol. 2020;277(8):2251-2261.
- Vanhorebeek I, Latronico N, Van den Berghe G. ICU-acquired weakness. Intensive Care Med. 2020;46(4):637-653. doi:10.1007/ s00134-020-05944-4
- Laboratory testing for 2019 novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) in suspected human cases [Internet]. 2020. [cited May, 2020]. Available from: www.who.int/publications-detail/laboratory -testing-for-2019-novel-coronavirus-in-suspected-human-cases -20200117.
- 19. SPSS Programming and Data Management. A guide for SPSS and SAS users. Fourth ed. SPSS Inc.; 2007 3.
- 20. Bagnato S, Ferraro M, Boccagni C. COVID-19 neuromuscular involvement in post-acute rehabilitation. *Brain Sci.* 2021;11:1611.
- 21. Pinzon RT, Wijaya VO, Buana RB, et al. Neurologic characteristics in Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Front Neurol.* 2020;11:565.
- 22. Guidon AC, Amato AA. COVID-19 and neuromuscular disorders. *Neurology*. 2020;94:959-969.

- 23. Li L-Q, Huang T, Wang Y-Q, et al. COVID-19 patients' clinical characteristics, discharge rate, and fatality rate of meta-analysis. *J Med Virol.* 2020;92:577-583.
- 24. Sanchez CM, Maroto I, Diaz E, et al. Neurologic manifestations in hospitalized patients with COVID-19: the ALBACOVID registry. *Neurology*. 2020;95(8):e1060-e1070.
- Faqihi F, Alharthy A, Alodat M, et al. Therapeutic plasma exchange in adult critically ill patients with life-threatening SARSCoV- 2 disease: a pilot study. J Crit Care. 2020;31:883-9441.
- Sejvar JJ, Baughman AL, Wise M, Morgan OW. Population incidence of Guillain-Barre syndrome: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Neuroepidemiology*. 2011;36:123-133.
- 27. Jacobs BC, Rothbarth PH, van der Meche FG, Herbrink P, Schmitz Pl. The spectrum of antecedent infections in Guillain-Barre syndrome: a case-control study. *Neurology*. 1998;51(4):1110-1115.
- Mehta P, McAuley DF, Brown M, et al. COVID-19: consider cytokine storm syndromes and immunosuppression. *Lancet*. 2020;395(10229):1033-1034.
- 29. Faqihi F, Alharthy A, Memish Z. Peripheral neuropathy in severe COVID-19 resolved with therapeutic plasma exchange. *Clin Case Rep.* 2020;8:3233-3238.
- Paterson RW, Brown RL, Benjamin L, Nortley R, Wiethoff S, Bharucha T, ., Jayaseelan DL, Kumar G, Raftopoulos RE, Zambreanu L, Vivekanandam V, Khoo A, Geraldes R, Chinthapalli K, Boyd E, Tuzlali H, Price G, Christofi G, Morrow J, McNamara P, McLoughlin B, Lim ST, Mehta PR, Levee V, Keddie S, Yong W, Trip SA, Foulkes AJM, Hotton G, Miller TD, Everitt AD, Carswell C, Davies NWS, Yoong M, Attwell D, Sreedharan J, Silber E, Schott JM, Chandratheva A, Perry RJ, Simister R, Checkley A, Longley N, Farmer SF, Carletti F, Houlihan C, Thom M, Lunn MP, Spillane J, Howard R, Vincent A, Werring DJ, Hoskote C, Jäger HR, Manji H, Zandi MS The emerging spectrum of COVID-19 neurology: clinical, radiological and laboratory findings. *Brain* 2020; 143: 3104–20.
- Wu Y, Xu X, Chen Z, et al. Nervous system involvement after infection with COVID-19 and other coronaviruses. *Brain Behav Immun*. 2020;87:18-22.
- 32. Bureau, Britta L, Bureau, B. L., et al. "Peripheral neuropathy as a complication of SARS-Cov-2." *Cureus* 12(11), e11452. 2020, doi:10.7759/cureus.11452
- Frithiof R, Rostami E, Kumlien E. Critical illness polyneuropathy and myopathy in COVID-19 patients: a prospective observational intensive care unit cross-sectional cohort study. *Clin Neurophysiol* 2021;132(7):1733-1740.
- Elkind M, Cucchiara B, Koralnik I. COVID-19: neurologic complications and management of neurologic conditions. *Neurology*. 2021;12:33-39.
- Zhao H, Shen D, Zhou H, Liu J, Chen S. Guillain-Barrésyndrome associated with SARS-CoV-2 infection: causality or coincidence? *Lancet Neurol.* 2020;19(5):383-384.

How to cite this article: Saif DS, Ibrahem RA, Eltabl MA. Prevalence of peripheral neuropathy and myopathy in patients post-COVID-19 infection. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1246-1253. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14409

-Wiif

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14414

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Comparative safety of Janus kinase inhibitors and tumor necrosis factor inhibitors in patients undergoing treatment for rheumatoid arthritis

Yao-Fan Fang¹ | Jia-Rou Liu² | Shu-Hao Chang² | Chang-Fu Kuo¹ | Lai-Chu See^{1,2,3}

¹Division of Rheumatology, Allergy and Immunology, Department of Internal Medicine, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital at Linkou, Taoyuan City, Taiwan

²Department of Public Health, College of Medicine, Chang Gung University, Taoyuan City, Taiwan

³Biostatistics Core Laboratory, Molecular Medicine Research Center, Chang Gung University, Taoyuan City, Taiwan

Correspondence

Lai-Chu See, Department of Public Health, College of Medicine, Chang Gung University, 259, Wenhua 1st Rd., Guishan Dist., Taoyuan City 33302, Taiwan. Email: lichu@mail.cgu.edu.tw

Abstract

Objectives: Since 2010, biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (bDMARDs) have been the dominant mode of treatment for rheumatoid arthritis (RA). However, the safety of DMARDs, such as tumor necrosis factor inhibitors (TNFis) and Janus kinase inhibitors (JAKis), in treating patients with RA is a concern. We compared the safety outcomes of JAKis and TNFis in RA patients in clinical settings.

Rheumatic Diseases

Methods: Patients diagnosed with RA between 2015 and 2017 were identified from the Taiwan National Health Insurance Research Database and followed till 2018. Propensity score stabilized weighting was used to balance the baseline characteristics of the JAKis and TNFis groups. The incidences of safety outcomes, namely cardiovas-cular (CV) events, tuberculosis (TB), total hip replacement (THR), total knee replacement (TKR), and all-cause mortality, were compared between the 2 study groups.

Results: A total of 3179 patients with RA who were administered JAKis (n = 822) and TNFis (n = 2357) were included in this study. The mean follow-up duration was 2.02 years in the JAKis group and 2.10 in the TNFis group. All-cause mortality had the highest incidence rate, followed by TKR, THR, CV events, and TB. A lower incidence rate of the study outcomes was observed in the JAKis group than in the TNFis group but without statistical significance.

Conclusion: Comparable safety issues and mortality rates were observed for JAKis and TNFis in RA patients treated in real-world settings.

KEYWORDS drug treatment, epidemiology, rheumatoid arthritis

1 | INTRODUCTION

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is an inflammatory autoimmune disease requiring persistent medication to control disease activity and prevent further disability.¹ In the past decade, the treatment of RA has changed with the introduction of disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs) that are based on the concepts of "treat-to-target" and "treatment of early RA." The timely initiation

of DMARDs is included in the recommendations of the European League Against Rheumatism.²

The introduction of biological DMARDs (bDMARDs) has considerably changed the prognosis of RA. In 2009, Janus kinase inhibitors (JAKis), such as tofacitinib, were approved for treating moderateto-severe RA by the United States Food and Drug Administration (US FDA); JAKis were then introduced in 2014 in Taiwan. However, reliable predictors are not available for selecting a specific therapy

.....

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

wiley

for individual RA patients. In Taiwan, rheumatologists and patients share the decision-making process, taking into account the preferences and comorbidities of the patients.

A "Drug Safety Communication" of the US FDA warned about an increased risk of heart-related severe events, cancer, blood clots, and death for JAKis used to treat certain chronic inflammatory diseases.³ The warning was based on Pfizer's ORAL surveillance study that revealed an increased risk of cardiovascular events and malignancy in patients treated with JAKis compared to those treated with TNFis.

In 1995, Taiwan launched the National Health Insurance (NHI) program for its citizens and residents,⁴ and treatment of RA with TNFis and JAKis became reimbursable in 2003 and 2014, respectively.⁵ This study compared the safety profiles of TNFis and JAKis in patients with RA by using the NHI Research Database (NHIRD).

2 | PATIENTS AND METHODS

2.1 | Data sources

In this study, the Taiwan NHIRD and Taiwan Death Registry (TDR) were the primary data sources. The NHIRD contains detailed information on patient registration and original claims data, including demographic (year of birth, gender, place of residence, and insurance premiums) and outpatient and inpatient details (dates of inpatient and outpatient visits, medical diagnostic codes and prescription details, medical expenditures, examination code, operation or procedure code, and discharge status). The TDR contains the dates of death and the underlying causes of death for deceased residents of Taiwan. The completeness of the TDR and the accuracy of cause-of-death coding in Taiwan are well-recognized.⁶ A unique personal identifier assigned to each resident of Taiwan allows for linking the NHIRD and TDR. To ensure confidentiality, unique personal identifiers are encrypted before data are released to researchers. The NHIRD and TDR are available at the Health and Welfare Data Science Center or its subcenters to further protect privacy, and only summarized results, not individual data, are provided to data seekers. The diagnostic coding system in the NHI database follows the International Classification of Diseases (ICD), Ninth Revision [Tenth Revision], Clinical Modification (ICD-9-CM from 2000 to 2015 and ICD-10-CM from 2016 to present). The validity, representativeness, and clinical consistency of the NHI database have been described elsewhere.^{4,7}

This study had no identification number of each patient in the NHIRD. In addition, the TDR data were encrypted. Based on these factors, the Institutional Review Board (IRB) of Chang Gung Medical Foundation (IRB-CGMF) (201901028B1) exempted this study from the requirement to obtain an informed consent form from the participants.

2.2 | Study design and study population

Newly diagnosed RA (*ICD-9-CM*: 714.0 and *ICD-10-CM*: M05-06) patients were identified from 1995 to 2017. To reduce misclassification Rheumatic Diseases

🐵 📎 -WILEY-

1995-2019 newly diagnosed rheumatoid arthritis, Taiwan (n = 64,399)



Balanced covariate at baseline using propensity score stabilized weighting (PSSW), follow-up from the first use of JAKi or TNFi until the first occurrence of the individual study outcomes, switch to other agents, or December 31, 2018, whichever came first.

FIGURE 1 Flowchart for identifying patients with rheumatoid arthritis in the Taiwan National Health Insurance Research Database. cDMARDs, conventional disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs; JAKi, Janus kinase inhibitor; TNFi, tumor necrosis factor inhibitor

of RA, only RA patients with a catastrophic illness certificate, issued after a formal review by an expert panel commissioned by the NHI Administration, were enrolled. The review panel uses the 1987 and 2010 classification criteria to determine the accuracy of an RA diagnosis. In this study, after the identification of RA patients, the index date was defined as the date of the new RA diagnosis. Patients younger than 18 and older than 80 (n = 520) at the index date were excluded because of data scarcity. In addition, patients who never received DMARD treatment after RA diagnosis (n = 4472), never received bDMARDs treatment (n = 46410), or received TNFi treatment before 2015 or after 2017 (n = 9818) were excluded (Figure 1).

The covariates at baseline were balanced using propensity score stabilized weighting (PSSW). Moreover, follow-up was performed from the first use of JAKis or TNFis until the first occurrence of the individual study outcomes, switch to other agents, or December 31, 2018, whichever came first.

2.3 | Intervention

In this study, RA patients treated only with conventional DMARDs (cDMARDs) were defined as biologic-naïve patients. In Taiwan, the use of TNFis for the treatment of RA dramatically increased in 2003,⁵ with etanercept first being available in 2003. Other TNFis like adalimumab and golimumab were introduced in Taiwan in 2005 and 2012, respectively. JAKis, such as tofacitinib, were used in

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

Taiwan in 2014. In our study, tofacitinib was the only JAKi used, as baricitinib was introduced in Taiwan after March 2019.

2.4 | Safety outcomes

The safety outcomes included coronary heart disease (CHD), stroke, overall thromboembolism (OVT), deep vein thrombosis (DVT), total hip replacement (THR), total knee replacement (TKR), tuberculosis (TB), malignancy, and all-cause mortality. To reduce misclassification of the study outcomes, CHD, stroke, OVT, DVT, THR, TKR, TB, and malignancy had to be the primary discharge diagnosis. The mortality data were extracted from the TDR. The procedure codes were 64162B and 64170B for THR, and 64164B and 64169B for TKR, respectively. Please refer to Table S1 about the ICD codes for the study outcomes.

2.5 | Covariates

Numerous comorbidities were related to the safety outcomes, including diabetes, hypertension, chronic kidney disease, and malignancy. These comorbidities had to appear in outpatient visits twice or inpatients once within a year before the index date. Please refer to Table S1 about the ICD codes for these comorbidities. Various concomitant medications were related to the safety outcomes, including steroids, methotrexate, hydroxychloroquine, leflunomide, sulfasalazine, cyclosporine, azathioprine, penicillamine. These concomitant medications should be used at least 3 months within the 1 year before the index date. Please refer to Table S2 about anatomical therapeutic chemical codes for these concomitant medications.

2.6 | Statistical analysis

The baseline characteristics (Table 1) between the 2 medication groups were balanced using PSSW;⁸ generalized boosted models were applied for this purpose.⁹ The balance of baseline characteristics between the 2 medication groups was assessed using the absolute standardized mean difference (ASMD), with the value of ASMD ≤0.1 indicating an insignificant difference.¹⁰ The incidence rate of safety profiles was the total number of study outcomes divided by patient-years at risk during the follow-up period. The risk of study outcomes for JAKis vs TNFis (reference) was estimated using survival analysis (Kaplan-Meier method and Cox's proportional hazards model). The study group was the only covariate in Cox's model because the 2 study groups were well-balanced after PSSW.¹¹ Sensitivity analysis was performed on those aged \geq 50 to determine whether the risks of safety outcomes were maintained as the entire sample. PSSW was conducted again to ensure a good balance in all covariates between the 2 medication groups. The significance level of this study is .05.

3 | RESULTS

3.1 | Baseline characteristics

We identified 64339 patients with incident RA diagnosed between 1995 and 2017. Following the exclusion of patients aged younger than 18 and older than 80, those who did not receive DMARD treatment after RA diagnosis, those who never received JAKis or TNFis, and those who received TNFis before 2015 or after 2017, 3179 patients with RA were eligible for the analyses (Figure 1). Because of the introduction of tofacitinib after December 2014, it was the only medication in the JAKi group. Baricitinib was the second JAKi introduced and was available after March 2019. The medications of the TNFi group included etanercept, adalimumab, and golimumab. Finally, 822 patients in the JAKi group and 2359 patients in the TNFi group were included in this study. We identified RA patients receiving cDMARDs and bDMARDs in each half-year period (Figure 1).

Before PSSW, the 2 study groups were similar regarding age, gender, comorbidities, and prescribed concomitant medications, except more patients in the JAKi group used hydroxychloroquine and leflunomide than in the TNFi group. After PSSW, the 2 study groups were well-balanced in all covariates (Table 1). In addition, the prescription rate (Figure 2A) and prescription duration (Figure 2B) for concomitant medications dropped slowly over time. More importantly, the prescription rate and prescription duration over time were similar between the 2 medication groups.

3.2 | CHD

Figure 3A displays the cumulative incidence of CHD in the JAKi and TNFi groups. The incidence rates of CHD (per 100 patient-years) were 0.48 and 0.45 for the JAKi and TNFi groups, respectively. The Cox regression model was applied, and a comparison of the JAKi group with the TNFi group revealed a hazard ratio of 1.03 (0.45-2.36; P = .9463; Table 2).

3.3 | Stroke

Figure 3B presents the cumulative incidence rates of stroke. The incidence rates of stroke in the JAKi and TNFi groups were 0.33 per 100 patient-years and 0.46 per 100 patient-years, respectively (Table 2). The Cox regression model was applied, and a comparison of the JAKi group with the TNFi group revealed a hazard ratio of 0.75 (0.29-1.94; P = .5519). However, statistically significant differences were not observed between the 2 groups.

3.4 | OVT

Figure 3C depicts the cumulative incidence rate of OVT. The incidence rates of OVT in the JAKi and TNFi groups were 0.32 per 100

	Before PSSW					After PSSW				
	JAKi (n = 822)		TNFi ($n = 2357$)	(JAKi (n = 822		TNFi (n = 235	7)	
	Ē	%	Ē	%	ASMD	Ē	%	Ē	%	ASMD
Age, y										
Min (max)	19	(80)	18	(80)	0.0614	19	(80)	18	(80)	0.0165
Mean (SD)	56.42	(12.86)	55.12	(12.71)		56.02	(12.11)	55.81	(12.68)	
Median (IQR)	57.5	(18)	56	(17)		57	(17)	57	(17)	
Male	160	19.46	537	22.78	0.0813	159.0	20.45	513.4	21.91	0.0362
Follow-up duration, y	2.02		2.10			2.02		2.10		
Comorbidity										
Diabetes	141	17.15	400	16.97	0.0049	130.8	16.82	396.8	16.94	0.0033
Hypertension	267	32.48	809	34.32	0.0390	255.5	32.85	793.2	33.85	0.0216
Chronic kidney disease	91	11.07	253	10.73	0.0108	81.9	10.53	251.7	10.74	0.0071
Malignancy	23	2.80	54	2.29	0.0322	18.1	2.33	54.7	2.33	0.0002
Concomitant medication										
Steroid	608	73.97	1766	74.93	0.0220	584.2	75.12	1751.0	74.73	0.0090
Methotrexate	696	84.67	1930	81.88	0.0747	648.4	83.39	1936.5	82.65	0.0198
Hydroxychloroquine	613	74.57	1638	69.50	0.1133	558.6	71.84	1657.4	70.74	0.0247
Leflunomide	171	20.80	602	25.54	0.1124	186.1	23.94	571.6	24.39	0.0108
Sulfasalazine	178	21.65	598	25.37	0.0877	183.3	23.57	571.5	24.39	0.0194
Cyclosporine	50	6.08	157	6.66	0.0237	48.1	6.18	152.6	6.51	0.0139
Azathioprine	13	1.58	44	1.87	0.0219	14.7	1.89	42.6	1.82	0.0059
Penicillamine	0	0.00	6	0.25	0.0714	0	0.00	5.7	0.24	0.0699
Abbreviations: ASMD, absolute sta necrosis factor inhibitor.	indardized mean di	ifference; IQR, int	erquartile range; J	AKi, Janus kinase	inhibitor; PSSW	, propensity scor	e stabilized weight	ting; SD, standard	d deviation; TNFi,	tumor

TABLE 1 Baseline characteristics of patients in the JAKi and TNFi groups.

-Wiley

1257



FIGURE 2 The half-year use of concomitant medications in the JAKi and TNFi groups. A, The percentage of concomitant medication prescriptions. B, The mean duration in days among those prescribed the concomitant medications. JAKi, Janus kinase inhibitor; TNFi, tumor necrosis factor inhibitor

patient-years and 0.48 per 100 patient-years, respectively (Table 2). The Cox regression model was applied, and the comparison of the JAKi group with the TNFi group revealed a hazard ratio of 0.65 (0.25-1.70; P = .3810). However, statistically significant differences were not observed between the 2 groups.

3.5 | DVT

Figure 3D provides the cumulative incidence rate of DVT. The incidence rates of DVT in the JAKi and TNFi groups were 0.26 per 100 patient-years and 0.44 per 100 patient-years, respectively (Table 2). The Cox regression model was applied, and a comparison of the JAKi group with the TNFi group revealed a hazard ratio of 0.57 (0.20-1.64; P = .3010). However, statistically significant differences were not observed between the 2 groups.

3.6 | TB

Figure 3E provides the cumulative incidence rate of TB. The incidence rates of TB in the JAKi group and the TNFi group were 0.29 per 100 patient-years and 0.49 per 100 patient-years, respectively (Table 2). The Cox regression model was applied, and the comparison of the JAKi group with the TNFi group revealed a hazard ratio of 0.60 (0.22-1.62; P = .3122). However, statistically significant differences were not observed between the 2 groups.

3.7 | Joint replacement rate

Figure 3F,G provides the incidence rates of THR and TKR. The incidence rates of THR in the JAKi and TNFi groups were 0.47 per 100 patient-years and 0.53 per 100 patient-years, respectively (Table 2). The Cox regression model was applied, and the comparison of the JAKi group with the TNFi group revealed a hazard ratio of 0.86 (0.38-1.95; P = .7211). The incidence rates of TKR in the JAKi and TNFi groups were 1.11 per 100 patient-years and 1.02 per 100 patient-years, respectively (Table 2). The Cox regression model, a comparison of the JAKi group with the TNFi group, revealed a hazard ratio of 1.09 (0.63-1.89; P = .7580). Statistically significant differences in THR and TKR were not observed between the 2 groups.



FIGURE 3 Cumulative incidence of safety outcomes in the JAKi and TNFi groups. JAKi, Janus kinase inhibitor; TNFi, tumor necrosis factor inhibitor

3.8 | Malignancy

Figure 3H displays the cumulative incidence rate of malignancy in the JAKi and TNFi groups. The incidence rates of malignancy in the JAKi and TNFi groups were 0.39 per 100 patient-years and 0.35 per 100 patient-years, respectively (Table 2). The Cox regression model indicated that, when comparing the JAKi group with the TNFi group, the hazard ratio was 1.10 (0.44-2.78; P = .8353). An increased incidence of malignancy was thus not observed in the JAKi group.

3.9 | All-cause mortality

Figure 3I presents the cumulative incidence rate of all-cause mortality. The incidence rates of all-cause mortality in the JAKi and TNFi groups were 1.17 per 100 patient-years and 1.29 per 100 patientyears, respectively (Table 2). Again, using the Cox regression model, we compared the JAKi group with the TNFi group and revealed a hazard ratio of 091 (0.54-1.52; P = .7099). Statistically significant differences were not observed between the 2 groups.

3.10 | Sensitivity analysis

After restricting to those aged \geq 50, the rates of diabetes and hypertension were higher than that of the entire sample. Before and after PSSW, the 2 medication groups were similar regarding comorbidities. For concomitant medications, the prescription rate was similar between those aged \geq 50 and the entire sample. After PSSW, the prescription rate of concomitant medications was well-balanced between the 2 medication groups (Table S3).

The incidence rates of safety outcomes (CHD, stroke, OVT, DVT, TB, THR, TKR, malignancy, and all-cause mortality) were higher in those aged \geq 50 than in the entire sample. After PSSW, an insignificant difference in these incidence rates between the 2 medication groups was seen in those aged \geq 50 (Table S4).

4 | DISCUSSION

This nationwide study observed similar safety profiles (CHD, stroke, OVT, DVT, TB, THR, TKR, malignancy, and all-cause mortality) in the JAKi and TNFi groups.

WILEY⁻Rheumatic Diseases

	Incidence (per 100	person-years)	Cox's results	
	JAKi (n = 822)	TNFi (n = 2357)	HR (95% CI)	P value
Coronary heart disease	0.48 (0.20-0.92)	0.45 (0.26-0.64)	1.03 (0.45-2.36)	.9463
Stroke	0.33 (0.11-0.72)	0.46 (0.27-0.65)	0.75 (0.29-1.94)	.5519
Overall venous thromboembolism	0.32 (0.11-0.70)	0.48 (0.29-0.68)	0.65 (0.25-1.70)	.3810
Deep vein thrombosis	0.26 (0.07-0.62)	0.44 (0.26-0.63)	0.57 (0.20-1.64)	.3010
Tuberculosis	0.29 (0.09-0.66)	0.49 (0.29-0.68)	0.60 (0.22-1.62)	.3122
Total hip replacement	0.47 (0.19-0.91)	0.53 (0.33-0.74)	0.86 (0.38-1.95)	.7211
Total knee replacement	1.11 (0.59-1.63)	1.02 (0.74-1.30)	1.09 (0.63-1.89)	.7580
Malignancy	0.39 (0.14-0.80)	0.35 (0.18-0.51)	1.10 (0.44-2.78)	.8353
All-cause mortality	1.17 (0.64-1.70)	1.29 (0.97-1.61)	0.91 (0.54-1.52)	.7099

TABLE 2Incidence rate of safetyoutcomes in RA patients treated with JAKiand TNFi after PSSW

Abbreviations: JAKi, Janus kinase inhibitor; PSSW, propensity score stabilized weighting; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; TNFi, tumor necrosis factor inhibitor.

The pivotal strength of our analysis is the employment of PSSW to provide a nationwide perspective on the safety outcomes of JAKis and TNFis in the treatment of RA. In Taiwan, patients with moderate-to-severe RA are prescribed bDMARDs, with TNFis being the leading bDMARD-naïve treatment choice. In Taiwan, tofacitinib was the first oral bDMARD introduced in 2014; it was thus the only JAKi in our study because the second JAKi was only introduced after March 2019. The oral form of tofacitinib became a popular treatment choice after its introduction in 2014. Advantages and disadvantages of cDMARDs and bDMARDs have been reported previously by clinical trials or meta-analyses, but these were limited by a small sample size or poor planning. The results of this study provide real-world evidence of the safety outcomes of JAKis and TNFis in nationwide use. Increased risks were not observed with the usage of JAKis and TNFis.

Previous studies have reported varying results, including an increased risk of cardiovascular events in patients with RA. In a previous study, the risk of diabetes in RA patients was twice the hazard ratio, which was much higher than that of the nondiabetic controls.¹² Moreover, an increased risk of cardiovascular events was reported after some treatment interventions. For example, recent studies have mentioned high risks of cardiovascular disease and malignancy in RA patients treated with tofacitinib. The ORAL surveillance study demonstrated that tofacitinib was no worse than TNFis for cardiovascular diseases and malignancy.¹³ Based on these studies, a "Drug Safety Communication" was published by the US FDA to add warnings regarding an increased risk of heart-related severe events and cancer.³ The European Medicines Agency concluded that tofacitinib could increase the risk of blood clots in the lungs and deep veins in patients already at high risk. However, a newly published study from the United States revealed that tofacitinib did not increase the risk of cardiovascular outcomes in patients with RA treated in real-world settings.¹⁴

Moreover, a meta-analysis mentioned that using JAKis as an adjunct to methotrexate (MTX) was not associated with an increased risk of malignancy compared with using MTX alone.¹⁵ Therefore, adding JAKis to MTX therapy does not increase the malignancy risk for RA patients. Our study revealed similar safety outcomes, specifically concerning cardiovascular events and malignancy, in patients treated with JAKis or TNFis.

Previous studies have also revealed increased risks of OVT and DVT.^{16,17} In clinical trials, RA patients on JAKis experienced an increased risk of OVT.¹⁸ The decision of the US FDA to delay the approval of baricitinib for treating RA due to concerns regarding thromboembolic events was, therefore, justified.¹⁹ However, the decision also attracted attention to tofacitinib. A meta-analysis recently reported that the pooled incident ratio did not support the current warnings of thrombotic risk for JAKis.²⁰ Our study did not reveal increased thrombotic risks, which may be explained by the generally low thromboembolic risk of Asian patients.

A previous study reported an increased risk of TB after the introduction of TNFis.²¹ Some studies have also mentioned increased TB risk after biological treatments.²² Tofacitinib was reported to have a stable TB incidence rate in a long-term extension clinical trial study.²³ We also speculate that TB risk may be lower in patients treated with JAKis. Our study did not reveal any difference in the TB incidence rate between the JAKi and TNFi groups, which may be because a risk management plan is employed before TNFi treatment according to our local guidelines.

Joint replacement rates for patients with RA are a cause of concern.²⁴ Our study observed comparable safety incidence rates of joint replacement between the JAKi and TNFi groups. The all-cause mortality rate of patients with RA has decreased over the past decades; however, it remains higher than that of the general population.^{25,26} A few studies have revealed increased mortality in patients treated with cDMARDs but not those treated with bDMARDs. However, these studies did not identify the type of bDMARDs used to analyze mortality.²⁷ Long-term extension clinical trials have also reported a stable mortality rate in patients treated with JAKis or TNFis.^{23,28,29} Similarly, our study observed comparable all-cause mortality in the JAKi and TNFi groups.

Our study has some limitations. First, misclassification of patients with RA by using *ICD* codes is a concern. However, we expect such a problem to be minimal because of the rigorous review of RA diagnoses before issuing a catastrophic illness certificate. Second, data on patient habits, such as cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption, and exercise, are unavailable in NHIRD, although these variables are associated with the study outcomes. Third, the NHIRD does not include detailed laboratory results, such as erythrocyte sedimentation rate, C-reactive protein and disease activity, of the patients.

In conclusion, the safety outcomes of CHD, stroke, OVT, DVT, TB, joint replacement rates, malignancy, and all-cause mortality were similar in both groups. In addition, the risk of adverse events and mortality did not increase in the JAKi group compared with the TNFi group.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors received partial support from Chang Gung Memorial Hospital. The study sponsors had no role in the design or conduct of the study; in the collection, management, analysis, or interpretation of the data; or in the preparation, review, or approval of the manuscript. The interpretation and conclusions contained herein do not represent those of the Administration of NHI.

FUNDING INFORMATION

Funding from Chang Gung Memorial Hospital (CMRPG3K0041, CMRPG3K0042).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

No competing interests.

ETHICS APPROVAL

Institutional Review Board of Chang Gung Medical Foundation (IRB-CGMF) (201901028B1).

ORCID

Yao-Fan Fang (D) https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3449-1704

REFERENCES

- 1. Smolen JS, Aletaha D, McInnes IB. Rheumatoid arthritis. *Lancet*. 2016;388(10055):2023-2038.
- Smolen JS, Landewé RBM, Bijlsma JWJ, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis with synthetic and biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: 2019 update. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(6):685-699.
- U.S. Food & Drug Administration. Janus Kinase (JAK) inhibitors: drug safety communication - FDA requires warnings about increased risk of serious heart-related events, cancer, blood clots, and death. 2021. https://www.fda.gov/safety/medical-product-safet y-information/janus-kinase-jak-inhibitors-drug-safety-commu nication-fda-requires-warnings-about-increased-risk. Accessed September 01, 2021.
- Hsieh CY, Su CC, Shao SC, et al. Taiwan's National Health Insurance Research Database: past and future. *Clin Epidemiol.* 2019;11:349-358.
- Lang HC, Lee HC, Lee SS, Lin HY, Chiu YM. The impact of introducing biologics to patients with rheumatoid arthritis in Taiwan: a population-based trend study. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2016;19(11):1112-1118.
- Lu TH, Lee MC, Chou MC. Accuracy of cause-of-death coding in Taiwan: types of miscoding and effects on mortality statistics. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2000;29(2):336-343.

Rheumatic Diseases

 Yu ST, Chang HY, Lin MC, Lin YH. Agreement between selfreported and health insurance claims on utilization of health care: a population study. J Clin Epidemiol. 2009;62(12):1316-1322.

🐵 📎-Wiley

- Xu S, Ross C, Raebel MA, Shetterly S, Blanchette C, Smith D. Use of stabilized inverse propensity scores as weights to directly estimate relative risk and its confidence intervals. *Value Health*. 2010;13(2):273-277.
- McCaffrey DF, Griffin BA, Almirall D, Slaughter ME, Ramchand R, Burgette LF. A tutorial on propensity score estimation for multiple treatments using generalized boosted models. *Stat Med.* 2013;32(19):3388-3414.
- Austin PC. Balance diagnostics for comparing the distribution of baseline covariates between treatment groups in propensity-score matched samples. *Stat Med.* 2009;28(25):3083-3107.
- Austin PC. The use of propensity score methods with survival or time-to-event outcomes: reporting measures of effect similar to those used in randomized experiments. *Stat Med.* 2014;33(7):1242-1258.
- 12. Gabriel SE, Crowson CS. Risk factors for cardiovascular disease in rheumatoid arthritis. *Curr Opin Rheumatol*. 2012;24(2):171-176.
- 13. Barnard C. ORAL surveillance: tofacitinib fails to show noninferiority vs TNF inhibitors for MACE, malignancy risk. 2021. https:// rheumatology.medicinematters.com/acr-2021/rheumatoid -arthritis-/oral-surveillance-tofacitinib-tnf-inhibitors/19850972. Accessed October 11, 2021.
- Khosrow-Khavar F, Kim SC, Lee H, Lee SB, Desai RJ. Tofacitinib and risk of cardiovascular outcomes: results from the safety of TofAcitinib in routine care patients with rheumatoid arthritis (STAR-RA) study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2022;81:798-804.
- 15. Solipuram V, Mohan A, Patel R, Ni R. Effect of janus kinase inhibitors and methotrexate combination on malignancy in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Auto Immun Highlights*. 2021;12(1):8.
- Mori S, Ogata F, Tsunoda R. Risk of venous thromboembolism associated with Janus kinase inhibitors for rheumatoid arthritis: case presentation and literature review. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2021;40(11):4457-4471.
- Ogdie A, Kay McGill N, Shin DB, et al. Risk of venous thromboembolism in patients with psoriatic arthritis, psoriasis and rheumatoid arthritis: a general population-based cohort study. *Eur Heart J.* 2018;39(39):3608-3614.
- Scott IC, Hider SL, Scott DL. Thromboembolism with Janus kinase (JAK) inhibitors for rheumatoid arthritis: how real is the risk? *Drug* Saf. 2018;41(7):645-653.
- Mogul A, Corsi K, McAuliffe L. Baricitinib: the second FDAapproved JAK inhibitor for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Pharmacother*. 2019;53(9):947-953.
- Yates M, Mootoo A, Adas M, et al. Venous thromboembolism risk with JAK inhibitors: a meta-analysis. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2021;73(5):779-788.
- Minozzi S, Bonovas S, Lytras T, et al. Risk of infections using anti-TNF agents in rheumatoid arthritis, psoriatic arthritis, and ankylosing spondylitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Expert Opin Drug Saf.* 2016;15(sup1):11-34.
- Tang G, Long L, Han YX, Peng Q, Liu JJ, Shang H. Clinical characteristics and related factors of rheumatoid arthritis complicated with tuberculosis infection. *Beijing Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban*. 2020;52(6):1029-1033.
- Cohen SB, Tanaka Y, Mariette X, et al. Long-term safety of tofacitinib up to 9.5 years: a comprehensive integrated analysis of the rheumatoid arthritis clinical development programme. *RMD Open*. 2020;6(3):e001395.
- 24. Cordtz RL, Hawley S, Prieto-Alhambra D, et al. Incidence of hip and knee replacement in patients with rheumatoid arthritis following the introduction of biological DMARDs: an interrupted time-series

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

analysis using nationwide Danish healthcare registers. Ann Rheum Dis. 2018;77(5):684-689.

- 25. Dadoun S, Zeboulon-Ktorza N, Combescure C, et al. Mortality in rheumatoid arthritis over the last fifty years: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Joint Bone Spine*. 2013;80(1):29-33.
- 26. Lee YK, Ahn GY, Lee J, et al. Excess mortality persists in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2021;24(3):364-372.
- Alemao E, Bao Y, Weinblatt ME, Shadick N. Association of Seropositivity and Mortality in rheumatoid arthritis and the impact of treatment with disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: results from a real-world study. *Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken)*. 2020;72(2):176-183.
- Burmester GR, Panaccione R, Gordon KB, Mcllraith MJ, Lacerda APM. Adalimumab: long-term safety in 23 458 patients from global clinical trials in rheumatoid arthritis, juvenile idiopathic arthritis, ankylosing spondylitis, psoriatic arthritis, psoriasis and Crohn's disease. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(4):517-524.
- 29. Yamanaka H, Hirose T, Endo Y, et al. Three-year safety and twoyear effectiveness of etanercept in patients with rheumatoid

arthritis in Japan: results of long-term postmarketing surveillance. *Mod Rheumatol.* 2019;29(5):737-746.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Fang Y-F, Liu J-R, Chang S-H, Kuo C-F, See L-C. Comparative safety of Janus kinase inhibitors and tumor necrosis factor inhibitors in patients undergoing treatment for rheumatoid arthritis. *Int J Rheum Dis*. 2022;25:1254-1262. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14414

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



🔤 👰 WILEY

Comparison of SARIMA model and Holt-Winters model in predicting the incidence of Sjögren's syndrome

Shuai Wang¹ | Feiran Wei² | Han Li¹ | Zemin Wang¹ | Pingmin Wei¹

¹Department of Epidemiology and Health Statistics, School of Public Health, Southeast University, Nanjing, China

²Department of Rheumatology and Immunology, ZhongDa Hospital, Nanjing, China

Correspondence

Pingmin Wei, Department of Epidemiology and Health Statistics, School of Public Health, Southeast University, Nanjing, Jiangsu, China, 87 Dingjiaqiao Campus, Nanjing 210009, China. Email: mpw1963@126.com

Abstract

Objective: To analyze the prevalence trend of Sjögren's syndrome in the Department of Immunology and Rheumatology of Nanjing Zhongda Hospital from January 2015 to December 2019, and compare the application of SARIMA model and Holt-Winters model in predicting the number of cases of Sjögren's syndrome.

Methods: All of the data from the Department of Immunology and Rheumatology of Nanjing Zhongda Hospital were collected. The number of monthly cases from January 2015 to December 2019 was regarded as the training set, and it was used to establish the SARIMA model and Holt-Winters model. The number of monthly incidences from January 2020 to December 2020 was regarded as the test set, and it was used to check the model performance.

Results: The optimal model of SARIMA is ARIMA $(0,1,1) (2,1,1)_{12}$ model, and the optimal model of Holt-Winters model is Holt-Winters addition model. It was found that the Holt-Winters addition model produced the smallest error.

Conclusion: Holt-Winters addition model produces better prediction accuracy of the model.

KEYWORDS ARIMA model, Holt-Winters model, Sjögren's syndrome

1 | INTRODUCTION

Sjögren's syndrome (SS) is a lymphoproliferative disease with autoimmune features characterized by mononuclear cell infiltration of exocrine glands. These lymphoid infiltrations lead to dryness of the eyes and dryness of the mouth.¹ Most patients with extra-glandular involvement, present with a variety of manifestations, depending on the tissue/organ affected. The most frequently affected are the pulmonary, neurologic, musculoskeletal, hematologic, renal, cardiac, reticuloendothelial, endocrine, cutaneous, and gastrointestinal systems.^{2,3} In addition, SS can cause substantial serologic autoimmune reactivity and in some instances is associated with other connectivetissue autoimmune disorders, such as rheumatoid arthritis, scleroderma, or systemic lupus erythematosus. These lead to SS patients having considerable burden of disease in the long term.⁴ The disease is divided into primary (pSS) and secondary (sSS), and pSS is clinically more common. pSS is a global disease, and the prevalence in the Chinese population ranges from 0.3% to 0.7%.⁵ It affects more women than men with an average of 9:1, with a peak prevalence in the fourth to fifth decades of life.⁶ According to Frost and Sullivan data, the incidence of SS in China has increased steadily from 2016 to 2020. It is expected that the number of SS patients in China will reach 641800 in 2025, an increase of 1.7% compared with 2020.⁷ These show that the number of people suffering from the disease is growing rapidly and therefore accurate and effective prediction of the number of cases of SS is of great significance to disease prevention and treatment.

The SARIMA model and Holt-Winters model are the 2 most widely used approaches to time series forecasting, which are applicable to different types of time series models, and can reflect the time change

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

LEY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases

and periodic change of the original data.⁸ While the Holt-Winter model is based on a description of the trend and seasonality in the data, ARIMA models aim to describe the autocorrelations in the data.^{8,9}

This study proposes to establish a SARIMA model and Holt-Winters model by the number of monthly incidences from January 2015 to December 2019. The number of monthly incidences from January 2020 to December 2020 was used to check the model performance. By comparing the 2 models, the optimal model can be selected. It is of great significance for disease prevention and resource allocation.

2 | DATA AND METHODS

2.1 | Data source

The cases of SS which were admitted to the Department of Immunology and Rheumatology of Nanjing Zhongda Hospital from January 2015 to December 2019 were collected. All the diagnoses were in accordance with the international classification diagnostic standard of pSS in 2002¹⁰ and the classification diagnostic standard of pSS recommended by the American Rheumatology Society and European Anti-rheumatism Alliance in 2016.¹¹ Finally, 499 male cases and 4760 female cases were included.

2.2 | The analysis method

Based on the number of monthly cases at the Rheumatology Department of Nanjing Zhongda Hospital from January 2015 to December 2019, 2 models were established by using R language, and were applied to forecast the number of monthly cases from January 2020 to December 2020.

2.3 | SARIMA model

This feature is that it can process the data of seasonal time series, which is usually recorded as ARIMA (p, d, q)×(P, D, Q)_s (p is the autoregressive order, d is the difference in times when the sequence is stable, q is the moving average order, P is the seasonal autoregressive order, D is the seasonal difference times, Q is the seasonal moving average order, s is the cycle length of the seasonal cycle).¹²

2.3.1 | Modeling method

The conventional modeling steps include 4 steps: stationarity test, model order determination, parameter estimation and model test, and sequence prediction.¹³

(1) Observe the period of the time series and determine the period length s.

(2) The stability of time series is ensured by difference, and the value of D is determined.

(3) Determination of non-seasonal models by autocorrelation and partial autocorrelation p,q value.

(4) The D, P and Q values of the seasonal model are determined by the sequence diagram, autocorrelation and partial autocorrelation diagram of seasonal decomposition.

(5) Substitute the selected p, q, d and the possible values of P, Q, D into the SARIMA model.

(6) The optimal model is selected according to the minimum value of Akaike information criterion (AIC) and the model without statistical significance of box Ljung test.

2.4 | Holt-Winters model

2.4.1 | Introduction to Holt-Winters model

This model is characterized by removing some random fluctuations, correcting the tendency of seasonality at the same time. It gives different weights to the data of each period, and reasonably forecasting the future development trend. The component form of Holt-Winters model consisted of 4 equations, namely the forecast equation and 3 smoothing equations.¹⁴

2.4.2 | Model equation

(1) The component form for the additive method is:

$$\widehat{\mathbf{y}}_{t+h|t} = \ell_t + hb_t + s_{t+h-m(k+1)} \tag{1}$$

$$\ell_{t} = \alpha (y_{t} - s_{t-m}) + (1 - \alpha) (\ell_{t-1} + b_{t-1})$$
(2)

$$b_{t} = \beta^{*} (\ell t - \ell_{t-1}) + (1 - \beta^{*}) b_{t-1}$$
(3)

$$s_{t} = \gamma (y_{t} - \ell_{t-1} - b_{t-1}) + (1 - \gamma)s_{t-m}$$
(4)

(2) The component form for the multiplicative method is:

$$\widehat{\mathbf{y}}_{t+h|t} = \left(\boldsymbol{\ell}_t + h\boldsymbol{b}_t \right) \mathbf{s}_{t+h-m(k+1)} \tag{5}$$

$$\ell_{t} = \alpha \, \frac{y_{t}}{s_{t-m}} + (1-\alpha) \big(\ell_{t-1} + b_{t-1} \big) \tag{6}$$

$$\mathbf{b}_{t} = \beta^{*} \left(\ell t - \ell_{t-1} \right) + \left(\mathbf{1} - \beta^{*} \right) \mathbf{b}_{t-1} \tag{7}$$

$$s_{t} = \gamma \frac{\gamma_{t}}{(\ell_{t-1} + b_{t-1})} + (1 - \gamma)s_{t-m}$$
(8)

where ℓ_t , b_t and s_t stand for level, trend and seasonal components, respectively, along with the corresponding smoothing factors α , β^* and γ . The seasonality is denoted by m, while k is the integer part of the fraction (h – 1)/m.¹⁵

2.5 | Statistical treatment

R4.1.1 was used to establish the SARIMA model, Holt-Winters model and drawing graphics. Mean absolute percentage error (MAPE), root mean square error (RMSE) and Theil's U-statistics were used in this study in order to compare the forecasting accuracy of the 2 models.

Theil's U =
$$\frac{\sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{N} (Y_i - F_i)^2}}{\sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{N} Y_i^2} + \sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{N} F_i^2}}$$
(9)

$$\mathsf{MAPE} = \frac{1}{\mathsf{N}} \sum_{i=1}^{\mathsf{N}} \left| \frac{\mathsf{Y}_i - \mathsf{F}_i}{\mathsf{Y}_i} \right| \times 100 \tag{10}$$

RMSE =
$$\sqrt{\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{N} (Y_i - F_i)^2}{N}}$$
 (11)

where Y_i is the real data, F_i are the forecasted values and N is the total number of observations.¹⁶

3 | RESULTS

The summary results are shown in Figure 1. According to Figure 1, the number of monthly cases at the Rheumatology Department of Nanjing Zhongda Hospital from January 2015 to December 2019 is relatively stable, with obvious periodicity and high incidence in winter.

-WILFY

 $\langle \gamma \rangle$

3.1 | The analysis of SARIMA model results

Figure 1 shows the obvious seasonality, so the SARIMA model of seasonal difference is adopted in this study. A seasonal difference and a first difference were taken to obtain stationary data in this study, and then autocorrelation and partial autocorrelation diagrams of the stationary series were made. It is preliminarily determined that the SARIMA model is ARIMA(0,1,1) (1,1,2)₁₂. The optimal SARIMA model was determined by trying the parameters of different models. The results showed that the optimal model was ARIMA(0,1,1) (2,1,1)₁₂ and passed the box Ljung test ($\chi^2 = 17.949$, P = .209) which indicates that the fitting residual is a random variation sequence. Validation of model results are shown in Figure 2. The fitting results of ARIMA(0,1,1) (2,1,1)₁₂ were obtained by using R language analysis, as shown in Table 1.

3.2 | The analysis of Holt-Winters model results

The ets () function of R software was used for automatic prediction. This software automatically selects the model with the highest fitting degree to the original data. The results show that the Holt-Winter addition model produces better prediction accuracy of the model (Table 2).

3.3 | Comparison of model forecasting results

The 2 models were used to forecast the number of the monthly cases of SS from January to December 2020. Of the results predicted by both models, only the actual number of cases from February to April 2020 was not in the 95% confidence interval predicted by either model.



FIGURE 1 Decomposition of additive time series





		Effectiven	ess	Box-Ljung	test
	AIC	RMSE	MAPE (%)	χ^2	Р
ARIMA(0,1,1)(1,1,2) ₁₂	397.36	16.165	15.050	21.738	.084
ARIMA(1,1,1)(1,1,2) ₁₂	397.92	16.054	14.766	20.447	.083
ARIMA(0,1,3)(1,1,2) ₁₂	398.90	15.845	14.083	15.362	.222
ARIMA(2,1,1)(1,1,2) ₁₂	398.54	16.247	14.643	18.735	.095
ARIMA(2,1,1)(2,1,1) ₁₂	398.50	15.929	14.477	15.062	.238
ARIMA(0,1,1)(2,1,1) ₁₂	397.36	15.102	14.014	17.949	.209

TABLE 1Model effectiveness, test andmodel fitting results

Abbreviations: AIC, Akaike information criterion; MAPE, mean absolute percentage error; RMSE, root mean square error.

	Paramet	er		Fitting eva	aluation
	Alpha	Gamma	Delta	RMSE	MAPE (%)
Holt-Winters addition model	0.302	2.099E-7	<0.001	11.062	11.561
Holt-Winters multiplicative model	0.009	0.001	0.197	12.838	13.276

TABLE 2Evaluation and comparison ofHolt-Winters fitting results

Abbreviations: MAPE, mean absolute percentage error; RMSE, root mean square error.

Overall, it was found that the 2 models predicted the number of monthly cases well within the acceptable levels. For the Holt-Winters addition model, RMSE, MAPE and U-statistics are 15.102, 14.014 and 0.140, respectively. For the SARIMA model, RMSE, MAPE and U-statistics are 11.062, 11.561 and 0.132, respectively. The coefficients were derived after removing the outliers. It is clear

that the Holt-Winters addition model produced the smallest error, as shown in Table 3 and Figure 3.

4 | DISCUSSION

As can be seen from Figure 1, the number of cases from February to April 2020 is significantly lower than that in previous years. In early 2020, COVID-19 broke out. In this period, Nanjing government implemented closed management. The complexity of medical procedures and the higher risk of medical treatment were the possible reasons for the decline in hospital case numbers.^{17,18} According to Figure 1, it can see that the peak number of all cases of SS is in March and April. The valley values are all from January to February, and the possible reasons for the lowest values are as follows. (1) January to February of each year is the lunar new year. Influenced by traditional ideas, people think it is unlucky to go to the hospital for examination during the Spring Festival, resulting in the reduction of the number of hospital cases from January to February.¹⁹ (2) March to April is the peak period of population mobility, people return to Nanjing to work one after another. It increases the accumulated patients who did not go to the hospital for examination from January to February.²⁰ In addition, it can be seen from Figure 1 that November December is also a relatively high incidence month of pSS. Some research shows that cold weather is an aggravating factor of SS, and windy weather is the most common weather condition affecting the symptoms of SS. These are obvious weather characteristics in spring and winter.²¹

Whether according to research or in terms of the actual situation at Nanjing Zhongda Hospital, during the season of high prevalence of SS, there are obviously not enough beds in the Rheumatology

Month of 2020

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

Actual value

65

8

27

61

54

66

59

TABLE 3 Comparison of prediction results of 2 models

Department.²² Some patients who need to be hospitalized often need to make appointments and wait until the last patient is discharged before they can be admitted, which often delays the best treatment time. In addition, during these seasons, such as autumn, patients are hospitalized for longer days, which not only increases the burden of disease on patients, but also increases the burden on hospital beds and workload for medical staff. Relevant departments often need to change their scheduling and increase their staff to

take care of patients during these seasons.^{23,24} In addition, for the diagnosis of the disease during these seasons, it is important to increase the number of medical examinations to reduce the rate of missed diagnoses.²⁵

These suggest that the government needs to strengthen people's awareness of the prevention of high-risk diseases. This will reduce the incidence at the level of primary prevention. In seasons of high disease incidence, patients with SS need to focus on protection to reduce the burden of disease brought about by seasonal changes and to maximize their recovery.^{26,27}

Many scholars have studied the disease prediction model. Some research shows that the ARIMA model is flexible in application, not bound by data types and has strong applicability. The SARIMA model is a model for relatively stable time series data, which integrates time trend, seasonal, periodic changes, random errors and other factors, quantifying the parameters of the model,^{28,29} while the principle of the Holt-Winters model is relatively simple, and the prediction accuracy for diseases with periodic onset regularity is high.³⁰ It gives different weights to the distance of the data on the time line, which is suitable for predicting single time series data.³¹ In this study, it is found that the MAPE, RMSE and Theil's U-statistics of the Holt-Winters addition model are less than those of the ARIMA(0,1,1)

95% CI

44-101

24-87

65-128

66-131

52-121

48-119

44-118

ARIMA(0,1,1)(2,1,1)₁₂

Estimate

72

57

96

99

86

83

81

Holt-Winters addition

95% CI

50-95

36-82

75-123

72-122

57-109

54-108

52-107

model

73

59

99

97

83

81

79

Estimate

8	54	79	40-117	77	49-105
9	82	92	53-131	91	62-120
10	59	67	26-107	68	38-98
11	89	89	47-131	91	61-122
12	76	98	55-141	98	67-130
RMSE	15.102			11.062	
MAPE (%)	14.014			11.561	
U-statistics	0.140			0.132	

Abbreviations: MAPE, mean absolute percentage error; RMSE, root mean square error.



(2,1,1)₁₂ model, and the prediction accuracy of the number of diseases in 2020 is also better than the SARIMA model. This may be caused by the characteristics of the model. In terms of model alone, the SARIMA model is more suitable for predicting data with stable change trend than the Holt-Winters model, while the Holt-Winters model is suitable for data with a single change trend. As shown in Figure 1, although the onset of pSS is obviously seasonal, the change is not stable, so some information will be lost in the process of establishment of the SARIMA model. Further, it can be seen from the Figure 1 that the original data will increase significantly in a specific season, and different weights are given to this model. Therefore, the Holt-Winter addition model is more suitable for forecasting the incidence of SS in this study.

In this study, the prediction effect of the Holt-Winters addition model is better than that of SARIMA for SS. However, it can be seen from Table 3 that the number of monthly cases from February 2020 to April 2020 is significantly different from that in previous years. In this paper, the calculation of Theil's U-statistics also excludes the data of these months. What is more, this study only uses the data of 5 years as the test set, and the sample size may be slightly insufficient. More samples are needed to create the training set. In addition, it is a hospital-based study, so there may be admission rate bias and detection signal bias.^{32,33} These lead to the deviation between the real data and the recorded data, and also affect the prediction accuracy of the model. Therefore, more methods are needed to prove that the Holt-Winters addition model is better than SARIMA, such as expanding the sample size.³⁴

The Holt-Winters model is established by using historical data without considering the interference of other factors. Therefore, the model has certain reference value for the prediction of pSS. However, in practical work, the model should be revised to improve the prediction accuracy of the model taking into account the interference of various external changes. At present, there is no method to treat SS; genetic factors, virus infection and sex hormones are the risk factors of the disease. The purpose of this study is to provide assistance in the rational allocation of medical resources and staff, clues for the prevention and treatment of this disease from data analysis.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None.

ORCID

Shuai Wang () https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2726-6928

REFERENCES

- 1. Fox RI. Sjogren's syndrome. Lancet. 2005;366(9482):321-331.
- 2. Peredo RA, Beegle S. Sjogren's syndrome and pulmonary disease. In: Wang YX, ed. *Lung Inflammation in Health and Disease*, Vol. 1. Springer; 2021.
- 3. Chambers MS. Sjögren's syndrome. ORL Head Neck Nurs. 2004;22(4):22-33.
- Nannini C, Jebakumar AJ, Crowson CS, Ryu JH, Matteson EL. Primary Sjogren's syndrome 1976-2005 and associated interstitial lung disease: a population-based study of incidence and mortality. BMJ Open. 2013;3(11):e003569.
- Patel R, Shahane A. The epidemiology of Sjogren's syndrome. Clin Epidemiol. 2014;6:247-255.
- Mavragani CP, Moutsopoulos HM. The geoepidemiology of Sjogren's syndrome. Autoimmun Rev. 2010;9(5):A305-A310.
- 7. Liu, Chen. Research Analysis and Market Prospect Report of Chinese Sjogren's Syndrome Drug Industry from 2022 to 2028.
- Ma S, Liu Q, Zhang Y. A prediction method of fire frequency: based on the optimization of SARIMA model. *PLoS One*. 2021;16(8):e0255857.
- Swapnarekha H, Behera HS. Multiplicative holts winter model for trend analysis and forecasting of COVID-19 spread in India. SN Comput Sci. 2021;2(5):416.
- Shiboski SC, Shiboski C. American College of Rheumatology classification criteria for Sjögren's syndrome: a data-driven, expert consensus approach in the Sjögren's international collaborative clinical Alliance cohort. Arthritis Care Res. 2012;64:475-487.
- 11. Vitali C. Classification criteria for Sjgren's syndrome: a revised version of the European criteria proposed by the American-European consensus group. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2002;61:554-558.

- 13. Wei YH, Wang BS, Hao SS. *Statistical Forecasting and Decision-Making*. Southwest Jiaotong University Press; 2014.
- 14. Chatfield C. The Holt-winters forecasting procedure. *Appl Stat.* 1978;27(3):264-279.
- 15. Hyndman RJ, Athanasopoulos G. Forecasting: Principles and Practice. Bowker-Saur. Pharo; 2014.
- 16. Alyousifi Y, Othman M, Husin A, Rathnayake U. A new hybrid fuzzy time series model with an application to predict PM10 concentration. *Ecotoxicol Environ Saf.* 2021;227:112875.
- 17. Jinsong C, Keqiang R, Chuanwei Z. Nanjing sample of modern urban governance in the pandemic examination. *Chin Dev Watch*. 2020;Z4:107-113.
- Ziyu Z, Zhonghui H, Ye W. Evaluation of the effect of China's population flow control on covid-19 epidemic. J Geogr. 2022;77(2):426-442.
- Yunlian X, Jinxin Z, Guihao L, Qiuxia C. Ling Qiuying adjustment of spring festival effect of hospital inpatient number sequence. *Chin Health Stat.* 2010;27(5):473-476.
- Guang S. The impact of population flow during the spring festival on the COVID-19-from the perspective of internet big data. *Ind Econ Rev.* 2020;02:24-36.
- Xin L, Zhu Y, Liu J, Fang Y, Xie J. Exposure-lag-response associations between extreme environmental conditions and primary Sjögren's syndrome. *Clin Rheumatol*. 2022;41(2):523-532.
- Singh JA, Cleveland JD. Serious infections in Sigren's syndrome patients: a national U.S. study. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2020;38:47-52.
- Xin Z, Xiuli D, Hui S. From the distribution of patients' diseases in the family sickbed department to see the allocation of medical staff. *Qilu J Nurs*. 2011;17(30):79-80.
- Bai Y, Bi Hongda G, Qun CX. The spectrum distribution of outpatient and emergency diseases in an Island hospital and its role in medical staffing. *PLA J Med.* 2021;33(8):105-108.

 Feng W, Xiong G. Clinical classification and treatment experience of wrist gouty arthritis. *Chin J Reparative Reconstr Surg.* 2021;35(11):1411-1416.

Rheumatic Diseases

- McCormick N, Rai SK, Lu N, Yokose C, Curhan GC, Choi HK. Estimation of primary prevention of gout in men through modification of obesity and other key lifestyle factors. JAMA Netw Open. 2020;3:e2027421.
- 27. Wyber R, Bowen AC, Ralph AP, Peiris D. Primary prevention of acute rheumatic fever. *Aust J Gen Pract*. 2021;50(5):265-269.
- 28. Aasim SSN, Mohapatra A. Repeated wavelet transform based ARIMA model for very short-term wind speed forecasting. *Renew Energy*. 2019;136:758-768.
- 29. Wang P, Peng Y, Yang S. Application of ARIMA model and Holtwinters exponential smoothing model in predicting influenza-like cases in Wuhan. *Modern Prev Med*. 2018;45(3):5.
- Chris C, Yar M. Holt-winters forecasting: some practical issues. Stat. 1988;37:129-140.
- 31. Hanzak T. Holt-winters method with general seasonality. *Kybernetika*. 2012;1(1):1-15.
- Klein K, Scholl JHG, de Bruin ML, van Puijenbroek EP, Leufkens HGM, Stolk P. When more is less: an exploratory study of the precautionary reporting bias and its impact on safety signal detection. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2018;103(2):296-303.
- 33. Gates A, Gates M, Vandermeer B, et al. Glucocorticoids for croup in children. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2018;8:CD001955.
- Jiqian F. Modern medical statistics. People's Health Publishing House; 2002.

How to cite this article: Wang S, Wei F, Li H, Wang Z, Wei P. Comparison of SARIMA model and Holt-Winters model in predicting the incidence of Sjögren's syndrome. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1263-1269. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14417 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14419

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



🔤 👰 WILEY

Validation of the Korean Leeds satisfaction questionnaire in rheumatoid arthritis with Rasch models

Soo-Kyung Cho¹ | Hyoungyoung Kim¹ | Yeo-Jin Song¹ | Eunwoo Nam¹ | Bethan Jones² | Mwidimi Ndosi² | Yoon-Kyoung Sung¹

¹Department of Rheumatology, Hanyang University Hospital for Rheumatic Diseases and Hanyang University Institute for Rheumatology, Seoul, Republic of Korea

²School of Health and Social Wellbeing, University of the West of England, Bristol, UK

Correspondence

Yoon-Kyoung Sung, Department of Rheumatology, Hanyang University Hospital for Rheumatic Diseases, Seoul 133-792, Republic of Korea Email: sungyk@hanyang.ac.kr

Funding information

A grant of Patient-Centered Clinical Research Coordinating Center funded by the Ministry of Health & Welfare, Republic of Korea, Grant/Award Number: HI19C0481 and HC19C0052

Abstract

Objectives: We conducted the cross-cultural adaptation and validation of the Leeds Satisfaction Questionnaire (LSQ) for patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA) in Korea. **Methods:** The adaptation of the LSQ from English into Korean was based on guide-lines for cross-cultural adaptation for self-report measures. Patients with RA were recruited from an outpatient clinic of a university hospital in South Korea. Validation of the Korean-LSQ with Rasch models was carried out using WINSTEPS. Model fit was determined by Infit and Outfit statistics (≥ 0.50 and ≤ 1.50), including the separation index (≥ 2.00) and reliability index (≥ 0.80).

Results: The data set comprised 125 patients (82.4% female), with median (interquartile range) age 49.0 (37-57) years, and disease duration of 2.5 (1.2-3.8) years. The total and subscale scores of the Korean-LSQ demonstrated excellent or good test-retest reliability (0.88 for total, 0.71-0.82 for subscales), and items in the scale also revealed a high internal consistency ($\alpha = 0.93$). The six subscales of the Korean-LSQ were found to have a good fit to the Rasch model and good reliability (Person separation index = 2.63 and reliability index = 0.87; item separation index = 37.03 and reliability index >0.99). In addition, the unidimensionality of the scale was confirmed by the principal component analysis based on the Rasch residuals.

Conclusion: Fit to the Rasch model confirmed that the construct validity, reliability, and unidimensionality of the LSQ were preserved following the adaptation into Korean. The Korean-LSQ is a valid and reliable tool for measuring satisfaction with care in Korean patients with RA.

KEYWORDS

cross-cultural validation, Leeds Satisfaction Questionnaire, Rasch model, rheumatoid arthritis

1 | INTRODUCTION

The target of treatment for patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is to achieve the remission or low disease activity state.^{1,2} However, according to two studies,^{3,4} approximately 12% and 38% of patients with RA do not achieve remission according to disease

activity indices, solely because of a patient global assessment score greater than 1, despite having no signs of significant inflammation. A recent proposal has suggested that the management of RA should be guided by a dual treat-to-target strategy: the control of inflammation (biological remission), and the control of disease impact (symptom remission).⁵ In addition, patient satisfaction is an

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

important indicator of quality of care.⁶ Satisfaction with care is a predictor of (or associated with) functional status, overall wellbeing, and future health-related behaviors in various chronic diseases.⁷⁻⁹ Patient satisfaction has also been a predictor of increased adherence to treatment, which is associated with active and engaged self-management of long-term conditions.^{10,11} Increased patient satisfaction improves patients' management of RA, because patients are more likely to be able and willing to actively selfmanage their health conditions.¹² Therefore, increased satisfaction can support patients to feel more able to take responsibility for their health and can benefit from associated improved health outcomes.¹³ Patient satisfaction can also fluctuate based on health conditions, including differences in patient satisfaction based on the number of health conditions that patients live with.¹⁴ Patient satisfaction is therefore a key outcome of interest to improve quality of life in people with RA.

Care-related factors associated with higher patient satisfaction in patients with RA include being treated with respect and having their feelings respected, having medical issues explained clearly, and being able to access the clinic easily in person or via telephone.¹⁵ Patient satisfaction is also associated with patients being able to access their preferred mode of contact with clinics, telehealth options that are easy to use and options for support that reduce travel time.¹⁶ However, patient satisfaction with these factors also differed between health conditions, suggesting the need for condition-specific ways of capturing patient satisfaction.

There are challenges in measuring patients' satisfaction with their care. Qualitative research methods can offer the opportunity to generate rich data about how satisfied patients are with their care. However, exploring patient satisfaction this way is resource heavy and does not allow for reliable comparison between patients or over time. Therefore, understanding patient satisfaction using a questionnaire can provide a means to inform person-centered care and service improvements. Moreover, a questionnaire for assessing patient satisfaction with care for patients with RA in Korea is needed.

The Leeds Satisfaction Questionnaire (LSQ)¹⁷ is a patientcompleted questionnaire designed to measure satisfaction among patients attending a rheumatology outpatient clinic. It was developed in the UK and comprises 45 items grouped into six subscales: general satisfaction, information, empathy, technical competence, attitude, access, and continuity. This study aimed to undertake a cross-cultural adaptation of the LSQ into Korean, and validate the Korean-LSQ in patients with RA. The LSQ was selected as the most appropriate measure for this study because it was originally developed with patients with RA.^{17,18} It has demonstrable validity and reliability including responsiveness in randomized controlled trials in people with RA¹⁸⁻²¹ and other rheumatic conditions.^{22,23} The LSQ has also been successfully translated into other languages, demonstrating cross-cultural validity,^{19,24} therefore setting this tool apart from other measures of patient satisfaction.

🔊 – WII FY

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 | Study design and population

This was a cross-sectional study involving cross-cultural adaptation of the LSQ into Korean, followed by a survey to validate the adapted tool with Rasch models.

2.1.1 | Leeds satisfaction questionnaire

The LSQ is a patient-reported outcome questionnaire developed to measure satisfaction among patients attending an outpatient rheumatology clinic.¹⁷ The patients' response for their level of agreement was based on 45 questions, with responses on a scale between 1 (strongly agree) and 5 (strongly disagree). As mentioned above, the LSQ consists of six subscales The scores were entered in the appropriate boxes on the analysis sheet, under columns A, B, C, and so on (Table S1). This automatically sorted the statement into the correct groups. If the box contains an 'r', it indicates that the score must be re-coded. This provided a score out of 5 for each subscale. Scores above 3 indicated satisfaction, and below 3 signified dissatisfaction. The mean results for each subscale were then combined to provide a total measure of over-all satisfaction. It takes about 15 minutes for the patient to complete.

2.1.2 | Cross-cultural adaptation

The cross-cultural adaptation of LSQ into Korean was performed with standardized guidelines of patient-reported outcome measures suggested by Beaton et al.²⁵ The forward translation from English into Korean was performed by two independent translators. A third unbiased person held a meeting to discuss translation differences, and one combined version was produced together with a report documenting the process and how issues were resolved. Back-translation was performed by two bilingual back-translators whose mother tongue was English and who were blinded to the original version. This was a process of validity checking to ensure that the translated version accurately reflected the item content of the original version. The expert committee reviewed all the versions and components of the questionnaire and all translated versions, discussing discrepancies raised in previous stages, and a consensus was reached on all items. The pre-final version of the Korean-LSQ was produced for field testing. The field test of the adapted Korean-LSQ included 30 patients recruited from the rheumatology outpatient clinic at a university hospital in Korea. These 30 patients completed the Korean-LSQ and were asked what they thought was meant by each questionnaire item and provided their response.

2.1.3 | Study population

Patients were recruited from the rheumatology outpatient clinic at a university hospital in Korea in person. All consented patients were included consecutively in the study. The inclusion criteria were as follows:

- Korean patients with RA diagnosed according to the 1987 ACR and the 2010 ACR/EULAR classification criteria for participants;^{26,27}
- 18 years of age or older;
- willingness to complete the questionnaire.

The exclusion criterion was a diagnosis of an additional rheumatic disease.

2.1.4 | Cross-cultural validation

Participants then completed the final translated version of the Korean-LSQ. Patient demographic data such as age, gender, educational background, and self-reported disease duration were also collected. Upon agreement, we asked patients to reply by mail after completing the same questionnaire 2 weeks after the first survey to estimate test-retest reliability.

2.2 | Ethical consideration

This study was approved by the Institutional Review Board of Hanyang University Hospital (HYUN 2015-07-026-001). All patients provided informed consent.

2.3 | Statistical analyses

Descriptive statistics were summarized using measures of central tendency (median) and interquartile range (IQR) for continuous data and frequencies (%) were for categorical data. The internal consistency reliability (ICR) is assessed by estimating the Cronbach's α to measure inter-relatedness of the items. A value of α greater than 0.7 is considered an acceptable ICR among items.²⁸ Test-retest reliability was assessed using intra-class correlation coefficients based on patient completion of the questionnaire 3-5 days apart.²⁹

Testing validity with Rasch models

The Rasch model provides formal representation of fundamental measurement;³⁰ so when data from the questionnaire are shown to fit to the model, it implies they have a criterion-related construct validity,³¹ objectivity,³² reliability,³³ and statistical sufficiency.³⁴ Rasch analysis comprised three phases: (a) initial testing of all individual 45 items for fit to the Rasch model, (b) testing each subscale for fit to the Rasch model, and (c) final testing of the overall scale, using subscale scores as "testlets" for fit to the Rasch model.

To assess unidimensionality, principal component analysis (PCA) of Rasch item residuals was used to examine if the Rasch model explains at least 40% of the variance while the eigenvalue of the first residual factor does not exceed 3.³⁵ The fit of the observed data to the Rasch model was assessed by the mean-square (MnSq) of infit and outfit.^{36,37} Infit focused on the difference between the observed and expected response for items with difficulty level near a persons' ability level. Outfit includes the differences for all items, irrespective of how far the item difficulty is from the ability of the person.³⁰ An item MnSq fit statistic of the range from 0.5 to 1.5 is an acceptable fit to the Rasch model.^{38,39} Positive and high values (>0.3) of point-measure correlation indicated that the items were working in the same direction to measure a single basic construct.⁴⁰ In the Rasch model analysis, reliability indices above 0.8 and 0.9, and equivalently, separation indices larger than 2 and 3, were considered good and excellent, respectively.⁴⁰

After performing PCA to examine the unidimensionality of the subscales, the local independence was assessed in each subscale.^{40,41} Generally, standardized Rasch residual correlation values greater than 0.7 indicate local dependency between items because they indicate that more than 50% of the variance is shared between items.⁴² Following the fit to the model and reliability tests, differential item functioning (DIF) analysis was carried out to examine the invariance of measurement in each subscale. DIF logit scores were compared for each item between men and women using the Welch *t* test.⁴³ In further analysis of each subscale, the Rasch rating scale functioning was analyzed to examine the appropriateness of the five-point rating scale of the Korean-LSQ.

General data analyses were conducted using the R software version 3.4.2 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria), and the Rasch model analysis, which was carried out using the Rasch computer program WINSTEPS version 3.91.1 (http://www.winsteps. com/winsteps.htm). All tests were two-sided, and values of *P* less than 0.05 indicated statistical significance.

3 | RESULTS

3.1 | Cross-cultural adaptation

Issues regarding translation included ambiguity, inexactness of certain concepts, or idiomatic expressions. For example, patients who participated in field tests had difficulty figuring out whom they were referring to as "they" or "the person I see in the clinic". Those two terms were then replaced with "my physician" because, in Korean medical services, the person the patient sees in the outpatient clinic is usually the physician. All issues and resolutions are described in Table S2.

3.2 | Baseline characteristics of patients

Patients with RA (n = 125) from an outpatient clinic in a tertiary referral hospital who completed the Korean-LSQ were included. Their clinical and demographic characteristics are presented in Table 1. The median age was 49 years, and 103 (82.4%) were women. The median disease duration of RA was 2½ years, and the median education duration was 12 years. Among 125 patients, 15 (12%) were treated with biologic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs. Of the patients who completed the first survey, 107 (85.6%) completed the second survey 2 weeks later.

3.3 | Descriptive statistics of Korean-LSQ and its ICR

Descriptive statistics of each scale and total scores were given using a five-number summary (min, Q_1 , median, Q_3 , max) (Table 2). The median (IQR) of the Korean-LSQ total scores was 3.81 (3.51-4.09). The median satisfaction score was lowest (3.50) in "access and

TABLE 1	Baseline characteristics of	of study population (n = 125)
---------	-----------------------------	-----------------------	----------

Variables	
Demographics	
Age (years)	49.0 (37.0-57.0)
Female	103 (82.4)
Disease duration (years)	2.5 (1.2-3.8)
Education duration (years)	12.0 (12.0-16.0)
Employed	76 (60.8)
Regular exercise	46 (36.8)
Smoking ($n = 124$)	
Non-smoker	94 (75.8)
Previous smoker	15 (12.1)
Current smoker	15 (12.1)
Disease status	
DAS28-ESR	3.2 (2.5-4.6)
DAS28-CRP	3.0 (2.2-3.9)
Patient GH VAS (mm)	40.0 (20.0-50.0)
Physician GH VAS (mm)	15.0 (5.0-30.0)
Pain VAS (mm)	30.0 (20.0-50.0)
Sleep disturbance VAS (mm)	10.0 (0.0-50.0)
Fatigue VAS (mm)	30.0 (0.0-50.0)
HAQ-DI (<i>n</i> = 124)	0.4 (0.0-0.9)
EQ-5D	0.8 (0.8-0.9)
Medication	
Methotrexate	100 (80.0)
Corticosteroid	100 (80.0)
Biologic DMARDs	15 (12.0)

Note: Categorical data are presented as frequency (%), and continuous data are presented as median (interquartile range).

Abbreviations: DAS28-ESR, disease activity score in 28 joints with erythrocyte sedimentation rate; DAS28-CRP, disease activity score in 28 joints with C-reactive protein; DMARDs, disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs; EQ-5D, EuroQol-5 dimension; GH, General health; HAQ-DI, health assessment questionnaires-disability index; VAS, visual analog scale. **Rheumatic Diseases**

🕥 – WII FY

continuity", and highest (4.25) in "technical competence". The ceiling and floor effects were observed in a range of 0%-10%, so they were considered negligible.

In terms of ICR, the overall Cronbach's α of the Korean-LSQ was 0.94, which supported an acceptable ICR among items. Cronbach's α in each subscale ranged from 0.67 to 0.84, except for general satisfaction ($\alpha = 0.58$) involving three items only. After removing the three items, the overall Cronbach's α decreased to 0.92, supporting an acceptable ICR also. Intra-class correlation coefficient of the total scores was 0.89 and of the corresponding subscales ranged from 0.71 to 0.82, demonstrating an excellent or good test-retest reliability between the two measures (Table 2).

3.4 | Cross-cultural validation in patients with RA using the Rasch model

Initial testing of the individual 45 items for fit with Rasch model

Table S3 presents the results of the individual item fit and domain fit statistics. Most individual items (40 of the 45) displayed an acceptable fit to the model. Five items deviating from the model with infit and outfit greater than 1.50 were:

Item 1: They do not seem to listen to anything I tell them during my consultation.

- Item 2: I feel that I'm in good hands when I come to the clinic.
- Item 10: Visiting the clinic is not a stressful occasion.
- Item 28: I am encouraged to ask questions about my arthritis.
- Item 44: I see the same person nearly every time I come to clinic.

In addition, the person separation index of 4.14 indicated that the Korean-LSQ items separated the 125 participants into five to six statistically distinct satisfaction levels, suggesting the patient's well-differentiated satisfaction levels. Person reliability (0.94) confirmed the high reliability of the Korean-LSQ items. Item separation and reliability indices were estimated as 6.52 and 0.98, respectively, supporting that the item's discrimination power was excellent (Table S3).

Testing of each subscale for fit with the Rasch model

Following initial analysis for all 45 items, Rasch PCA on item residuals was conducted in each subscale of the Korean-LSQ. Most subscales satisfied the criterion of unidimensionality (explained variance: 41.4%-58.3%, eigenvalue of first residual factor: 1.39-2.17) except "Technical competence" (explained variance: 38.6%, eigenvalue of first residual factor: 1.88). (Table 3). Any evidence of local dependence was not observed in other subdomains except for "General satisfaction" with a magnitude of standardized Rasch residual correlations around 0.7: Item 5 with Items 37 and 13 (-0.72 and -0.68, respectively) (Table S4).

Five items deviating from the model with both infit and outfit MnSq greater than 1.50 in the initial analysis were still out of range for infit or outfit MnSq in the analysis of each subscale (Table 4): Item 28 in "Information", Item 10 in "Empathy", > 👰 —

TABLE 2 Descriptive statistics, internal consistency, and test-retest reliability

	Score					Floor	Ceiling			
	Min	Q ₁	Median	Q_3	Max	effect (%)	effect (%)	ICR (α)	ICC (95% CI)	
General satisfaction	2.00	3.33	3.67	4.00	5.00	0.00	5.60	0.58	0.74 (0.64 to 0.81)	
Information	1.67	3.50	3.83	4.00	5.00	0.00	2.40	0.84	0.79 (0.70 to 0.85)	
Empathy	2.13	3.25	3.75	4.00	5.00	0.00	1.60	0.72	0.77 (0.68 to 0.84)	
Technical competence	2.75	3.88	4.25	4.63	5.00	0.00	8.80	0.81	0.71 (0.60 to 0.79)	
Attitude	1.83	3.50	3.83	4.17	5.00	0.00	5.60	0.67	0.79 (0.71 to 0.85)	
Access & continuity	2.00	3.13	3.50	4.00	5.00	0.00	3.20	0.75	0.82 (0.75 to 0.87)	
Overall domains ^a	2.22	3.51	3.81	4.09	4.90	0.00	0.00	0.90 ^b	0.89 (0.83 to 0.92)	

Abbreviations: α , Cronbach's α ; Cl, confidence interval; ICC, intra-class correlation coefficients (excellent, >0.75; good, 0.6-0.75; fair, 0.4-0.6; poor, <0.4); ICR, internal consistency reliability; Max, maximum; Min, minimum; Q_1 , first quantile; Q_3 , third quantile.

^aThe satisfaction score in overall domains is calculated as the mean of subscale scores.

^bCronbach's α for six subscale scores is 0.90, but 0.94 for all single 45 items in the whole domain.

TABLE 3 Rasch principal component analysis of each subscale of the Korean-LSQ

Subscale	Variance explained	Unexplained variance	First contrast explained variance	First contrast eigenvalue
General satisfaction	57.8%	42.2%	28.0%	1.99
Information	41.4%	58.6%	10.6%	2.17
Empathy	45.7%	54.3%	11.9%	1.76
Technical competence	38.6%	61.4%	14.5%	1.88
Attitude	47.1%	52.9%	12.2%	1.39
Access & continuity	58.3%	41.7%	10.4%	1.99
Overall Korean-LSQ (using subscale scores)	71.5%	28.5%	9.1%	1.92

Item 2 in "Technical competence", Item 1 in "Attitude", Item 44 in "Access & continuity". All of these items produced acceptable point-measure correlations greater than 0.3 in the analysis of each subscale.

Next, in each subscale, DIF logit scores were compared for each item between groups of men and women. In most subscales, there were no DIF in the patient's satisfaction level except for two of the 45 items; Item 34: Prescriptions for new tablets are given without any explanation (P = 0.003) in "Information" and Item 41: Sometimes the person I see in clinic is too busy to spend enough time with me (P = 0.010) in "Attitude" (Table S5).

Finally, Rasch rating scale functioning analysis in each subscale revealed that most distributions of the observed frequencies were negatively skewed; only 2%-5% of the patients in the first category, while 28%-48% of the patients in the fourth category and 21%-43% of patients in the fifth category. In all subscales, outfit MnSq of each rating category was less than 2.0 except the first category. Disordering of thresholds (structural calibration) was detected in three subscales ("Information", "Technical competence", and "Attitude") where the threshold of "not sure" is reversed with an adjacent category "agree" or "disagree." However, collapsing adjacent categories is viewed as unnecessary because the average measure of each rating category increases as the rating value increases (Table S6).

Testing the overall scale using domain scores (testlets)

Following Rasch analysis in each subscale, the overall scale utilizing subscale scores (testlets) was shown to fit the Rasch model. PCA based on the residuals revealed that the Rasch testlet model explained 71.5% of the variance, and the first contrast explained 8.4%-9.1% of the variance (eigenvalue = 1.92-1.95), thereby supporting unidimensionality of the Korean-LSQ (Table 3). Infit and outfit MnSq values were 0.66-1.49 and 0.66-1.45, respectively, suggesting an acceptable model fit. Point-measure correlations were between 0.79 and 0.84, supporting an acceptable fit to the Rasch testlet model. In addition, the person separation index of 9.91 indicated that the Korean-LSQ items separated the 125 participants into 13 or 14 strata, indicating the patient's well-differentiated satisfaction levels. Person reliability (0.99) confirmed the high reliability of the Korean-LSQ subscales. Item separation and reliability indices were estimated as 2.91 and 0.98, respectively, supporting high confidence in the item's discrimination power (Table 4).

4 | DISCUSSION

This study generated a valid version of the LSQ to assess the satisfaction with care in patients with RA in South Korea. In the first analysis, five items (out of 45) exhibited lack of fit to the model

International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases



TABLE 4 Rasch model analyses of Korean-LSQ

		Mean square		Point measure	Rasch separation		Rasch reliability	
Item	Measure	Infit	Outfit	correlation	Person	Item	Person	Item
General satisfaction (three items)							
5	1.30	1.10	1.16	0.74	1.28	6.58	0.62	0.98
13	-1.16	0.98	0.84	0.68				
37	-0.14	0.90	0.86	0.71				
Information (12 items)							
4	-0.42	1.41	1.40	0.47	2.34	5.21	0.85	0.96
6	0.81	0.99	1.01	0.59				
7	-0.40	1.32	1.17	0.48				
8	0.25	1.34	1.32	0.55				
11	0.45	0.73	0.69	0.66				
15	-0.36	1.05	0.92	0.53				
16	-0.83	0.72	0.70	0.54				
23	0.05	0.70	0.71	0.65				
28	1.10	1.61	2.07	0.37				
34	-1.09	0.88	0.76	0.55				
35	-0.09	1.02	0.98	0.54				
42	0.52	0.72	0.75	0.64				
Empathy (eight items)	Empathy (eight items)							
3	1.28	1.14	1.18	0.56	1.59	6.91	0.72	0.98
10	0.59	1.87	2.26	0.32				
17	-0.72	0.80	0.77	0.53				
18	0.46	0.84	0.93	0.61				
24	-1.33	0.84	0.78	0.54				
25	-0.32	0.79	0.87	0.59				
30	0.60	0.93	0.95	0.64				
32	-0.56	0.59	0.58	0.56				
Technical competence	e (eight items)							
2	0.32	1.57	1.37	0.61	1.82	4.06	0.77	0.94
9	0.08	0.85	0.72	0.66				
21	-0.35	1.15	0.94	0.59				
22	-0.69	1.19	1.02	0.57				
27	-0.80	0.70	0.63	0.62				
33	0.60	0.94	1.05	0.59				
39	-0.25	1.03	0.93	0.62				
40	1.08	1.26	1.65	0.58				
Attitude (six items)								
1	-1.61	2.36	2.26	0.34	1.38	6.76	0.66	0.98
12	0.36	0.86	0.82	0.61				
20	-0.03	0.74	0.80	0.58				
26	0.37	1.12	1.14	0.55				
41	-0.24	0.94	0.92	0.61				
45	1.15	0.87	0.86	0.68				
Access & continuity (eight items)							
14	0.81	0.78	0.76	0.72	1.87	9.38	0.78	0.99

(Continues)

TABLE 4 (Continued)

EY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases

		Mean square		Point measure	Rasch separation		Rasch reliab	Rasch reliability	
Item	Measure	Infit	Outfit	correlation	Person	Item	Person	Item	
19	-0.28	1.05	1.14	0.52					
29	0.77	0.70	0.69	0.73					
31	0.96	0.83	0.84	0.70					
36	0.91	0.99	0.98	0.66					
38	-2.25	1.21	1.91	0.26					
43	0.56	1.07	1.13	0.61					
44	-1.49	1.64	1.52	0.32					
Rasch testlet analysi	s (using six subs	cale scores)							
General satisfaction	-0.05	0.66	0.66	0.81	9.91	2.91	0.99	0.98	
Information	-0.16	1.44	1.42	0.84					
Empathy	0.22	1.06	1.06	0.82					
Technical competence	-0.13	1.10	1.14	0.80					
Attitude	-0.08	0.98	1.00	0.81					
Access & continuity	0.25	1.49	1.45	0.79					

with infit and outfit greater than 1.50. However, when the LSQ was analyzed as a six-subscale questionnaire, it displayed good fit to the model.

Current treatment recommendations for RA include shared decisions between patients and rheumatologists as an overarching principle.^{1,2} In terms of shared decision-making process, satisfaction with care is important because it is likely to be associated with adherence to treatments and self-management activities.⁴⁴ Recent studies have shown that satisfaction with care and adherence to treatment were highly associated with likelihood of achieving low disease activity or remission.³⁷ Also, patient satisfaction has been shown to be associated with tapering glucocorticoids in patient with RA.⁴⁵ The Korean-LSQ would help to assess different aspects of satisfaction with care in patients with RA. Tools for assessing different aspects of patient satisfaction are scarce and different studies assess patients' satisfaction differently, some asking only one or two questions.

The Korean-LSQ is a valid and reliable tool for measuring satisfaction with care among Korean patients with RA; however, this study has several limitations. First, the study population is not a random sample, so selection bias cannot be ruled out. However, to reduce the bias, all consented patients were included consecutively in the study according to the inclusion and exclusion criteria. Second, not all individual items did fit well, but subscales (as "testlets") of the Korean-LSQ supported an acceptable fit to the Rasch model. Rasch PCA based on subscale also revealed a robust unidimensional nature of the Korean-LSQ. Third, only internal validity and test-retest reliability were assessed in this study. External validity, for example, comparisons with other outcomes, would have added another confidence level. Finally, satisfaction may depend on the patient's cultural background. The Korean-LSQ was adapted to the Korean language and culture in the process of cross-cultural adaptation. However, some issues in the cross-cultural adaptation process were due to differences in the style of formulating questionnaire items in English and Korean. In Korean, the passive voice is infrequently used and discouraged because of the uncertainty of the doer. The expert committee discussed and solved the problems by finding Korean equivalents that would be comprehensible and accurate from a medical perspective (Table S2).

Our study was based on the standardized guidelines for crosscultural adaptation of patient-reported outcome measures.⁴⁶ Furthermore, several tests of validity and reliability were conducted to ensure robust conclusions. Finally, a valid Korean-LSQ that could assess the patient satisfaction of Korean patients with RA was successfully generated. This will be a useful tool to understand RA patients' satisfaction around aspects of their care, and to evaluate outcomes in clinical studies.

In conclusion, a thorough validation process has established the Korean-LSQ as a valid and reliable tool. Therefore, the test provides an accurate measure of patient satisfaction on care for Korean patients with RA. This tool can help to assess patients' satisfaction in clinical practice.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors acknowledge the invaluable contributions of all participants and their families. We would like to thank Editage (www.edita ge.co.kr) for English language editing.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

FUNDING INFORMATION

This research was supported by a grant from the Patient-Centered Clinical Research Coordinating Center funded by the Ministry of Health & Welfare, Republic of Korea (grant number: HI19C0481, HC19C0052).

ORCID

Soo-Kyung Cho 💿 https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4493-8837 Yoon-Kyoung Sung 💿 https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6691-8939

REFERENCES

- Fraenkel L, Bathon JM, England BR, et al. 2021 American College of Rheumatology Guideline for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Care Res.* 2021;73(7):924-939.
- Smolen JS, Landewé RBM, Bijlsma JWJ, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis with synthetic and biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: 2019 update. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(6):685-699.
- Ferreira RJO, Dougados M, Kirwan JR, et al. Drivers of patient global assessment in patients with rheumatoid arthritis who are close to remission: an analysis of 1588 patients. *Rheumatology*. 2017;56(9):1573-1578.
- Ferreira RJO, Duarte C, Ndosi M, de Wit M, Gossec L, da Silva JAP. Suppressing inflammation in rheumatoid arthritis: does patient global assessment blur the target? A practice-based call for a paradigm change. Arthritis Care Res. 2018;70(3):369-378.
- Ferreira RJO, Ndosi M, de Wit M, Santos EJF, Duarte C, Jacobs JWG, Machado PM, van der Heijde D, Gossec L, da Silva JAP Dual target strategy: a proposal to mitigate the risk of overtreatment and enhance patient satisfaction in rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis* 2019;78(10):e109-e.
- Valentine N, Darby C, Bonsel GJ. Which aspects of non-clinical quality of care are most important? Results from WHO's general population surveys of "health systems responsiveness" in 41 countries. *Soc Sci Med* (1982). 2008;66(9):1939–50.
- 7. Barry MJ, Edgman-Levitan S. Shared decision making—the pinnacle of patient-centered care. N Engl J Med. 2012;366(9):780-781.
- Langebeek N, Gisolf EH, Reiss P, et al. Predictors and correlates of adherence to combination antiretroviral therapy (ART) for chronic HIV infection: a meta-analysis. *BMC Med.* 2014;12:142.
- Chou PL, Rau KM, Yu TW, et al. Patient-clinician relationship seems to affect adherence to analgesic use in cancer patients: a cross sectional study in a Taiwanese population. *Int J Quality Health Care*. 2017;29(7):935-940.
- Fuertes JN, Anand P, Haggerty G, Kestenbaum M, Rosenblum GC. The physician-patient working Alliance and patient psychological attachment, adherence, outcome expectations, and satisfaction in a sample of rheumatology patients. *Behav Med.* 2015;41(2):60-68.
- Graffigna G, Barello S, Bonanomi A. The role of patient health engagement model (PHE-model) in affecting patient activation and medication adherence: A structural equation model. *PLoS One*. 2017;12(6):e0179865.
- Mosen DM, Schmittdiel J, Hibbard J, Sobel D, Remmers C, Bellows J. Is patient activation associated with outcomes of care for adults with chronic conditions? J Ambul Care Manage. 2007;30(1):21-29.
- 13. Hibbard J, Greene J. What the evidence shows about patient activation: better health outcomes and care experiences. *Fewer Data on Costs Health Affairs*. 2013;32(2):207-214.
- 14. Carlin CS, Christianson JB, Keenan P, Finch M. Chronic illness and patient satisfaction. *Health Serv Res.* 2012;47(6):2250-2272.

 Bidaut-Russell M, Gabriel SE, Scott CG, Zinsmeister AR, Luthra HS, Yawn B. Determinants of patient satisfaction in chronic illness. *Arthritis Care Res.* 2002;47(5):494-500.

Rheumatic Diseases

🕥 –WII F

- Kruse CS, Krowski N, Rodriguez B, Tran L, Vela J, Brooks M. Telehealth and patient satisfaction: a systematic review and narrative analysis. *BMJ Open*. 2017;7(8):e016242.
- Hill J, Bird H, Hopkins R, Lawton C, Wright V. Survey of satisfaction with care in a rheumatology outpatient clinic. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 1992;51(2):195-197.
- Hill J. Patient satisfaction in a nurse-led rheumatology clinic. J Adv Nurs. 1997;25(2):347-354.
- Koksvik HS, Hagen KB, Rødevand E, Mowinckel P, Kvien TK, Zangi HA. Patient satisfaction with nursing consultations in a rheumatology outpatient clinic: a 21-month randomised controlled trial in patients with inflammatory arthritides. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(6):836-843.
- Ndosi M, Lewis M, Hale C, et al. The outcome and costeffectiveness of nurse-led care in people with rheumatoid arthritis: a multicentre randomised controlled trial. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2014;73(11):1975-1982.
- 21. Hill J, Thorpe R, Bird H. Outcomes for patients with RA: a rheumatology nurse practitioner clinic compared to standard outpatient care. *Musculoskeletal Care*. 2003;1(1):5-20.
- 22. Hill J, Lewis M, Bird H. Do OA patients gain additional benefit from care from a clinical nurse specialist?--a randomized clinical trial. *Rheumatology* (Oxford). 2009;48(6):658-664.
- Holøyen PK, Stensdotter AK. Patients with spondyloarthritis are equally satisfied with follow-up by physiotherapist and rheumatologist. *Musculoskeletal Care*. 2018;16(3):388-397.
- 24. Takamura S, Shinoda K, Taki H. Satisfaction of outpatients with rheumatoid arthritis and related factors. *Clin Rheumatol Rel Res.* 2020;32:21-29.
- Beaton D, Bombardier C, Guillemin F, Ferraz M. Recommendations for the cross-cultural adaptation of the DASH & QuickDASH outcome measures contributors to this document 2007.
- Aletaha D, Neogi T, Silman AJ, et al. 2010 rheumatoid arthritis classification criteria: an American College of Rheumatology/European league against rheumatism collaborative initiative. Arthritis Rheum. 2010;62(9):2569-2581.
- Arnett FC, Edworthy SM, Bloch DA, et al. The American rheumatism association 1987 revised criteria for the classification of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum*. 1988;31(3):315-324.
- Hays RD, Anderson R, Revicki D. Psychometric considerations in evaluating health-related quality of life measures. *Qual Life Res.* 1993;2(6):441-449.
- Cicchetti DV. Guidelines, criteria, and rules of thumb for evaluating normed and standardized assessment instruments in psychology. *Psychol Assess.* 1994;6(4):284-290.
- Tennant A, Conaghan PG. The Rasch measurement model in rheumatology: what is it and why use it? When should it be applied, and what should one look for in a Rasch paper? *Arthritis Rheum*. 2007;57(8):1358-1362.
- Rosenbaum PR. Criterion-related construct validity. *Psychometrika*. 1989;54(4):625-633.
- 32. Rasch G. An informal report on the present state of a theory of objectivity in comparisons.
- Bartholomew DJ. The Statistical Approach to Social Measurement. Academic Press; 1996.
- Andersen EB. Sufficient statistics and latent trait models. Psychometrika. 1977;42(1):69-81.
- A. Mutalib A, Ghafar HA, Baharom S, Hamzah N. Rasch model analysis of implementation effectiveness for final year research project course in civil & structural engineering department. UKM. 2015;10:11-22.
- Andrich D. A rating formulation for ordered response categories. *Psychometrika*. 1978;43(4):561-573.

1277

LEY- Rheumatic Diseases

- 37. Kaneko Y, Sato M, Cai Z, Sato M. Assessment of discordance of treatment satisfaction between patients with rheumatoid arthritis in low disease activity or in remission and their treating physicians: A cross-sectional survey. *Mod Rheumatol*. 2021;31(2):326-333.
- Müller M. Item fit statistics for Rasch analysis: can we trust them? Journal of Statistical Distributions and Applications. 2020;7(1):5.
- Davis DR, Boone W. Using Rasch analysis to evaluate the psychometric functioning of the other-directed, lighthearted, intellectual, and whimsical (OLIW) adult playfulness scale. *International Journal* of Educational Research Open. 2021;2:100054.
- A user's guide to WINSTEP®MINISTEP: Rasch-Model Computer Programs. [Internet]. 2020. Available from: Available at: http:// www.rasch.org/rmt/rmt211m.htm.
- Rating scale instrument quality criteria. Rasch measurement transactions. [Internet]. 2007;21(1):1095. Available at: http://www. rasch.org/rmt/rmt211m.htm.
- 42. González-de Paz L, Kostov B, López-Pina JA, Solans-Julián P, Navarro-Rubio MD, Sisó-Almirall A. A Rasch analysis of patients' opinions of primary health care professionals' ethical behaviour with respect to communication issues. *Fam Pract.* 2015;32(2):237-243.
- 43. Rasch D, Kubinger KD, Moder K. The two-sample t test: pre-testing its assumptions does not pay off. *Stat Pap.* 2011;52(1):219-231.
- 44. Bartlett SJ, De Leon E, Orbai A-M, et al. Patient-reported outcomes in RA care improve patient communication, decision-making,

satisfaction and confidence: qualitative results. *Rheumatology*. 2019;59(7):1662-1670.

- 45. Schäfer M, Albrecht K, Kekow J, et al. Factors associated with treatment satisfaction in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: data from the biological register RABBIT. *RMD Open*. 2020;6(3):e001290.
- 46. Beaton D, Bombardier C, Guillemin F, Ferraz MB. Recommendations for the cross-cultural adaptation of the DASH & QuickDASH outcome measures. *Institute for Work & Health*. 2007;1(1):1-45.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Cho S-K, Kim H, Song Y-J, et al. Validation of the Korean Leeds satisfaction questionnaire in rheumatoid arthritis with Rasch models. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1270-1278. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14419 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14421

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



🔤 👰 WILEY

The effect of rheumatoid arthritis on upper extremity functions: A kinematic perspective

Elif Gur Kabul¹ | Fatma Unver² | Ahmet Alptekin³ | Halil Korkmaz⁴ | Bilge Basakcı Calık² | Murat Taşçı⁵ | Veli Çobankara⁶

¹Institute of Health Sciences, Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, Usak University, Usak, Turkey

²School of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, Pamukkale University, Denizli, Turkey

³Faculty of Sport Sciences, Pamukkale University, Denizli, Turkey

⁴Sport Sciences Faculty, Istanbul Gedik University, Istanbul, Turkey

⁵Department of Rheumatology, Medical Faculty, Abant Izzet Baysal University, Bolu, Turkey

⁶Department of Rheumatology, Medical Faculty, Pamukkale University, Denizli, Turkey

Correspondence

Elif Gur Kabul, Institute of Health Sciences, Physiotherapy and Rehabilitation, Usak University, Usak, Turkey. Email: elifgur1988@hotmail.com

Abstract

Aim: To examine the global upper extremity kinematics in 3D while performing "jar opening motion" in Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA) and to compare these with healthy individuals.

Method: Twenty-four women (12 healthy, 12 RA) were included. Evaluations were made with a JAMAR dynamometer, Health Assessment Questionnaire, and 3D kinematic analysis of global upper extremity during "jar opening motion." The time taken during "jar opening motion" was analyzed in 2 parts (Part 1, Part 2), with total time: part 1+part 2. In addition, shoulder-to-table distance; elbow flexion angle; wrist extension angle; the area scanned and angular rotation by arm, forearm and hand were used in the analysis.

Results: Between groups, there was a statistical difference in: bilateral hand grip strength; part 1, part 2, total time; shoulder-to-table distance; elbow flexion angle; the area scanned by hand; angular rotation of arm and hand in favor of the healthy group (P < .05). In stepwise multiple regression analysis, the most predictive variable for disability was elbow flexion, explaining 53.9% of disability.

Conclusion: Compared to healthy individuals, individuals with RA have slower motion, more elbow flexion, less hand grip strength, circular pattern in hand, rotation in arm and hand. Increased disability may result in greater load on elbow flexion.

KEYWORDS kinematics, motion, rheumatoid arthritis, upper extremity

1 | INTRODUCTION

Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA), a chronic progressive inflammatory disease, can affect any joint symmetrically, but mostly wrist and little finger joint involvement is seen.¹ Upper extremity involvement is around 80%–90% and the involvement is usually seen in the early stages of the disease.^{2,3} RA affects approximately 1% of the world population and is 3 times more common in women than men.⁴

The hands play a very important role in performing various daily and professional activities, including functions such as grasping and pinching.^{5,6} Good positioning of the hand during performance and good upper extremity stabilization are essential for effective upper extremity function. This can be achieved with good proximal muscle control.⁷ Adequate joint excursion, muscle strength and endurance, contributes to the successful completion and coordination of various holding functions.^{5,6} Weakness in upper extremity and hand grip strengths and decreased range of motion of wrist and shoulder joints have been associated with upper extremity disability, which causes various limitations in participation in many physical activities.⁷ Patients with RA also complain of these

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

symptoms, which cause them to have more difficulty in performing activities of daily living.⁸

In a previous study, it was found that upper extremity sensorimotor deficits of RA patients compared with healthy individuals were global, and it was stated that these deficits decreased upper extremity functionality and increased disability in these patients.⁹ The majority of studies evaluating the upper extremities of individuals with RA examines the joints in isolation rather than "global" (ie, multijoint) upper extremity assessments, in which many muscle groups and joints are included for functional integrity.¹⁰⁻¹² Current measurements for range of motion in RA are still based on traditional goniometric assessments,¹³ whereas, global upper extremity assessment may reveal more realistic data in estimating upper extremity performance.⁹ Many joint deformities in RA have moved away from their original plane of motion, and therefore it is more difficult to accurately assess motion in individuals with RA using hand-held goniometers.¹⁴⁻¹⁷ Due to the complexity of 3D movement patterns of the anatomical structures and the joints, 3D measurements may be the ideal method for determining the functional range of motion of the upper extremity joints.¹² Repeatable tests and clinical examinations confirm that these methods are feasible and practical in determining the true functional range of motion of normal and deformed structures. 14-17

The aim of this study is to examine the global upper extremity kinematics in 3D while performing the jar opening motion, which is an activity that is frequently used in daily life and reported that they have difficulties/inability to do so, in order to evaluate the presence or effect of global motor deficits in the upper extremities in individuals with RA and to compare these with healthy individuals. Our hypothesis is that individuals with RA have global (multijoint) upper extremity motor disability, and this deficit contributes to upper extremity and hand dysfunction and disability.

2 | METHODS

In our study, which was planned as a cross sectional study, individuals with RA were evaluated by comparing with healthy controls. Participants consisted of 2 groups as RA group (n: 12) and healthy group (n: 12).

2.1 | Participants

A total of 24 women, 12 healthy and 12 with RA diagnosed according to the 2010 American College of Rheumatology/European Alliance of Associations for Rheumatology criteria, were included in the study. Inclusion criteria: (a) be in the age range of 18–65 years; (b) volunteer to participate in the study; (c) the dominant side is right; (d) established RA of at least 1 year duration;¹⁸ (e) stable drug therapy for at least 3 months; (f) have a female gender. Exclusion criteria: (a) having another disease that may affect physical condition; (b) having a history of upper extremity injury or surgery in the last 1 year;

(c) cognitive disability causing inability to cooperate; (d) being pregnant; (e) concurrent autoimmune or inflammatory disease; (f) diseases affecting the central nervous system (eg, multiple sclerosis, Parkinson's disease); and (g) serious psychiatric conditions (eg, psychotic disorders). Participants who could not understand and follow the experimental instructions were also excluded from the study.

Ethics approval of the study was obtained from the local Clinical Research Ethics Committee at the board meeting dated 02.11.2021 and numbered 20. Verbal information was given to all individuals and an informed consent form was signed.

2.2 | Evaluations

All assessments were performed by the same investigator according to standardized test protocols and in the same conditions. After the demographic data were recorded, hand grip strength was evaluated with a JAMAR dynamometer (Sammons Preston); disability was assessed with the Health Assessment Questionnaire (HAQ). Finally, after all the necessary preparations were made, the global upper extremity kinematics of all participants were evaluated in 3D during the "jar opening motion." The 3D processing and examination of the recorded images were carried out in the Simi Motion Analysis Program. All assessments were performed in the afternoon part of the day to minimize potential performance biases related to fluctuating characteristic of RA. Evaluations took approximately 40–45 minutes.

2.2.1 | Hand grip strength

Hand grip strength measurements were performed with a JAMAR hand dynamometer in accordance with the standardized instructions of the American Society for Surgery of the Hand and the American Society of Hand Therapists. Participants sat in an upright position in a standard chair with their backs not touching the chair. The shoulder was in adduction, the elbow was in 90° flexion, and the forearm was in a neutral position. The wrist was in the position between 0° and 30° dorsiflexion and 0° and 15° ulnar deviations. The dynamometer was placed on the palms of the participants with the proximal and distal interphalangeal joints flexed and the thumb abducted to 90°. Evaluation was started with the dominant hand. Participants were asked to hold the dynamometer for 5 seconds. The measurement was repeated 3 times with 1-minute rest intervals and recorded in kilograms. The mean value was used in the analyses.¹⁹

2.2.2 | HAQ

HAQ consists of 20 questions and 8 sections related to activities of daily living. These sections are dressing, arising, eating, walking, hygiene, reach, grip, and activities. Total scoring is between 0–3. Higher scores indicate worse function and greater disability.²⁰

2.2.3 | 3D kinematic analysis

The schematic display of the experimental setup for the 3D kinematic analysis during the jar opening motion is in Figure 1. Participants performed the "jar opening motion" in a standing position from the beginning to the end, in order to be suitable for the movement form they perform during their daily lives. Before any image was recorded, a total of 3 reflective markers were placed on the participant's dominant upper extremity anatomical points (acromion, humerus lateral epicondyle and ulna styloid process).

In addition, in order to determine the position of a segment with 6 degrees of freedom (3 axis translation + 3 axis rotation) in 3D space, rigid materials that attach tightly to the segment and have at least 3 fixed pointers on it were used.²¹ For this purpose, in addition to the markers placed on the anatomical points, 3 more reflective markers were placed on the upper arm, forearm and hand to be fixed on the same plane (Figure 2). During the jar opening motion, we calculated angles at the upper arm, forearm and hand segments using Cardan angles of an x, y'-z'' rotation sequence.²² All computing was performed by Matlab software.

Participants were asked to open the lid of a fixed standard jar on a fixed standard table. The image of the movement was recorded with two high-speed (Basler A602f-HDR, 100Hz, GER) cameras. The 3D analysis of the recorded images was carried out in the Simi Motion Analysis Program (SIMI 7.5 Reality Motion Systems GmbH, Germany). Participants started the "jar opening motion" with the start command and completed the motion with the jar lid fully opened. During the motion, the time was recorded in milliseconds. The time obtained during the "jar opening motion" was analyzed in 2 parts. The moment when the jar lid started to open was determined as the cut point. Part 1 time: from starting command to the first opening moment of the jar lid. Part 2 time: the first opening moment of the jar lid to the completed moment of opening the jar lid. Total time: part 1 time + part 2 time (Table 1).

In addition, the following data were used in the analysis:

- shoulder-to-table distance (cm)
- elbow flexion angle (°)



FIGURE 1 Schematic display of the experimental setup for the 3D kinematic analysis during the jar opening motion.

Rheumatic Diseases

🐵 📎 -WILEY-

- wrist extension angle (°)
- the area scanned by arm, forearm and hand on the horizontal, frontal and sagittal planes
- angular rotation of arm, forearm and hand in transverse, sagittal and vertical axes.

2.3 | Statistical analysis

As a result of the power analysis based on the results of hand grip strength results in the reference study,²³ it was calculated that 95% power could be obtained at a 95% confidence level when a minimum of 22 subjects were included (minimum 11 per group; d: 1.45). The data were analyzed using IBM SPSS Statistics vn.22 software. Continuous variables were stated as median (min-max) values and categorical variables as number and percentage. The Mann-Whitney U test was used to compare the independent group differences. Relationships between HAQ and other continuous variables in the RA group were evaluated with Pearson correlation analysis and Spearman's rank correlation according to whether they had a normal distribution or not. Correlation was categorized as low (r: 0.10-0.29), moderate (r: 0.30-0.49), or high (r: 0.50-1.00).²⁴ In order to determine the predictive power of the part 2 time, total time and forearm angular rotation (transverse, sagittal and vertical axes) independent variables, the "stepwise multiple regression" analysis method was used. A value of P < .05 was accepted as statistically significant.

3 | RESULTS

The demographic and descriptive data of the participants are shown in Table 2. There was a difference between the groups in terms of age, body weight and body mass index (Table 3).

When the data were analyzed between groups, there was a statistical difference in: hand grip strength right (*P*: .001) and left (*P*: .001); part 1 time (*P*: .032), part 2 time (*P*: .038) and total time (*P*: .007); shoulder-to-table distance in the starting command (*P*: .015), in the first opening moment of the jar lid (*P*: 0.007) and in the completed moment of opening the jar lid (*P*: .008); elbow flexion angle in the first opening moment of the jar lid (*P*: .024); the area scanned by hand on frontal (*P*: .038) and sagittal planes (*P*: .024); angular rotation of arm (*P*: .001) and hand (*P*: .014) in vertical axis in favor of the healthy group (Table 3).

In the correlation analysis among HAQ and other continuous variables in the RA group, HAQ was highly correlated with part 2 time (r: 0.755); total time (r: 0.579); angular rotation of forearm in transverse axis (r: 0.734), sagittal axis (r: 0.615) and vertical axis (r: 0.629; P < .05; Table 3).

In order to determine the predictive power of the disability of individuals with RA, the "stepwise multiple regression" analysis was performed. In the regression analysis, only 4 variables (total time, forearm angular rotation in transverse, sagittal and vertical axes) were examined. Variables that had a statistically significant



FIGURE 2 Placement of reflective markers at points determined along the dominant upper extremity.



TABLE 1 Times obtained during the "jar opening motion" and used for analysis

Part 1 time		Part 2 time		
From	То	From	То	Total time
Starting command	The first opening moment of the jar lid	The first opening moment of the jar lid	The completed moment of opening the jar lid	Part 1 time + Part 2 time

relationship with HAQ (shown in Table 3) were examined by multivariate regression model. Since there was a statistically strong correlation between total time and part 2 time, variance inflation factor values were examined and excluded from the model. As seen in Table 4, stepwise multiple regression analysis to predict disability in individuals with RA was completed in a single step. Angular rotation of forearm in transverse axis was found to be a significant predictor of disability in individuals with RA, and 53.9% of the total variance was explained. The bivariate correlation between disability and angular rotation of forearm in transverse axis was found to be positive and significant (Table 4).

4 | DISCUSSION

As a result of this study, it was observed that the bilateral hand grip strength of individuals with RA was lower compared to healthy individuals. In the 3D kinematic analysis of "jar opening motion," which is one of the motions that are frequently used in daily life and that individuals with RA report the most difficulty, it was determined that individuals with RA completed the motion longer in 2 parts and in the total time compared to healthy individuals. In addition, it was found that shoulder-to-table distances were shorter in the starting command, in the first opening moment of the jar lid and in the completed TABLE 2 The demographic and descriptive data of the participants

International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases -Wiley-

1283

	RA group (n: 12)		Healthy group (n: 12)	Healthy group (n: 12)		
Variables	Median (min/max)	Mean±SD	Median (min/max)	Mean <u>+</u> SD		
Age, y	45 (30/61)	45.16 ± 10.16	22 (20/27)	22.83 ± 2.03		
Height, m	1.59 (1.50/1.72)	1.60 ± 0.05	1.63 (1.56/1.70)	1.63 ± 0.04		
Body weight, kg	75.50 (50/96)	73.66 ± 13.25	56.50 (46/75)	56.75 ± 8.98		
Body mass index, kg/m ²	28.69 (18.82/37.97)	28.76 ±4.82	20.04 (17.31/26.35)	21.16 ± 2.89		
Duration of disease, y	7 (4/30)	11.58 ± 9.57	-	-		
Health Assessment Questionnaire	0.75 (0/1.87)	0.76 ±0.62	-	-		
Hand grip strength-right, kg	18.49 (10/24.33)	18.41 ± 4.09	24.66 (21.33/32.66)	25.19 ± 3.51		
Hand grip strength-left, kg	18.49 (9.33/21.66)	16.99 ± 3.80	22.33 (18.33/31.66)	22.52 ± 3.57		
Part 1 time, ms	46.50 (16/89)	50.50 ± 25.59	23 (5/96)	29.58 ± 24.44		
Part 2 time, ms	111.50 (58/385)	161 ± 97.41	93 (40/163)	96.50 ± 37.55		
Total time, ms	194 (108/406)	211.50 ± 95.83	116 (50/259)	126.08 ± 53.98		
Shoulder-to-table distance, cm ^a	55.23 (45.99/65.07)	55.44 ± 6.97	62.90 (52.08/70.99)	62.84 ± 5.27		
Shoulder-to-table distance, cm ^b	53.44 (43.53/65.15)	53.86 ± 6.66	62.11 (51.83/70.76)	61.76±4.99		
Shoulder-to-table distance, cm ^c	52.79 (41.29/65.62)	52.76 ± 6.99	60.04 (48.35/68.85)	59.66 ± 5.17		
Elbow flexion angle, ^{o,a}	61.90 (28.08/111.24)	66.04 ±23.75	46.71 (30.30/87.42)	49.98±17.16		
Elbow flexion angle, ^{o,b}	66.85 (27.49/111.69)	71.42 ±22.37	51.65 (41.64/87.76)	55.42 ± 13.23		
Elbow flexion angle, ^{o,c}	71.05 (30.69/110.33)	74.03 ±21.26	62.04 (41.87/91.67)	63.30 ± 12.22		
Wrist extension angle, ^{o,a}	65.13 (39.21/111.74)	66.24 ±18.65	73.08 (46.77/91.58)	72.06 ± 15.47		
Wrist extension angle, ^{o,b}	68.06 (43.85/111.46)	70.70 ± 18.31	76.56 (55.50/100.88)	76.28 ± 14.34		
Wrist extension angle, ^{o,c}	68.52 (46.91/114.42)	73.05 ± 17.68	85.39 (51.38/95.39)	79.54 ± 14.69		
Arm (area scanned)						
Horizontal plane	19.10 (6.35/26.36)	16.81 ± 7.85	22.38 (11.65/34.31)	22.31 ± 5.81		
Frontal plane	16.60 (4.08/33.98)	16.72 ± 9.26	22.75 (15.01/36.22)	24.21 ± 7.52		
Sagittal plane	7.35 (2.09/22.74)	9.63 ± 6.90	12.88 (5.90/21.96)	13.36 ± 5.34		
Forearm (area scanned)						
Horizontal plane	4.85 (2.75/18.58)	7.38 ± 5.22	9.56 (6.83/18.39)	10.26 ± 3.30		
Frontal plane	13.72 (2.82/24.23)	12.98 ± 6.96	18.75 (5.83/37.95)	19.32 ± 8.61		
Sagittal plane	7.78 (2.56/14.83)	7.94 ± 4.08	8.16 (3.19/17.90)	8.59 ± 4.67		
Hand (area scanned)						
Horizontal plane	12.49 (7.64/24.43)	14.06 ± 5.59	13.50 (10.04/23.22)	14.59 ± 4.06		
Frontal plane	39.25 (22.24/80.26)	45.36 ± 19.80	66.69 (13.53/85.43)	63.18 ± 20.42		
Sagittal plane	21.9 (6.03/47.59)	22.49 ± 11.61	36.91 (19.16/53.60)	36.19 ± 12.51		
Arm angular rotation						
Transverse axis	19.54 (6.67/24.58)	16.77 ± 6.76	22.46 (10.72/36.82)	22.07 ± 7.28		
Sagittal axis	14.93 (4.25/32.37)	16.52 ± 10.64	18.35 (1.78/34.57)	18.66 ± 11.36		
Vertical axis	11.72 (6.10/23.40)	13.31 ± 5.67	27.72 (17.13/50.08)	29.08±9.02		
Forearm angular rotation						
Transverse axis	10.77 (3.15/17.15)	10.26 ± 5.05	8.96 (3.66/31.24)	10.51 ± 7.67		
Sagittal axis	14.91 (9.50/32.60)	17.52 ± 8.11	14.68 (4.21/27.08)	15.90 ± 6.60		
Vertical axis	27.78 (5.03/47.55)	27.69 ± 12.57	39.59 (20.27/62.18)	40.28 ± 14.78		

TABLE 2 (Continued)

	RA group (n: 12)		Healthy group (n: 12)		
Variables	Median (min/max)	Mean ± SD	Median (min/max)	Mean <u>+</u> SD	
Hand angular rotation					
Transverse axis	11.82 (5.21/39.61)	15.22 ± 10.17	12.16 (6.72/38.34)	14.41 ± 8.46	
Sagittal axis	10.89 (3.18/35.24)	12.42 ± 8.11	13.32 (6.84/26.51)	14.29 ± 5.93	
Vertical axis	60.43 (30.41/151.76)	64.85 ± 34.08	85.86 (61.34/150.95)	89.94±23.12	

Note: Part 1: starting command - the first opening moment of the jar lid; Part 2: the first opening moment of the jar lid - the completed moment of opening the jar lid.

^aStarting command

^bThe first opening moment of the jar lid

^cThe completed moment of opening the jar lid.

moment of opening the jar lid; and elbow flexion angle was more in the first opening moment of the jar lid in RA. We think that these differences occur due to the compensatory mechanisms of individuals with RA to produce more strength. It was determined that the hand scanned less area on the frontal plane and sagittal plane, that is, the hand made less of a circular pattern, and the arm and hand performed less angular rotation in the vertical axis. Results showed that the most predictive variable for disability in individuals with RA was elbow flexion (angular rotation of forearm in transverse axis), and it explained 53.9% of disability.

EY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases

Many activities of daily living, such as opening doors, opening jars, lifting and carrying heavy items, require hand strength.²⁵ It has been reported that the decrease in grip and pinch strength, which can be easily measured with portable dynamometers, is a strong indicator of functional disability in RA patients.²⁶ Loss of flexion and extension of the hand joints in individuals with RA affect fine-motor skills and dexterity in the hand and grip, and this causes physical disability and causes difficulties in performing activities of daily living.²⁷ The hand strength of individuals with RA is 75% lower than healthy individuals.²⁸ In parallel with the literature, we found that individuals with RA, who we compared to healthy people, had lower strengths of both hands.

However, there is limited data on the relationship between involvement of certain joints and objective measures of hand function. Such information can be useful for targeted rehabilitation and other interventions. The potential importance of such findings is underlined by the proven success of structured rehabilitation programs in RA.^{29,30} To date, small joints such as metacarpophalangeal, proximal interphalangeal and wrists were examined among the most affected joints in RA.³¹ In contrast, large joints have not been extensively studied.³² Joints of the upper extremities, including the shoulder, are also affected in RA and this makes it difficult to place the hand in suitable positions for efficient function.³³ Although deficits in upper extremity range of movement are commonly described as a consequence of RA, little quantitative information is available in the literature.³⁴

Although it has been stated that the most ideal method for determining the functional range of motion of the upper extremity joints due to the complexity in the 3D movement patterns of the anatomical structures and joints, may be 3D measurements,¹² to our knowledge there is only one study in the literature that evaluates the actual movement performance of the functional deficits of the upper extremity joints in RA from a 3D perspective in detail.²³ In this study, the effects of kinematic disorder in the deformed rheumatoid thumb on hand function were investigated. It was emphasized that better understanding of the effects of upper extremity structural pathologies on upper extremity kinematics during activities that are frequently performed in daily life may support clinical decisions regarding the treatment of this complex disease.^{35,36}

It would not be wrong to say that "jar opening motion" is one of the activities that is considered important in the evaluation of upper extremity-related disabilities of individuals with RA, because there are questions about jar opening activity in frequently used outcome measures in the evaluation of disability in RA, such as Disabilities of the Arm, Shoulder and Hand,³⁷ Michigan Hand Outcomes Questionnaire,³⁸ Duruöz Hand Index³⁹ and Arthritis Impact Measurement Scale 2,⁴⁰ and HAQ.^{20,41} Therefore, in this study, we examined the global upper extremity kinematics in 3D terms with the "jar opening motion", which is one of the activities that individuals with RA frequently use in daily life and have the most difficulty with, and compared this with healthy individuals.

According to the results we obtained, individuals with RA performed the "jar opening motion" in a longer time than healthy individuals. During the "jar opening motion" activity, the shoulderto-table distance of individuals with RA is less than healthy individuals. This made us think that individuals with RA have more trunk flexion to release the strength required to perform the "jar opening motion" activity, and thus they need strength support from larger muscle groups other than the upper extremities. In addition, the fact that individuals with RA had higher elbow flexion angle in the first opening moment of the jar lid compared to healthy individuals, led to the opinion that they increased the elbow flexion angle in addition to trunk flexion in order to provide more strength support to the hand. Because it has been suggested in the literature that muscle strength in the upper extremity is related to grip strength,⁴² multiple components have been reported to contribute to grip strength. It was emphasized that different muscle groups in the distal part of the upper extremities, especially forearm flexor activation and extensor synergists, generate strength. It is important that the wrist is stabilized by the extensor muscles when the hand is strongly gripped.⁴³
International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases

1285	
------	--

8

@

-WILF

TABLE 3 Comparison of the data between groups and the relationship between Health Assessment Questionnaire (HAQ) and other data in the Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA) group

	Between RA group and healthy group	HAQ RA group (n: 12)		
Variables	P ^a	r	P ^b	
Age, y	.001		.362	
Height, m	.128		.299	
Body weight, kg	.001		.562	
Body mass index, kg/m ²	.001		.829	
Hand grip strength-right, kg	.001		.486	
Hand grip strength-left, kg	.001		.895	
Part 1 time, ms	.032		.251	
Part 2 time, ms	.038	0.755	.005 ^c	High
Total time, ms	.007	0.579	.048	High
Shoulder-to-table distance, cm ^d	.015		.606	
Shoulder-to-table distance, cm ^e	.007		.548	
Shoulder-to-table distance, cm ^f	.008		.450	
Elbow flexion angle, ^{od}	.073		.258	
Elbow flexion angle, ° ^e	.024		.246	
Elbow flexion angle, ^{of}	.083		.185	
Wrist extension angle, ^{od}	.204		.118	
Wrist extension angle, °e	.356		.187	
Wrist extension angle, ^{of}	.184		.105	
Arm (area scanned)				
Horizontal plane	.094		.334	
Frontal plane	.065		.189	
Sagittal plane	.133		.735°	
Forearm (area scanned)				
Horizontal plane	.073		.052 ^c	
Frontal plane	.073		.379	
Sagittal plane	.773		.793	
Hand (area scanned)				
Horizontal plane	.603		.322	
Frontal plane	.038		.663	
Sagittal plane	.024		.996	
Arm angular rotation				
Transverse axis	.094		.338	
Sagittal axis	603		201	
Vertical axis	.001		.632	
Forearm angular rotation			1002	
Transverse axis	644	0 734	007	High
Sagittal axis	908	0.615	.033	High
Vertical axis	057	0.629	028	High
Hand angular rotation		0.027	.520	
Transverse axis	862		605	
Sagittal axis	326		309°	
Vertical axis	014		868	
Total time, msShoulder-to-table distance, cm ⁴ Shoulder-to-table distance, cm ⁶ Shoulder-to-table distance, cm ⁶ Elbow flexion angle, ^{od} Elbow flexion angle, ^{oe} Elbow flexion angle, ^{of} Wrist extension angle, ^{of} Wrist extension angle, ^{of} Arm (area scanned)Horizontal planeFrontal planeSagittal planeForearm (area scanned)Horizontal planeFrontal planeSagittal planeForearm (area scanned)Horizontal planeFrontal planeSagittal planeArm angular rotationTransverse axisSagittal axisVertical axisForearm angular rotationTransverse axisSagittal axisVertical axis<	.007 .008 .073 .024 .083 .204 .356 .184 .094 .065 .133 .073 .073 .073 .073 .073 .073 .073 .0	0.734 0.615 0.629	.046 .606 .548 .450 .258 .246 .185 .118 .187 .105 .334 .189 .735 ^c .052 ^c .379 .793 .322 .663 .996 .338 .201 .632 .007 .033 .028	High High High

Note: Part 1: starting command - the first opening moment of the jar lid; Part 2: the first opening moment of the jar lid - the completed moment of opening the jar lid. Statistical significance for the bold values was P < .05

^aMann-Whitney U test.

^bPearson correlation analysis.

^cSpearman's rank correlation.

^dStarting command.

^eThe first opening moment of the jar lid.

^fThe completed moment of opening the jar lid.

1286 International Journal of		GUR KABUL et al.
VVILLI Rheumatic Diseases		
TABLE 4 Results of stepwise multiple regress	ion analysis o	f predicting variables for disability in Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA)

Variables	В	SE	Beta	t	F	R	R ²	DW
Forearm angular rotation – transverse axis**	0.09	0.026	0.734	3.418	11.683	0.734	0.539	2.382

Note: Variables in the initial model: Total time, ms; forearm angular rotation - transverse axis; forearm angular rotation - sagittal axis; forearm angular rotation - vertical axis. ** P <.001.

Abbreviation: DW, Durbin-Watson.

In addition, according to the results, we determined that the hand scanned less area on the frontal plane and sagittal plane, that is, the hand made less a circular pattern, and the arm and hand performed less angular rotation in the vertical axis in the individuals with RA compared to the healthy controls. Considering the activity we evaluated, our inferences from these results are that individuals with RA make less a circular pattern of the hand and less rotation of the hand and arm during the "jar opening motion" compared to healthy controls.

In the evaluation of clinical trials, it has been reported that HAQ, which evaluates grip strength, number of swollen joints, patient-reported pain and functional status measured in RA, is an outcome measure in intermediate responsiveness.⁴⁴ Therefore, HAQ was used in the evaluation of disability in our study. It has been stated that the 3 joints that contribute the most to HAQ scores in the upper extremity in patients with RA are the shoulder, elbow and wrist.⁴⁵ As a result of the stepwise multiple regression analysis, we have obtained the result that the variable that most predicts disability in individuals with RA is elbow flexion (angular rotation of forearm in transverse axis), that is, the increase in disability affects the increase in flexion movement in the elbow and explains 53.9% of the disability scores.

The strengths of our study are that the evaluations were made by the same people, standard test protocols were applied, and the proximal joints, which are of great importance for the functionality of the hand, were evaluated in 3D with the "jar opening motion," which is often done in daily life.

Our limitation is that the shoulder joint could not be evaluated. If the data of the shoulder joint could be obtained, results could have been demonstrated with a more holistic approach.

We think there is a need to evaluate the shoulder, the cervical region, perhaps bilateral upper extremity, even trunk movements with 3D kinematic analyses in order to obtain more detailed information about upper extremity effects of individuals with RA in future studies. Detailed kinematic information that can be given according to the level of influence of the hand can also be valuable information.

According to the data we obtained from the results of this study, we recommend the use of strengthening exercises to increase the circular and rotational movements of the hand in order to reduce the load on the elbow in daily activities and to eliminate the inadequacy in hand functions due to the decrease in upper extremity strength and range of movement, and hand dexterity exercises due to performing the motion for a longer time in the treatment of individuals with RA and evaluating their effectiveness.

5 | CONCLUSIONS

It was observed that bilateral hand grip strengths were lower, "jar opening motion" took longer, shoulder-to-table distances were shorter, elbow flexion was greater, circular pattern in the hand was less and angular rotation in the hand and arm was less during "jar opening motion" in individuals with RA compared to healthy individuals. The variable that most predicts disability in individuals with RA is elbow flexion (angular rotation of forearm in transverse axis) and explains 53.9% of disability score.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors participated in the design of the study. Diagnosis of RA patients and eligibility for inclusion criteria: MT and VC. 3D kinematic analysis: AA and HK. Other evaluations, statistical analyses and article writing: EGK. Statistical interpretation: FU, AA, HK, BBC and EGK. All authors contributed to the critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content, approved the final version and are accountable for the integrity of its content.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare they have no conflict of interest.

ETHICS STATEMENT

Local Ethics Committee (decision dated 02.11.2021 and numbered 20).

ORCID

Elif Gur Kabul b https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3209-1499 Fatma Unver b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3100-0818 Ahmet Alptekin b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5807-0699 Halil Korkmaz b https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5587-5195 Bilge Basakcı Calık b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7267-7622 Murat Taşçı b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4635-5179 Veli Çobankara b https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1264-7971

REFERENCES

- Kumar V, Abbas AK, Aster J. Rheumatoid arthritis. Robbins Basic Pathol. 2013;9:784-785.
- Bodur H, Yilmaz O, Keskin D. Hand disability and related variables in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatol Int.* 2006;26:541-544.
- Johnsson PM, Eberhardt K. Hand deformities are important signs of disease severity in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology*. 2009;48:1398-1401.
- Majithia V, Geraci SA. Rheumatoid arthritis: diagnosis and management. Am J Med. 2007;120(11):936-939.

- Kuo LC, Chiu HY, Chang CW, Hsu HY, Sun YN. Functional workspace for precision manipulation between thumb and fingers in normal hands. *J Electromyogr Kinesiol*. 2009;19:829-839.
- Lin HT, Kuo LC, Liu HY, Wu WL, Su FC. The three-dimensional analysis of three thumb joints coordination in activities of daily living. *Clin Biomech (Bristol, Avon).* 2011;26:371-376.
- 7. Adams J, Burridge J, Mullee M, Hammond A, Cooper C. Correlation between upper limb functional ability and structural hand impairment in an early rheumatoid population. *Clin Rehabil.* 2004;18:405-413.
- 8. Hakkinen A, Hannonen P, Hakkinen K. Muscle strength in healthy people and in patients suffering from recent-onset inflammatory arthritis. *Br J Rheumatol.* 1995;34(4):355-360.
- 9. Bearne LM, Coomer AF, Hurley MV. Upper limb sensorimotor function and functional performance in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Disabil Rehabil*. 2007;29(13):1035-1039.
- Zhang L, Cao H, Zhang Q, et al. Motion analysis of the wrist joints in Chinese rheumatoid arthritis patients: a cross-sectional study. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2018;19:270.
- Bajuri MN, Kadir MRA, Raman MM, Kamarul T. Mechanical and functional assessment of the wrist affected by rheumatoid arthritis: a finite element analysis. *Med Eng Phys.* 2012;34:1294-1302.
- Hamann N, Heidemann J, Heinrich K, et al. Effect of carpometacarpal joint osteoarthritis, sex, and handedness on thumb in vivo kinematics. J Hand Surg Am. 2014;39(11):2161-2167.
- Waljee JF, Chung KC. Outcomes research in rheumatoid arthritis. Hand Clin. 2011;27:115-126.
- 14. Kuo LC, Cooney WP, Chen QS, Kaufman KR, Su FC, An KN. A kinematic method to calculate the workspace of the trapeziometacarpal joint. *Proc Inst Mech Eng H.* 2004;218:143-149.
- Kuo LC, Cooney WP III, Kaufman KR, et al. A quantitative method to measure maximal workspace of the trapeziometacarpal jointnormal model development. J Orthop Res. 2004;22:600-606.
- Su FC, Kuo LC, Chiu HY, Chen-Sea MJ. Video-computer quantitative evaluation of thumb function using workspace of the thumb. J Biomech. 2003;36:937-942.
- 17. Tang J, Zhang X, Li ZM. Operational and maximal workspace of the thumb. *Ergonomics*. 2008;51:1109-1118.
- Arnett FC, Edworthy SM, Bloch DA. The American rheumatism association 1987 revised criteria for the classification of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 1988;31:315-324.
- 19. Fess EE. Grip strength. In: Casanova JS, ed. *Clinical Assessment Recommendations*. American Society of Hand Therapists; 1992:41-45.
- Fries JF, Spitz PW, Young DY. The dimensions of health outcomes: the health assessment questionnaire, disability and pain scales. J Rheumatol. 1982;9(5):789-793.
- Morasso PG. Human motion analysis. Wiley Encyclopedia of Biomedical Engineering. John Wiley and Sons, Inc; 2006.
- 22. Robertson GE, Caldwell GE, Hamill J, Kamen G, Whitlesey SN. *Research Methods in Biomechanics.* Human Kinetics; 2004.
- Tsai CL, Lin CF, Lin HT, et al. How kinematic disturbance in the deformed rheumatoid thumb impacts on hand function: a biomechanical and functional perspective. *Disabil Rehabil*. 2017;39(4):338-345.
- Cohen J, Cohen P, West SG, Aiken LS. Applied Multiple Regression/ Correlation Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. Routledge; 2013.
- Hoenig H, Groff G, Pratt K, Goldberg E, Franck W. A randomized controlled trial of home exercise on the rheumatoid hand. J Rheumatol. 1993;20:785-789.
- da Silva GS, de Almeida LM, de Assis MR. Hand strength in patients with RA correlates strongly with function but not with activity of disease. *Adv Rheumatol*. 2018;58:20.
- Myers DB, Grennan DM, Palmer DG. Hand grip function in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 1980;61:369-373.
- Jones E, Hanly JG, Mooney R, et al. Strength and function in the normal and rheumatoid hand. J Rheumatol. 1991;18:1313-1318.
- Mathieux R, Marotte H, Battistini L, Sarrazin A, Berthier M, Miossec P. Early occupational therapy programme increases

hand grip strength at 3 months: results from a randomised, blind, controlled study in early rheumatoid arthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2009;68(3):400-403.

- Lamb SE, Williamson EM, Heine PJ, et al. Exercises to improve function of the rheumatoid hand (SARAH): a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet.* 2015;385(9966):421-429.
- Schäfer VS, Recker F, Vossen D, Geffken I, Matuschek E, Hartung W. Prevalence of elbow joint arthritis and Enthesitis in rheumatoid arthritis. J Clin Med. 2020;9(5):1590.
- 32. Naredo E, Gamero F, Bonilla G, Uson J, Carmona L, Laffon A. Ultrasonographic assessment of inflammatory activity in rheumatoid arthritis: comparison of extended versus reduced joint evaluation. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2005;23:881-884.
- Dellhag B, Bjelle A. A five-year followup of hand function and activities of daily living in rheumatoid arthritis patients. *Arthritis Care Res.* 1999;12:33-41.
- 34. Williams MA, Williamson EM, Heine PJ, et al. Strengthening and stretching for rheumatoid arthritis of the hand (SARAH). A randomised controlled trial and economic evaluation. *Health Technol Assess*. 2015;19(19):1-222.
- Conaghan P, Edmonds J, Emery P, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging in rheumatoid arthritis: summary of OMERACT activities, current status, and plans. J Rheumatol. 2001;28:1158-1162.
- Turner DE, Woodburn J. Characterising the clinical and biomechanical features of severely deformed feet in rheumatoid arthritis. *Gait Posture*. 2008;28:574-580.
- Hudak PL, Amadio PC, Bombardier C. Development of an upper extremity outcome measure: the DASH (disabilities of the arm, shoulder and hand). The upper extremity collaborative group (UECG). Am J Ind Med. 1996;29(6):602-608.
- Chung KC, Pillsbury MS, Walters MR, Hayward RA, Arbor A. Reliability and validity testing of Michigan hand outcomes questionnaire. J Hand Surg. 1998;23(4):575-587.
- Duruöz MT, Poiraudeau S, Fermanian J, et al. Development and validation of a rheumatoid hand functional disability scale that assesses functional handicap. J Rheumatol. 1996;23(7):1167-1172.
- 40. Meenan RF, Mason JH, Anderson JJ, Guccione AA, Kazis LE. AIMS2: the content and properties of a revised and expanded arthritis impact measurement scales health status questionnaire. *Arthritis Rheum.* 1992;35:1-10.
- 41. Kabul EG, Aslan UB, Çalık BB, Taşçı M, Çobankara V. Exploring the relationship between impairment and disability in individuals with rheumatoid arthritis. *Anatol J Fam Med.* 2018;1(2):50-55.
- 42. Bohannon RW. Hand-grip dynamometry provides a valid indication of upper extremity strength impairment in home care patients. *J* Hand Ther. 1998;11(4):258-260.
- Shimose R, Matsunaga A, Muro M. Efect of submaximal isometric wrist extension training on grip strength. Eur J Appl Physiol. 2011;111(3):557-565.
- Buchbinder R, Bombardier C, Yeung M, Tugwell P. Which outcome measures should be used in rheumatoid arthritis clinical trials? Clinical and quality-of-life measures' responsiveness to treatment in a randomized controlled trial. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 1995;38(11):1568-1580.
- 45. Tanaka E, Saito A, Kamitsuji S, et al. Impact of shoulder, elbow, and knee joint involvement on assessment of rheumatoid arthritis using the American College of Rheumatology Core Data set. *Arthritis Rheumatol.* 2005;53(6):864-871.

How to cite this article: Gur Kabul E, Unver F, Alptekin A, et al. The effect of rheumatoid arthritis on upper extremity functions: A kinematic perspective. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1279-1287. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14421

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14422

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

🔤 👰 Wiley

High-resolution Doppler ultrasound in systemic sclerosis: Analysis of digital arteries and nailfold microvasculature using 18-5 MHz and 33-9 MHz probes

Riccardo Picasso¹ | Pietro Bica² | Federico Pistoia^{1,3} | Federico Zaottini¹ | Sara Sanguinetti³ | Francesca Bovis⁴ | Marta Ponzano⁴ | Carmen Pizzorni² | Sabrina Paolino² | Alberto Sulli² | Emanuele Gotelli² | Carlo Martinoli^{1,4} | Maurizio Cutolo^{1,2}

¹IRCCS Ospedale Policlinico San Martino, Genoa, Italy

²Laboratory of Experimental Rheumatology and Academic Division of Clinical Rheumatology, Department of Internal Medicine and Specialties (DIMI), University of Genoa, Genoa, Italy

³Department of Experimental Medicine (DIMES), University of Genoa, Genoa, Italy

⁴Department of Health Sciences (DISSAL), University of Genoa, Genoa, Italy

Correspondence

Federico Pistoia, Department of Experimental Medicine, University of Genoa, IRCCS Ospedale Policlinico San Martino, Via Leon Battista Alberti 2. I-16132, Genova, Italy. Email: federicopistoia1@gmail.com

Abstract

Introduction: Newly developed Doppler techniques enable the sampling of slow vascular flows and the extrapolation of spectral parameters in distal arterioles. The aim of this study was to investigate the role of spectral analysis performed by means of ultra-high frequency ultrasound (US) in the evaluation of the peripheral vascular bed of systemic sclerosis (SSc) patients.

Methods: Both hands of 33 patients affected by diffuse cutaneous SSc and 34 volunteers were evaluated with a US machine equipped with 33-9 MHz and 18-5 MHz transducers. Proximal resistive index and the peak systolic velocity (pRI and pPSV, respectively), were calculated at the level of the second interdigital artery. The distal resistive index (dRI) was calculated at the level of a nailfold arteriole of the third finger. All SSc patients had been previously divided into 4 subgroups according to their nailfold videocapillaroscopic (NVC) patterns following accepted criteria.

Results: SSc patients showed a significantly slower systolic velocity at the level of the second interdigital artery (pPSV [SD] = 8.38 [3] cm/s vs pPSV [SD] = 11.14 [4.5] cm/s; P = .005) and a higher dRI (dRI [SD] = 0.65 (0.14) vs dRI [SD] = 0.57 [0.11); P = .0115). No differences were found between the pRI values measured in the SSc patients and those of the controls (pRI [SD] = 0.76 [0.11] vs pRI [SD] = 0.73 [0.12]; P = .359]. The subgroup analysis did not show any significant difference when pPSV, pRI and dRI were compared among NVC morphological patterns.

Conclusion: High-resolution Doppler analysis of digital distal arterioles may disclose subtle abnormalities in the downstream microvasculature of SSc patients that could

Carlo Martinoli and Maurizio Cutolo are co-senior authors.

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

© 2022 The Authors. International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases published by Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia. Ltd.

🛞 – WILEY-

be missed when the examination is performed at a more proximal level and/or using lower Doppler frequencies.

KEYWORDS

connective tissue diseases, nailfold videocapillaroscopy, scleroderma patterns, systemic sclerosis, ultrasound

1 | INTRODUCTION

Systemic sclerosis (SSc) is a rare connective tissue disease characterized by vascular hyper-reactivity and fibrotic changes affecting the skin and visceral organs. Most evidence suggests that microvascular injury plays a key role in SSc pathogenesis, and processes like vasospasm, impaired angiogenesis, increased platelet aggregation, and intimal fibrosis all represent hallmarks of the disease, even in its early phases.^{1,2} Nailfold videocapillaroscopy (NVC) is an increasingly more used method for the evaluation of the peripheral vascular bed of rheumatological patients, and the identification of abnormal nailfold capillaries plays an acknowledged role in SSc diagnosis.³ In addition, specific NVC findings allow for the distinction between 3 different stages of the disease (ie early, active and late) and, in certain contexts, these findings may assist clinicians in targeting therapeutic decisions.⁴ However, NVC only enables a morphological evaluation of nailfold capillaries and the same pattern of alterations may be demonstrated in people with different rheumatological diseases or in healthy subjects.⁵ Doppler ultrasound (US) and spectral analysis of vessels are established methods for the clinical evaluation of several conditions determining fibrosis and parenchymal subversion of visceral organs, allowing for the extrapolation of several parameters that can provide essential information about disease progression and the response to therapy, such as arterial peak systolic velocity (PSV) and resistive index (RI).^{6,7} PSV corresponds to each tall "peak" in the spectral Doppler waveform, and its value can vary depending on vessel properties (high- or low-resistance) and pathological processes (eg vessel stenosis or occlusion); RI is the difference between the peak systolic and end-diastolic flow velocities divided by the PSV and expresses the resistance and the vascular compliance in a pulsatile vascular system. Recent technological advancements in US equipment, with the introduction of ultrahigh frequency probes (frequency bands >30 MHz) and the progressive refinement of image-processing algorithms, have opened up new perspectives for the evaluation of sub-millimetric structures in very distal districts. In addition, newly developed Doppler techniques, by means of specific motion-suppression algorithms that isolate and eliminate clutters, now enable the sampling of slow vascular flows and the extrapolation of spectral parameters in distal arterioles.^{8,9} On this basis, the aim of our study was to investigate the potential role of spectral analysis performed by means of ultra-high frequency US in the evaluation of the peripheral vascular bed of SSc patients.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 | Investigated populations

Both hands of 33 patients with SSc (6 male, 27 female; mean age [SD] = 63.9 [14] years) and 34 healthy controls (8 male, 26 female, mean age [SD] = 48 [1.14] years) were evaluated using US by an experienced sonologist with specific skill in musculoskeletal and vascular imaging. The examiner was blinded to the clinical status of the subjects. All patients fulfilled the 2013 American College of Rheumatology / European Alliance of Associations for Rheumatology diagnostic criteria for SSc and had been previously divided into 4 subgroups (ie scleroderma-like, early, active and late patterns) according to NVC findings as described in the literature.^{10,11} NVC was performed by an experienced rheumatologist not more than 1 month before the US examination. Patients with active digital ulcers or ulnar artery occlusion were excluded from the study due to the impossibility to perform US on damaged skin. All the concomitant therapies were recorded and symptomatic compounds, influencing the peripheral blood flow (ie endovenous iloprost), were withdrawn 10 days before the US examination. This study was approved by the local ethics committee (CER Liguria: 5/2022-DB id 12123) and informed consent was obtained from all patients.

2.2 | US evaluation

US was performed on both hands of the patients and controls, at the same hour of the day (between 14:00 and 18:00 hours) after a period of acclimatization in a room with a controlled temperature. Patients were invited to sit in front of the examination bed, with both hands laying on the bed. A US machine, equipped with 33-9 MHz (frequency band for Doppler imaging, 10-18MHz) and 18-5 MHz (frequency band for Doppler imaging, 5-11 MHz) transducers (Aplio i800, Canon Medical System, Otawara, Japan), was used by the same sonologist for the evaluation of patients and controls. For both hands, the RI and the PSV were calculated at the level of the second interdigital artery (proximal resistive index and peak velocity, pRI and pPSV, respectively), orienting the 18-5 MHz transducer along the long-axis of the vessel on the palmar aspect of the third interdigital space. The interdigital artery was at first observed running approximately parallel to the skin and then changing its course, traveling obliquely from the surface to deeper down when approaching the base of the finger. Spectral analysis was performed at the level where the vessel



presented the most oblique course and after having directed the US beam to obtain an incidence angle of 60° with the artery inferior (Figure 1); given its depth relative to the skin, the interdigital artery was not suitable for examination with the 33–9 Mhz transducer, so both the pRI and pPSV were calculated using the 18–5 Mhz transducer. Next, the distal RI (dRI) was calculated performing Doppler spectral analysis at the level of a nailfold arteriole of the third finger. In contrast to the interdigital artery, to study the nailfold and to calculate the dRI, we employed the 33–9 MhZ probe given its higher spatial resolution compared to the 18–5 transducer and its ability to show very small vessels with the use of a newly developed Doppler technique. The nailfold was initially investigated in a longitudinal plane, placing the 33-9 MHz probe on the dorsal aspect of the middle and distal phalanxes of the third fingers. After the activation of microvascular flow settings, the color box was shifted to the soft tissue

beneath the hyperechogenic profile of the nail and dRI was calculated in one of the small regional arterioles (Figure 2). At this level, the PSV was not measured due to the impossibility of obtaining the images of nailfold vessels in their long-axis and adjusting the incidence angle between the US beam and the blood flow. On the other hand, the calculation of the dRI was possible as this is a purely adimensional parameter and its measurement does not require any rectification of the incidence angle. During the US examination, a large amount of gel was applied between the probe and the skin of the patients in order to avoid any alteration of the results due to soft tissue compression. In regard to the US parameters, the mean of the 2 measurements, respectively collected from the right and left hand, was considered for analysis. When it was not possible to measure a parameter in one of the patient's 2 hands, we took into account the measurement that had already been collected from the other hand as the mean value.



FIGURE 1 Peak velocity and proximal resistive index. (A) Photograph demonstrates the position of the probe at the third interdigital space. (B) Spectral analysis performed with an 18-5 MHz ultrasound transducer



FIGURE 2 Distal resistive index. (A) Photograph demonstrates the position of the probe at the level of the dorsal aspect of the distal phalanx. (B) Long axis 33-9 MHz ultrasound image demonstrates several small vascular spots (arrowheads) in the soft tissues underneath the nail (arrows). MPh, middle phalanx; DPh, distal phalanx

2.3 | NVC examinations

NVC was performed using a 200× optical probe and images were detected and stored by means of ad-hoc software (DS-Medica, Milano, Italy). The examinations were performed in a room with a controlled temperature and a drop of immersion oil was applied to the nailfold to maximize the translucency of the keratin layer. All the patients' fingers, with the exception of the thumbs, were examined to detect the overall NVC pattern. Of note, the "scleroderma-like" pattern is a transition pattern between the next SSc NCV patterns (mainly observed in mixed connective tissue diseases), the "early" NVC pattern is characterized by a relatively well-preserved capillary arrangement and by numerous capillaries, whereas a moderate loss of capillaries and abnormal distribution in the nailfold typify the "active" NVC pattern. Finally, in the "late" NVC pattern, a severe loss of capillaries with extensive avascular areas and total disorganization of the normal capillary array are commonly observed.

2.4 | Statistical analysis

Metric data are presented as mean±standard deviation (SD) and range (minimum-maximum). To investigate differences among the NVC subgroups and between the patients and the controls, we applied analysis of variance or Kruskal-Wallis test as appropriate, using the Kolmogorov–Smirnov test to verify normality. *P* values lower than .05 were considered statistically significant. Pearson's correlation coefficient was calculated between the US flow parameters of all the patients.

3 | RESULTS

3.1 | Demographic data and NVC examination

Demographic characteristics are summarized in Tables 1 and 2. All the patients had previous episodes of Raynaud's phenomenon and 82% of them had been treated with iloprost. The collection of the US parameters was successfully performed in most patients and in all the individuals of the control group. More specifically, it was possible to calculate dRI in 26 (78.8%) and the pRI and pPSV in 32 cases (97%) from the patients' group. The detection and sampling of the nailfold vessel flow was generally easier in the controls than in the patients, probably as a consequence of the disease-related depletion of the distal vascular bed which occurs in people with SSc. The nailfold NVC categorized the patients as follows: n = 7, scleroderma-like pattern; n = 4, early pattern; n = 14, active pattern; and n = 8, late pattern.

3.2 | US evaluation

Tables 3 and 4 summarize the results of the study. The US examination with the spectral analysis took, on average, 20minutes per Rheumatic Diseases

TABLE 1	Demographic characteristics of the investigated
population	

	Overall N = 67	Cases n = 33	Controls n = 34
Gender, n (%)			
Male	14 (21%)	6 (18%)	8 (24%)
Female	53 (79%)	27 (82%)	26 (76%)
Age, mean (SD)	55.90 (16.11)	63.97 (14.05)	48.06 (14.12)
BMI, mean (SD)	23.53 (3.75)	24.01 (4.62)	23.04 (2.60)
VCS pattern, n (%)			
Scleroderma- like		7 (21%)	
Early		4 (12%)	
Active		14 (42%)	
Late		8 (24%)	
Raynaud phenomenon, n (%)		33 (100%)	
Raynaud's duration, mean, y		16	
Diabetes		1 (3%)	1 (3%)
Arterial hypertension		15 (45%)	8
CAD		1 (3%)	
Smoking		5 (15%)	6 (17%)

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; CAD, coronary artery disease; SD, standard deviation; VCS, videocapillaroscopy.

patient. SSc patients demonstrated a significantly slower systolic velocity at the level of the second interdigital artery (pPSV [SD] = 8.38 [3] cm/s vs pPSV [SD] = 11.14 (4.5) cm/s; P = .005) and a higher dRI (dRI [SD] = 0.65 [0.14] vs dRI [SD] = 0.57 [0.11]; P = .0115) compared to controls. No differences were found between the pRI values measured in the patients and those of the controls (pRI [SD] = 0.76 [0.11] vs pRI [SD] = 0.73 [0.12]; P = .359). The subgroup analysis did not show any significant difference when pPSV, pRI and dRI were compared among NVC categories. Pearson's test demonstrated no significant correlation between the patients' flow indices.

4 | DISCUSSION

Although SSc is considered an idiopathic, small-vessel vasculopathy, the production of auto-antibodies and fibroblast dysfunction are all thought to represent the main pathogenic processes leading to clinical manifestations. In particular, it has been speculated that the primum movens of SSc consists of an auto-immune reaction directed against the small vessels and characterized by the production of anti-endothelial auto-antibodies (which may be demonstrated in the sera of up to 84% of patients with SSc) and the activation of Tcells releasing proteolytic granzymes.^{12,13} This leads to a widespread

 TABLE 2
 Antibody profiles and therapy of the investigated population

	Overall N = 67	Cases n = 33	Controls n = 34
ACA		13 (39%)	
Anti-Scl-70 Ab		12 (36%)	
APA		4 (12%)	
Anti-PM/Scl100 Ab		1 (3%)	
AMA		2 (6%)	
Anti-Ro52 Ab		1 (3%)	
Anti-CCP Ab		1 (3%)	
RF		2 (6%)	
Anti-NOR90 Ab		1 (3%)	
ACPA		1 (3%)	
Antiphospholipid Ab		1 (3%)	
Anti-Ku Ab		2 (6%)	
Anti-PM/Scl-75		1 (3%)	
ASA = 1, n (%)		28 (85%)	
Aminaphtone, n (%)		27 (82%)	
Methotrexate, n (%)		7 (21%)	
Prednisolone, n (%)		3 (9%)	
Hydroxy hydroquinone, n (%)		2 (6%)	
Cyclosporine, n (%)		6 (18%)	
Mycophenolate mofetil, n (%)		8 (24%)	
VitD, n (%)		32 (97%)	
ACE inhibitor, n (%)		18 (55%)	
Ca antagonist, n (%)		2 (6%)	
PPI, n (%)		25 (76%)	
Endothelin receptors antagonist, n (%)		9 (27%)	
lloprost, n (%)		27 (82%)	
Nintedanib, n (%)		2 (6%)	

Abbtreviations: ACA, anticentromere antibodies; Ab, antibodies; APA, antipolymer antibodies; PM: polymyositis; AMA, antimitochondrial antibodies; CCP, cyclic citrullinated peptide; RF, rheumatoid factor; NOR, nucleolus organizer region; ACPA, anti-citrullinated protein/ peptide antibodies; ASA, acetylsalicylic acid; VitD, vitamin D; ACE, angiotensin-converting enzyme; Ca, calcium; PPI, proton pump inhibitors.

obliterative vasculopathy with the predominant involvement of distal arterioles and capillaries, eventually resulting in diffuse ischemic damage, involving both the skin and visceral organs.

The relevance of peripheral vasculopathy in SSc pathogenesis has led to a growing interest in developing a tool enabling an indepth evaluation of the distal vascular district of patients affected by this condition. Recently, the advent of high-resolution US and the refinement of Doppler technology have opened promising perspectives about the possible extrapolation of quantitative parameters reflecting the status of distal arteries in SSc patients.¹⁴ Our

TABLE 3 Me higher resistive	ean (SD) of US parameter : index (P =.0115) and slo	's among cases/controls al wer systolic velocity at th	nd by NVC groups; <i>P</i> val le level of the second int	ues for US parameters dit :erdigital artery (P =.005)	fferences among NVC gr	roups and between cases a	and controls. Ca	ses showed
	Cases N = 33	VCS = 0 n = 7 (21%)	VCS = 1 n = 4 (12%)	VCS = 2 n = 14 (42%)	VCS = 3 n = 8 (24%)	Controls n = 34	VCS classes	Cases vs controls
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	P value	P value
dRI	0.65 (0.14) n = 26	0.67 (0.11) n = 6	0.83 (0.22) n = 2	0.64 (0.14) n = 13	0.59 (0.14) n = 5	0.57 (0.11) n = 33	.2540	.0115
pRI	0.76 (0.11) n = 32	0.73 (0.11) n = 7	0.72 (0.07) n = 4	0.76 (0.09) n = 14	0.81 (0.14) n = 7	0.73 (0.12) n = 34	.5354	.3596

.0050

6868

11.14 (4.50) n = 34

8.16 (2.20) n = 7

9.00 (3.36) n = 14

8.51 (4.03) n = 4

7.30 (2.57) n = 7

8.38 (3.00) n = 32

PV, cm/s

 TABLE 4
 Pearson's test demonstrated no significant correlation

 between the patients' flow indices.

Pearson's correlation coefficient (R)						
Significance (P)						
Number of observations (n)						
	Proximal resistive index	Peak sistolic velocity	Distal resistive index			
Proximal resistive index	1.00000 (R) 32 (n)	0.19500 (R) .2848 (P) 32 (n)	0.15274 (R) .4563 (P) 26 (n)			
Peak sistolic velocity	-0.19500 (R) .2848 (P) 32 (n)	1.00000 (R) 32 (n)	-0.07717 (R) .7079 (P) 26 (n)			
Distal resistive index	0.15274 (R) .4563 (P) 26 (n)	-0.07717 (R) .7079 (P) 26 (n)	1.00000 (R) 26 (n)			

work is based on the assumption that the increased sensitivity of Doppler imaging could provide information about the status of the microvasculature at the most peripheral level of extremities, and that disease-related changes affecting the distal bed could be better characterized when the Doppler signal is sampled closer to the area of expected abnormalities. On the other hand, the detection of slow blood flows in nailfold capillaries requires ultra-high frequencies and specific motion-suppression algorithms to discriminate very slow, almost stationary, flows from interstitial fluid movements.

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study showing the disease-related variations of nailfold blood flow detected by means of US spectral analysis in SSc patients. In our patient group, US showed an increased dRI at the level of nailfold arterioles. Interestingly, the slowing-down of PSV was the only alteration in the blood flow dynamics detected at the level of the interdigital artery, whereas pRI was unaffected. These results may be partially explained by consideration of the fact that vasculopathy in SSc has been demonstrated to involve predominantly the most peripheral downstream circulation, more specifically arterioles and capillaries,¹⁵⁻¹⁷ and that the RI reflects the resistances to blood flow determined by the compliance of vessels located distal to the site of measurement. In other terms, the more proximal the sampling site, the more unselective and undiscriminating the analysis of blood flow since measurements derive from non-specific analysis of affected (minor) and nonaffected (prevalent) microvascular areas. In this perspective, the calculation of pRI at the level of the interdigital artery may not allow for the detection of a pathological process affecting the small arterioles of the nailfold, as the augmented resistances in the distal district could be partially mitigated by the normal compliances found in more proximal and unaffected vessels. These findings are in accordance with a recently published paper in which the authors were unable to demonstrate any correlation between the RI of digital arteries at the level of the proximal phalanx and nailfold perfusion.¹⁸ On the other hand, it is more

difficult to explain the significant slowing-down in the interdigital artery systolic velocity that was observed in patients. It could be hypothesized that the progressive depletion of the distal vascular bed may induce complex changes in the proximal district in an attempt to maintain perfusion, among which vasodilatation may be responsible for the regional decrease in blood flow velocity, but further investigations are necessary to confirm our findings.

🐵 📎 – Willey

However, our study has several limitations. First, we were able to recruit a small number of patients and it was not possible to extrapolate flow parameters from all of them. Second, no correlation between pRI, dRI and PSV and NVC categories was found, possibly due to the small number of samples considered in our analysis. In addition, we investigated only a small part of the parameters provided by spectral analysis, excluding other data, such as the diastolic velocity, which could have been able to provide additional clues to understanding the complex changes occurring in vessels of patients with SSc. Finally, we cannot exclude the possibility of the influence of some patients' therapies on flow parameters, as it was not possible to evaluate patients when they were not in their specific treatment cycle.

In conclusion, the ability to perform spectral Doppler analysis of small distal arterioles by means of ultra-high frequency US transducers is opening new perspectives to disclose subtle abnormalities in the downstream microvasculature of SSc patients that could be missed when Doppler examination is performed at a more proximal level and/or using lower Doppler frequencies. Further studies are needed in order to investigate the ultimate role of the microvascular Doppler US in the assessment of peripheral vasculopathy in SSc patients and its potential in providing useful data in clinical diagnosis and follow up.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

Open Access Funding provided by Universita degli Studi di Genova within the CRUI-CARE Agreement. Open Access Funding provided by Universita degli Studi di Genova within the CRUI-CARE Agreement.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors have no conflict of interest related to this work.

ORCID

Federico Pistoia D https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2103-3672

REFERENCES

- Wigley FM. Vascular disease in scleroderma. Clinic Rev Allerg Immunol. 2009;36:150-175.
- Cutolo M, Soldano S, Smith V. Pathophysiology of systemic sclerosis: current understanding and new insights. *Expert Rev Clin Immunol.* 2019;15(7):753-764.
- Cutolo M, Smith V. Detection of microvascular changes in systemic sclerosis and other rheumatic diseases. *Nat Rev Rheumatol*. 2021;17(11):665-677.
- Smith V, Herrick AL, Ingegnoli F, et al. EULAR Study Group on Microcirculation in Rheumatic Diseases and the Scleroderma

LEY- Rheumatic Diseases

Clinical Trials Consortium Group on Capillaroscopy. Standardisation of nailfold capillaroscopy for the assessment of patients with Raynaud's phenomenon and systemic sclerosis. *Autoimmun Rev.* 2020;19(3):102458.

- Ruaro B, Sulli A, Pizzorni C, Paolino S, Smith V, Cutolo M. Correlations between skin blood perfusion values and nailfold capillaroscopy scores in systemic sclerosis patients. *Microvasc Res.* 2016;105:119-124.
- Naesens M, Heylen L, Lerut E, et al. Intrarenal resistive index after renal transplantation. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(19):1797-1806.
- 7. O'Neill WC. Renal resistive index: a case of mistaken identity. *Hypertension*. 2014;64(5):915-917.
- 8. Jiang ZZ, Huang YH, Shen HL, Liu XT. Clinical applications of superb microvascular imaging in the liver, breast, thyroid, skeletal muscle, and carotid plaques. *J Ultrasound Med*. 2019;38(11):2811-2820.
- Zhan J, Diao XH, Jin JM, Chen L, Chen Y. Superb Microvascular Imaging: a new vascular detecting ultrasonographic technique for avascular breast masses-a preliminary study. *Eur J Radiol.* 2016;85:915-921.
- Cutolo M, Sulli A, Pizzorni C, Accardo S. Nailfold videocapillaroscopy assessment of microvascular damage in systemic sclerosis. J Rheumatol. 2000;27:155-160.
- van den Hoogen F, Khanna D, Fransen J, et al. 2013 classification criteria for systemic sclerosis: an American college rheumatology/ European league against rheumatism collaborative initiative. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72:1747-1755.
- 12. Mostmans Y, Cutolo M, Giddelo C, et al. The role of endothelial cells in the vasculopathy of systemic sclerosis: a systematic review. *Autoimmun Rev.* 2017;16:774-786.

- 13. Abraham DJ, Krieg T, Distler J, Distler O. Overview of pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis. *Rheumatology*. 2009;48:iii3-7.
- 14. Lescoat A, Coiffier G, Rouil A, et al. Vascular evaluation of the hand by power doppler ultrasonography and new predictive markers of ischemic digital ulcers in systemic sclerosis: results of a prospective pilot study. *Arthritis Care Res.* 2017;69:543-551.
- 15. Hughes M, Allanore Y, Chung L, et al. Raynaud phenomenon and digital ulcers in systemic sclerosis. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* 2020;16:208-221.
- Au K, Singh MK, Bodukam V, et al. Atherosclerosis in systemic sclerosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2011;63:2078-2090.
- Trojanowska M. Cellular and molecular aspects of vascular dysfunction in systemic sclerosis. *Nat Rev Rheumatol.* 2010;6:453-460.
- Schioppo T, Orenti A, Boracchi P, De Lucia O, Murgo A, Ingegnoli F. Evidence of macro- and micro-angiopathy in scleroderma: an integrated approach combining 22-MHz power Doppler ultrasonography and video-capillaroscopy. *Microvasc Res.* 2019;122:125-130.

How to cite this article: Picasso R, Bica P, Pistoia F, et al. High-resolution Doppler ultrasound in systemic sclerosis: Analysis of digital arteries and nailfold microvasculature using 18-5 MHz and 33-9 MHz probes. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1288-1294. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14422 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14423

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



The long-term persistence of tumor necrosis factor inhibitors in patients with moderate to severe immune-mediated rheumatic diseases: A nation-wide, population-based real-world study

Jing-Yang Huang^{1,2} | Pui-Ying Leong^{2,3,4} | Amy Ker³ | Hsin-Hua Chen^{5,6,7,8,9} | James Cheng-Chung Wei^{2,10,11}

¹Center for Health Data Science, Chung Shan Medical University Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan

²Institute of Medicine, Chung Shan Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan

³School of Medicine, Chung Shan Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan

⁴Division of Allergy, Immunology and Rheumatology, Department of Internal Medicine, Chung Shan Medical University Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan

⁵Department of Medical Research, Taichung Veterans General Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan

⁶Division of Allergy, Immunology and Rheumatology, Department of Internal Medicine, Taichung Veterans General Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan

⁷Institute of Biomedical Science and Rong Hsing Research Centre for Translational Medicine, Chung Hsing University, Taichung, Taiwan

⁸Department of Industrial Engineering and Enterprise Information, Tunghai University, Taichung, Taiwan

⁹School of Medicine, China Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan

¹⁰Department of Allergy, Immunology & Rheumatology, Chung Shan Medical University Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan

¹¹Graduate Institute of Integrated Medicine, China Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan

Correspondence

Hsin-Hua Chen, Department of Medical Research, Taichung Veterans General Hospital, Taichung, Taiwan. Email: shc5556@gmail.com

James Cheng-Chung Wei, Institute of Medicine, College of Medicine, Chung Shan Medical University, Taichung, Taiwan.

Email: jccwei@gmail.com

Funding information Chung Shan Medical University Hospital, Grant/Award Number: CSH-2020-C-004

Abstract

Objectives: We aimed to compare the long-term persistence between different tumor necrosis factor-alpha inhibitors (TNFis) with immune-mediated rheumatic diseases (IMRD). This study can potentially provide insights into the real-world evidence regarding safety and effectiveness of TNFi treatment in a Chinese population.

Methods: We enrolled newly diagnosed IMRD patients in this active comparator, retrospective cohort study by using National Taiwan insurance claim datasets. The drug survivals of first-line TNFi agents, including etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab were compared. Propensity score matching was conducted to control the confounding effect from the observed covariates. The cumulative proportion of discontinuation was calculated over 5 years. The multiple-variable regression and propensity score analysis was used for confounding adjustment.

Results: After propensity score matching, there were 2267 patients identified in each etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab group. We observed the 5-year cumulative proportion of discontinuation was 52.80%, 45.85%, and 56.86% in etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab, respectively. Compared with golimumab, increase of 31% (95% CI: 20-43) and 38% (95% CI: 26-50) risk of discontinuation were observed in etanercept and adalimumab. The factors including female gender, increasing age, long hospital stays, without co-medication with nonsteroidal

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

@ 💓

anti-inflammatory drugs or methotrexate were associated were discontinuation of first-line TNFi treatment.

Conclusion: Golimumab had better drug survival than etanercept or adalimumab over 5 years of observation in Asian IMRD patients. Gender, age, longer hospital stays, concomitant use of disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs were associated with survival with TNFis.

KEYWORDS

drug persistence, immune-mediated rheumatic diseases, TNF- α inhibitor

1 | INTRODUCTION

Immune-mediated rheumatic diseases (IMRD), such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA), ankylosing spondylitis (AS), psoriatic arthritis (PsA), can either cause joint damage or chronic systemic inflammation. The EpiReumaPt study¹ demonstrated that patients with rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases had poorer health-related quality of life and higher disability score. Papadimitropoulos et al² estimated that RA contributed 0.13% of world disability-adjusted life-years. The treatment of rheumatic diseases could reduce the pain and inflammation in these patients, and disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs) modify the subsequent risk of all-cause mortality,³ cardiovascular disease,⁴ and infections^{3,5} in rheumatic patients. Generally, DMARDs had benefits for patients with IMRD; however, the relationships between patient and medical provider, selfefficacy, beliefs about the drugs, and side effects were associated the discontinuation of treatment.^{6,7}

Efficacious agents for rheumatic diseases treatment are recommended by the European Alliance of Associations for Rheumatology (EULAR) based on prognostic factors, remission, disease activity, and safety.⁸ The biological DMARDs (b-DMARDs), such as inhibitors of tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α , interleukin (IL)23 and IL17 and so forth, are the most effective type of agents for reduction of disease activity nowadays when prognostically unfavorable factors are presented. A cross-sectional study demonstrates that RA patients have higher remission probability in the TNF- α inhibitor-treated group than the control group.⁹ A meta-analysis indicates that biologic continuation is associated with low disease activity, remission, and radiographic progression.¹⁰ Discontinuation of b-DMARDs can result in poor remission and increased relapse rate, which is still an unmet need in rheumatic disease treatment.¹¹

The persistence of TNF-alpha inhibitors (TNFis) has been evaluated in Western countries as well as Asian populations in Japan and Korea.¹²⁻¹⁵ The Spanish registry study BIOBADASER¹⁶ observed that drug survival was significantly higher in patients with spondyloarthritis than RA patients. A systemic review concludes that golimumab had higher persistence than other TNFis (including etanercept, adalimumab, and certolizumab pegol) in patients with RA, PsA, or axial SpA.¹⁷ However, studies that compare the persistence between different TNFis have not been conducted for Chinese patients with IMRD. This study is a retrospective population-based cohort study. The national health insurance research datasets were used to compare the 5 years drug persistence between first-line TNFis (including etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab) in patients with IMRD. This study can potentially provide insights into the real-world evidence about safety and effectiveness of TNFi treatment.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 | Data source

We applied for access to Taiwan National Health Insurance (NHI) Research Database (NHIRD), and Death Registry dataset between years 2008 and 2017. The NHI program provides almost all healthcare services in Taiwan.¹⁸ The NHIRD was accessed in the Health and Welfare Data Science Center (HWDSC), Ministry of Health and Welfare, Taiwan. This study has been approved by the Institutional Review Board of the Chung Shan Medical University Hospital (CSMUH No: CS19012) and founded by Chung Shan Medical University Hospital (Grand No: CSH-2020-C-004). The personal and hospital identity information was encrypted, all analysis work was performed through a virtual private network, that provides encrypted connection and ensures safety of sensitive data in HWDSC.

We selected TNFi agents by using Anatomical Therapeutic Chemical Classification System (ATC) code, including etanercept (ATC codes: L04AA11, L04AB01), golimumab (ATC code: L04AB06), and adalimumab (ATC code: L04AA17). Adalimumab, etanercept, and golimumab were covered since September 2004, March 2003, and January 2012, respectively, in the Taiwan NHI program. RA patients could apply for TNFis since 2003; however, the AS and PsA patients were coved since August 2009. Table S1 shows the approved dose of TNFi in Taiwan during 2009 to 2017. Etanercept is 25 mg twice per week. Golimumab is 50 mg every 4 weeks. Adalimumab is 40 every other week. The coverage and regulation for prior authorization of TNFis were modified to meet the treatment guideline in different time frames. Therefore, we selected the sub-samples who had similar initial years between study groups by propensity score matching.

2.2 | Study population

Newly diagnosed IMRD patients, new users, active comparator, retrospective cohort study design was conducted. We selected the patients who were newly diagnosed with RA (International Classification of Diseases [ICD]-9: 714.0, ICD-10: M05, M06), AS (ICD-9: 720.0, ICD-10: M45), or PsA (ICD-9: 696.0, ICD-10: M07, M09.0, L40.5) from 2010 to 2017. Furthermore, we included the patients who were initially subcutaneously administered TNFi agents (naïve to TNFi agents) for analysis.

The index date was defined as the first prescription of the first-line TNFi agent, and the baseline was the period within 1 year before the index date. The exclusion criteria included missing demographic data, the index date before 2009 or after September 2017, and those who had cancer, chronic kidney disease, or pneumonia at baseline.

2.3 | Definition of drug persistence

Drug persistence of the first-line treatment with different TNFis for each disease indication will be separately determined. The discontinued users were classed as if patients switched to another TNFi drug or refilled a prescription of TNFi more than 3 months since the last prescription. The 3-month interval was chosen based on the distribution of prescription refills; the gap of 3 months was used in most related studies.¹⁹ The definitions of study event and censored point are showed in Figure S1.

When calculating drug persistence in RA patients, the local tapering policy of using TNFi in RA patient needs to be considered. RA patients who achieve remission defined as 28 joints Disease Activity Score (DAS28) < 2.6 for 6 months after 2 years of treatment, will face dose reduction in their third year of treatment. Therefore, the cumulative probability of drug persistence was calculated every year over the 5-year observation, to explore any potential influence of dose reduction on drug survival. We also observed the proportion of patients who switched to another TNFi stratified by the first-line TNFi.

2.4 | Study covariates

We transferred the continuous variables into ordinal or nominal variable. For example, age was calculated in years, then we classified the age group as <20 years, intervals of 10 years for each group from 20-30 to 70-80 years, and ≥80 years. The level of urbanization was defined by the Liu et al study:²⁰ the urbanization levels included high urbanization, moderate urbanization, developing town, general town, aged town, agriculture town, and village. Categories of geographic area in Taipei include north, central, south, Kaohsiung-Pingtung, and east. Co-morbidities, including hypertension (ICD-9: 401-405), ischemic stroke (ICD-9: 433-438), diabetes mellitus (ICD-9: 250), liver disease (ICD-9: 070.2-070.9, 570-573, 790.4), chronic

Rheumatic Diseases

🐵 📎 – WILEY

obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD, ICD-9: 490-492, 493-496), and depression (ICD-9: 296, 300, 309, 311) were identified when ICD-9 codes were recorded at baseline. The medications, including aspirin, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), hydroxychloroquine, leflunomide, methotrexate, azathioprine, ciclosporin, and sulfasalazine were classified as non-user and user at baseline. These covariates were included in regression adjustment or propensity score analysis.

2.5 | Statistical analysis

The mean with standard deviation was used for continuous variables, and frequency with proportion was conducted for categorical variable. Analysis using large sample size is likely to find a statistically significant difference even when the effect size is negligible or small.²¹ We used absolute standardized difference (ASD)²² to compare the statistical values of baseline covariates between groups in the large sample observational study.

We obtained the cumulative proportion of discontinuation over 5 years after the index date. All study individuals were followed from the index date until the occurrence of drug discontinuation or the right censored date (death or 31DEC2017). The time to event analysis was applied to compare the rate of drug persistence between 3 TNFi treatments by indication. We estimated the cumulative drug survival probability by using the Kaplan-Meier method, and compared the difference by log-rank test. The multiple Cox proportional hazard regression was used for estimation of the adjusted hazard ratios that were pairwise comparisons of discontinuation between treatment groups.

In this observational study, the patients were not randomly allocated into study groups, and the baseline characteristics are often unbalance between groups. Propensity score matching (PSM) is a common method for balancing the characteristics between study groups. The propensity score is the conditional probability of receiving golimumab which was estimated by using logistic regression that comprised the covariates including the disease indication, initial year of anti-TNF treatment, gender, age, type of insurance, level of urbanization, co-morbidities (hypertension, ischemic stroke, diabetes mellitus, liver disease, COPD and depression) and co-medication (aspirin, NSAIDs, hydroxychloroquine, leflunomide, methotrexate, azathioprine, ciclosporin, sulfasalazine). PSM was conducted on a 1:1 basis, and the greedy nearest neighbor algorithm was used for selecting the paired population. The adaptive PSM is determined by examining the maximum ASD of baseline covariates among 3 groups.²²

We also determined the persistence of TNF-alpha inhibitors by stratified analysis. In the stratified analysis, we examined the potential interaction effect between specific characteristics (demographics, concomitant medication and comorbidity) with type of TNFi on persistence. The 2-tailed significance level of .05 was used in this study. SAS V. 9.4 software (SAS Institute Inc.) was used for statistical work.

3 | RESULTS

Etanercept, n=2267.

3.1 | Baseline characteristics in different types of TNFi users

WILEY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases

Initially we found 19637 patients who ever used TNFi between 2008-2017. After exclusion (study flow chart in Figure 1), there were 6185, 2267, and 6884 patients in etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab groups. Table S2 shows the baseline characteristics in study groups before PSM. The TNFi users had a higher proportion of RA patients. Compared with etanercept, golimumab and adalimumab users were more likely to have AS and PsA. The unbalanced (defined as maximum absolute standardized difference, Max ASD > 0.1) characteristics, including index year, gender, urbanization, length of hospital stay, and antirheumatic drugs at baseline were observed between study groups. After the PSM (Table 1), there was 2267 individuals in each group, and the baseline characteristics showed small differences (Max ASD < 0.1) among groups.

3.2 | Rate of discontinuation

Table 2 shows that the incidence density rates (per 100 personmonths) of discontinuation were 1.46 (95% CI: 1.37-1.57), 1.18 (1.09-1.27), and 1.71 (1.60-1.82) in propensity score matched etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab users, respectively. The median persistence was estimated at 4.4, 5.9, and 3.5 years in etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab naïve users. We observed the cumulative proportion of discontinuation; results showed 1-year proportions were 18.54% (95% CI = 16.72-20.56), 15.14% (95% CI = 13.58-16.70), and 20.46% (95% CI = 18.45-22.69) in etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab respectively; 3-year proportions were 40.70% (95% CI = 37.94-43.66), 33.55% (95% CI = 31.20-35.90), and 44.57% (95% CI = 41.55-47.81); and 5-year proportions were 52.80% (95% CI = 49.12-56.76), 45.85% (95% CI = 42.54-49.16), and 56.86% (95% CI = 52.89-61.12). After stratifying by disease indication, golimumab had consistent low incidence of discontinuation. Figure 2A-D shows the cumulative proportion of drug persistence of etanercept, golimumab, and adalimumab over 5 years after the index

Adalimumab, n=2267.



FIGURE 1 Excluded criteria included (1) missing demographic data, (2) prevalent (before January 2009) TNFi users, (3) new users after September 2017, (4) cancer patients at baseline, (5) chronic kidney disease patients at baseline, (6) pneumonia patient at baseline. AS, ankylosing spondylitis; PsA, psoriatic arthritis; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; TNFi, TNF-alpha inhibitor

Golimumab, n=2267.

		Rheumatic Diseases	-W	
ABLE 1 Baseline characteristics in different	ent TNFi users after prop	ensity score matching		
	Etanercept	Golimumab	Adalimumab	Max ASE
Ν	2267	2267	2267	
Indication				
RA	1400 (61.76%)	1369 (60.39%)	1378 (60.79%)	0.028
AS	570 (25.14%)	599 (26.42%)	600 (26.47%)	0.030
PsA	297 (13.10%)	299 (13.19%)	289 (12.75%)	0.013
ndex y (initial y)				
2009-2012	125 (5.51%)	126 (5.56%)	126 (5.56%)	0.002
2013-2017	2142 (94.49%)	2141 (94.44%)	2141 (94.44%)	
Gender				
Male	931 (41.07%)	935 (41.24%)	937 (41.33%)	0.005
Female	1336 (58.93%)	1332 (58.76%)	1330 (58.67%)	
$sge, mean \pm SD$	46.14 ± 14.79	46.23 ± 14.52	46.09±14.64	0.060
Jnit type of insured				
Government	126 (5.56%)	126 (5.56%)	127 (5.60%)	0.031
Privately held company	1452 (64.05%)	1433 (63.21%)	1436 (63.34%)	
Agricultural organizations	280 (12.35%)	286 (12.62%)	286 (12.62%)	
Low-income	22 (0.97%)	21 (0.93%)	23 (1.01%)	
Non-labor force	354 (15.62%)	370 (16.32%)	369 (16.28%)	
Others	33 (1.46%)	31 (1.37%)	26 (1.15%)	
evel of urbanization				
High urbanization	671 (29.60%)	679 (29.95%)	691 (30.48%)	0.090
Moderate urbanization	726 (32.02%)	720 (31.76%)	708 (31.23%)	
Developing town	355 (15.66%)	356 (15.70%)	353 (15.57%)	
General town	301 (13.28%)	288 (12.70%)	292 (12.88%)	
Aged town	53 (2.34%)	58 (2.56%)	57 (2.51%)	
Agriculture town	95 (4.19%)	92 (4.06%)	102 (4.50%)	
Village	66 (2.91%)	74 (3.26%)	64 (2.82%)	
ength of hospital stay	, , ,		× 7	
0	2053 (90.56%)	2046 (90.25%)	2049 (90.38%)	0.082
1-6	127 (5.60%)	142 (6.26%)	140 (6.18%)	
7-13	51 (2.25%)	45 (1.99%)	50 (2.21%)	
≥14	36 (1.59%)	34 (1.50%)	28 (1.24%)	
Comorbidity		(,		
Hypertension	424 (18,70%)	422 (18.61%)	418 (18,44%)	0.007
lschemic stroke	42 (1.85%)	46 (2.03%)	42 (1.85%)	0.013
Diabetes mellitus	181 (7.98%)	188 (8.29%)	200 (8.82%)	0.030
Liver disease	186 (8,20%)	189 (8.34%)	203 (8.95%)	0.027
Chronic obstructive nulmonary disease	44 (1.94%)	44 (1.94%)	47 (2.07%)	0.009
Depression	263 (11,60%)	260 (11,47%)	266 (11,73%)	0.008
o-medication	200 (11.00/0)	200 (11.1770)		0.000
Aspirin				
Nonucor	2081 (01 80%)	2070 (01 71%)	2070 (01 71%)	0.000

186 (8.21%)

188 (8.29%)

International Journal of

HUANG ET AL.

User

188 (8.29%)

1299

۲

 TABLE 1 (Continued)

EY- Rheumatic Diseases

	Etanercept	Golimumab	Adalimumab	Max ASD
Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs				
Non-user	25 (1.10%)	28 (1.24%)	25 (1.10%)	0.020
User	2242 (98.9%)	2239 (98.77%)	2242 (98.9%)	
Hydroxychloroquine				
Non-user	1137 (50.15%)	1193 (52.62%)	1173 (51.74%)	0.063
User	1130 (49.85%)	1074 (47.38%)	1094 (48.25%)	
Leflunomide				
Non-user	1554 (68.55%)	1502 (66.25%)	1514 (66.78%)	0.080
User	713 (31.46%)	765 (33.75%)	753 (33.21%)	
Methotrexate				
Non-user	652 (28.76%)	675 (29.78%)	662 (29.20%)	0.026
User	1615 (71.24%)	1592 (70.22%)	1605 (70.8%)	
Azathioprine				
Non-user	2199 (97.00%)	2197 (96.91%)	2206 (97.31%)	0.000
User	68 (3%)	70 (3.09%)	61 (2.69%)	
Ciclosporin				
Non-user	1985 (87.56%)	1984 (87.52%)	2007 (88.53%)	0.044
User	282 (12.44%)	283 (12.49%)	260 (11.46%)	
Sulfasalazine				
Non-user	681 (30.04%)	706 (31.14%)	683 (30.13%)	0.042
User	1586 (69.96%)	1561 (68.86%)	1584 (69.87%)	

Abbreviations: AS, ankylosing spondylitis; Max ASD, maximum absolute standardized difference; PsA, psoriatic arthritis; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; TNFi, TNF-alpha inhibitor.

date in IMRD, RA, AS, and PsA individuals. The highest drug persistence was estimated in the golimumab group, and the similar persistence rates were found among etanercept and adalimumab users. In PsA patients, the etanercept users had the worst persistence rate.

3.3 | The factors associated with discontinuation of TNFi treatment

We used the multiple Cox regression model to estimate the adjusted hazard ratio (aHR) for the discontinuation of TNFi treatment. Compared with golimumab, significantly higher risk of discontinuation was found in etanercept (aHR = 1.31, 95% CI: 1.20-1.43), and adalimumab (aHR = 1.38, 1.26-1.50) (Table S3). The AS patients had lower aHR of discontinuation compared with RA or PsA patients. In addition, we found significantly higher risk in females, those aged more than 60 years, with long hospital stays, and comorbid with liver disease. The co-medication with NSAIDs, methotrexate, had significantly decreased probability of discontinuation.

For stratified analysis, Table S4 provides the aHR of discontinuation compared between etanercept (aHR1) or adalimumab (aHR2) with golimumab. We observed the golimumab group had consistent lower risk in every subgroup, and the etanercept group had similar risk with the adalimumab group. We found the potential interaction effect between golimumab with gender, age, length of hospital stay, and cumulative dose of conventional DMARDs on discontinuation.

4 | DISCUSSION

For naïve TNFi treatment among Taiwan patients with moderate to severe inflammatory joint diseases, we found higher persistence rate in golimumab users than etanercept or adalimumab, and similar persistence rates between etanercept and adalimumab users. When differences of discontinuation were evaluated in the PSM cohorts, the finding did not change. Compared with golimumab, increase of 31% and 38% risk on discontinuation were observed in propensity score matched etanercept and adalimumab users.

Swedish research concluded that IMRD patients who initiated treatment with golimumab had significantly higher 42-month drug persistence than patients with etanercept or adalimumab, and similar drug survival was found between etanercept and adalimumab.²³ The recent systemic review study by Maniadakis et al,¹⁹ indicated golimumab has the best drug compliance compared with other TNFis. Luttropp et al²⁴ suggest that golimumab provides a good performance of efficacy, safety and treatment satisfaction than other TNFis. Anti-drug antibodies also affect treatment efficacy; a review study²⁵ demonstrated the antibodies against TNFi were higher in adalimumab users, and lower in patients with

International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases 1301

@

TABLE 2 The incidence density and cumulative proportion of discontinuation for TNFi treatment among propensity score matching

	Etanercept	Golimumab	Adalimumab
All IMRD population			
Ν	2267	2267	2267
Median followed time, mo	24	19	19
Followed person-mo	59938	54883	52336
Observed event	878	647	893
Incidence density rate ^a (95% CI)	1.46 (1.37-1.57)	1.18 (1.09-1.27)	1.71 (1.60-1.82)
Cumulative probability, % (95% CI)			
1-у	18.54 (16.72-20.56)	15.14 (13.58-16.70)	20.46 (18.45-22.69)
2-у	31.33 (28.98-33.87)	26.45 (24.39-28.51)	36.26 (33.54-39.20)
3-у	40.70 (37.94-43.66)	33.55 (31.20-35.90)	44.57 (41.55-47.81)
4-y	47.05 (43.97-50.34)	40.86 (38.10-43.62)	52.71 (49.26-56.40)
5-у	52.80 (49.12-56.76)	45.85 (42.54-49.16)	56.86 (52.89-61.12)
RA patients			
Ν	1400	1369	1378
Median followed time, mo	24	19	18
Followed person-mo	38018	32783	31811
Observed event before end of study	595	462	588
Incidence density rate ^a (95% CI)	1.56 (1.44-1.70)	1.41 (1.29-1.54)	1.85 (1.70-2.00)
Cumulative probability, % (95% CI)			
1-у	19.83 (17.67-21.99)	17.72 (15.58-19.86)	22.00 (19.73-24.27)
2-у	33.17 (30.54-35.80)	30.86 (28.12-33.60)	39.23 (36.37-42.09)
3-у	43.35 (40.45-46.25)	38.50 (35.42-41.58)	47.13 (44.03-50.23)
4-y	50.42 (47.28-53.56)	46.86 (43.33-50.39)	55.63 (52.20-59.06)
5-y	56.11 (52.46-59.76)	51.81 (47.71-55.91)	61.13 (57.21-65.05)
AS patients			
N	570	599	600
Median followed time, mo	25	23	21
Followed person-mo	14857	15672	14444
Observed event before end of	156	123	182
study			
Incidence density rate ^a (95% CI)	1.05 (0.90-1.22)	0.78 (0.66-0.94)	1.26 (1.10-1.45)
Cumulative probability, % (95% CI)			
1-у	13.73 (10.79-16.67)	10.10 (7.55-12.65)	16.04 (12.98-19.10)
2-у	23.48 (19.66-27.30)	18.57 (15.04-22.10)	30.29 (26.23-34.35)
3-у	31.93 (27.46-36.40)	24.40 (20.23-28.57)	36.40 (31.95-40.85)
4-y	37.62 (32.64-42.60)	29.77 (24.83-34.71)	43.80 (38.66-48.94)
5-у	43.33 (37.27-49.39)	34.78 (28.53-41.03)	46.42 (40.74-52.10)
PsA patients			
Ν	297	299	289
Median followed time, mo	20	18	18
Followed person-mo	7063	6428	6081
Observed event before end of study	127	62	123
Incidence density rate ^a (95% CI)	1.80 (1.51-2.14)	0.96 (0.75-1.24)	2.02 (1.70-2.41)

l 🕘 📎

TABLE 2 (Continued)

	Etanercept	Golimumab	Adalimumab
Cumulative probability, % (95% CI)			
1-у	22.70 (17.78-27.62)	13.28 (9.18-17.38)	22.80 (17.76-27.84)
2-у	38.55 (32.55-44.55)	21.26 (15.91-26.61)	35.94 (29.84-42.04)
3-у	47.41 (40.88-53.94)	28.04 (21.40-34.68)	51.79 (44.64-58.94)
4-y	51.61 (44.65-58.57)	32.68 (24.66-40.70)	60.87 (52.76-68.98)
5-у	61.29 (52.39-70.19)	37.02 (25.89-48.15)	66.08 (56.34-75.82)

Abbreviations: AS, ankylosing spondylitis; IMRD, immune-mediated rheumatic diseases; PsA, psoriatic arthritis; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; TNFi, TNFalpha inhibitor.

^aIncidence density rate was presented as per 100 person-mo.

ILEY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases



FIGURE 2 Kaplan-Meier survival curves of drug persistence for tumor necrosis factor inhibitor (TNFi) treatment in propensity score matched (A) all immune-mediated rheumatic diseases (IMRD), (B) rheumatoid arthritis (RA), (C) ankylosing spondylitis (AS), and (D) psoriatic arthritis (PsA) patients

Rheumatic Diseases

etanercept and golimumab. However, the detection of anti-drug antibodies varied by the sensitivity of assays,²⁶ and further study is needed to compare the reaction of antibodies between these TNFi agents.²⁷ However, the Australian study that included 2612 patients indicated there was no statistical difference of 60-month drug persistence among first-line treatment of etanercept, adalimumab or golimumab;²⁸ the inconsistent finding might due to the difference in race or the policy of drug approval between Australia and Taiwan.

Drug persistence varied depending on the study design, including geographic area, data source (claim databases vs registries), definition of discontinuation (gap between refills).¹⁹ There are several reasons which may lead to self-discontinuation of b-DMARDs, including out-of-pocket expenditures,²⁹ low level of pain, mode and interval of administration, negative beliefs about the treatment, treated with more than 1 line biologics, and poor medical and social support.³⁰ In our study, we found higher persistence rate of TNFi treatment in Taiwan; the potential reason is TNFi treatment is covered by the Taiwan NHI program, and TNFi agents are administered in clinics or hospitals.

This study found significantly lower risk of discontinuation in AS patients compared with RA or PsA patients. This finding is also reported in a systematic review¹⁷ that involved 4 open-label trials analyzed for the persistence of golimumab. We suggested the difference between indications is contributed to by patient characteristics. Generally, AS patients had higher proportion of male gender and young age. Esposito et al³¹ showed that female gender and increased age are associated with worse persistence. Flouri et al³² demonstrated that male gender had better response to TNFi treatment. The adverse events of TNFi treatment increase in the elder patients.^{32,33} In our study, the higher risk of discontinuation was also observed in females and elder IMRD patients.

We observed that patients who had longer hospital stays (≥7 days) had greater the chances of discontinuation. Hospitalized patients with long-term care usual had severe and chronic diseases, they usually need surgery and specific medications, that lead TNFi agents to be suspended to prevent adverse events from surgery or therapy. The hospitalized patients also had higher Charlson comorbidity index scores that are positively associated with discontinuation of TNFi in previous Asia studies.^{12,35} The concomitant use of DMARDs is the major factor affecting the persistence of TNFi, especially co-therapy with methotrexate.^{36,37} Our study also indicated high dose (more than the median) of methotrexate can decrease the risk of discontinuation.

The strength of this real-world research include that we identified a nation-wide and large sample size of first-line TNFi users from 2009 to 2017. Yang et al³⁴ only investigated drug persistence in RA patients from a single center, and comparison was restricted among etanercept and adalimumab. Although Korean^{12,13} and Japanese¹⁴ studies provided the persistence of TNFis and the associated factors in Asia populations, there was limited evidence for golimumab users and Chinese patients. Second, we used the propensity score analysis to balance the baseline characteristics, including indication, index year, gender, age, level of urbanization, geographic area, length of hospital stay, comorbidity and co-DMARDs.

There were several limitations in our study. First, the laboratory test, antibodies against TNFi, image report, and index of disease activity (such as DAS28, Simple Disease Activity Index, and Clinical Disease Activity Index) were not contained in NHIRD datasets, our finding might be confounded by these unmeasured factors. Second, we cannot identify drug efficacy, side effects, achieved remission in the insurance claim datasets; however, past studies had indicated the persistence associated with the balance of efficacy and adverse events. Third, we did not consider the second or third line TNFi therapy, because golimumab was covered in Taiwan NHIRD after January 2012, that limited us to discover the drug persistence in 2or 3-line treatment. Finally, adherence or compliance was not evaluated in this study; however, TNFi was administered by injection in the clinic or hospital in Taiwan. We suggest the persistence rate was similar with the adherence rate.

5 | CONCLUSIONS

We found IMRD patients initiated with golimumab had the lowest risk of discontinuation compared with etanercept or adalimumab. Golimumab provides good drug persistence rate, further study can analyze the possible predictors, such as the efficacy, side effect, pain management, and anti-drug reaction that could affect the drug persistence of these TNFis in a Chinese population.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Conceptualization, J.-Y.H., P.-Y.L., H.-H.C. and J.C.-C.W.; methodology, J.-Y.H. and J.C.-C.W.; formal analysis, J.-Y.H.; data curation, J.-Y.H.; writing—original draft preparation, J.-Y.H. and J.C.-C.W.; writing—review and editing, P.-Y.L., H.-H.C. and A.K.; funding acquisition, J.-Y.H. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to acknowledge all colleagues who contributed to this study. In addition, we are also grateful to CSMUH which provided the funding.

FUNDING INFORMATION

This research was funded by CSMUH (Grand No: CSH-2020-C-004).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

James Cheng-Chung Wei is Editor-in-Chief of the journal and coauthor of this article. He was excluded from the peer-review process and all editorial decisions related to the acceptance and publication of this article. Peer review was handled independently by Associate Editor, Chih-Wei Chen to minimize bias.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Due to the ethical and legal issues, the raw or sub-sets of data are not publicly available. The NHIRD can be applied for research at HWDSC, Taiwan. Please see the detailed instruction at website: https://dep.mohw.gov.tw/DOS/np-2497-113.html (in Chinese).

LEY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases

INFORMED CONSENT STATEMENT

The Institutional Review Board of the Chung Shan Medical University Hospital (CSMUH No: CS19012) approved this study, and patient consent was waived due to anonymized data.

INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD STATEMENT

This study has been approved by Institutional Review Board of the Chung Shan Medical University Hospital (CSMUH No: CS19012).

ORCID

Amy Ker ^{ID} https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7756-3878 James Cheng-Chung Wei ^{ID} https://orcid. org/0000-0002-1235-0679

REFERENCES

- Branco JC, Rodrigues AM, Gouveia N, et al. Prevalence of rheumatic and musculoskeletal diseases and their impact on healthrelated quality of life, physical function and mental health in Portugal: results from EpiReumaPt- a national health survey. *RMD Open*. 2016;2(1):e000166.
- Papadimitropoulos E, Brnabic A, Vorstenbosch E, Leonardi F, Moyano S, Gomez D. The burden of illness of rheumatoid arthritis in Latin America—a systematic literature review. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25(4):405-421.
- Morgan CL, Emery P, Porter D, et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with etanercept with reference to disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: long-term safety and survival using prospective, observational data. *Rheumatology*. 2013;53(1):186-194.
- Provan SA, Berg IJ, Hammer HB, Mathiessen A, Kvien TK, Semb AG. The impact of newer biological disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs on cardiovascular risk factors: a 12-month longitudinal study in rheumatoid arthritis patients treated with rituximab, abatacept and tociliziumab. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(6):e0130709.
- 5. Qian J, Lassere MN, Heywood AE, Liu B. Use of disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs and the subsequent risk of herpes zoster in older adults. *Rheumatology*. 2021;60:5042-5051.
- Salt E, Frazier SK. Adherence to disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a narrative review of the literature. Orthop Nurs. 2010;29(4):260-275.
- Park S-K, Lee M-Y, Jang E-J, Kim H-L, Ha D-M, Lee E-K. A comparison of discontinuation rates of tofacitinib and biologic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs in rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review and Bayesian network meta-analysis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2017;35(4):689-699.
- Smolen JS, Landewé R, Bijlsma J, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis with synthetic and biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: 2016 update. Ann Rheum Dis. 2017;76(6):960-977.
- Liang GC, Cordero M, Dyer A, Chang RW. Current tumor necrosis factor-alpha inhibitor use is associated with a higher probability of remissions in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol. 2005;32(9):1662-1665.
- Galvao TF, Zimmermann IR, da Mota LM, Silva MT, Pereira MG. Withdrawal of biologic agents in rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Clin Rheumatol*. 2016;35(7):1659-1668.

- 11. Smolen JS, Landewé RBM, Bijlsma JWJ, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis with synthetic and biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: 2019 update. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2020;79(6):685-699.
- Cho SK, Sung YK, Choi CB, Bae SC. Impact of comorbidities on TNF inhibitor persistence in rheumatoid arthritis patients: an analysis of Korean National Health Insurance claims data. *Rheumatol Int.* 2012;32(12):3851-3856.
- Kang JH, Park DJ, Lee JW, et al. Drug survival rates of tumor necrosis factor inhibitors in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis. J Korean Med Sci. 2014;29(9):1205-1211.
- 14. Sakai R, Tanaka M, Nanki T, et al. Drug retention rates and relevant risk factors for drug discontinuation due to adverse events in rheumatoid arthritis patients receiving anticytokine therapy with different target molecules. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2012;71(11):1820-1826.
- Lee S-H, Kim Y-G, Lee S-G, et al. Treatment pattern, satisfaction, and productivity loss of patients with ankylosing spondylitis treated with tumor necrosis factor inhibitors in Korea: a multicenter cross-sectional observational study. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25(5):523-531.
- Carmona L, Gómez-Reino JJ. Survival of TNF antagonists in spondylarthritis is better than in rheumatoid arthritis. Data from the Spanish registry BIOBADASER. Arthritis Res Ther. 2006;8(3):R72.
- Svedbom A, Storck C, Kachroo S, Govoni M, Khalifa A. Persistence with golimumab in immune-mediated rheumatic diseases: a systematic review of real-world evidence in rheumatoid arthritis, axial spondyloarthritis, and psoriatic arthritis. *Patient Prefer Adherence*. 2017;11:719-729.
- 18. Wu TY, Majeed A, Kuo KN. An overview of the healthcare system in Taiwan. *London J Prim Care*. 2010;3(2):115-119.
- Maniadakis N, Toth E, Schiff M, et al. A targeted literature review examining biologic therapy compliance and persistence in chronic inflammatory diseases to identify the associated unmet needs, driving factors, and consequences. *Adv Ther.* 2018;35(9):1333-1355.
- 20. Liu CY, Hung YT, Chuang YL, et al. Incorporating development stratification of Taiwan townships into sampling design of large scale health interview survey. *J Health Manage*. 2006;4(1):1-22.
- 21. Sullivan GM, Feinn R. Using effect size-or why the P value is not enough. *J Grad Med Educ*. 2012;4(3):279-282.
- 22. Austin PC. Balance diagnostics for comparing the distribution of baseline covariates between treatment groups in propensity-score matched samples. *Stat Med.* 2009;28(25):3083-3107.
- Dalén J, Svedbom A, Black CM, et al. Treatment persistence among patients with immune-mediated rheumatic disease newly treated with subcutaneous TNF-alpha inhibitors and costs associated with non-persistence. *Rheumatol Int.* 2016;36(7):987-995.
- 24. Luttropp K, Dozier M, Justo N, et al. Real-world treatment persistence of golimumab in the management of immune-mediated rheumatic diseases in Europe: a systematic literature review. *BMJ Open*. 2019;9(5):e027456.
- Strand V, Balsa A, Al-Saleh J, et al. Immunogenicity of biologics in chronic inflammatory diseases: a systematic review. *BioDrugs*. 2017;31(4):299-316.
- Leu JH, Adedokun OJ, Gargano C, Hsia EC, Xu Z, Shankar G. Immunogenicity of golimumab and its clinical relevance in patients with rheumatoid arthritis, psoriatic arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2019;58(3):441-446.
- Bhoi P, Bessette L, Bell MJ, Tkaczyk C, Nantel F, Maslova K. Adherence and dosing interval of subcutaneous antitumour necrosis factor biologics among patients with inflammatory arthritis: analysis from a Canadian administrative database. *BMJ Open*. 2017;7(9):e015872.
- 28. Acar M, Juneja P, Handel M. Treatment persistence of subcutaneous TNF inhibitors among Australian patients with

immune-mediated rheumatic disease (IMRD). Open Access Rheumatol. 2018;10:151-160.

- Curkendall S, Patel V, Gleeson M, Campbell RS, Zagari M, Dubois R. Compliance with biologic therapies for rheumatoid arthritis: do patient out-of-pocket payments matter? *Arthritis Rheum*. 2008;59(10):1519-1526.
- Betegnie AL, Gauchet A, Lehmann A, et al. Why do patients with chronic inflammatory rheumatic diseases discontinue their biologics? An assessment of Patients' adherence using a self-report questionnaire. J Rheumatol. 2016;43(4):724-730.
- 31. Esposito M, Gisondi P, Cassano N, et al. Survival rate of antitumour necrosis factor- α treatments for psoriasis in routine dermatological practice: a multicentre observational study. *Br J Dermatol.* 2013;169(3):666-672.
- 32. Flouri I, Markatseli TE, Voulgari PV, et al. Comparative effectiveness and survival of infliximab, adalimumab, and etanercept for rheumatoid arthritis patients in the Hellenic registry of biologics: low rates of remission and 5-year drug survival. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2014;43(4):447-457.
- 33. Matsubara H, Kojima T, Kaneko A, et al. Longterm retention rate and risk factor for discontinuation due to insufficient efficacy and adverse events in Japanese patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving etanercept therapy. J Rheumatol. 2014;41(8):1583-1589.
- Yang CT, Kuo CF, Luo SF, Yu KH. Discontinuation of anti-TNF-α therapy in a Chinese cohort of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2012;31(11):1549-1557.
- Mahlich J, Sruamsiri R. Persistence with biologic agents for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in Japan. *Patient Prefer Adherence*. 2016;10:1509-1519.

Rheumatic Diseases

1305

-Wiif

- 36. Soliman MM, Ashcroft DM, Watson KD, Lunt M, Symmons DP, Hyrich KL. Impact of concomitant use of DMARDs on the persistence with anti-TNF therapies in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: results from the British Society for Rheumatology biologics register. Ann Rheum Dis. 2011;70(4):583-589.
- 37. Glintborg B, Østergaard M, Dreyer L, et al. Treatment response, drug survival, and predictors thereof in 764 patients with psoriatic arthritis treated with anti-tumor necrosis factor α therapy: results from the nationwide Danish DANBIO registry. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2011;63(2):382-390.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Huang J-Y, Leong P-Y, Ker A, Chen H-H, Wei J-C. The long-term persistence of tumor necrosis factor inhibitors in patients with moderate to severe immune-mediated rheumatic diseases: A nation-wide, population-based real-world study. *Int J Rheum Dis*. 2022;25:1295-1305. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14423 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14424

ORIGINAL ARTICLE



🔤 👰 WILEY

Adult-onset Still's disease in Western Australia: Epidemiology, comorbidity and long-term outcome

Johannes Nossent^{1,2} | Warren Raymond² | Helen Keen^{2,3} | David B. Preen⁴ | Charles A. Inderjeeth^{1,2}

¹Department of Rheumatology, Sir Charles Gairdner Hospital, Perth, Western Australia. Australia

²Rheumatology Group, School of Medicine, University Western Australia, Perth, Western Australia, Australia

³Department of Rheumatology, Fiona Stanley Hospital, Perth, Western Australia, Australia

⁴School of Population and Global Health, Perth, Western Australia, Australia

Correspondence

Johannes Nossent, Rheumatology Group, School of Medicine, University of Western Australia, 35 Stirling Highway (M503), Perth, Western Australia, Australia. Email: johannes.nossent@uwa.edu.au

Funding information

This work was supported by an unrestricted grant from the Arthritis Foundation of Western Australia. WDR is the recipient of the John Donald Stewart Scholarship from the Arthritis Foundation of Western Australia

Abstract

Aim: Adult-onset Still's disease (ASD) is a rare, potentially life-threatening autoinflammatory condition. As reported prevalence shows regional variation and long-term outcome data are scarce, we investigated epidemiology and long-term health outcomes of ASD in Western Australia (WA).

Methods: Population-based cohort study using longitudinally linked administrative health data from all WA hospitals between 1999 and 2013 for ASD patients (ICD-10-AM M06.1) and controls matched for age, gender, and index year. Rate ratios and odds ratios (RR/OR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) compared ASD patients with controls.

Results: The average ASD incidence (n = 52) was 0.22/100000 with 2.4/100000 point-prevalence as of December 31, 2013. ASD patients (median age 41.5 years, 59.6% female) had higher odds of previous liver disease (OR 2.67, 95% CI 1.31-5.45), fever (OR 54.10, 95% CI 6.60-433.0), rash (OR 15.70, 95% CI 4.08-60.80), and serious infections (OR 4.36, 95% CI 2.11-22.80) than controls. Despite biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs in 27% of patients, ASD patients had higher odds for joint replacement (n = 7, 13.5%) (OR 45.5, 95% CI 4.57-93.70), osteoporosis (OR 31.3, 95% CI 3.43-97), and serious infections (RR 5.68; 95% CI 6.61-8.74) during follow up. However, crude mortality (11.5% vs 7.5%; P = 0.34), survival at 1 and 5 years (P=0.78), and last modified Charlson Comorbidity score (median 2 vs 2) were similar between groups.

Conclusion: The epidemiology and demographics of ASD in Western Australia fall within the internationally reported range. ASD patients present increased rates of liver disease, rash, and serious infections before disease onset. Mortality following ASD was not increased for 5 years despite high rates of chronic arthritis requiring joint replacement, serious infections, and osteoporosis.

KEYWORDS

adults, comorbidity, epidemiology, lookback, Still's disease, survival

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

© 2022 The Authors. International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases published by Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

1 | INTRODUCTION

Still's disease (SD) is a rare systemic inflammatory disease of unknown origin, first described in children by Sir George Still more than a century ago.¹ Bywaters et al described in 1971 a series of adult women with clinical features reminiscent of SD and proposed the term adult-onset Still's disease (ASD).² ASD has reported prevalence ranges from 1 to 34 cases per million³⁻⁵ and typically presents with a mixture of symptoms where daily fever spikes, sore throat, evanescent rash, and polyarthritis in the presence of neutrophilia and elevated acute-phase reactants are the most frequent findings.³ However, myalgia, lymphadenopathy, fulminant hepatitis, serositis, consumption coagulopathy, and myocarditis can also occur.⁶⁻⁸ ASD is a diagnosis of exclusion and, as a result, is usually only considered when treatment of suspected infections has been unsuccessful.^{3,6} ASD is classified as an autoinflammatory disease where a complex interplay of genetic, infectious, and other environmental factors trigger overproduction of proinflammatory cytokines, which drive the clinical manifestations and ultimately can lead to the life-threatening macrophage activation syndrome ("cytokine storm").^{7,8} The clinical course of ASD is unpredictable because it appears self-limiting in some patients but leads to recurrent exacerbations of systemic inflammation and/or the development of chronic deforming arthritis in many others.⁹⁻¹¹ With scarce data available from Australasia, we investigated the epidemiological characteristics, previous conditions, and long-term clinical outcomes in patients hospitalized for ASD in Western Australia (WA) over a 14-year period.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 | Data sources

Data were derived from the WA Rheumatic Disease Epidemiological Registry (WARDER) that contains routinely collected longitudinal linked health data for patients with rheumatic diseases from hospitals for the entire state of WA as described elsewhere.^{12,13} Sourced from the Hospital Morbidity Data Collection, WA Cancer Registry, WA Mortality Registry or the Emergency Department Data Collection in the state of WA (population 2.5 million) these datasets are linked through a validated process of probabilistic matching and clerical review to provide deidentified individual longitudinal health data over the period 1980-2015. The final data set contained sociodemographic data, all principal and secondary diagnoses for all earlier and subsequent hospital contacts for each participant, information on principal and secondary procedures performed, length and type of admission (eg, intensive care) in addition to diagnostic codes for any ED visit, ever-recorded cancer type, and time and cause of death during the observation period. WARDER also contains a large age- and sex-matched "comparator" group of patients selected from the WA Electoral Roll on the basis of requiring hospital care in the study period but not having a registered

🛞 – WII FV

diagnostic code for rheumatic disease in any data collection linked through the WA Data Linkage System (WADLS).

2.2 | Study cohort

For this population-level observational study we included persons over 16 years of age with a recorded first diagnosis of ASD (International Statistical Classification of Diseases 10th revision Australian modification [ICD-10-AM] M06.10-M06.19) while residing in WA between January 1999 and December 2013. We excluded patients with possible ASD before 1999 because no specific coding for ASD was available in the ICD-9-Clinical modification with code 714.2 "Other rheumatoid arthritis with visceral or systemic involvement" considered too ambiguous. In an earlier study, ICD-10 coding for ASD was found to have 83% positive predictive value for a clinical diagnosis of ASD and 78% sensitivity for fulfillment of the Yamaguchi criteria.¹⁴ For this study, each ASD patient was matched with up to five controls matched for age and gender but also for the same year of requiring hospital admission as the incident ASD case. WARDER controls are not healthy controls because they required hospitalization for a wide range of indications other than inflammatory rheumatic disease (see Figure S1), but survival in WARDER controls has been shown to be similar to that in the general population.¹⁵ Date and primary causes of death were extracted from the WA Death Registry.

2.3 | Outcome ascertainment

As the first hospital contact was not necessarily for ASD, we defined a time-zero (T_0), which for ASD patients was the date of ASD diagnosis and for each control the date that most closely mirrored T_0 for the matched ASD patient. We defined the lookback period as all observation time before T_0 and follow up as all observation time more than 30 days after T_0 . We defined the occurrence of serious infections as episodes leading to presentation at the Emergency Department and/or hospital admission resulting in an infectious disease code.¹³ Study measures were the presence of specific ASD manifestations (Table S1) and the documented accrual of organsystem-specific, as well as overall weighted, comorbidity before and after T_0 according to the validated and prognostically important Charlson comorbidity index (CCI), in-hospital mortality, re-admission rate within 30 days, and survival at 1 and 5 years of T_0 .

2.4 | Statistical analyses

Descriptive statistics are presented as median plus interquartile range (IQR) for numeric variables and proportions for categorical variables, unless otherwise indicated. Historical population data for WA were obtained from the Australian Bureau of Statistics (https://www.abs.gov. au/statistics/people/population/national-state-and-territory-popul ation/latest-release#data-downloads-data-cubes). Average annual incidence and point prevalence rates are given per 100000 population with the total number of cases as numerator and a denominator based on the adult population in that year. A generalized log-linear regression model (Poisson) was used to analyze the trend in the number of cases per year. Differences for numeric results were compared by non-parametric methods (Kruskal-Wallis) and for proportions by γ^2 test with Yates correction where needed. All-cause hospitalization and Emergency Department visit rates (expressed as number per 100 person-years at risk) and odds for comorbidity/complications in ASD patients and controls were compared by conditional maximum likelihood estimates of odds ratios (OR) and rate ratios (RR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI). Kaplan-Meier estimates were used to compare survival between ASD and control with P values presented from the log-rank test. Analyses were performed using SPSS v27.0 software (IBM, Armonk, NY, USA) with two-sided P-values less than 0.05 con-

2.5 | Ethics

sidered to be statistically significant.

This project was approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee at the WA Department of Health (HREC 2016.24) with the condition to prevent potential identification by confidentializing small numbers (n < 5).

3 | RESULTS

There were 52 incident cases of ASD in the study period, comprising 31 females (59.6%, median age 42 years) and 21 males (40.4%, median age 39 years). The average annual incidence for ASD was 0.22/100000 (95% CI 0.14-0.32) and did not change significantly ($R^2 = 0.21$, P = 0.34) over the 14-year period (Figure 1). With 46 surviving patients the point-prevalence of ASD on December 31, 2013 was 2.4 per 100000 (95% CI 1.79-3.2).

Demographic and previous medical details of the ASD patients (Table 1) showed few gender differences regarding age at onset, regional presentation, or insurance status. Median length of hospital stay for first ASD presentation was 9 days (IQR 4.5-21.5) with some patients (n < 5, 5.7%) requiring intensive care unit admission. ASD-related complications included acute kidney injury (7.7%), consumption coagulopathy (7.7%), serositis (5.8%), macrophage activation syndrome (MAS) (1.9%), and in-hospital mortality (1.9%), with no significant differences between male and female patients

During a median lookback period of 203 months (IQR 40-280), ASD patients had higher rates/100 person-years for hospital admission and ED presentations before diagnosis than controls as well as higher odds of being diagnosed with liver disease, fever of unknown origin, rash, and serious infections (Table 2). Forty-eight ASD patients (92.3%) had at least one hospital contact in the year before diagnosis. Most ASD patients (89.5%) and controls (96.9%) had recorded comorbidity before T_0 and although median CCI scores were similar between the groups, slightly more ASD patients had multimorbidity (m-CCI \geq 2) (Table 2).

Readmission within 1 month after discharge was more frequent in ASD patients than controls (19.2% vs 9.6%, P = 0.003) with five out of ten ASD patients readmitted with disease flare as the primary diagnosis. During a median follow up of 49 months (IQR 24-84) a total of 36 ASD flares occurred in 13 (25%) patients for a flare rate of 14.7/100 person-years (Table 3). Forty-eight ASD patients and 177 controls required hospital care beyond 30 days of follow up (94% vs 78%, respectively; OR 3.45, 95% CI 1.27-11.7) with higher rates for both admission and Emergency Department visits in ASD patients (Table 3). Among these ASD patients a total of 13/48 (27%) received intravenous biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drug therapy, of which seven patients (13.5%) underwent joint replacement surgery after a median period of 77 months (IQR 64-103) with total hip (40%) and knee (40%) replacement the most frequent procedures. Osteonecrosis (ICD-10 code M87) was diagnosed in a 51 year old female patient 6 months





NOSSENT ET AL.



(Table S2).

NOSSENT ET AL.		International Journal of		MII FY	1309
		Rheumatic Diseases	5		
ASD presentation		All (n = 52)	Female (n = 31)	Male (n = 21)	P value
	Age onset (years)	41.5 (31-56)	42 (32-51)	39 (25-64)	0.64
	Indigenous background	<5 (1.9)	<5 (3.2)	0	NA
	Country of birth				
	Australia	39 (75%)	24 (77.4%)	15 (71.4%)	
	Europe	6 (11.5%)	<5 (12.9%)	<5 (9.5%)	
	Asia	6 (11.5%)	<5 (6.4%)	<5 (19%)	
	Africa	<5 (2.5%)	<5 (3.2%)	-	
	Hospital location				
	Metropolitan	44 (85%)	26 (84%)	18 (86%)	0.73
	Regional	8 (15%)	5 (16%)	<5 (14%)	
	Admitted from Emergency Department	28 (54%)	16 (52%)	12 (57%)	0.25
	Insurance status				
	Public	35 (67%)	21 (68%)	14 (67%)	0.96
	Private	17 (33%)	10 (33%)	7 (33%)	
	Complications observed				
	Acute renal failure	<5 (7.7%)	<5 (3.2%)	<5 (14.3%)	0.17
	Consumption coagulopathy	<5 (7.7%)	<5 (6.4%)	<5 (9.5%)	0.39
	Serositis	<5 (7.7%)	<5 (3.2%)	<5 (14.3%)	0.17
	MAS/ARDS	<5 (1.9%)	0	<5 (4.7%)	-
	Procedures performed				
	Skin biopsy	6 (11.5%)	<5 (12.9%)	<5 (9.5%)	0.45
	BM biopsy	8 (15.4%)	5 (16.1%)	<5 (14.3%)	0.78
	Liver biopsy	<5 (5.8%)	0	<5 (9.5%)	-
	Lymph gland biopsy	<5 (1.9%)	<5 (3.2%)	<5 (4.7%)	0.66
	Arthrocentesis	10 (19.2%)	6 (19.4%)	<5 (19%)	0.91
	LOS (days)	9 (4.5-21.5)	8 (5-11)	11 (3-26.5)	0.17
	Required ICU admission	<5 (5.8%)	<5 (3.2%)	<5 (9.5%)	0.28

Note: Small numbers are given as <5 because of Human Research Ethics Committee requirements to prevent identification. Data represent median values (interquartile range) or frequency (%) Abbreviations: ARDS, acute respiratory distress syndrome; ASD, adult-onset Still's disease; BM, bone marrow; ICU, intensive care unit; LOS, length of stay; MAS, macrophage activation syndrome.

after ASD diagnosis and in a 62 year old male patient >10 years after ASD diagnosis but no formal diagnosis of steroid-induced osteonecrosis (Y42.0) was recorded. The overall frequency (27% vs 8%, P<0.01) and the rate of serious infections per 100 personyears (20 vs 3.6; RR 5.68, 95% CI 6.61-8.74) remained increased for ASD patients over the observation period (Table 3). There was however no significant difference between ASD patients and controls in crude mortality (6/52, 11.5% vs 18/228, 7.5%; P = 0.34) or survival rates over 5 years (P = 0.78) (Figure 2). Adjusting for the baseline presence of DM or CVD did not significantly influence survival rates between patients and controls (log-rank P = 0.74and P = 0.82, respectively). The most frequent cause of death was malignancy in ASD patients (n = 6) (melanoma in two, metastasis of unknown primary in one with no registered cases of lymphoproliferative malignancies) and cardiovascular events in controls (n = 18) (Figure S2).

4 | DISCUSSION

In this population-based study stretching over 14 years, the average annual incidence of ASD in WA was 0.22/100000, while pointprevalence at December 31, 2013 was 2.4/100000 and ASD was associated with 1.9% in-hospital mortality. Compared with matched controls, ASD patients had significantly higher odds of serious infections and liver disease pre-diagnosis, but survival during follow up was similar for both groups, despite an ASD flare rate of 14.7/100 person-years and increased odds for chronic arthritis, joint replacement surgery, osteoporosis, and serious infections in ASD patients.

The ASD incidence based on case series varies from 0.16/100000 in France to 0.4/100000 in Norway, and a questionnaire-based survey in Japan in 1993 found 144 ASD patients (87% fulfilled classification criteria) and estimated the national incidence at 0.28/100000 and prevalence at 1.1/100000.^{4,5,16} Using population-wide hospital ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

- @

	ASD	Controls	RR/OR (95% CI)	P value
Age at first hospital contact (years)	25 (16-40.5)	25 (17-41)	-	0.85
Lookback (months)	203 (40-280)	190 (73-260)	-	0.81
Total person-years	752	3211	-	-
ED visit rate/100 person-years	29.4 (25.7-33.5)	11.5 (10.3-12.6)	2.42 (1.25-4.91)	0.007
Admission rate/100 person-years	79.5 (62.9-97.9)	47.4 (36.2-61.3)	1.71 (1.2-2.5)	0.003
Previous diagnoses				
Chronic pulmonary disease	46 (88.5)	219 (96.1)	0.32 (0.11-0.93)	0.04
Liver disease	15 (28.8)	30 (13.2)	2.67 (1.31-5.45)	0.01
Cardiovascular event	<5 (3.8)	15 (6.6)	0.57 (0.13-2.64)	0.75
Diabetes mellitus	8 (3.5)	84 (7.7)	0.31 (0.13-0.68)	0.02
Cancer	<5 (5.8)	19 (8.3)	0.67 (0.19-2.37)	0.77
Peptic ulcer disease	<5 (7.7)	<5 (1.8)	4.67 (1.13-19.32)	0.04
Renal disease	<5 (5.8)	6 (2.6)	2.27 (0.55-9.38)	0.38
FUO	10 (19.2)	<5 (0.4)	54.1 (6.6-433.4)	<0.001
Rash	9 (17.3)	<5 (1.3)	15.7 (4.08-60.8)	<0.001
Sore throat	<5 (3.8)	O (O)	NA	NA
Serious infection	8 (15.4)	10 (4.4)	4.36 (2.11-22.8)	0.001
m-CCI score at time zero	1 (1-2)	1 (1-2)	-	0.68
m-CCI = 0	6 (11.5%)	7 (3.1)	-	0.02
m-CCI = 1	27 (51.9%)	153 (67.1)		
m-CCI ≥2	19 (36.5%)	68 (29.8)		

TABLE 2 Patient characteristics and previous medical conditions in ASD patients and controls during lookback period

Note: Small numbers are given as <5 because of Human Research Ethics Committee requirements to prevent identification. Data represent median values (interquartile range) or frequency (%) with rate ratio and odds ratios (95% confidence intervals).

Abbreviations: ASD, adult-onset Still's disease; CI, confidence interval; ED, Emergency

Department; FUO, fever of unknown origin; m-CCI, modified Charlson comorbidity Index (without the rheumatic disease); OR, odds ratio; RR, rate ratio.

admission data, we found an annual incidence (0.22) and prevalence (2.4) of ASD that was comparable with a recent population-based study from Poland using hospital discharge records between 2009 and 2018 that estimated annual incidence rate at 0.32/100000 and point-prevalence of 2.7/100000 by 2019.¹⁷ With both age at diagnosis (42.5 years) and the female predominance (59.6%) also in the middle of the range reported in the literature, our findings indicate that ASD remains a relatively uncommon condition in WA for which there does not appear to be a substantial difference based on region or over time.^{4,5,16-18}

ASD remains a diagnosis of exclusion as exemplified by the high number of procedural investigations performed during ASD admission to exclude other causes of disease manifestations and the relatively prolonged length of hospital stay of 9 days, which is higher than the 6 days reported from the USA.¹⁹ ASD-related complications including kidney failure, consumption coagulopathy, and hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis/MAS were observed infrequently in line with findings from other studies,^{17,18} although higher complications rates are reported in studies from dedicated/specialized centres.²⁰⁻²² As a result, in-hospital mortality was relatively low at 1.9% comparable with data from the USA and Poland,^{17,18} but much lower than the 16% reported from Italy, mainly due to a high number of patients with fatal MAS.²¹

Baseline comorbidity scores (without the rheumatic disease component, because this was excluded in controls) at ASD diagnosis were not higher than in non-ASD controls in our study, although the average CCI scores in the US survey, which included the score for rheumatic disease, were reportedly higher in ASD patients than controls (1.33 vs 0.81).¹⁸ The specific comorbid conditions that could potentially predispose to ASD in this study were a higher rate of previous serious infections and existing liver disease. Although infections have long been considered a trigger for ASD in (genetically) predisposed individuals,^{23,24} we did not find evidence of an increased rate of specific serious infections, including pneumonia, sepsis, or bacteremia, urinary tract infection, and skin and soft-tissue infections. As almost 95% of all serious infections had

NOSSENT ET AL.		International Journa	al of	-W/I	$ \mathbf{FV} ^{1311}$
		Rheumatic	Diseases	••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••	
complications registered in ASD patients and controls during follow up period.		ASD (n = 48)	Controls (n = 177)	OR (95% CI)	P value
	Follow up period (months)	42 (22-80)	49 (24-89)	-	0.51
	Total person years	245	927	-	-
	30-day readmission	10 (19.2)	15 (6.6)	3.52 (1.41-8.40)	0.003
	ASD flare rate (n = 36)	14.7 (10.5-20.1)	-	-	
	Serious infections rate	20 (14.8-26.4)	3.6 (2.5-5.0)	5.68 (3.61-8.74)	<0.01
	Subsequent diagnoses				
	Joint replacement surgery	7 (13.5)	0	45.5 (4.57-93.1)	<0.001
	Osteoporosis	5 (9.6)	0	31.26 (3.43-97)	<0.001
	Chronic pulmonary disease	45 (93.7)	154 (87.0)	2.24 (0.6-7.81)	0.31
	Liver disease	16 (20.8)	27 (15.3)	2.78 (1.33-5.74)	0.007
	Cardiovascular event	7 (14.6)	15 (8.5)	1.86 (0.71-7.84)	0.27
	Diabetes mellitus	<5 (2.1)	<5 (1.1)	1.86 (0.51-2.16)	0.52
	Cancer	<5 (8.3)	10 (5.9)	1.51 (0.79-5.87)	0.51
	Peptic ulcer disease	<5 (2.1)	<5 (0.6)	3.75 (0.23-60.9)	0.38
	Renal disease	<5 (6.2)	9 (5.1)	1.24 (0.33-4.78)	0.72
	ED visit rate	105 (93-120)	49 (44-54)	2.15 (1.85-2.50)	<0.01
	Admission rate ^a	168 (151-184)	58 (54-63)	2.87 (2.52-3.26)	<0.01
	Median m-CCI at last obs. Comorbidity score	2 (1-2)	2 (1-2)	-	0.11
	m-CCI at last obs. =0	9	52	-	0.24
	m-CCI at last obs. =1	32	109		
	m-CCI at last obs. ≥2	7	16		

Note: Data represent median values (interquartile range), frequency (%) or rate/100 person-years with odds ratios presented with 95% confidence intervals.

Abbreviations: ASD, adult-onset Still's disease; CI, confidence interval; ED, Emergency Department; m-CCI, modified Charlson comorbidity Index (without the rheumatic disease); OR, odds ratio.

^aExcluding admissions for drug infusions. Small numbers are given as <5 because of Human Research Ethics Committee requirements to prevent identification.

microbiological confirmation, it is less likely that ASD disease flares were misdiagnosed as serious infections, but it has been suggested that a particular combination of pathogenic microorganisms with genetic susceptibility (variations in, for example, human leukocyte antigen or cytokine genes) are likely essential determinants of ASD development and severity.^{23,25} The prevalence of chronic lung disease over a nearly 20-year period before diagnosis was high although not different for ASD patients and controls. The relevant CCI codes include conditions such as bronchitis, smoking, asthma, and emphysema, which are not specific for ASD and are frequent diagnoses in hospitalized patients. Although abnormal liver enzymes are a recognized feature of ASD, it is unclear whether the higher rate of pre-existing liver disease in ASD patients versus controls (28.8% vs 13.2%) reflected impending ASD or classifies as a specific risk factor that will require further study.

There are limited data on long-term survival in ASD.²⁶ Crude mortality was 11.5% over a median follow up of 4.2 years in this study, which falls within the 25% mortality rate (n = 2 of 8) from

France after more than 10 years of follow up, the 9.8% mortality rate over 3.9 years of follow up reported from a single center study in China, and the 5.4% mortality rate over 2.8 years from Japan.^{5,10,16,26,27} Crude mortality rates may be influenced by other population-specific and comorbid factors, but the inclusion of a matched cohort of hospitalized controls provided comparative data demonstrating that overall survival up to 5 years was not worse for ASD patients compared with other hospitalized patients. Cardiovascular death was less and cancer-related death was more frequent in ASD patients compared with controls. All cancers in ASD patients were solid organ malignancies and although not significant because of low numbers/statistical power, this supports the need for monitoring for the possibility of malignancyassociated ASD.^{28,29}

1312

Cum Survival

Joint and bone complications were the main long-term problems in up to 30% of ASD patients. The risk of chronic erosive arthropathy in a subgroup of ASD patients has long been recognized and despite the empirical use of biological drug therapy in 27% of patients a relatively large number of patients in this study (n = 7, 13.5%) required joint replacement surgery for symptomatic relief in the long run.^{30,31} ASD treatment is deduced from observational studies and although randomized controlled trials to support the therapy of choice in ASD patients are lacking there is increasing evidence that cytokine targeting treatment is beneficial.³²⁻³⁵ As detailed medication data are not available in ICD-10-AM, we were unable to analyze this in depth (with infliximab available in Australia since 2003 and tocilizumab since 2010). Glucocorticoids are usually required to induce rapid remission of ASD symptoms,^{19,30} which makes the occurrence of osteoporosis in nearly 10% of ASD patients and early osteonecrosis in one patient noteworthy as it confirms the need for effective alternative ways to achieve early disease control. The frequency of serious infections since ASD diagnosis (27%) is slightly higher than the 21% observed by Lenert et al.¹⁸ and while this may partly be due to immunomodulating treatment, the fact that a considerable proportion of ASD patients also had serious infections before diagnosis lends

some support to the idea of an inherent susceptibility to infection in ASD patients. 36

The strength of this study is the reliance on a validated database with good diagnostic accuracy, reliable data linkage, long term follow up and inclusion of an age- and gender-matched control group to determine differences in the main outcomes, especially serious infection and mortality. The limitations of this study relate to the fact that our data are based on a physician-based discharge diagnosis of ASD and lack the detailed clinical and laboratory data to determine if patients fulfilled ASD classification criteria. However, a recent chart review found a 78% sensitivity for fulfilling Yamaguchi criteria in administrative hospital data, which reduces the likelihood of diagnostic error.¹⁴ The population-wide capture of ASD through mandatory reporting of hospital discharge diagnoses also makes it unlikely that we have missed the rare ASD patients seen solely as outpatients. Nonetheless, the relatively small number of cases with wide confidence intervals makes it challenging to compare outcome measures and a larger (national) cohort with even longer follow up may provide additional information.

5 | CONCLUSIONS

ASD is as uncommon in WA as in other regions. Serious infection appears to be a major risk factor. Despite high rates of chronic arthritis and joint replacement, osteoporosis and serious infections, 5-year survival is not significantly negatively impacted. This may be because the most serious complication, hemophagocytic lymphohistiocytosis/MAS, is less common in population cohorts compared with specialist center studies.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank the Data Custodians of the Hospital Morbidity Data Collection (HMDC), Emergency Department Data Collection (EDDC), the Western Australian Cancer Registry (WACR), the State Registry of Births, Deaths and Marriages, the WA Electoral



Commission, and the NCIS for use of the CODURF data set, and the staff at Data Linkage Branch at the Western Australian Department of Health for their assistance in provision of data. Open access publishing facilitated by The University of Western Australia, as part of the Wiley - The University of Western Australia agreement via the Council of Australian University Librarians. Open access publishing facilitated by The University of Western Australia, as part of the Wiley - The University of Western Australia, as part of the Wiley - The University of Western Australia agreement via the Council of Australian University Librarians.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors report no competing interests with regards to this study.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

Approval for use of de-identified data was obtained from the Human Research Ethics Committee (HREC) at the WA Department of Health (WADOH HREC# 2016.24). As this study was considered low risk by the WA Health HREC and due to the de-identified nature of the linked health data set, the requirement for patient consent was waived. WA Health is proprietor of this administrative health data data set. Restrictions apply to the availability of these data, which were used under license of WA Health Data Linkage Branch for the current study. Data are however available from the authors upon reasonable request and after permission of WA Health and WA Data Linkage Branch.

ORCID

Johannes Nossent [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2833-7997 Warren Raymond [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2537-0070 Helen Keen [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8469-2424 David B. Preen [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2982-2169 Charles A. Inderjeeth [®] https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0535-963X

REFERENCES

- 1. Still GF. A form of chronic joint disease in children. *Med-Chir Trans*. 1897;80:1.
- Bywaters EG. Heberden oration, 1966. Categorization in medicine: a survey of Still's disease. Ann Rheum Dis. 1967;26(3):185-193.
- Kadavath S, Efthimiou P. Adult-onset Still's disease-pathogenesis, clinical manifestations, and new treatment options. Ann Med. 2015;47(1):6-14.
- Evensen KJ, Nossent HC. Epidemiology and outcome of adultonset Still's disease in northern Norway. Scand J Rheumatol. 2006;35(1):48-51.
- Sakata N, Shimizu S, Hirano F, Fushimi K. Epidemiological study of adult-onset Still's disease using a Japanese administrative database. *Rheumatol Int.* 2016;36(10):1399-1405.
- Zafran M, Wassef N. Complex presentation of adult-onset Still's disease. BMJ Case Rep. 2019;12(4):1-3.
- Li Z, Liu HL, Chen J, et al. Both HLA class I and II regions identified as genome-wide significant susceptibility loci for adultonset Still's disease in Chinese individuals. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(1):161-163.
- Jamilloux Y, Georgin-Lavialle S, Seve P, Belot A, Fautrel B. It is time to reconcile systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis and adult-onset Still's disease. *Rev Med Interne*. 2019;40(10):635-636.

Rheumatic Diseases

- Abbaci Daghor K, Berrah A. Severe destructive arthritis in adultonset Still's disease. *Rheumatol Adv Pract*. 2019;3(1):rky052.
- Cabane J, Michon A, Ziza JM, et al. Comparison of long term evolution of adult onset and juvenile onset Still's disease, both followed up for more than 10 years. Ann Rheum Dis. 1990;49(5):283-285.
- 11. Elkon KB, Hughes GR, Bywaters EG, et al. Adult-onset Still's disease. Twenty-year followup and further studies of patients with active disease. *Arthritis Rheum*. 1982;25(6):647-654.
- Nossent J, Inderjeeth C, Keen H, Preen D, Li I, Kelty E. The association between TNF inhibitor therapy availability and hospital admission rates for patients with ankylosing spondylitis. A longitudinal population-based study. *Rheumatol Ther.* 2022;9(1):127-137.
- Nossent J, Raymond W, Keen HI, Preen D, Inderjeeth C. Morbidity and mortality in adult-onset IgA vasculitis: a long-term populationbased cohort study. *Rheumatology* (Oxford). 2021;61(1):291-298.
- 14. Habib P, Carroll GJJA. Treatment outcomes in a 10-year geographic cohort of patients with adult-onset Still's disease: case series and literature review. *Tasman Med J.* 2021;3:94-111.
- Tieu J, Lester S, Raymond W, Keen HI, Hill CL, Nossent J. Mortality and cause of death in patients with AAV/PAN in Australia-a population-based study. *Rheumatology* (Oxford). 2022;61(3):1062-1071.
- Magadur-Joly G, Billaud E, Barrier JH, et al. Epidemiology of adult Still's disease: estimate of the incidence by a retrospective study in West France. Ann Rheum Dis. 1995;54(7):587-590.
- Bogdan M, Nitsch-Osuch A, Samel-Kowalik P, Gorynski P, Tyszko P, Kanecki K. Adult-onset Still's disease in Poland – a nationwide population-based study. Ann Agric Environ Med. 2021;28(2):250-254.
- Lenert A, Oh G, Ombrello MJ, Kim S. Clinical characteristics and comorbidities in adult-onset Still's disease using a large US administrative claims database. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2020;59(7):1725-1733.
- Mehta BY, Ibrahim S, Briggs W, Efthimiou P. Racial/ethnic variations in morbidity and mortality in adult onset Still's disease: an analysis of national dataset. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 2019;49(3):469-473.
- Ruscitti P, Cipriani P, Masedu F, et al. Adult-onset Still's disease: evaluation of prognostic tools and validation of the systemic score by analysis of 100 cases from three centers. BMC Med. 2016;14(1):194.
- Sfriso P, Priori R, Valesini G, et al. Adult-onset Still's disease: an Italian multicentre retrospective observational study of manifestations and treatments in 245 patients. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2016;35(7):1683-1689.
- 22. Ke Y, Lv C, Xuan W, et al. Clinical analysis of macrophage activation syndrome in adult rheumatic disease: a multicenter retrospective study. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2020;23(11):1488-1496.
- 23. Teng JL, Chen X, Chen J, et al. The amino acid variants in HLA II molecules explain the major association with adult-onset Still's disease in the Han Chinese population. J Autoimmun. 2021;116:102562.
- 24. Giacomelli R, Ruscitti P, Shoenfeld Y. A comprehensive review on adult onset Still's disease. J Autoimmun. 2018;93:24-36.
- Berardicurti O, Conforti A, Iacono D, et al. Dissecting the clinical heterogeneity of adult-onset Still's disease, results from a multidimensional characterisation and stratification. *Rheumatology* (Oxford). 2021;60(10):4844-4849.
- Wang MY, Jia JC, Yang CD, Hu QY. Pathogenesis, disease course, and prognosis of adult-onset Still's disease: an update and review. *Chin Med J.* 2019;132(23):2856-2864.
- Zeng T, Zou YQ, Wu MF, Yang CD. Clinical features and prognosis of adult-onset still's disease: 61 cases from China. J Rheumatol. 2009;36(5):1026-1031.
- Fukuoka K, Miyamoto A, Ozawa Y, et al. Adult-onset Still's diseaselike manifestation accompanied by the cancer recurrence after long-term resting state. *Mod Rheumatol.* 2019;29(4):704-707.

🕥 –Wii fy

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

- Hofheinz K, Schett G, Manger B. Adult onset Still's disease associated with malignancy-cause or coincidence? *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 2016;45(5):621-626.
- Tomaras S, Goetzke CC, Kallinich T, Feist E. Adult-onset Still's disease: clinical aspects and therapeutic approach. J Clin Med. 2021;10(4):733.
- Pouchot J, Arlet JB. Biological treatment in adult-onset Still's disease. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol. 2012;26(4):477-487.
- Giacomelli R, Sota J, Ruscitti P, et al. The treatment of adult-onset Still's disease with anakinra, a recombinant human IL-1 receptor antagonist: a systematic review of literature. *Clin Exp Rheumatol*. 2021;39(1):187-195.
- Colafrancesco S, Priori R, Valesini G, et al. Response to Interleukin-1 inhibitors in 140 Italian patients with adult-onset Still's disease: a multicentre retrospective observational study. *Front Pharmacol.* 2017;8:369.
- Kaneko Y, Kameda H, Ikeda K, et al. Tocilizumab in patients with adult-onset still's disease refractory to glucocorticoid treatment: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled phase III trial. Ann Rheum Dis. 2018;77(12):1720-1729.
- 35. Ichikawa T, Shimojima Y, Kishida D, Ueno KI, Sekijima Y. The implication of interferon-gamma-producing immunocompetent cells

for evaluating disease activity and severity in adult-onset Still's disease. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2021;24(9):1176-1185.

 Jia J, Shi H, Liu M, et al. Cytomegalovirus infection may trigger adultonset Still's disease onset or relapses. Front Immunol. 2019;10:898.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Nossent J, Raymond W, Keen H, Preen DB, Inderjeeth CA. Adult-onset Still's disease in Western Australia: Epidemiology, comorbidity and long-term outcome. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1306-1314. doi: <u>10.1111/1756-</u>185X.14424

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14426

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

Rheumatic Diseases

🔤 👰 Wiley

Ankle and foot pathologies in early rheumatoid arthritis, what can ultrasound tell us?

Mohamed Gamal Abdelzaher^{1,2} | Stephanie Finzel² | Adel Abdelsalam¹ | Asmaa Farouk Enein¹ | Noha Abdelsalam¹

¹Rheumatology and Immunology Unit, Internal Medicine Department, Faculty of Medicine, Mansoura University, Mansoura, Egypt

²Department of Rheumatology and Clinical Immunology, University Medical Center Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

Correspondence

Mohamed Gamal Abdelzaher, Rheumatology and Immunology Unit, Internal Medicine Department, Faculty of Medicine, Mansoura University, Mansoura 35516, Egypt.

Emails: mohamedgamal10@mans.edu.eg; mohamed.gamal.abdelzaher@uniklinikfreiburg.de

Abstract

Background: Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a systemic autoimmune polyarticular disease. Despite being commonly affected in RA, the ankle and foot do not receive much attention, particularly in early disease. The precise diagnosis of their involvement and its impact on health is a clinical challenge that requires accurate assessment.

Aim: To determine the role of ultrasound in evaluation of ankle and foot pathologies and assess its impact on functional activity in newly diagnosed RA patients.

Methods: The study was conducted on 152 RA patients and 52 healthy controls. Patients were subjected to history taking, clinical examination, and ultrasound scan. Impact on health was measured by health assessment questionnaire, as well as foot function index.

Results: In a cohort of patients with early RA with median duration of 1 month, tibialis posterior (TP) tenosynovitis (45.4%) was the most common pathology, followed by tibiotalar (TTJ) synovitis (39.8%), and peroneal tenosynovitis (39.1%). In terms of disease duration, TTJ (P = .001) foot pathologies were less common in early RA and tended to worsen over time, whereas TP (P = .048) and peroneal tenosynovitis (P = .011) were more common in early RA. In multivariate analysis TTJ, subtalar synovitis, forefoot pathologies, TP tenosynovitis, and Achilles enthesitis were found to be significant predictors of functional disability. The most important predictors of ankle pain were TTJ synovitis, TP tenosynovitis, peroneal tenosynovitis, and plantar fasciitis.

Conclusion: Ankle and foot involvement is a common issue of early RA, and it has a significant impact on quality of life. Ultrasound is a reliable tool for evaluating various abnormalities in this complex area, allowing for better management.

K E Y W O R D S

ankle, early, foot, rheumatoid arthritis, ultrasound

This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

^{© 2022} The Authors. International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases published by Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia. Ltd.

1 | INTRODUCTION

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic inflammatory disease characterized by changes in the synovial tissue of joints, cartilage, and bone, and, less commonly, extra-articular locations.¹ Foot and ankle pain are common complaints among RA patients throughout the disease's progression, affecting their overall health. As a result, it is critical to improve their early detection.²

Identifying ankle pathologies is critical for initiating treatment as soon as possible to avoid deterioration.³ Assessing the characteristics of inflammation in the joint and its impact on the functional status of RA patients will allow clinicians to target treatment interventions and improve symptoms.⁴

Ultrasound is a sensitive imaging tool that allows identification of the affected anatomic structures, explaining the cause of ankle pain when present and revealing subclinical disease in asymptomatic ankles.⁵ Previous research has shown that ankle joint evaluation is undervalued in many clinical and sonographic scores used for RA patient evaluation and follow up. More effort is required to detect the value of ankle joint examination in RA and the assessment of ultrasonographic signs according to frequency, disease duration, and activity.⁶

Considering the scarcity of studies on the ankle and foot involvement in RA, especially in the early stages of the disease, we decided to investigate the extent of ankle involvement in rheumatoid patients with early disease duration and to emphasize the impact of ankle pathologies on patients' functional activity.

2 | MATERIALS AND METHODS

A cross-sectional study was conducted on 152 patients diagnosed with RA using the American College of Rheumatology/European League Against Rheumatism criteria with or without ankle pain, as well as 52 healthy controls (age- and gender-matched) with no history of or current joint disease. Patients were chosen from the rheumatology and immunology unit, within 1 year of the study's start. Patients who were younger than 18 years, who had diabetes or hepatitis C virus infection, who were pregnant, who had overlap with other connective-tissue diseases or previous ankle surgery or trauma, and who received ankle injections were all excluded.

All patients had a history taken that included the following information: age, gender, place of residence, disease duration, presence or absence of ankle pain, and duration of ankle pain if present. For the patient's ankle pain, a visual analogue scale (VAS) (0-10) was used. The study was approved by the medical ethics research committee at the Faculty of Medicine, Mansoura University. After ensuring confidentiality, each participant in this study provided informed written consent.

2.1 | Clinical examination

Tenderness, swelling of joints, and periarticular structures were detected during a standard clinical examination of the ankle and foot. Patients were considered symptomatic if there was pain at any joint or soft-tissue structure.

Patients were asked to fill out the following questionnaires to calculate the degree of functional disability of the overall function and the foot function: the Health assessment questionnaire, which consists of 20 questions that assess functional status, with scores ranging from 0 to 3 for each question; and the questionnaire on Foot Function Index (FFI),⁷ which has 23 items divided into three subscales: pain (nine items), physical functioning (nine items), and limitation (five items). A percentage of the total score was computed. Reduced foot function was indicated by higher FFI scores.

2.2 | Disease activity

Disease activity score (DAS28) was used to assess RA activity by counting the number of swollen, tender joints. Erythrocyte sedimentation rate tests and the VAS score were also recorded. The results were then entered into a mathematical formula to produce a score.⁸

2.3 | Ultrasound examination

On the same day as the clinical examination, an experienced rheumatologist (MGA) with approximately 9 years of experience in musculoskeletal ultrasound scanned both ankles and feet of each patient. The examiner was not given access to the patients' clinical or laboratory data. The same person scanned all the patients with a Toshiba Xario 200 machine with 13 MHz superficial probe.

According to European League Against Rheumatism guidelines,⁹ the following structures were investigated: joints including tibiotalar (TTJ), subtalar (STJ), talonavicular (TNJ), calcaneo-cuboid (CCJ), naviculocuneiform (NCJ), cuneiform-metatarsal, cuboid-metatarsal, metatarsophalangeals (MTP), tendons of tibialis anterior, extensor hallucis longus, extensor digitorum longus, tibialis posterior (TP), flexor digitorum longus, flexor hallucis longus, peroneals, Achilles, as well as retrocalcaneal bursa, and plantar fascia. The ultrasound examination involved initial gray-scale examination, followed by a power Doppler (PD) evaluation. The PD settings were constant (gain just below noise level, 750 Hz pulse repetition frequency, 8-10 MHz Doppler frequency, low wall filter).

Synovitis, tenosynovitis, bursitis, enthesitis, and erosions were all noted as abnormalities. Their interpretation was based on preliminary OMERACT definitions for ultrasound pathology.¹⁰ Enthesitis was diagnosed if there was one of: tendon insertion pathology, bone erosion, enthesophyte, bursitis. Bursitis was defined as a welldefined, localized anechoic or hypoechoic area at the site of an anatomical bursa that could be compressed by the transducer.

2.4 | Statistical analysis

The IBM SPSS software package version 25.0 for Windows was used to analyze the data (IBM, Armonk, NY, USA). Numbers and

Rheumatic Diseases

1317

percentages were used to describe qualitative data. After testing normality with the Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro tests, quantitative data were described using the median (minimum and maximum) and interquartile range for non-parametric data and mean, standard deviation for parametric data. The χ^2 or Fisher exact test was used to compare qualitative variables, as appropriate. The significance of the obtained results was determined at the 5% level.

Linear regression was used with FFI and VAS as dependent variables. The independent variables used in the regression models were chosen from those that had a significant correlation with the FFI and VAS. To test the reliability of categorical variables with κ , reliability analysis was performed using κ agreement.¹¹

3 | RESULTS

The current study included 152 RA patients with a mean age of 43.23 ± 12.5 years, with a higher prevalence of female (84.9%) than male (15.1%), as well as 52 age- and gender-matched healthy controls. The median of disease duration was 1 month. Two hundred ankles were symptomatic, and 104 were asymptomatic. The median duration of ankle pain was 3 months, with a VAS ranging from 0 to 9

and a median of 4. Patients were on methotrexate, leflunomide, hydroxychloroquine, sulfasalazine, and steroids. None of our patients were on biological therapy, and those taking more than 10 mg of steroids per day or taking non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs in the last 14 days were excluded. Table 1 displays detailed clinical and laboratory findings.

Clinical examinations were performed to detect tenderness and swelling at different joints of ankle and foot in addition to adjacent soft tissue. Detailed findings of the clinical examinations are shown in Table S1. The patients were classified according to presence or absence of ankle pain. There was a statistically significant difference between both groups regarding ankle and hindfoot pathologies ($P \le .001$) in addition to NCJ (P = .03) and first ($P \le .001$), second (P = .027), fifth (P = .028) MTP joints. Details are shown in Table S2.

3.1 | US scan

To the best of our knowledge this study contains the largest number published until now of structures scanned by US in ankle and foot, including 17 joints, 11 soft tissue structure per foot, for a total of 11424 structures (6936 joint and 4488 soft tissue). Each foot was

Demographic data	RA patients (n = 152)	Healthy controls ($n = 52$)
Age (years)	43.23±12.53	43.07±0.70
Gender	Female (84.9%) – male (15.1%)	Female (84.6%) – male (15.4%)
Disease duration (months)	1 (1-360)	
Ankle pain (n = 304)	200 painful ankles (65.8%) – 104 non-painful ankles (34.2%)	
Ankle pain duration (months)	3 (0-60)	
VAS (0-10)	4 (0-9)	
ESR (mm/h)	46.5 (5-125)	
CRP (mg/L)	12 (0-132)	
DAS28 score	3.8 (1.2-5.8)	
RF	106 (69.7%)	
ACPA	66 (43.4%)	
HAQ	1.8 (0.4-2.65)	
FFI	60 (15-92)	
MTX	63 (41.4%)	
Leflunomide	53 (34.9%)	
Hydroxychloroquine	66 (43.4%)	
Sulfasalazine	12 (7.9%)	
Steroid	40 (26.3%)	
Biologics	0 (0%)	

Note: All parameters are described in median (min-max) except age in mean ± SD.

Abbreviations: ACPA, anti-citrullinated protein antibody; CRP, C-reactive protein; DAS28, disease activity score of 28 joints; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; FFI, foot function index; HAQ, health assessment questionnaire; MTX, methotrexate; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; RF, rheumatoid factor; VAS, visual analogue scale.

TABLE 1 Demographics and clinicaldata of patients in the study



TABLE 2 Ultrasound findings of ankle pathologies

Structure of ankle	Patients Ankles = (304)			Healthy controls Ankles = (104)		
examined	GS	PD	Erosion	GS	PD	Erosion
LTT	121 (39.8%)	19 (6.3%)	1 (0.3%)	6 (5.8%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Hindfoot	133 (43.8%)	23 (7.6%)	41 (13.5%)	4 (3.8%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
STJ	82 (27%)	9 (3%)	8 (2.6%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
TNJ	113 (37.2%)	20 (6.6%)	35 (11.5%)	4 (3.8%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
CCJ	28 (9.2%)	4 (1.3%)	11 (3.6%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Midfoot	52 (17.1%)	3 (1%)	24 (7.9%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Naviculo-cuneiform joint	41 (13.5%)	2 (0.7%)	20 (6.6%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Cuneiform-metatarsal joint	26 (8.6%)	1 (0.3%)	10 (3.3%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Cuboid-metatarsal joint	12 (3.9%)	0 (0%)	3 (1%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Forefoot	139 (45.7%)	21 (6.9%)	43 (14.1%)	12 (11.5%)	4 (3.8%)	4 (3.8%)
MTP-1	97 (31.9%)	17 (5.6%)	34 (11.2%)	12 (11.5%)	4 (3.8%)	4 (3.8%)
MTP-2	79 (26%)	2 (0.7%)	9 (3%)	7 (6.7%)	0 (0%)	1 (1%)
MTP-3	64 (21.1%)	3 (1%)	1 (0.3%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
MTP-4	39 (12.8%)	2 (0.7%)	3 (1%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
MTP-5	38 (12.5%)	0 (0%)	7 (2.3%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
ТА	12 (3.9%)	0 (0%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
EHL	3 (1%)	1 (0.3%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
EDL	6 (2%)	0 (%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
ТР	138 (45.4%)	43 (14.1%)		4 (3.8%)	2 (1.9%)	
FDL	31 (10.2%)	6 (2%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
FHL	12 (3.9%)	0 (0%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
Peroneal tendons	119 (39.1%)	33 (10.9%)		0 (0%)	0 (0%)	
AT tendinopathy	96 (31.6%)	9 (3%)		5 (4.8%)	0 (0%)	
Calcaneal erosion	30 (9.9%)	0 (100%)	30 (9.9%)	2 (1.9%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
RCB	51 (16.8%)	6 (2%)		2 (1.9%)	0 (0%)	
Achilles enthesitis	115 (37.8%)			5 (4.8%)		
Plantar fascia	55 (18.1%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)	4 (3.8%)	0 (0%)	0 (0%)

Abbreviations: AT, Achilles tendon; CCJ, calcaneocuboid joint; EDL, extensor digitorum longus; EHL, extensor hallucis longus; FDL, flexor digitorum longus; FHL, flexor hallucis longus; GS, gray scale; MTP, metatarsophalangeal; PD, power Doppler; RCB, retrocalcaneal bursa; STJ, subtalar joint; TA, tibialis anterior; TNJ, talonavicular joint; TP, tibialis posterior; TTJ, tibiotalar joint.

divided into the following sections: ankle (TTJ), hindfoot (STJ, TNJ, CCJ), midfoot (NCJ, cuneiform-metatarsal joint, cuboid-metatarsal joint), and forefoot including the five MTP joints.

Ankle and foot pathologies were significantly more frequent in RA patients than in healthy controls. In RA patients, synovitis was detected in TTJ (39.8%), followed by TNJ (37.2%), STJ (27%), and CCJ (9.2%). The most common soft-tissue pathology was tenosynovitis of TP (45.4%), peroneal tendons (39.1%), Achilles tendon enthesitis (37.8%). Positive PD signal was present in TP (14.1%), peroneal tendons (10.9%), hindfoot (7.6%), forefoot (6.9%), ankle (6.3%), and midfoot (1%). Table 2 shows the specifics of the ultrasound examination, Figure 1 shows some pathologies of patients in the study.

In terms of ankle pain, there was a statistically significant difference between symptomatic and asymptomatic ankles in hindfoot pathologies (P = .001), as well as the NCJ (P = .03) and the first, second, and fifth MTP joints (P = .03). Regarding relation of both gray-scale and PD findings to VAS scale of ankle pain, we found a significant relationship with stronger link of PD findings to higher VAS scores (P = .001).

When compared with disease activity, the findings revealed a significant relationship between TTJ synovitis (P < .001), as well as tenosynovitis of TP (P = .007), peroneal tendons (P = .008), and high disease activity. Hindfoot involvement was associated with moderate disease activity. Retrocalcaneal bursitis was more common in patients in remission. Positive PD signal was significantly related to high disease activity in all ankle and hindfoot structures (P < .001).

Patients were divided into two groups based on disease duration; the cut-off for the early RA group was 1 year. The established



FIGURE 1 (A) Anterior longitudinal scan of ankle joint showing hypoechoic lesion (asterisk) within the tibiotalar recess denoting synovitis. (B) Posterior longitudinal scan of Achilles tendon insertion over calcaneus showing loss of tendon normal fibrillar echo pattern, enthesophyte formation, distention of retrocalcaneal bursa denoting Achilles enthesitis. (C,D) Scan of tibialis posterior tendon at the medial malleolus, showing anechoic lesion within the tendon sheath of tibialis posterior tendon with positive Doppler signal in both transverse (C) and longitudinal (D) scans denoting active tenosynovitis. AT, Achilles tendon; C, calcaneus; E, enthesophyte; FDL, flexor digitorum longus; MM, medial malleolus; RCB, retrocalcaneal bursa; T, talus; TP, tibialis posterior.

RA group (70 patients) had more TTJ synovitis, hindfoot, midfoot, and forefoot pathologies (52.1% vs 29.3%), (50% vs 38.4%), (22.9% vs 12.2%), and (54.3% vs 38.4%). Soft-tissue pathology, on the other hand, was more prevalent in the early disease group (82 patients) in TP (50.6% vs 39.3%) and peroneal tendons (45.7% vs 31.4%), as shown in Table 3.

3.2 Impact on health

The study attempted to quantify the impact of ankle and foot pathologies on functional disability and foot function by comparing ultrasound pathologies with questionnaire scores. The findings revealed a significant link between foot and ankle pathologies and higher questionnaire scores. Linear regression analysis revealed that ankle, STJ, forefoot synovitis, TP tenosynovitis, and Achilles enthesitis were found to be predictors of foot functional disability. Also, severity of ankle pain was dependent on TTJ, TP, peroneal, and plantar fascia involvement, as shown in Table 4.

3.3 Clinical examination vs ultrasound

In comparing clinical examination with ultrasound, we found poor agreement between both modalities in the CCJ (P = .016) and tibialis anterior tendon, and fair agreement in TTJ, TP, and peroneal tendons (P<.001). However, in plantar fascia pathologies, there was moderate agreement (P < .001). These results are shown in Table 5.

DISCUSSION

The ankle and foot are prone to numerous pathological conditions that may contribute to their eventual functional impairment. So the identification of the inflamed joint and/or tendon by ultrasound might provide useful information.⁵ Only a few studies have focused on this area in RA.

We worked on this knowledge gap in the literature and conducted our study to obtain more information about ankle and foot involvement in RA. In terms of pathology prevalence, the TTJ was the most affected (39.8%), followed by the TNJ (37.2%), the STJ (27%), and the CCJ (9.2%). Our findings were similar to those of Alsuwaidi et al¹² and Enache et al,¹³ but differed from Suzuki et al,¹⁴ who found higher frequencies of TTJ synovitis (76%), STJ synovitis (71%), and TNJ synovitis (59%). The difference could be explained by their small sample size of only 17 RA patients.

Regarding soft-tissue pathology, the most common was TP tenosynovitis (45.4%), followed by peroneal tenosynovitis (39.1%), Achilles enthesitis (37.8%), plantar fasciitis (18.1%), and retrocalcaneal bursitis (16.8%). Our findings were similar to those of Hernández-Díaz et al⁵ and Harman and Tekeoğlu,¹⁵ but less frequent than Alsuwaidi et al,¹² which could be explained by the different age and disease duration, as our study included younger patients with shorter disease duration.

Another significant finding in our study was the high prevalence of Achilles enthesitis (37.8%). Although it is commonly associated with spondyloarthropathy, some studies like those of Suzuki et al¹⁴ or Genc et al,¹⁶ have described it in about 40% of RA. Our results WILEY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases

s 💽 🔊

ABDELZAHER ET AL.

TABLE 3 Comparison of ultrasound findings according to disease duration

Gray-scale ultrasound	Early RA Ankles = 164	Established RA Ankles = 140	Test of significance	Р
LTT	48 (29.3%)	73 (52.1%)	$\chi^2 = 16.49$	P < .001*
Hindfoot pathology	63 (38.4%)	70 (50%)	$\chi^2 = 4.12$	$P = .042^{*}$
STJ	39 (23.8%)	43 (30.7%)	$\chi^2 = 1.84$	P = .175
TNJ	55 (33.5%)	58 (41.4%)	$\chi^2 = 2.01$	P = .156
CCJ	10 (6.1%)	18 (12.9%)	$\chi^2 = 4.13$	$P = .042^{*}$
Midfoot pathology	20 (12.2%)	32 (22.9%)	$\chi^2 = 6.01$	$P = .014^{*}$
Naviculo-cuneiform joint	20 (12.2%)	21 (15%)	$\chi^2 = 0.51$	P = .475
Cuneiform- metatarsal joint	11 (6.7%)	15 (10.7%)	$\chi^2 = 1.55$	P = .213
Cuboid-metatarsal joint	2 (1.2%)	10 (7.1%)	$\chi^2 = 6.99$	P = .008*
Forefoot pathology	63 (38.4%)	76 (54.3%)	$\chi^2 = 7.67$	$P = .006^{*}$
MTP-1	46 (28%)	51 (36.4%)	$\chi^2 = 2.44$	<i>P</i> = .118
MTP-2	38 (23.2%)	41 (29.3%)	$\chi^2 = 1.47$	P = .226
MTP-3	29 (17.7%)	35 (25%)	$\chi^2 = 2.43$	P = .119
MTP-4	13 (7.9%)	26 (18.6%)	$\chi^2 = 7.65$	$P = .006^{*}$
MTP-5	11 (6.7%)	27 (19.3%)	$\chi^2 = 10.93$	$P = .001^{*}$
ТА	2 (1.2%)	10 (7.1%)	$\chi^2 = 6.99$	$P = .008^{*}$
EHL	0 (0%)	3 (2.1%)	FET	P = .097
EDL	4 (2.4%)	2 (1.4%)	$\chi^2 = 0.399$	P = .528
ТР	83 (50.6%)	55 (39.3%)	$\chi^2 = 3.91$	$P = .048^{*}$
FDL	16 (9.8%)	15 (10.7%)	$\chi^2 = 0.08$	P = .783
FHL	5 (3%)	7 (5%)	$\chi^2 = 0.758$	P = .384
Peroneal tendons	75 (45.7%)	44 (31.4%)	$\chi^2 = 6.49$	$P = .011^{*}$
AT	37 (22.6%)	59 (42.1%)	$\chi^2 = 13.4$	P < .001*
RCB	24 (14.6%)	27 (19.3%)	$\chi^2 = 1.17$	P = .279
Achilles enthesitis	46 (28%)	69 (49.3%)	$\chi^2 = 14.48$	P < .001*
Calcaneal erosion	8 (4.9%)	22 (15.7%)	$\chi^2 = 9.97$	$P = .002^{*}$
PF	27 (16.5%)	28 (20%)	$\chi^2 = 0.64$	P = .425

Abbreviations: AT, Achilles tendon; CCJ, calcaneocuboid joint; EDL, extensor digitorum longus; EHL, extensor hallucis longus; FDL, flexor digitorum longus; FET, fisher exact test; FHL, flexor hallucis longus; MTP, metatarsophalangeal; PF, plantar fascia; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; RCB, retrocalcaneal bursa; STJ, subtalar joint; TA, tibialis anterior; TNJ, talonavicular joint; TP, tibialis posterior; TTJ, tibiotalar joint; χ^2 , chi square test.

* indicates significance P values (where P value < .05).

agree with them, and this should attract the attention to focus on Achilles tendon during follow up of RA.

Heel pain in RA is also considered a neglected area, with more attention paid in cases of spondyloarthropathy. At the heel, important sites must be evaluated: the Achilles tendon, retrocalcaneal bursa, as well as the adjacent cortical surface of the calcaneum.¹⁷ Our findings showed the presence of retrocalcaneal bursitis with positive PD, and this matches with Serban et al,¹⁸ who stated that retrocalcaneal bursa had a significant impact on patients' symptomatology and quality of life.

Previous research found a low PD frequency in TTJ.^{12,19-21} Our data agree with them, and this could be explained by the low sensitivity of PD in large joints and deep anatomic areas. This highlights the importance of performing a thorough examination of the TTJ, including scanning the medial and lateral aspects to improve PD sensitivity in this complex area.

Regarding ankle pain, our study showed statistically significantly more pathological findings in painful ankles. Our results agree with Suzuki et al,²² and differ from those of Alsuwaidi et al;¹² and this could be explained by the different age and disease duration. Soft-tissue pathology was also significantly higher in painful ankles than non-painful ankles. Those findings were similar to those of Enache et al,¹³ who discovered a link between ankle pain and pathological findings in both the gray-scale and PD.
TABLE 4 Impact of ankle and foot pathologies on functional status in RA

	FFI				VAS							
Variable	Standardized coefficient	Р	95% CI		Standardized coefficient	Р	95% CI					
LTT	0.265	<.001*	7.872	17.313	0.249	<.001*	0.801	2.151				
STJ	0.124	.018*	1.144	11.884	0.084	.162	-0.220	1.315				
TNJ	0.062	.283	-2.454	8.380	0.049	.455	-0.480	1.069				
CCJ	-0.009	.856	-8.612	7.154	-0.017	.765	-1.299	0.956				
Midfoot	0.036	.479	-3.916	8.328	0.109	.059	-0.033	1.717				
Forefoot	0.124	.017*	1.024	10.583	0.085	.154	-0.188	1.179				
ТР	0.188	<.001*	3.997	13.526	0.153	.010*	0.211	1.574				
Peroneal	0.050	.317	-2.301	7.078	0.114	.047*	0.008	1.349				
AT enthesitis	0.148	.007*	1.961	12.266	-0.073	.243	-1.175	0.298				
PF	0.066	.181	-1.875	9.883	0.114	.045*	0.021	1.702				

Abbreviations: AT, Achilles tendon; CCJ, calcaneocuboid joint; Cl, confidence interval; FFI, foot function index; *P*, probability value; PF, plantar fascia; STJ, subtalar joint; TNJ, talonavicular joint; TP, tibialis posterior; TTJ, tibiotalar joint; VAS, visual analogue scale.

Significant results were bolded and marked with * (where P value < .05).

The association between positive PD findings and ankle pain is still being debated in the literature, with studies supporting the hypothesis that hypervascularization is associated with pain²³ and others finding no correlation.²⁴ In our study, positive PD appears to be significantly associated with pain in TTJ (P = .011), hindfoot (P < .001), STJ, TNJ (P = .028), forefoot (P = .039), TP (P < .001), peroneal (P = .007), and Achilles enthesitis (P = .028).

In RA patients, the prevalence of ankle joint involvement seems to have a tendency to increase with disease duration.¹⁵ We focused on this point by categorizing patients into early and late disease duration groups. The established RA group had more joint affection, while the early RA group had more tendon affection. Our findings are consistent with those of Harman and Tekeoğlu,¹⁵ Elsaman et al,⁶ Alsuwaidi et al,¹² and Suzuki et al.²² Our findings contradicted those of Hernández-Díaz et al,⁵ who found higher prevalence joint pathologies in the first year. This could be explained by a difference in ethnicity or age group.

We also tested rheumatoid factor and anti-citrullinated protein antibody (ACPA) for the patients to denote their relations to pathologies. Previous studies denoted ACPA sensitivity ranged from 40% to 89%.²⁵ There is some variation according to ethnicity, age, and disease duration. Our patients showed incidence of ACPA of about 43.4% and this matches previous studies on the same ethnic population.

We tried to explore the impact of foot involvement on health. Our findings revealed a statistically significant link between ankle pathologies and higher Health assessment questionnaire and FFI scores. Our findings were consistent with those of Serban et al,¹⁸ Harman and Tekeoğlu,¹⁵ and Jeong et al,²⁶ who highlighted the association between hindfoot pathologies and functional disability. Our findings differ from those of Petterle et al.²⁷ This may be explained by their examination of only asymptomatic feet, whereas our sample size included both symptomatic and asymptomatic feet.

Previous studies attempted to identify predictors of disability. In one study, age, disease duration, and disease activity were found to be predictors of hindfoot valgus.¹⁸ STJ, TP, and peroneal tenosynovitis were discovered to be predictors of FFI in another study.¹⁵ We investigated more data, supported by our large sample size, and discovered TTJ, STJ, forefoot synovitis, TP tenosynovitis, and Achilles enthesitis to be predictors of impaired ankle and foot function. TTJ synovitis, TP, peroneal tenosynovitis, and plantar fasciitis were also found to be predictors of ankle pain severity.

Previous research has investigated the agreement between clinical examination and ultrasound. In an earlier study we investigated this point in the shoulder joint and discovered poor concordance between both modalities.²⁸ Numerous studies, particularly in the hands, have demonstrated the superiority of ultrasound and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) to clinical examination in the early detection of inflammatory synovial lesions.²⁹

Comparing clinical examination to ultrasound at the level of ankle joint, we found poor to fair agreement between both modalities. Our findings were consistent with those of Wakefield et al,³⁰ and Lehtinen et al,³¹ who discovered a high concordance of ultrasound with MRI but a low concordance with clinical examination, and Toyota et al,³² who highlighted the superiority of ultrasound over clinical examination in detecting ankle involvement.

We acknowledge that our study has several limitations, including the lack of a reference standard radiological modality, such as MRI, to confirm the ultrasound findings and the lack of a longitudinal follow up to determine the long-term clinical implications of these ultrasound findings.

In conclusion, the ankle and foot are frequently involved in early RA. The duration of the disease is an important consideration, with more soft-tissue pathologies in the first year and more joint involvement later.

Ankle and foot pathologies have a significant impact on the functional activity and quality of life of RA patients, and this needs to be assessed early and accurately using various modalities. Accurate ankle assessment has a big impact on patient's quality of life,

-WII FV

WILEY- Rheumatic Diseases



TABLE 5 Agreement between clinicalexamination and ultrasound in detectionof ankle pathologies in RA

Abbreviations: AT, Achilles tendon; CCJ, calcaneocuboid joint; P, probability value; SE, standard error; STJ, subtalar joint; TA, tibialis anterior; TNJ, talonavicular joint; TP, tibialis posterior; TTJ, tibiotalar joint.

* indicates significance P values (where P value < .05).

physicians need to be aware of ankle pathologies to be able to treat them in an adequate and timely fashion so as to prevent permanent malalignment/irreversible damage to the foot. Ultrasound is a reliable tool that aids in diagnosis, prediction of functional disability, and proper management of ankle pathologies in RA. PD should be included during ultrasound scans to provide more information about disease activity and ankle pain severity. These data should be corroborated further in longitudinal studies.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MGA contributed to study design, ultrasound scan, data analysis, interpretation of results, and preparation of manuscript; SF contributed to data analysis, revision of the manuscript, and proofreading; AA and AFE contributed to study design, data analysis, and interpretation of results; and NA contributed to study design, data analysis, interpretation of results, and supervised the work.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The corresponding author would like to express appreciation to the Ministry of Higher Education of Egypt for funding with a scholarship of a joint supervision. We are indebted to Dr. Mathieu Boudier-Revert from the Centre hospitalier de L'Université de Montreal, Canada for the scientific revision and language editing of the paper. Open Access funding enabled and organized by Projekt DEAL.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

None declared.

ORCID

Mohamed Gamal Abdelzaher Dhttps://orcid. org/0000-0002-3252-7179

REFERENCES

- 1. Scherer HU, Häupl T, Burmester GR. The etiology of rheumatoid arthritis. J Autoimmun. 2020;110:102400.
- Simonsen MB, Hørslev-Petersen K, Cöster MC, Jensen C, Bremander A. Foot and ankle problems in patients with rheumatoid

arthritis in 2019: still an important issue. ACR open. *Rheumatology*. 2021;3:396-402.

- Stolt M, Suhonen R, Leino-Kilpi H. Foot health in patients with rheumatoid arthritis—a scoping review. *Rheumatol Int.* 2017;37(9):1413-1422.
- Bruyn GA, Siddle HJ, Hanova P, et al. Ultrasound of subtalar joint synovitis in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: results of an OMERACT reliability exercise using consensual definitions. J Rheumatol. 2019;46(4):351-359.
- Hernández-Díaz C, Sánchez-Bringas G, Ventura-Ríos L, Robles-San Román M, Filippucci E. Ankle pain in rheumatoid arthritis: comparison of clinical and sonographic findings. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2019;38(10):2891-2895.
- Elsaman AM, Mostafa ES, Radwan AR. Ankle evaluation in active rheumatoid arthritis by ultrasound: a cross-sectional study. Ultrasound Med Biol. 2017;43(12):2806-2813.
- Budiman-Mak E, Conrad KJ, Roach KE. The foot function index: a measure of foot pain and disability. J Clin Epidemiol. 1991;44(6):561-570.
- Landewé R, van der Heijde D, van der Linden S, Boers M. Twentyeight-joint counts invalidate the DAS28 remission definition owing to the omission of the lower extremity joints: a comparison with the original DAS remission. Ann Rheum Dis. 2006;65(5):637-641.
- Backhaus M, Burmester G, Gerber T, et al. Guidelines for musculoskeletal ultrasound in rheumatology. Ann Rheum Dis. 2001;60(7):641-649.
- Keen LT, D'Agostino MA, Jousse-Joulin S, et al. OMERACT definitions for ultrasonographic pathology and elementary lesions of rheumatic disorders 15 years on. J Rheumatol. 2019;46(10):1388-1393.
- Sim J, Wright CC. The kappa statistic in reliability studies: use, interpretation, and sample size requirements. *Phys Ther*. 2005;85(3):257-268.
- 12. Alsuwaidi M, Ehrenstein B, Fleck M, Hartung W. Asymptomatic versus symptomatic ankle joints in rheumatoid arthritis: a high-resolution B-mode and power doppler ultrasound study. *Arthritis Care Res.* 2016;68(6):861-864.
- Enache L, Popescu CC, Micu M, et al. Ankle involvement in rheumatoid arthritis-a comparison of inflammatory signs on musculoskeletal ultrasound and magnetic resonance imaging. *Med Ultrason*. 2019;21(3):265-272.
- 14. Suzuki T, Tohda E, Ishihara K. Power doppler ultrasonography of symptomatic rheumatoid arthritis ankles revealed a positive association between tenosynovitis and rheumatoid factor. *Mod Rheumatol.* 2009;19(3):235-244.

- 15. Harman H, Tekeoğlu İ. Ankle pathologies in patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases: a clinical and ultrasonographic study. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2017;20(6):675-684.
- Genc H, Cakit BD, Tuncbilek I, Erdem HR. Ultrasonographic evaluation of tendons and enthesal sites in rheumatoid arthritis: comparison with ankylosing spondylitis and healthy subjects. *Clin Rheumatol*. 2005;24(3):272-277.
- 17. Ebstein E, Coustet B, Masson-Behar V, et al. Enthesopathy in rheumatoid arthritis and spondyloarthritis: an ultrasound study. *Joint Bone Spine*. 2018;85(5):577-581.
- Şerban O, Papp I, Bocşa CD, et al. Do ankle, hindfoot, and heel ultrasound findings predict the symptomatology and quality of life in rheumatoid arthritis patients? J Ultrason. 2020;20(81):e70-e82.
- Gutierrez M, Pineda C, Salaffi F, et al. Is ankle involvement underestimated in rheumatoid arthritis? Results of a multicenter ultrasound study. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2016;35(11):2669-2678.
- Suzuki T. Power doppler ultrasonographic assessment of the ankle in patients with inflammatory rheumatic diseases. World J Orthop. 2014;5(5):574-584.
- Şerban O, Bădărînză M, Fodor D. The relevance of ultrasound examination of the foot and ankle in patients with rheumatoid arthritis-a review of the literature. *Med Ultrason*. 2019;21(2):175-182.
- Suzuki T, Okamoto A. Ultrasound examination of symptomatic ankles in shorter-duration rheumatoid arthritis patients often reveals tenosynovitis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2013;31:281-284.
- Kortekaas MC, Kwok W-Y, Reijnierse M, Watt I, Huizinga TW, Kloppenburg M. Pain in hand osteoarthritis is associated with inflammation: the value of ultrasound. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010;69(7):1367-1369.
- Naredo E, Valor L, De la Torre I, et al. Ultrasound joint inflammation in rheumatoid arthritis in clinical remission: how many and which joints should be assessed? *Arthritis Care Res.* 2013;65(4):512-517.
- Niewold T, Harrison M, Paget S. Anti-CCP antibody testing as a diagnostic and prognostic tool in rheumatoid arthritis. J Assoc Physicians. 2007;100(4):193-201.
- Jeong H-J, Sohn IW, Kim D, et al. Impact of midfoot and hindfoot involvement on functional disability in Korean patients with rheumatoid arthritis. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2017;18(1):365.

- Petterle GSA, Natour J, Da Luz KR, et al. Usefulness of US to show subclinical joint abnormalities in asymptomatic feet of RA patients compared to healthy controls. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2013;31:904-912.
- 28. Abdelzaher MG, Tharwat S, AbdElkhalek A, Abdelsalam A. Ultrasound versus magnetic resonance imaging in the evaluation of shoulder joint pathologies in a cohort of rheumatoid arthritis patients. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2019;00:1-7.
- Schmidt WA, Schicke B, Ostendorf B, Scherer A, Krause A, Walther M. Low-field MRI versus ultrasound: which is more sensitive in detecting inflammation and bone damage in MCP and MTP joints in mild or moderate rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol*. 2013;31(1):91-96.
- Wakefield RJ, Freeston J, O'Connor P, et al. The optimal assessment of the rheumatoid arthritis hindfoot: a comparative study of clinical examination, ultrasound and high field MRI. Ann Rheum Dis. 2008;67(12):1678-1682.
- Lehtinen A, Paimela L, Kreula J, Leirisalo-Repo M, Taavitsainen M. Painful ankle region in rheumatoid arthritis: analysis of softtissue changes with ultrasonography and MR imaging. *Acta Radiol.* 1996;37(3P2):572-577.
- 32. Toyota Y, Tamura M, Kirino Y, et al. Musculoskeletal ultrasonography delineates ankle symptoms in rheumatoid arthritis. *Mod Rheumatol.* 2017;27(3):425-429.

SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Rheumatic Diseases

Additional supporting information can be found online in the Supporting Information section at the end of this article.

How to cite this article: Abdelzaher MG, Finzel S, Abdelsalam A, Enein AF, Abdelsalam N. Ankle and foot pathologies in early rheumatoid arthritis, what can ultrasound tell us? *Int J Rheum Dis*. 2022;25:1315-1323. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14426 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14411

CASE REPORT



🔤 👰 WILEY

Reactive synovitis of the knee joint after COVID-19 vaccination: The first ultrastructural analysis of synovial fluid

Eliska Vanaskova¹ | Petr Kelbich^{2,3,4} | Tomas Novotny^{1,5}

¹Department of Orthopaedics, University J. E. Purkinje and Masaryk Hospital, Usti nad Labem, Czech Republic

²Department of Biomedicine and Laboratory Diagnostics, University J. E. Purkinje and Masaryk Hospital, Usti nad Labem, Czech Republic

³Department of Clinical Immunology and Allergology, Faculty of Medicine, University Hospital in Hradec Kralove, Charles University in Prague, Hradec Kralove, Czech Republic

⁴Laboratory for Cerebrospinal Fluid, Neuroimmunology, Pathology and Special Diagnostics Topelex, Prague, Czech Republic

⁵Department of Histology and Embryology, Second Faculty of Medicine, Charles University, Prague, Czech Republic

Correspondence

Tomas Novotny, Department of Orthopaedics, University J.E. Purkinje, Masaryk Hospital Socialni pece 3316/12A, 401 13, Usti nad Labem, Czech Republic. Email: tomas.novotny@kzcr.eu

Funding information

Krajska zdravotni a.s., Usti nad Labem, Czech Republic, Grant/Award Number: IGA-KZ-217116003

Abstract

Background: Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection and the resulting coronavirus 2019 disease (COVID-19) have spread all around the world since 2019 and have affected millions of people. The development of COVID-19 vaccines helped to decelerate the spread of the virus. However, as in the case of vaccines against other infectious diseases, adverse events can also present with COVID-19 vaccines.

Case Presentation: We report here a rare case of a 53-year-old man with knee-joint synovitis, after the first dose of messenger RNA vaccine, with no fever and a negative COVID-19 reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction test. During a clinical examination the suspicion of pyogenic arthritis was excluded by blood tests and by a complex joint effusion examination, including a microbiological and cytologicalenergy analysis of the synovial fluid. The treatment received by our patient consisted of 3 doses of dexamethasone administered intravenously over a period of 3 days. All the symptoms improved after this therapy, and in the 3-week follow-up period we recorded full recovery with no consequences.

Conclusion: Case reports on patients undergoing COVID-19 vaccination should be examined in order to detect rare and long-term side-effects. This is the first report to present the outcomes of an ultrastructural analysis of post-vaccination synovitis.

KEYWORDS

Covid-19 vaccination, cytological-energy analysis, reactive arthritis, synovial fluid

BACKGROUND 1

Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection and the resulting coronavirus 2019 disease (COVID-19) have spread all around the world since 2019 and have affected millions of people. Although vaccines have helped to decelerate the spread of the disease, there have been adverse events associated with almost all types of COVID-19 vaccines. These adverse events are mostly mild, and they range from injection-side pain, muscle pain, fatigue and fever to autoimmune diseases such as reactive arthritis, systematic lupus erythematosus, vasculitis, and so on.¹ Severe symptoms are comparatively rare, and include severe pneumonia, acute respiratory distress syndrome, and even multiple organ failure.² Reactive arthritis is a sterile arthritis usually caused by an overstimulated autoimmune response by bacterial antigens deposited in the joints, typically followed by a gastrointestinal or urinary infection.³ Although reactive arthritis is mostly associated with bacterial infection, viruses including SARS-CoV-2 have also been reported to trigger the condition.⁴

Our case reports the development of acute reactive arthritis after a COVID-19 vaccination. The primary suspicion of pyogenic arthritis was excluded by blood tests and by a complex

..... © 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

joint effusion examination of the synovial fluid (SF), including a cytological-energy analysis. Only 4 other cases of reactive arthritis after COVID-19 vaccination have been published until now in the literature.

2 | CASE PRESENTATION

Our patient is a 53-year-old Caucasian man with a medical history of arterial hypertension and diabetes mellitus type 2. He was admitted to the Internal Medicine Department in our small regional hospital with 4-day persisting swelling, pain and monoarticular synovitis. According to the patient, all these symptoms started 3 days after the first dose of a messenger RNA (mRNA) vaccine (BNT162b2 Pfizer/BioNTech®). The whole time, the patient had no fever. He had no history of trauma, rheumatic disease, or arthrosis in the affected knee joint. There were no pathological findings in the X-ray of the left knee (Figure 1). There were no abnormalities in the blood count, and C-reactive protein (CRP) was elevated to 91.8 mg/L.

The Orthopedic Department of our hospital was consulted to exclude the suspicion of pyogenic arthritis. During a physical examination, slightly limited flection due to the pain showed up. An ultrasound examination detected an effusion in the left knee joint. A puncture from the suprapatellar recess of the left knee guided by ultrasound was performed, and approximately 50 mL of serous SF sample were aspired; 20mL of the SF sample were sent for a microbiological analysis, and the remaining 30mL were sent for a cytological-energy analysis. The results from the cytological-energy analysis were known within hours and excluded a pyogenic inflammation process in the affected knee joint, since the metabolic activity was normal. In addition, elevated levels of CRP (22.0 mg/L) were revealed in the SF, which correlated with the levels in the blood **Rheumatic Diseases**

sample. The normal level of aspartate aminotransferase (AST) in the SF (17.4 IU/L) excluded local tissue damage in the knee joint. The normal uric acid concentration (237.0 mmol/L) showed no gouty impairment in this location. The treatment that we established was 3 doses of dexamethasone administered intravenously over a period of 3 days. In the 3-day follow-up, it was observed that all the symptoms had improved, and that the CRP levels had decreased to 8.75 mg/L. According to the ultrasound a small amount of joint effusion persisted in the left knee. The effusion was punctured and was sent once more for a microbiological and cytological-energy analysis. The results from the microbiological analysis finally returned with no detection of microbes in either of the SF samples of the left knee. The results of the cytological-energy analysis confirmed again that there was no presence of an ongoing inflammatory process in the affected knee joint. The levels of CRP decreased to normal levels. The patient was sent home from the inpatient unit, and in the 3-week follow-up we recorded a full recovery of our patient with no consequences.

In the analysis of the first SF sample, pleocytosis of neutrophils was found (number of nucleated cells = 4680/1 μ L; percentage of neutrophils = 89.0%; percentage of lymphocytes = 8.0%; percentage of monocytes = 3.0%) (Figure 2). The aerobic metabolism in the SF is determined by the coefficient of energy balance (KEB). In the first SF sample area the aerobic metabolism with KEB = 34.1 reliably excluded the purulent type of inflammation induced by extracellular bacteria.^{5,6} The analysis of the second SF sample manifested a decrease in the cell count (360/1 μ L) and a significant decrease in neutrophils (percentage of neutrophils = 6.0%; percentage of lymphocytes = 71.0%; percentage of monocytes = 23.0%) (Figure 3). The persisting aerobic metabolism in the SF sample area (KEB = 33.5) again excluded a significant inflammatory reaction in this site.^{5,6}

An evaluation of these findings led us to the conclusion that there had been significant reactive changes in the knee joint, followed by regression.



FIGURE 1 X-ray of the left knee: anterior-posterior (A), lateral (B) views

WILEY⁻Rheumatic Diseases



FIGURE 2 Neutrophil predominance in the first synovial fluid sample



FIGURE 3 Lymphocyte predominance in the second synovial fluid sample

3 | DISCUSSION

Like COVID-19 vaccines, vaccines against other infectious diseases have helped to decelerate the spread of diseases. Although vaccination is a very beneficial option, adverse events and effects may also be present. Most of the reported adverse events after the Pfizer-BioNTech vaccine, which was the first mRNA vaccine, are mild and self-limited. They include injection-site pain, fatigue, muscle pain and fever. Severe reactions, for example autoimmune diseases such as reactive arthritis, systematic lupus erythematosus, vasculitis or anaphylactic shock are rare.⁷ The mechanism of the development of an autoimmune disease after vaccination is not fully known. It may be caused by the inactivated virus or by the adjuvant found in the vaccines.⁸

Only 4 other cases of reactive arthritis after COVID-19 vaccination have been published in the literature, but none of them developed after the Pfizer-BioNTech vaccine. In 2 of these cases, reactive arthritis presented in small joints of the hand⁹ and in 1 case in the elbow joint.¹⁰ The last case report describes reactive arthritis in the knee joint, as in our case.¹ In all these cases, the onset of the symptoms of reactive arthritis appeared several days after inoculation. The treatment in all of the cases reported until now has included the application of a corticosteroid. However, the method of application has varied from oral administration to an intra-articular injection into the affected joint. In the treatment of arthritis of small hand joints, oral corticoid tablets were prescribed for 1 week.⁹ The arthritis in the elbow joint and in the knee joint were treated with a single intra-articular injection of corticoids.^{1,10} In our case, we used 3 doses applied intravenously for a period of 3 days. In all of the reported cases, the patients recovered fully without any recurrences or consequences.

In our case report, we applied a cytological-energy analysis of the knee joint effusion as a part of our diagnostic process. This is an accessible, rapid and affordable method which facilitates the clarification if there is an ongoing local inflammatory process in the joint effusion. The results of a cytological-energy analysis are available within a few hours after sampling. This is far earlier than the results of a microbiological analysis, which are available only after several days. If it is necessary to determine whether or not the inflammation is purulent, a cytological-energy analysis can promptly exclude pyogenic complication. This exclusion of an ongoing inflammatory process in the SF also clarifies that there is no ongoing inflammatory process in the extravascular body fluids.¹¹

This is the first use of a cytological-energy analysis for analyzing joint effusion after a COVID-19 vaccination. This method reveals immunocompetent cells, and also their metabolic activity. In the first SF sample, before our treatment, there were predominantly neutrophils with a segmented nucleus. In the SF sample after the corticosteroid therapy the neutrophils were less numerous. We obtained information about the concentration of CRP. The levels of CRP were elevated in the first SF sample, which correlates with levels of CRP in the blood sample. In the second SF sample, the levels of CRP were substantially decreased as in the blood sample.

In both SF samples, before and after the treatment, there was normal metabolic activity. This excluded the presence of an ongoing inflammatory process with an oxidative burst. This analysis also reveals the levels of AST and uric acid in the SF sample. In our case report, there was a normal level of AST in the joint effusion, indicating there was no destruction of the tissue in the located area. In addition, the normal level of uric acid indicated that there were no gout alterations. A cytological-energy analysis of the SF can also be used in the diagnostic process, for typing the tumor and for accelerating the start of treatment.⁶ There are also case reports in the literature of reactive arthritis developing during or after COVID-19 infection.¹²⁻¹⁴

4 | CONCLUSION

Although reactive synovitis after COVID-19 vaccination is rare, it should be taken into consideration in patients presenting with joint pain and swelling after inoculation, in order to exclude pyogenic complications. As we have presented in this case report, the cytological-energy analysis can promptly exclude pyogenic inflammation. In the basis of this finding, effective treatment can be started without delay.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Writing - original draft preparation and conceptualization, E.V., P.K. and T.N. Supervision, T.N.; funding acquisition, T.N. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

FUNDING INFORMATION

This work was supported by Krajska zdravotni a.s., Usti nad Labem, Czech Republic (No. IGA-KZ-217116003) and by Faculty of Health Studies, University J.E. Purkinje, Usti nad Labem, Czech Republic.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are available from the corresponding author upon reasonable request.

INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD STATEMENT

This was a purely observational case study which did not alter the patient's management and clinical outcomes. Thus, ethics approval was not required for this case report.

INFORMED CONSENT STATEMENT

Informed consent was obtained from the patient involved in the study. Written informed consent has been obtained from the patient to publish this paper.

ORCID

Eliska Vanaskova bhttps://orcid.org/0000-0001-9211-2226 Petr Kelbich https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9261-6827 Tomas Novotny https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3855-0038

REFERENCES

- An QJ, Qin DA, Pei JX. Reactive arthritis after COVID-19 vaccination. Hum Vaccin Immunother. 2021;17(9):2954-2956. doi:10.1080/ 21645515.2021.1920274
- Won JH, Lee H. The current status of drug repositioning and vaccine developments for the COVID-19 pandemic. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(24):9775. doi:10.3390/ijms21249775

Rheumatic Diseases

- Selmi C, Gershwin ME. Diagnosis and classification of reactive arthritis. Autoimmun Rev. 2014;13(4–5):546-549. doi:10.1016/j. autrev.2014.01.005
- Wendling D, Verhoeven F, Chouk M, Prati C. Can SARS-CoV-2 trigger reactive arthritis? *Joint Bone Spine*. 2021;88(1):105086. doi:10.1016/j.jbspin.2020.105086
- Kelbich P, Vachata P, Maly V, et al. Neutrophils in extravascular body fluids: cytological-energy analysis enables rapid, reliable and inexpensive detection of purulent inflammation and tissue damage. *Life*. 2022;12:160. doi.org/10.3390/life12020160
- Vanaskova E, Kelbich P, Cegan M, Novotny T. Malignant knee joint effusion—a new dimension of laboratory diagnostics. *Applied Sciences*. 2022;12:994. doi.org/10.3390/app12030994
- Dighriri IM, Alhusayni KM, Mobarki AY, et al. Pfizer-BioNTech COVID-19 vaccine (BNT162b2) side effects: a systematic review. *Cureus*. 2022;14(3):e23526. doi:10.7759/cureus.23526
- Shoenfeld Y, Aron-Maor A. Vaccination and autoimmunity-'vaccinosis': a dangerous liaison? J Autoimmun. 2000;14(1):1-10. doi:10.1006/jaut.1999.0346
- Enginar AU. Arthritis following COVID-19 vaccination: report of two cases. Int Immunopharmacol. 2021;101(Pt B):108256. doi:10.1016/j. intimp.2021.108256
- Baimukhamedov C. Arthritis of the left elbow joint after vaccination against SARS-CoV-2 infection. Int J Rheum Dis. 2021;24(9):1218-1220. doi:10.1111/1756-185X.14202
- Kelbich P, Hejcl A, Stanek I, Svitilova E, Hanuljakova E, Sames M. Principles of the cytological-energy analysis of the extravascular body fluids. *Biochem Mol Biol J.* 2017;3:6.
- Ono K, Kishimoto M, Shimasaki T, et al. Reactive arthritis after COVID-19 infection. RMD Open. 2020;6(2):e001350. doi:10.1136/ rmdopen-2020-001350
- López-González MD, Peral-Garrido ML, Calabuig I, et al. Case series of acute arthritis during COVID-19 admission. Ann Rheum Dis Apr. 2020;80(4):e58. doi:10.1136/annrheumdis-2020-217914
- Alkindi F, Al-Nokhatha S, Alseiari K, Alnaqb KA. Reactive hip arthritis and avascular necrosis after severe Covid-19 infection: a case report and comprehensive review of literature. *EMJ*. 2022;7(1):48-55. doi:10.33590/emj/21-00261

How to cite this article: Vanaskova E, Kelbich P, Novotny T. Reactive synovitis of the knee joint after COVID-19 vaccination: The first ultrastructural analysis of synovial fluid. *Int J Rheum Dis*. 2022;25:1324-1327. doi: <u>10.1111/1756-</u> 185X.14411

-WILEY

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14418

CASE REPORT

Rheumatic Diseases

🔤 👰 WILEY

Coincidence of pachydermoperiostosis and synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis, osteitis syndrome, a causal or casual association?

Yuyin Feng¹ | Afang Wang² | Xia Dong² | Chen Li^{2,3} \odot | Kai Yuan¹ | Guangrui Huang¹ | Shufeng Wei²

¹School of Life Sciences, Beijing University of Chinese Medicine, Beijing, China

²Department of Rheumatology, Fangshan Hospital, Beijing University of Chinese Medicine, Beijing, China

³Department of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Peking Union Medical College Hospital, Peking Union, Beijing, China

Correspondence

Chen Li, Department of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Peking Union Medical College Hospital, Peking Union Medical College and Chinese Academy of Medical Sciences, No.1 Shuaifuyuan, 100730 Beijing, China. Email: casio1981@163.com

Kai Yuan and Guangrui Huang, School of Life Sciences, Beijing University of Chinese Medicine, Beijing, China. Email: yuankai@bucm.edu.cn and hgr@ bucm.edu.cn

Funding information National Natural Science Foundation of China, Grant/Award Number: 82074246

Abstract

Pachydermoperiostosis (PDP) is a rare disorder characterized by skin thickening, acropachia, and periostosis. Synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis, osteitis (SAPHO) syndrome is also an orphan disease featured by different dermatological and osteoar-thritic manifestations. Herein, we report the first case of an adolescent male diagnosed with both PDP and SAPHO syndrome, presenting with digital clubbing, polyarthralgia, ostealgia, pachydermia and acne on his face, chest and back. Furthermore, we distinguish the characteristics of both diseases and explore the potential pathological mechanism for this coexistence in one patient. Further investigations are needed to establish the detailed pathophysiological association of these 2 diseases.

KEYWORDS

pachydermoperiostosis, PGE2, synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis, osteitis syndrome

1 | INTRODUCTION

Pachydermoperiostosis (PDP) is a rare genetic/hereditary disorder characterized by pachydermia, acropachia, and proliferation of periosteum. Periosteal new bone formation is a hallmark of this disease, which mostly affects the appendicular skeleton, usually bilaterally and symmetrically along the metadiaphyseal regions of long bones.¹ Meanwhile, osteitis and bone marrow edema are rarely seen in PDP.² Synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis, osteitis (SAPHO) syndrome is also an orphan disease featured by dermatological and osteoarthritic manifestations.³ Different from PDP, osteitis is considered as the core pathological change of SAPHO syndrome, with a predilection on the anterior chest wall and axial skeleton.⁴ Previously, some studies sporadically reported PDP combined with autoimmune diseases, such as ankylosing spondylitis, rheumatoid arthritis, and Crohn's disease.^{5,6} However, no study has ever elaborated the coexistence of PDP and SAPHO syndrome.

Herein, we report a case diagnosed with both PDP and SAPHO syndrome, and describe the clinical presentations, laboratory and radiographic findings, and treatments.

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

Yuyin Feng, Afang Wang and Xia Dong equally contributed to this study.

2 | CASE REPORT

A male 18-year-old was referred to our hospital for intermittent low fever, thickened face skin and swelling of limbs from the age of 16 years. He was born to nonconsanguineous parents and his father had psoriasis vulgaris. None of his family members had similar features. He was not a smoker and denied any alcohol or substance abuse. His perinatal history and clinical health were normal until puberty when he was 16 years old. Since then, intermittent low fever appeared. After 2 months, a progressive thickening of forehead and nasal skin with seborrhea became evident, and tiny superficial acnes developed on his face and trunk, along with coarse hand features and swelling of both hands and feet. Chinese herbal decoction was taken intermittently for the treatment of rashes. Two years later, aforementioned symptoms worsened. Skeletal radiography demonstrated subperiostial bone formation, with bone diaphysial and cortical thickening. The diagnosis of this patient was not made at that time and oral total glucosides of paeony (0.6 g twice daily) was prescribed by the local hospital. After 6 months of therapy, his symptoms and signs were not effectively alleviated and got worse. Consequently, the patient discontinued this treatment and came to our hospital.

On admission, the patient was presented with thickening of the facial skin with prominent forehead skin folds and seborrhea, moderate acne conglobate, and nasal hypertrophy. Coarse hands, clubbing of all his fingers and toes were also noted (Figure 1). The patient had symmetrical enlargement of bilateral interphalangeal and waist joints free from tenderness, together with soft tissue swelling on his bilateral knees and ankles with obvious tenderness. The result of floating patella test was positive. He also complained that flexion of knees and ankles was restricted. No mammary, thyroid, cardiopulmonary or abdominal disease features were detected.

On evaluation of laboratory tests, bone γ -carboxyglutamic acid-containing protein (BGP), bone resorption markers including β -isomerized C-terminal telopeptide (β -CTX), hypersensitive Creactive protein (hs-CRP), erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) and platelet blood cell (PLT) count all increased as listed in Table 1. Other laboratory examinations, including assays for human leukocyte Rheumatic Diseases

antigen-B27, rheumatoid factors, and blood antinuclear antibody, bone marrow bacterial culture, virus and antibody detection, tests for syphilis, hepatitis B and acquired immune deficiency syndrome, thyroid profile, sex hormones and cortisol assay, and glucose tolerance test, were unremarkable (Table 1).

Result of X-ray showed periostosis in fibula and tibia (Figure 2A) and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of lower limbs highlighted thickening of the bilateral tibiofibular cortex, abnormal signals in the medullary cavity of the bilateral middle tibia and right platform, and a small amount of effusion in bilateral knee joints. Otherwise, osseous density of the metaphysis of bilateral tibia and fibula was reduced without uneven thickening of the shaft (Figure 2B,C). Bone scintigraphy showed that all long bones of the extremities became thick and uptake of bilateral clavicle and feet heel increased. Whole-body positron emission tomography -computed tomography reported no obvious abnormality.

Because the patient manifested all 3 major features (pachydermia, periosteal proliferation and digital clubbing) with the absence of any cardiovascular, pulmonary, liver, intestinal and mediastinal diseases, a clinical diagnosis of complete form of PDP was made.¹ Based on the affected peripheral bones and the anterior chest wall as well as acne lesions, ruling out osteoarthritis malignancy and infection by bone biopsy, SAPHO syndrome should also be diagnosed.⁴ The patient was prescribed etoricoxib and minocycline.

After 1 month of treatment, the patient's low fever, skin lesions and osteoarthritis symptoms were significantly relieved and there was a decrease of laboratory test results apart from BGP (Table 1). Review of MRI showed that bone marrow edema in the lower extremities was a lot better than before.

3 | DISCUSSION

With respect to the bone lesions in this case, osteoarthropathy can occur in both SAPHO syndrome and PDP disease, which have different manifestations. For patients with PDP, periostosis along the diaphysis of tubular bones in the extremities is considered as the



FIGURE 1 Photograph of the patient with digital clubbing. A, The thickening of the facial skin, prominent forehead skin folds and seborrhea, moderate acne conglobate and nasal hypertrophy. B, C, Clubbing of all the fingers and toes

 TABLE 1
 Laboratory tests and disease severity before and after treatment

Abbreviations: BGP, bone γ -carboxyglutamic acid-containing protein; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; hs-CRP, hypersensitive C-reactive protein; N/A, not available or not tested; VAS, visual analog scale/score; β -CTX, β -isomerized C-terminal telopeptide.

 $^{
m a}$ Severity of acne was evaluated according to Guideline for diagnosis and treatment of acne (the 2014 revised edition). $^{
m 16}$



FIGURE 2 X-ray and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) results of the fibula and tibia. A, Periosteal new bone formation (periostosis) in fibula and tibia (arrows) with associated cortical thickening, B, C, MRI of the bilateral tibia (T1-weighted image [WI] sequence) and MRI of the bilateral tibia (T2WI sequence) demonstrated hypo- and hyperintensity respectively. Bone marrow edema was revealed. SAPHO, synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis, and osteitis

imaging hallmark of PDP, generally sparing epiphyses in the early stage. At first, the periosteal reaction is limited to the diaphysis with a linear monolayer configuration, merely increasing the bone circumference with no alteration of its shape. As the disease progresses, periostosis can extend into the epiphyses and appear laminated or multilayered.² Although rare literature has demonstrated that periosteal osteogenesis could invade the medullary cavity, the density signal of the bone cortex and medullary was basically normal in these cases.⁷ To our knowledge, no bone marrow edema or anterior chest wall involvement has been reported in PDP cases. So it is quite reasonable to consider that marrow edema and anterior chest wall lesions were caused by another disease in this case.

As regards SAPHO syndrome, the anterior chest wall is the most common site to be affected in adults, with a 60%-95% frequency.⁸ Appendicular skeleton involvement is seen in 30% of patients, which is more common in younger patients.^{8,9} Rather than an overgrowth pattern as in PDP, SAPHO syndrome always manifests as an osteolytic process, forming a sclerotic rim demarcating it from normal bone in the early stages. Extensive marrow edema can be recorded by MRI scanning during the active phase of SAPHO syndrome. With the development of SAPHO, a lytic and sclerotic scene turns up, making the progression of osteitis and hyperostosis more and more evident.9 Taking their different pathogeneses, and detailed

manifestations of this patient into consideration, we can suspect that both diseases played a role in the progression of skeletal lesions, and the onset of PDP was earlier than that of SAPHO syndrome.

There are some points of interest regarding other manifestations in this case. (a) Acne has been reported respectively in 44%-67% and 15%-18% of patients with PDP and SAPHO syndrome, ^{3,8-10} with no difference in the pathological manifestations between the 2 diseases. (b) For PDP patients, pachydermia morphologically features markable proliferation of fibroblasts in dermis and subcutaneous tissue, whereas epidermis tissue is always unremarkable. The number of mature sweat and sebaceous glands substantially increases and sometimes hyperplasia and/or hypertrophy of glandular cells can be seen.¹⁰ However, in SAPHO patients, skin lesions including palmoplantar pustulosis, hidradenitis suppurativa and psoriasis are all histopathologically characterized by epidermal tissue abnormalities, and hyperkeratosis which may also result in a fake pachydermia in such patients.^{3,8} (c) As for clubbing, it may be the only manifestation in PDP cases. Soft tissue swelling and acro-osteolysis, which often appear at the distal parts of fingers and toes, are 2 key features of clubbing.² SAPHO syndrome mainly affects the metadiaphyses of distal femur, proximal and distal tibia. Small tubular bones of the feet can also be involved but at a relatively low incidence.^{3,8} Nevertheless, no clubbing symptom has been reported in SAPHO cases.

Both autosomal recessive and dominant inheritance models have been suggested for PDP with a variable expressivity. At present, 2 kinds of gene including the solute carrier organic anion transporter family, member 2A1 (SLCO2A1) gene which encodes a prostaglandin transporter and the hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase (HPGD) gene which encodes 15-hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase (15-PGDH) have been identified, both impairing the degradation of PGE2 and resulting in PDP.¹¹ PGE2 shows a strong peripheral vasodilator effect by inducing the expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), which may explain finger clubbing and skin thickening due to prolonged local vasodilation and also stimulates the activity of osteoclasts and osteoblasts, leading to bone reformation.⁷ Apart from this, a positive correlation between serum VEGF levels and disease activity indices, such as CRP, has been demonstrated in psoriatic arthritis. However, similar evidence was limited in patients with SAPHO syndrome due to a small group size.¹² According to our patient's medical history, the onset of PDP was earlier than that of SAPHO syndrome, so we speculate that PGE2 may increase the activity of the osteoclast pathway in SAPHO syndrome.

On the other hand, an infectious hypothesis that a low virulence pathogen, particularly Propionibacterium acnes, triggers and maintains the progression of SAPHO disease has always been proposed. In this theory, a number of microbial substances produced by *P. acnes* activates the innate immune response of patients through Toll-like receptor 2. Furthermore, several studies reported that 42% of 90 SAPHO bone cultures were P. acnes positive, and 66% of 21 bone biopsies from a cohort of patients grew P. acnes, suggesting a potential role of *P. acnes* in SAPHO syndrome.¹³ In this case, minocycline was effective in controlling the symptoms, which may also support this infectious etiology hypothesis to a certain degree. So we might also suppose that the hyperplasia of sebaceous glands and hypertrophy of glandular cells,¹⁰ deriving from PDP disease, offered an ideal culture condition for P. acnes. After that, P. acnes activated the innate immune response in this patient and triggered the progression of SAPHO syndrome. Unfortunately, we did not test his serum PGE2, conduct bone culture or sequence genome of this patient at the time of initial presentation or follow-up.

At present, there is no specific treatment method for PDP. Drugs commonly used to relieve painful osteoarthropathy include salicylic acid, bisphosphonates, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), glucocorticoids and colchicine. In addition, tamoxifen has been reported to be effective for refractory arthralgia which cannot be alleviated by NSAIDs.¹⁴ Given the knowledge that PGE2 plays a major role in pathogenesis of PDP, we prescribed etoricoxib, a cyclo-oxygenase-2 inhibitor, which can suppress the biosynthesis of PGE2 in inflammatory and neoplastic disorders.¹⁴ As for acne conglobate, tetracyclines, such as minocycline, are considered firstline therapy in patients with moderate-to-severe inflammatory or noninflammatory acne. It can not only regulate the immunity, but also have notable anti-inflammatory effects.¹⁵ Taking the severity of acnes into consideration, minocycline was finally recommended to this patient.

Rheumatic Diseases

1331

To our knowledge, this is the first reported case of PDP complicated with SAPHO syndrome in the literature. PDP and SAPHO syndrome have many similar clinical and imaging features and we should make detailed checks to distinguish them and take appropriate treatments. X-ray has a significant advantage in diagnosing periosteal thickening and MRI appears to be an important imaging option when distinguishing the acute period of SAPHO syndrome. Bone scintigraphy can clearly show the sites of involved bones of the whole body and help us further differentiate these 2 diseases. Nevertheless, with limited evidence, it is unclear whether there is an explicit connection between PDP and SAPHO syndrome, and we are just speculating that it is related to PGE2 or bacterial infection at present. And further investigations are needed to establish the detailed pathogenesis of SAPHO syndrome and PDP disease.

4 | KEY SUMMARY POINTS

This is the first reported case of PDP complicated with SAPHO syndrome in the literature. There are many similar clinical and imaging features in PDP and SAPHO syndrome. We should distinguish them carefully, take appropriate treatments and further explore the potential pathophysiological association between these 2 diseases.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

The authors thank all the participants involved in this study.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare there is no conflict of interest.

ORCID

Chen Li D https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8527-1680

REFERENCES

- Castori M, Sinibaldi L, Mingarelli R, Lachman RS, Rimoin DL, Dallapiccola B. Pachydermoperiostosis: an update. *Clin Genet*. 2005;68(6):477-486.
- Yap FY, Skalski MR, Patel DB, et al. Hypertrophic osteoarthropathy: clinical and imaging features. *Radiographics*. 2017;37(1):157-195.
- Li C, Zuo Y, Wu N, et al. Synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis and osteitis syndrome: a single Centre study of a cohort of 164 patients. *Rheumatology (Oxford).* 2016;55(6):1023-1030.
- Nguyen MT, Borchers A, Selmi C, Naguwa SM, Cheema G, Gershwin ME. The SAPHO syndrome. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2012;42(3):254-265.
- Arikan S, Sen I, Bahceci M, Tuzcu A, Ayli M. An interesting case of pachydermoperiostosis with idiopathic myelofibrosis associated with monosomy 22. *Int J Dermatol*. 2009;48(8):882-885.
- Mobini M, Akha O, Fakheri H, Majidi H, Fattahi S. Pachydermoperiostosis in a patient with Crohn's disease: treatment and literature review. *Iran J Med Sci.* 2018;43(1):81-85.
- Demirpolat G, Sener RN, Stun EE. MR imaging of pachydermoperiostosis. J Neuroradiol. 1999;26(1):61-63.
- Cao Y, Li C, Xu W, et al. Spinal and sacroiliac involvement in SAPHO syndrome: a single center study of a cohort of 354 patients. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2019;48(6):990-996.

LEY⁻ Rheumatic Diseases

- 9. Depasquale R, Kumar N, Lalam RK, et al. SAPHO: what radiologists should know. *Clin Radiol*. 2012;67(3):195-206.
- Supradeeptha C, Shandilya SM, Vikram Reddy K, Satyaprasad J. Pachydermoperiostosis - a case report of complete form and literature review. J Clin Orthop Trauma. 2014;5(1):27-32.
- Alessandrella A, Della Casa R, Alessio M, Puente Prieto J, Strisciuglio P, Melis D. A novel homozygous mutation in the SLCO2A1 gene causing pachydermoperiostosis: efficacy of hydroxychloroquine treatment. Am J Med Genet A. 2018;176(5):1253-1257.
- Przepiera-Bedzak H, Fischer K, Brzosko M. Serum levels of angiogenic cytokines in psoriatic arthritis and SAPHO syndrome. *Pol Arch Med Wewn*. 2013;123(6):297-302.
- Sharma M, Ferguson PJ. Autoinflammatory bone disorders: update on immunologic abnormalities and clues about possible triggers. *Curr Opin Rheumatol.* 2013;25(5):658-664.
- Shakya P, Pokhrel KN, Mlunde LB, Tan S, Ota E, Niizeki H. Effectiveness of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs among patients with primary hypertrophic osteoarthropathy: a systematic review. J Dermatol Sci. 2018;90(1):21-26.

- Tan AU, Schlosser BJ, Paller AS. A review of diagnosis and treatment of acne in adult female patients. Int J Womens Dermatol. 2018;4(2):56-71.
- 16. Expert Group on Chinese ACNE Treatment Guidelines. Guideline for diagnosis and treatment of acne (the 2014 revised edition). *J Clin Dermatol.* 2015;44:52-57.

How to cite this article: Feng Y, Wang A, Dong X, et al. Coincidence of pachydermoperiostosis and synovitis, acne, pustulosis, hyperostosis, osteitis syndrome, a causal or casual association? *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1328-1332. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14418 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14425

CASE REPORT

🔤 👰 WILEY

Canakinumab treatment in a young girl with refractory chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis associated with pyoderma gangrenosum

Sabrina Acierno¹ | Francesca Angrisani¹ | Achille Marino² | Roberto Felice Caporali^{3,4} Rolando Cimaz^{2,3} | Teresa Giani³

¹Department of Woman, Child and of General and Specialized Surgery, Università degli Studi della Campania "Luigi Vanvitelli", Naples, Italy

²Pediatric Rheumatology Unit, ASST G. Pini - CTO, Milan, Italy

³University of Milan, Milan, Italy

⁴Division of Clinical Rheumatology, ASST G. Pini - CTO, Milan, Italy

Correspondence

Teresa Giani, Department of Clinical Sciences and Community Health, University of Milan, Milan, Italy. Email: teresa.giani@gmail.com

Abstract

Background: Chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis (CRMO) is a bone inflammatory disorder characterized by osteolytic, usually multiple, symmetric lesions. Diagnosis is one of exclusion, and no standardized therapies are available. Presumed deregulation of the interleukin (IL)-1 β axis, as observed in 2 monogenic autoinflammatory conditions such as Majeed syndrome (LPIN2 mutations) and deficiency of IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL1RN mutations) with CRMO-like bone involvement, suggests the blockade of IL-1 as potentially useful also in this condition, even if scarce data are available.

Case presentation: We report the case of a 13-year-old girl affected by a multidrugresistant and pyoderma gangrenosum-complicated CRMO treated with canakinumab, a human monoclonal antibody targeting IL-1 β .

Conclusion: In this young patient pyoderma gangrenosum and CRMO showed a rapid and satisfactory response to canakinumab, although over time a decreased efficacy in controlling bone disease was observed.

KEYWORDS

anakinra, canakinumab, chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis, IL-1, pyoderma gangrenosum

1 | INTRODUCTION

Chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis (CRMO) is a rare bone disorder characterized by a sterile bone inflammation leading to osteolytic, hyperostotic, and osteosclerotic, multiple lesions.¹ Long bone metaphysis, pelvis, clavicle, ribs, vertebral bodies, and mandible are the typically affected sites.²

The disease onset is insidious, and the course prolonged and fluctuating. Patients may present fever, asthenia, and fatigue.² Bone pain shows a relapsing-remitting course. Articular, skin, gastrointestinal, or ocular involvement are frequently associated. Palmoplantar pustulosis, psoriasis, and acne are observed especially in adolescents,³ while pyoderma gangrenosum (PG) has been rarely described.⁴⁻¹¹

Inflammatory bone lesions appear as radiolucent, osteolytic, or sclerotic areas on plain radiographs; however, during the early stages, they may be undetectable.²

Furthermore, since many lesions may be asymptomatic, a wholebody magnetic resonance imaging (WB-MRI) is useful to recognize radiographically occult and clinically silent lesions, and the typical symmetric pattern of distribution.³

Sabrina Acierno and Francesca Angrisani contributed equally to the work.

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

WILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

Diagnosis is one of exclusion as no diagnostic biomarkers are available; bone biopsy can be required to exclude malignancies and infections.³

No standardized therapeutic protocols exist, even though many different treatments are currently employed, ranging from nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) to disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs) up to biologic drugs.¹² A presumed deregulation of the interleukin (IL)-1 β axis suggests the blockade of IL-1 as a potentially successful treatment.¹²

We report the case of a 13-year-old girl affected by a multidrugresistant CRMO complicated by PG, treated with canakinumab, a human monoclonal antibody targeting IL-1 β .

2 | CASE REPORT

A 13-year-old girl started to complain of rib cage pain, poorly responsive to common NSAIDs. Due to the association with fever, increased inflammatory markers, and osteolytic areas at I and II left ribs at plain radiograph, an infectious osteomyelitis was suspected, and a parenteral antibiotic therapy was unsuccessfully administered for 2 weeks. The patient was then transferred to our attention. A WB-MRI showed diffuse bone lesions distributed at I, II and III right ribs, II left rib, vertebral bodies of C7-D3, both humeral heads, and both greater trochanters. Bone biopsy (rib) revealed a mixed inflammatory cell infiltrate, without evidence of infection or malignancy, supporting the diagnosis of CRMO.

Due to the symptomatic presentation, the number of bone lesions and the vertebral involvement, bisphosphonates (neridronate, 2 mg/kg intravenously every 3 months) were prescribed together with methotrexate (15 mg/m^2 weekly subcutaneosly) and a 2-month course of naproxen (15 mg/kg/d in 2 doses). Despite a good clinical recovery, an unsatisfactory improvement in skeletal lesions was detected at the 7-month radiological control, and neridronate was replaced by an anti-tumor necrosis factor (TNF) α agent (adalimumab 40 mg every 2 weeks, subcutaneously).

Two months after the start of this new treatment, and about 11 months after the disease onset, a small papule presented at her anterior tibial surface and quickly enlarged, developing into a large and painful ulcer with a peripheral erythema (Figure 1).

Skin biopsy revealed necrotic epidermis with carcinomatous hyperplasia on the sides, and epidermal reactive neoangiogenesis, with fibrosis and a dense neutrophilic infiltrate compatible with PG.

At the same time back pain gradually developed and a new WB-MRI, 5 months after the previous one, showed the resolution of 3 of the old lesions, and the appearance of 2 new ones. Methotrexate was therefore stopped, adalimumab was switched to an anti-IL-1 blocker (canakinumab, 4 mg/kg/4 wk subcutaneously), and a 2-month cycle of prednisone (15 mg/d) was started. Topical treatment included steroids together with sterile saline solution.

One year later, due the adequate disease control with complete clinical remission and radiological resolution of the previous bone lesions, without new ones detected, canakinumab injection interval was extended (4 mg/kg/8 wk). However, after 1 year of remission bone pain recurred, multiple ulcerative and painful skin lesions appeared at lower limbs, along with an increase in acute phase reactants and new active radiological bone lesions. Intervals of canakinumab injections were then reduced to 4 weeks, in association with a 3-months prednisone treatment. Bone pain, cutaneous ulcers, and inflammatory markers gradually improved.

At last follow-up, 8 months after the last therapeutic changes, and around 3 years and 8 months after the disease onset, the girl was off corticosteroids, only taking canakinumab every 4 weeks; she was in good general condition, skin lesions were completely healed with cribriform scarring (Figure 2), and laboratory exams were in the normal range. However, WB-MRI revealed new edematous bone lesions at C7, D1, D2, left sacroiliac joint, and ribs, despite being clinically asymptomatic, while resolution of 3 old ones was confirmed. Figure 3 presents a synopsis of the major events related to the clinical history of this patient.

3 | DISCUSSION

Canakinumab in pediatric age is approved for systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis and some autoinflammatory periodic fever syndromes, while its use in CRMO is off label and still anecdotal.



FIGURE 1 Active pyoderma gangrenosum at the anterior tibial surface presenting as a large and painful ulcer with a peripheral erythema

Therapy in CRMO aims to control pain, interrupt inflammation, and prevent complications.¹³ However, it is currently based on expert opinion with relatively small case collections.

A survey of pediatric rheumatologists through Childhood Arthritis and Rheumatology Research Alliance (CARRA) identified NSAIDs as common first-line treatment, while DMARDs, TNF blockers, and bisphosphonates are mostly used as secondline drugs.^{14,15} Zhao et al within the CARRA chronic nonbacterial osteomyelitis (CNO) working group proposed 3 consensus treatment plans for NSAID-refractory cases including classical DMARDs, TNF-alpha blockers with or without methotrexate, or bisphosphonates.¹⁶



FIGURE 2 Pyoderma gangrenosum lesions completely healed with characteristic cribriform scarring within 8 mo of canakinumab treatment

Rheumatic Diseases

In a murine model Cassel et al observed how bone inflammation in CRMO is mediated by IL-1 β , although in an inflammasomeindependent way.¹⁷ An increased IL-1 β secretion by peripheral blood mononuclear cells during the active phases and an over-expression of inflammasome components has been demonstrated by Scianaro et al.¹²

Two inherited monogenic autoinflammatory conditions such as Majeed syndrome (LPIN2 mutations) and deficiency of IL-1 receptor antagonist (DIRA) (IL1RN mutations) with a CRMO-like bone involvement, and an IL-1 over-expression have been successfully treated with IL-1 blockers.¹⁸⁻²¹ The IL-1 receptor antagonist anakinra, the soluble decoy receptor rilonacept, and the neutralizing monoclonal anti-IL-1ß antibodies canakinumab, and gevokizumab represent the available IL-1 blockers.^{12,22} Their use in CRMO is still circumscribed, mostly based on few clinical cases, and substantially restricted to anakinra.²³⁻²⁷ Some isolated cases successfully treated with canakinumab have been described in patients affected by Majeed syndrome, and DIRA^{21,28,29} Table 1 summarizes the main data about the use of canakinumab in autoinflammatory bone diseases obtained with a comprehensive search of the literature published on the PubMed database up to May 2022 in English (searching terms: "canakinumab" OR "interleukin 1β antibody" OR "ACZ885" AND "chronic non-bacterial osteomyelitis" OR "Chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis" OR "CNO" OR "CRMO" OR "bone autoinflammatory syndromes" OR "osteomyelitis" OR "DIRA" OR "SAPHO" OR "PAPA" OR "PASH" OR "PAPASH" OR "Majeed Syndrome" OR "Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist" OR "interleukin-36 receptor antagonist"). Regarding CRMO, Moussa et al reported 2 patients treated with this drug.³⁰ They both had been initially unsuccessfully treated with naproxen and pamidronate, and then switched to canakinumab every 8 weeks, one of them after a further 5-year-period under infliximab. After an initial recovery, these children needed to reduce the interval between injections to 1 month due to CRMO relapse.

Our patient, a few weeks after the introduction of adalimumab for bone lesion persistence, developed PG skin lesions. PG is an ulcerative, often recurrent cutaneous condition that may present as a primary condition, or in association with other systemic



FIGURE 3 Timeline of key events in the described patient. CRMO, chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis; m, month; PG, pyoderma gangrenosum; w, week; WB-MRI, whole-body magnetic resonance imaging; y, year

TABLE 1 Literature summary about to the use of canakinumab in bone autoinflammatory conditions

36	⊥wı	LEY ⁻ Rh	rnational Journal of eumatic Di	seases	@					ACIER
	References	34	35	90 20	21	21	R	ţ	Present article	subcutaneous.
	Adverse events to canakinumab	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	None	applicable; s.c., s
	Final treatment	Canakinumab	Anakinra	Canakinumab	Canakinumab	Canakinumab	Canakinumab	Methotrexate Infliximab	Canakinumab	eceptor; NA, not
	Long-term efficacy ^c	Yes	A	° N	۲ ۲	۲ ۲	Yes	° Z	Yes	of the IL-36 r
	Short- term efficacy ^b	Yes	Yes	°Z	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	A. deficiency
	Initial efficacy ^a	Yes	°Z	oN	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	onist; DITR
	Canakinumab dose and duration therapy	150 mgs.c. every 6 wk	4 mg/kgs.c. every 4 wk	2 and then 3 mg/kg every 8 wk	4 mg/kg/4 wk	4 mg/kg/4 wk	5 mg/kgs.c. every 8 wk shorten to 6 wk after the 6 dose and every 4 wk after 18mo	5 mg/kgs.c. every 8 wk after 4 injections passed at every 4 wk	4 mg/kgs.c. every 4 wk; 52 wk after passed every 8 wk and then after 52 wk reduced everv 4 wk	in (IL)-1 receptor antago
	Previous treatment	None	Colchicine, Corticosteroids, Anakinra	corticosteroids, topical tacrolimus and systemic, Anakinra	Corticosteroids, etanercept, anarkinra	Corticosteroids etanercept anakinra	Prednisone Pamidronate Infliximab Methotrexate	Naproxen Pamidronate Canakinumab	Naproxen Methotrexate Neridronate Adalimumab	. deficiency of interleuk
	Symptoms/manifestations	Pustular cutaneous lesions/ arthralgia of knees, ankles, elbows/arthritis left knee	Recurrent episodes of fever/ serositis/pancreatitis/ pelvic CRMO	Erythematous rash/ migratory glossitis/ calcaneal osteomyelitis	Severe pain and "pseudoparalysis" of extremities/objective joint swelling/CRMO of both tibiae/anemia	Severe pain and "pseudoparalysis" extremities/recurrent fever/objective joint swelling /CRMO fibula radius and ulna/anemia	Arthritis/tender right clavicle, arthralgia/ psoriasis/fractures in dorsal spine	Bone ache, arthralgia	CRMO rib cage, vertebral, both femurs and homers; cutaneous manifestations	multifocal osteomyelitis; DIRA
	Age onset	12 y	13 mo	2 mo	6 mo	3 mo	7 <	12 y	13 y	recurrent
	Country	Turkey	Turkey	Morocco	Turkey	Turkey	Arabia	Arabia	Italy). chronic r
	Disease	DIRA	DIRA	DITRA	Majeed	Majeed	CRMO	CRMO	CRMO	ons: CRMC
	Patient	£	2	σ	4	ъ	Ŷ	7	ω	Abbreviati

^bShort-term efficacy 24 wk. ^cLong-term efficacy >24 wk.

^alnitial efficacy 12 wk.

1336

inflammatory diseases. Only few case reports highlight its association with CRMO. At first the possibility of a paradoxical reaction to anti-TNF α treatment was considered, since adalimumab is one of the most promising therapeutic choices for PG, rarely it also may induce inflammatory immune-mediated skin manifestations.^{31,32} PG has been recently described as part of some genetic autoinflammatory conditions such as PAPA (pyogenic arthritis, PG and acne), PASH (PG, acne and suppurative hidradenitis), and PAPASH (pyogenic arthritis, acne, PG and suppurative hidradenitis), these are all characterized by cutaneous involvement with a neutrophilic infiltrate, an inflammasome impairment, and an overproduction of IL-1.³³

In our patient canakinumab induced a rapid and satisfactory response, with bone pain and PG resolution, inflammatory markers normalization, and an almost complete radiological bone lesions recovery. This drug also proved to be safe and well tolerated.

However, 1 year after drug tapering a loss of efficacy was observed. Restoring the previous injection interval, a partial response was obtained, with pain relief, skin lesions healing, and inflammatory markers normalization, but with appearance of new radiologically detected bone lesions.

In our experience canakinumab proved to be effective and safe in the treatment of this multi-resistant CRMO case and beneficial in PG management. Over time a decline in bone lesion efficacy control was observed with new lesions appearance.

Even though data are still limited, IL-1 inhibition could represent a potential therapeutic choice in patients with severe or complicated features unresponsive to more conventional treatments.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Dr S. Acierno and Dr F. Angrisani wrote the article. Dr Achille Marino contributed to organize and write the article. Prof Rolando Cimaz and Prof Roberto Caporali provided grammar and stylistic revision, Dr Teresa Giani revised the literature.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare there is no conflict of interest and deny any financial support for this article.

INFORMED CONSENT

Informed consent was obtained from legally authorized representatives.

ORCID

REFERENCES

 Taddio A, Zennaro F, Pastore S, Cimaz R. An update on the pathogenesis and treatment of chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis in children. *Paediatr Drugs*. 2017;19(3):165-172. doi:10.1007/ s40272-017-0226-4 **Rheumatic Diseases**

- Moreno-Mateo F, Perea SH, Onel KB. Chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis: diagnosis and treatment. *Curr Opin Pediatr.* 2021;33(1):90-96. doi:10.1097/MOP.000000000000970
- Zhao DY, McCann L, Hahn G, Hedrich CM. Chronic nonbacterial osteomyelitis (CNO) and chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis (CRMO). J Transl Autoimmun. 2021;4:100095. doi:10.1016/j. jtauto.2021.100095
- Dagan O, Barak Y, Metzker A. Pyoderma gangrenosum and sterile multifocal osteomyelitis preceding the appearance of Takayasu arteritis. *Pediatr Dermatol*. 1995;12(1):39-42. doi:10.1111/ j.1525-1470.1995.tb00122.x
- Samlaska CP, Smith RA, Myers JB, Bottini AG, Person DA. Pyoderma gangrenosum and cranial osteolysis: case report and review of the paediatric literature. Br J Dermatol. 1995;133(6):972-977. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.1995.tb06936.x
- Katsuo K, Honda T, Kaku Y, et al. Pyoderma gangrenosum associated with chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis as a possible paradoxical reaction to anti-tumor necrosis factor-α therapy. J Dermatol. 2020;47(8):e283-e284. doi:10.1111/1346-8138.15417
- Wurm MC, Brecht I, Lell M, et al. Chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis in association with pyoderma gangraenosum. BMC Oral Health. 2016;16:85. doi:10.1186/s12903-016-0275-z
- Piqué-Durán E, Morera Molina J, Limeres-González MÁ, Espejo-Gil AM. Cranial aseptic osteomyelitis associated with pyoderma gangrenosum. *Neurocirugia (Astur: Engl Ed)*. 2021. doi: 10.1016/j. neucir.2020.11.007
- Nurre LD, Rabalais GP, Callen JP. Neutrophilic dermatosisassociated sterile chronic multifocal osteomyelitis in pediatric patients: case report and review. *Pediatr Dermatol*. 1999;16(3):214-216. doi:10.1046/j.1525-1470.1999.00058.x
- Vettiyil G, Punnen A, Kumar S. An unusual association of chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis, pyoderma gangrenosum, and takayasu arteritis. J Rheumatol. 2017;44(1):127-128. doi:10.3899/ jrheum.160491
- Felton S, Al-Niaimi F, Lyon C. Severe back pain in a young patient with pyoderma gangrenosum and Crohn's disease controlled with anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy: sterile osteomyelitis. *Dermatol Ther* (*Heidelb*). 2014;4(1):137-140. doi:10.1007/s13555-014-0044-3
- Scianaro R, Insalaco A, Bracci Laudiero L, et al. Deregulation of the IL-1β axis in chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis. *Pediatr Rheumatol Online J.* 2014;12:30. doi:10.1186/1546-0096-12-30
- Ramanan AV, Hampson LV, Lythgoe H, et al. Defining consensus opinion to develop randomised controlled trials in rare diseases using Bayesian design: an example of a proposed trial of adalimumab versus pamidronate for children with CNO/CRMO. *PLoS One*. 2019;14(6):e0215739. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0215739
- Zhao Y, Dedeoglu F, Ferguson P, et al. Physicians' perspectives on the diagnosis and treatment of chronic nonbacterial osteomyelitis. *Int J Rheumatol.* 2017;2017:1-7. doi:10.1155/2017/7694942
- Beck C, Morbach H, Beer M, et al. Chronic nonbacterial osteomyelitis in childhood: prospective follow-up during the first year of anti-inflammatory treatment. *Arthritis Res Ther.* 2010;12(2):R74. doi:10.1186/ar2992
- Zhao Y, Wu EY, Oliver MS, et al. Consensus treatment plans for chronic nonbacterial osteomyelitis refractory to nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs and/or with active spinal lesions. *Arthritis Care Res* (Hoboken). 2018;70(8):1228-1237. doi:10.1002/acr.23462
- Cassel SL, Janczy JR, Bing X, et al. Inflammasome-independent IL-1β mediates autoinflammatory disease in Pstpip2-deficient mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2014;111(3):1072-1077. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1318685111
- Gómez-García F, Sanz-Cabanillas JL, Viguera-Guerra I, Isla-Tejera B, Nieto AV, Ruano J. Scoping review on use of drugs targeting interleukin 1 pathway in DIRA and DITRA. *Dermatol Ther (Heidelb)*. 2018;8(4):539-556. doi:10.1007/s13555-018-0269-7

🔊 –Wii fy

ILEY- Rheumatic Diseases

- Ferguson PJ, El-Shanti H. Majeed syndrome: a review of the clinical, genetic and immunologic features. *Biomolecules*. 2021;11(3):367. doi:10.3390/biom11030367
- Aksentijevich I, Masters SL, Ferguson PJ, et al. An autoinflammatory disease with deficiency of the interleukin-1-receptor antagonist. N Engl J Med. 2009;360(23):2426-2437. doi:10.1056/ NEJMoa0807865
- Herlin T, Fiirgaard B, Bjerre M, et al. Efficacy of anti-IL-1 treatment in Majeed syndrome. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(3):410-413. doi:10.1136/annrheumdis-2012-201818
- Stefania S, Colia R, Cinzia R, Corrado A, Cantatore FP. Offlabel use of anti-IL-1 drugs in rheumatic diseases. Int J Immunopathol Pharmacol. 2021;35:20587384211006584. doi:10.1177/20587384211006584
- Eleftheriou D, Gerschman T, Sebire N, Woo P, Pilkington CA, Brogan PA. Biologic therapy in refractory chronic non-bacterial osteomyelitis of childhood. *Rheumatology* (Oxford). 2010;49(8):1505-1512. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/keq122
- Colina M, Pizzirani C, Khodeir M, et al. Dysregulation of P2X7 receptor-inflammasome axis in SAPHO syndrome: successful treatment with anakinra. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2010;49(7):1416-1418. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/keq074
- Pardeo M, Pires Marafon D, Messia V, Garganese MC, De Benedetti F, Insalaco A. Anakinra in a cohort of children with chronic nonbacterial osteomyelitis. J Rheumatol. 2017;44(8):1231-1238. doi:10.3899/jrheum.160690
- Daoussis D, Konstantopoulou G, Kraniotis P, Sakkas L, Liossis SN. Biologics in SAPHO syndrome: a systematic review. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2019;48(4):618-625. doi:10.1016/j.semarthrit.2018.04.003
- Pinto-Fernández C, Seoane-Reula ME. Efficacy of treatment with IL-1RA in Majeed syndrome. Allergol Immunopathol (Madr). 2017;45(1):99-101. doi:10.1016/j.aller.2016.04.003
- Glerup M, Fiirgaard B, Host C, Ferguson P, Herlin T. Canakinumab monotherapy for the treatment of Majeed syndrome. Five-year experience [abstract]. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2016;68(Suppl. 10). https://acrabstracts.org/abstract/canakinumab-monotherapy-forthe-treatment-of-majeed-syndrome-five-year-experience/
- Mendonça LO, Grossi A, Caroli F, et al. A case report of a novel compound heterozygous mutation in a Brazilian patient with deficiency of Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (DIRA). *Pediatr Rheumatol Online J.* 2020;18(1):67. doi:10.1186/s12969-020-00454-5

- Moussa T, Bhat V, Kini V, Fathalla BM. Clinical and genetic association, radiological findings, and response to biological therapy in seven children from Qatar with non-bacterial osteomyelitis. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2017;20(9):1286-1296. doi:10.1111/1756-185X.12940
- Garcovich S, De Simone C, Genovese G, Berti E, Cugno M, Marzano AV. Paradoxical skin reactions to biologics in patients with rheumatologic disorders. *Front Pharmacol.* 2019;10:282. doi:10.3389/ fphar.2019.00282
- Tan Y, Kavaklieva S, Wood F. Pyoderma gangrenosum induced by adalimumab in a seropositive rheumatoid arthritis patient: a paradoxical effect of adalimumab? *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2021;60(8):e2 88-e289. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/keab194
- Cugno M, Borghi A, Marzano AV. PAPA, PASH and PAPASH syndromes: pathophysiology, presentation and treatment. *Am J Clin Dermatol.* 2017;18(4):555-562. doi:10.1007/s40257-017-0265-1
- Ulusoy E, Karaca NE, El-Shanti H, Kilicoglu E, Aksu G, Kutukculer N. Interleukin-1 receptor antagonist deficiency with a novel mutation; late onset and successful treatment with canakinumab: a case report. J Med Case Reports. 2015;9:145. doi:10.1186/ s13256-015-0618-4
- Kuemmerle-Deschner JB, Welzel T, Hoertnagel K, et al. New variant in the IL1RN-gene (DIRA) associated with late-onset, CRMOlike presentation. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2020;59(11):3259-3263. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/keaa119
- Carapito R, Isidor B, Guerouaz N, et al. Homozygous IL36RN mutation and NSD1 duplication in a patient with severe pustular psoriasis and symptoms unrelated to deficiency of interleukin-36 receptor antagonist. Br J Dermatol. 2015;172(1):302-305. doi:10.1111/bjd.13261

How to cite this article: Acierno S, Angrisani F, Marino A, Caporali R, Cimaz R, Giani T. Canakinumab treatment in a young girl with refractory chronic recurrent multifocal osteomyelitis associated with pyoderma gangrenosum. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1333-1338. doi: <u>10.1111/1756-</u> 185X.14425 DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14427

CASE REPORT



🔤 👰 WILEY

Systemic sclerosis with cerebral infarction and severe stenosis of internal carotid artery and coronary artery: A case report

Lanjing Wang¹ | Min Chu² | Daosheng Wang³ | Jijun Teng¹

¹Department of Neurology, The Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University, Qingdao, China

²Department of Neurology, Minhang Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai, China

³Department of Neurosurgery, Minhang Hospital, Fudan University, Shanghai, China

Correspondence

Jijun Teng, Department of Neurology, The Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University, Qingdao University, Qingdao, Shandong, China.

Email: drtengjijun@163.com

Abstract

Systemic sclerosis (SSc) is a chronic autoimmune disease characterized by microangiopathy, extensive fibrosis and autoantibody production. It is generally believed that microvascular disease is the hallmark of SSc. Macrovascular involvement is not initially considered as a feature of SSc, but its mortality is high, which should not be ignored. Up to the present, SSc patients with cerebral involvement and multiple macrovascular stenosis have been rarely described. We herein report a case of cerebral infarction and severe stenosis of the internal carotid artery and coronary artery associated with SSc.

KEYWORDS

arterial stenosis, case report, cerebral infarction, systemic sclerosis

1 | INTRODUCTION

Systemic sclerosis (SSc) is a rare multisystem autoimmune connective disease of unknown etiology affecting approximately 20 per million people.¹ Defined by the extent of skin involvement, SSc is subcategorized into limited cutaneous SSc (lcSSc) and diffuse cutaneous SSc (dcSSc).² SSc is characterized by microvascular damage and progressive fibrosis resulting in skin manifestation such as Raynaud's phenomenon (RP), skin thickening and digital ulceration as well as multiple organ manifestations.³⁻⁵ Approximately 90% of the patients with SSc have gastrointestinal involvement, usually presenting as esophageal dysmotility.⁶ Pulmonary involvement, the second most common internal organ involvement only to esophageal involvement, is currently the major cause of death in patients with SSc.⁷ The cumulative survival from diagnosis has been estimated at 62.5% at 10 years.⁸ As the highest individual mortality of all rheumatic diseases, SSc is still challenging for doctors.⁷ Overall, the literature on cerebral infarction with multiple macrovascular stenosis in patients with SSc is lacking. We herein report a case of cerebral infarction and severe stenosis of the internal carotid artery and coronary artery associated with SSc.

2 | CASE PRESENTATION

A 62-year-old female patient was admitted to a neurology department with a 2-day history of slurred speech and immobility of the right limb. Five years ago, she was admitted to hospital due to RP, stiff skin, and ulceration of the fingers and feet. At that time, the physical examination revealed that she had obvious punctate depigmentation in the chest area, stiff skin of face, neck, chest and limbs, several ulcers with diameters of 1-2 cm of fingers, and an ulcer with a diameter of 1 cm of the left heel. Chest computed tomography (CT) showed interstitial fibrosis in the lower lobes of both lungs and calcification in the coronary artery (Figure 1). Immunological examination showed that antinuclear antibodies (ANA) and the antiscl-70 antibodies were positive. Therefore, she was diagnosed with dcSSc. Then she was treated with prednisone (20mg once per day), hydroxychloroquine (0.2 g twice per day), nifedipine (30mg once per day), alprostadil (10 µg once per day), tramadol hydrochloride (10 mg once per night) and symptomatic treatment. Ten days later, the patient was discharged from the hospital. The prednisone dose was gradually reduced to 10 mg/d which was maintained. Two years ago, she was diagnosed with hypertension. She controlled her blood

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

Lanjing Wang and Min Chu have contributed equally to this work.



FIGURE 1 Chest computed tomography (CT) showing interstitial fibrosis in the lower lobes of both lungs



FIGURE 2 Diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging (DWI) of the brain showing a high signal in the (A) left corona radiata-basal ganglia region, (B) left frontotemporal parietal occipital lobe. Computed tomography angiography showing mild stenosis of middle cerebral artery (C)

pressure within the normal range by taking benazepril (10 mg once per day).

Two days before admission, the patient developed slurred speech with immobility of the right limbs, accompanied by coughing while drinking water and difficulty swallowing. Physical examination at admission revealed blood pressure of 120/70mmHg and body mass index (BMI) of 22.43. She was sane and had slurred speech. Her bilateral pupils were equal size and circular. Pupillary light reflexes were sensitive. She exhibited no diplopia or nystagmus, and her eye movements were normal. Bilateral frontal lines are symmetrical, the right nasolabial fold was shallow, the tongue extended to the right. The muscle strength of the right upper limb was grade 2, right lower limb grade 4, left limbs grade 5. There was symmetrical presence of bilateral shallow sensations. Her tendon reflexes were active in all limbs with right Babinski sign. She had several ulcers of fingers and feet.

Main laboratory examination results were as follows: red blood cell count, 2.79×10^{12} /L; white blood cell count, 9.16×10^{9} /L; hemoglobin, 94g/L; eosinophil count, 0.05×10^{9} /L; C-reactive protein, 7.69 mg/L, erythrocyte sedimentation rate, 9.1 mm/1 h; creatine kinase, 21.2 U/L; fasting blood glucose, 6.23 mmol/L; D-Dimer, 1240 ng/mL. Immunological examination showed positive anti-PM-Scl antibodies (++). Her cranial magnetic resonance imaging showed multiple cerebral infarctions (left corona radiata-basal ganglia region, left frontotemporal parietal occipital lobe) (Figure 2A,B). Head and neck computed tomography angiography showed carotid atherosclerosis, and severe stenosis in the initial segment of the left internal carotid artery, mild stenosis of left middle cerebral artery (Figure 2C). Lower extremity arterial ultrasound showed arteriosclerosis in both lower extremities.

She was treated with aspirin (0.1 g once per night), atorvastatin calcium (20 mg once per night), prednisone (10 mg once per day), hydroxychloroquine (0.2 g twice per day) and therapies of improving microcirculation. During hospitalization, she frequently experienced precordial discomfort, but no obvious abnormality in troponin I, myoglobin or creatine kinase isoenzymes MB. Echocardiogram revealed left atrial enlargement and electrocardiogram showed multilead ST-T segment depression. Coronary angiography revealed 90%

stenosis of the left main coronary artery (Figure 3A). Cerebral angiography showed severe stenosis at the origin of the left internal carotid artery (Figure 3C). Two stents were placed in the left coronary artery during the operation (Figure 3B is the postoperative image). Precordial discomfort was effectively relieved after the operation. Left carotid artery stent implantation was performed 6 days after the coronary stent implantation (Figure 3D is the postoperative image). After the operation, she was treated with dual antiplatelet therapy (aspirin and clopidogrel), anticoagulation therapy, and the rest of the treatment was the same as before. One week later, the muscle strength of her right upper limb recovered to grade 3, her speech became clear, and she did not complain of discomfort in the precordial area anymore.

After discharge, she continued to take dual antiplatelets and prednisone. After 1 year she changed to a single antiplatelet (aspirin). During the 2-year follow-up, she did not complain of any discomfort.

3 | DISCUSSION

Cerebral infarction, coronary artery stenosis and internal carotid artery stenosis were definitely diagnosed by clinical manifestations and imaging findings. This patient met the diagnostic criteria of SSc from the American College of Rheumatology and European League Against Rheumatism,⁹ and based on the extent of skin involvement, she was diagnosed with dcSSc. According to the British

Rheumatic Diseases

Society for Rheumatology (BSR) and British Health Professionals in Rheumatology (BHPR) guideline for the treatment of SSc, the patient was treated with glucocorticoids, immunosuppressants, vasodilators and symptomatic treatment.¹⁰ Skin thickening was effectively relieved through therapy. During the follow-up, the patient's skin ulcers were persistent and recurrent, which was consistent with the disease characteristics of SSc.

Scholars generally agree that SSc can promote premature atherosclerosis and accelerate the progression of arterial stenosis.¹¹ A meta-analysis showed the prevalence of atherosclerosis was increased in all vessels in patients with SSc,¹² and SSc is associated with an increased risk of developing coronary heart disease and stroke.^{11,13} In addition, Caimmi et al discovered that the prevalence of carotid plaques in patients with SSc was common, but only a small proportion of patients had significant stenosis.⁴ Overall, the mechanisms of macrovascular disease in SSc remain unclear, may be secondary to cardiovascular risk factors, increased endothelial damage and disease-specific factors such as medications.¹² SSc affects the microcirculation and microvascular endothelial cells, accelerates the endurance of the vessel wall of the macrocirculation, then leads to blood vessel obstruction and tissue anoxia.^{14,15}

This patient had a 2-year history of hypertension but it was wellcontrolled. The patient had no family history of cardio-cerebrovascular diseases and her BMI was normal. No other atherosclerosis-related risk factors had been found. The possibility of severe stenosis of multiple arteries in a short time was small, and the patient had positive



FIGURE 3 (A) Coronary angiography showing 90% stenosis of the left main coronary artery; (B) is the postoperative image. (C) Cerebral angiography showing severe stenosis at the origin of the left internal carotid artery; (D) is the postoperative image LEY- Rheumatic Diseases

anti-PM-Scl antibody. Therefore, we inferred that the mechanisms of the severe stenosis of multiple large arteries in this patient might be accelerated atherosclerosis caused by SSc on the one hand, and might be autoimmune vascular disease on the other hand. The causes and mechanisms of SSc complicated with cerebral infarction and multiple large arteries stenosis needs further exploration.

Due to the rarity and heterogeneity of SSc, its treatment may be challenging. At present, the treatment mainly focuses on protecting the function of organs and improving the quality of life of patients without specific preventive and treatment measures. Moreover, the treatment for SSc patients with atherosclerosis is knotty due to the role of glucocorticoid therapy in atherosclerosis being highly controversial.¹⁶ A previous study suggested that low-dose prednisone did not increase the risk of atherosclerosis.¹⁷ Recent studies demonstrated glucocorticoid was associated with a dose-dependent increase in risk of cardiovascular events, even low-dose glucocorticoid increases the risk of cardiovascular disease.^{18,19} In contrast, Jeries et al discovered that glucocorticoids presented antiatherogenic effect by protecting macrophages from lipid accumulation and foam cell formation.²⁰ After comprehensive consideration, the patient in this case receiving longterm low-dose prednisone and immunosuppressant and had no recurrence of vascular events during the 2-year follow-up. Therefore, we tend to think the macrovascular stenosis may be more related to SSc instead of prednisone. To sum up, the effect of glucocorticoid therapy on SSc with atherosclerosis is uncertain. New therapeutic strategies for SSc with atherosclerosis need to be explored.

Although the incidence rate of cardio-cerebrovascular diseases caused by SSc combined with macrovascular stenosis is low, the consequences are disastrous, which needs to be paid full attention by clinicians. Further well-designed studies are warranted to explore the pathogenesis of SSc with macrovascular stenosis. SSc patients should not only undergo immunological examination, but also pay attention to the vascular imaging of heart and brain. Early detection, early diagnosis, and early treatment are crucial for long-term prognosis and improvement of life quality for SSc patients with macrovascular diseases.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank the Affiliated Hospital of Qingdao University and participants.

ORCID

Lanjing Wang 匝 https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2164-5396

REFERENCES

- Cen X, Feng S, Wei S, Yan L, Sun L. Systemic sclerosis and risk of cardiovascular disease: a PRISMA-compliant systemic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. *Medicine*. 2020;99(47):e23009.
- LeRoy E, Black C, Fleischmajer R, et al. Scleroderma (systemic sclerosis): classification, subsets and pathogenesis. J Rheumatol. 1988;15(2):202-205.
- Ingegnoli F, Ughi N, Mihai C. Update on the epidemiology, risk factors, and disease outcomes of systemic sclerosis. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol.* 2018;32(2):223-240.

- Caimmi C, De Marchi S, Bosello S, et al. Ultrasonography involvement of carotid, upper and lower limb arteries in a large cohort of systemic sclerosis patients. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2020;23(5):681-692.
- Ruaro B, Casabella A, Paolino S, et al. Correlation between bone quality and microvascular damage in systemic sclerosis patients. *Rheumatology* (Oxford). 2018;57(9):1548-1554.
- 6. Konig M. The microbiome in autoimmune rheumatic disease. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol.* 2020;34(1):101473.
- 7. Khanna D, Lescoat A, Roofeh D, et al. Systemic sclerosis-associated interstitial lung disease: how to incorporate two food and drug administration-approved therapies in clinical practice. *Arthritis Rheumatol (Hoboken, NJ)*. 2022;74(1):13-27.
- Rubio-Rivas M, Royo C, Simeón C, Corbella X, Fonollosa V. Mortality and survival in systemic sclerosis: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 2014;44(2):208-219.
- van den Hoogen F, Khanna D, Fransen J, et al. 2013 classification criteria for systemic sclerosis: an American College of Rheumatology/ European League Against Rheumatism collaborative initiative. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(11):1747-1755.
- Denton C, Hughes M, Gak N, et al. BSR and BHPR guideline for the treatment of systemic sclerosis. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2016;55(10):1906-1910.
- Ungprasert P, Sanguankeo A, Upala S. Risk of ischemic stroke in patients with systemic sclerosis: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Mod Rheumatol.* 2016;26(1):128-131.
- Au K, Singh M, Bodukam V, et al. Atherosclerosis in systemic sclerosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Arthritis Rheum. 2011;63(7):2078-2090.
- Man A, Zhu Y, Zhang Y, et al. The risk of cardiovascular disease in systemic sclerosis: a population-based cohort study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(7):1188-1193.
- 14. LeRoy E. Systemic sclerosis. A vascular perspective. Rheum Dis Clin North Am. 1996;22(4):675-694.
- Zeng Y, Li M, Xu D, et al. Macrovascular involvement in systemic sclerosis: evidence of correlation with disease activity. *Clin Exp Rheumatol*. 2012;30:S76-S80.
- MacLeod C, Hadoke P, Nixon M. Glucocorticoids: fuelling the fire of atherosclerosis or therapeutic extinguishers? Int J Mol Sci. 2021;22(14):7622.
- Hafström I, Rohani M, Deneberg S, Wörnert M, Jogestrand T, Frostegård J. Effects of low-dose prednisolone on endothelial function, atherosclerosis, and traditional risk factors for atherosclerosis in patients with rheumatoid arthritis--a randomized study. *J Rheumatol.* 2007;34(9):1810-1816.
- Pujades-Rodriguez M, Morgan A, Cubbon R, Wu J. Dose-dependent oral glucocorticoid cardiovascular risks in people with immunemediated inflammatory diseases: a population-based cohort study. *PLoS Med.* 2020;17(12):e1003432.
- Vettori S, Maresca L, Cuomo G, Abbadessa S, Leonardo G, Valentini G. Clinical and subclinical atherosclerosis in systemic sclerosis: consequences of previous corticosteroid treatment. *Scand J Rheumatol.* 2010;39(6):485-489.
- Jeries H, Volkova N, Grajeda-Iglesias C, et al. Prednisone and its active metabolite prednisolone attenuate lipid accumulation in macrophages. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol Ther. 2020;25(2):174-186.

How to cite this article: Wang L, Chu M, Wang D, Teng J. Systemic sclerosis with cerebral infarction and severe stenosis of internal carotid artery and coronary artery: A case report. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;25:1339-1342. doi: <u>10.1111/1756-</u> 185X.14427

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14410

CORRESPONDENCE

Anti-SARS-CoV-2 vaccination, safety and disease exacerbation in Behçet's syndrome: Correspondence

Dear Editor,

we would like to share ideas on "Effects of anti-SARS-CoV-2 vaccination on safety and disease exacerbation in patients with Behçet syndrome in a monocentric cohort".¹ According to Apaydin et al, COVID-19 vaccines are well tolerated by Behçet's syndrome patients, whereas more side effects appear following messenger RNA vaccines. Regardless of the vaccine type, exacerbations following the COVID-19 vaccine are frequent, primarily involving the mucosa and joints, while exacerbations involving other organs are uncommon.¹ We both agree there may be a connection between the COVID-19 infection and the vaccine. Even while the COVID-19 vaccination is beneficial, we are all concerned that it might also be dangerous. It is impossible to tell what led to the hematologic issue in this case because there was insufficient pre-vaccination information on the health and immunological status of vaccine recipients. Due to conflicting facts, people may grow discouraged and oppose immunizations. Patient comorbidity may be the cause of the issue.² It was evident that the patient had a clinical illness, but this did not mean there were no other co-morbid diseases. A group of people with known pre-vaccination immunological and health statuses who were afterward followed to assess how the vaccine affected the disease would provide more conclusive evidence on this topic.

FUNDING INFORMATION

None.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

Rheumatic Diseases

None.

Pathum Sookaromdee¹ D Viroj Wiwanitkit²

📼 👰 Wiley

¹Private Academic Consultant, Bangkok, Thailand ²Joseph Ayobabalola University, Ikeji-Arakeji, Nigeria

Correspondence

Pathum Sookaromdee, Private Academic Consultant, Bangkok, Thailand. Email: pathumsook@gmail.com

ORCID

Pathum Sookaromdee https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8859-5322 Viroj Wiwanitkit https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1039-3728

REFERENCES

- Apaydin H, Erden A, Güven SC, et al. Effects of anti-SARS-CoV-2 vaccination on safety and disease exacerbation in patients with Behçet syndrome in a monocentric cohort. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2022;81:977. doi:10.1111/1756-185X.14387
- Kebayoon A, Wiwanitkit V. Dengue after COVID-19 vaccination: possible and might be missed. *Clin Appl Thromb Hemost*. 2021;27:10760296211047229.

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14415

CORRESPONDENCE

Rheumatic Diseases

wiley

A novel combined thermography and clinical joint assessment approach discriminates ultrasound-detected joint inflammation severity in rheumatoid arthritis at more joint sites compared to thermography alone

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is the most common autoimmune inflammatory arthritis with a world-wide prevalence of about 1%.¹ Despite therapeutic advances, many RA patients still do not respond adequately to treatment, remaining "difficult to treat".² New models of care incorporating modern musculoskeletal imaging may offer better assessment of joint inflammation,³ and help guide treatment decisions as rheumatologists strive toward improved RA patient care through early disease diagnosis, better disease prognostication and monitoring of treatment response.⁴ A recent systematic review⁵ highlighted the growing interest in the use of thermography for the evaluation of inflammatory and degenerative joint diseases based on the publication trend in the last decade. With technology advancement, thermal cameras are now more sophisticated and compact, with portable machines offering improved spatial resolution and sensitivity of thermal sensors.⁶ The rapid image acquisition allows for a fairly quick assessment and an objective evaluation of skin surface temperature overlying the target joint site(s) which can be conveniently performed in the setting of the doctor's office. Recently, a novel combined thermal and ultrasound imaging approach in RA was shown to fare better than either imaging modality alone in terms of correlation with the 28-joint Disease Activity Score (DAS28).⁶ However, such an approach would require the use of both thermal and ultrasound imaging for joint assessment in RA. In this present study, we aim to test the use of thermography in combination with clinical assessment of joint swelling and tenderness vs thermography alone in discriminating the severity of ultrasound-detected joint inflammation at the RA hand and wrist joints. Joint inflammation is a cardinal feature of RA, and it has long been recognized that heat ("calor"), swelling ("tumor"), pain ("dolor") and redness ("rubor") are the 4 classic signs of inflammation.⁷ Thermal imaging detects the heat component while clinical assessment of joint swelling and tenderness helps evaluate the swelling and pain components, respectively; hence providing the rationale to evaluate a combined thermography and clinical joint assessment (CTCA) approach in our present study. Clinical assessment of joint swelling and tenderness are routinely performed in outpatient rheumatology settings and form the clinical components of the widely utilized RA composite DAS28,⁸ therefore making these simple clinical measures readily available for use.

Thermography was performed using a high-performance portable FLIR T640 thermal camera with predefined emissivity value of 0.98 for skin,⁹ thermal sensitivity of <30 milli-Kelvin (mK) at 30°C and 640×480 pixel resolution. Using previously established methods.^{6,9-11} thermography was performed by a designated trained research staff in the same draft-free (windowless) room with a controlled temperature of around 22°C,¹¹ with patients at rest for 15 minutes prior to the study to allow for acclimatization.¹¹ All physical objects (eg watches) obscuring the thermal camera's view had to be taken off. Each hand was placed in a neutral position on a flat table top and separately imaged with the thermal camera situated 50cm directly above the hand. The target joint sites included the bilateral wrists, metacarpophalangeal joint (MCPJs) 1-5, thumb interphalangeal joints (IPJs) and the proximal IPJs (PIPJs) 2-5. Through the use of a regionsof-interests manual segmentation method,¹⁰ a rectangular box was placed over each target joint site. Thereafter, at each target joint site, the maximum (Tmax), minimum (Tmin) and average (Tavg) temperature readings in $^{\circ}C$ (utilized in the published literature^{6,9,10}) were recorded. Finally, the adjusted Tmax, Tmin and Tavg temperatures were derived by subtracting a control temperature⁶ (defined as the lowest Tmin at the joints per subject) from the Tmax, Tmin and Tavg at each joint. Standardized ultrasound scanning based on the European Alliance of Associations for Rheumatology (EULAR) guidelines¹² was performed using the Mindray M9 ultrasound machine with a L14-6Ns linear probe. Ultrasound imaging was performed on the same day as the thermal imaging during each subject's study visit. The ultrasound images were acquired and scored by a single rheumatologist experienced in musculoskeletal ultrasonography, while separate research staff carried out the thermography. The following joint sites were scanned: bilateral wrists at the: (a) radiocarpal, intercarpal and (b) distal radioulnar joint recesses; bilateral MCPJs 1-5 at the dorsal joint recesses; bilateral thumb IPJs at the dorsal recesses; bilateral PIPJs 2-5 at the dorsal joint recesses. Ultrasound power Doppler (PD) and grayscale (GS) joint inflammation were graded semi-quantitatively (0 = none, 1 = mild, 2 = moderate and 3 = severe) using validated scoring methods^{13,14} with acceptable inter/intra-rater reliability. Ultrasound GS joint inflammation scoring was based on an ultrasonographic atlas.¹³ while PD joint inflammation scoring followed the PD severity scoring

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

definitions of Backhaus et al.¹⁴ At each wrist, the average score at the 2 joint recesses was computed for both GS and PD scoring, since each wrist was scanned at 2 joint recesses while each finger joint was scanned at a single joint recess. CTCA-MAX, CTCA-MIN and CTCA-AVG are CTCA results computed by multiplying the adjusted Tmax, Tmin and Tavg at each joint by a factor of 2 when the joint was swollen and/or tender (clinical assessment performed as part of routine clinical care), and otherwise left unchanged. Without any precedence, we have arbitrarily utilized a "factor of 2" as our intent was to increase the clinical assessment weightage of joint swelling and tenderness on the CTCA scores since joint swelling and tenderness are known manifestations of clinical synovitis, and it is well recognized that swelling ("tumor") and pain ("dolor") are components of the 4 classic signs of inflammation.⁷ Increasing the relative weightage of outcomes was recently used in a combined thermal and ultrasound imaging approach⁶ at the patient level, although in our present study, this is applied to the CTCA approach at the joint level. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis assessed the performance of thermography and CTCA in identifying joints with ultrasound PD score >1 and GS score >1; the threshold values of >1 were chosen as it is not uncommon for degenerative joint disease such as hand osteoarthritis to exhibit low levels (grade 1) of ultrasound PD and GS joint inflammation.¹⁵ A parameter was selected as a univariate predictor if statistically significant (P < .05) with area under the ROC curve (AUC) ≥ 0.70 .

This cross-sectional study included 37 adult RA patients with the following baseline characteristics: mean (SD) age, 56.5 (13.8) years; majority were female (n = 28, 75.7%); majority were Chinese (n = 28, 75.7%); mean (SD) DAS28 4.43 (1.12); mean (SD) disease duration

1345

30.9 (45.3) months; 31 (83.8%) patients were on one or more diseasemodifying anti-rheumatic drugs (methotrexate, hydroxychloroquine, sulfasalazine, and/or tofacitinib); 26 (70.3%) patients were on prednisolone. Of the 22 joint sites examined, 3 joint sites for PD score >1 (bilateral wrists and right MCPJ 1) and 14 joint sites for GS score >1 (bilateral wrists, right MCPJs 1-5, left MCPJs 1-3, left thumb IPJ and right PIPJs 2-4) had sufficient ultrasound outcomes for analysis. The CTCA approach helps discriminate ultrasound-detected joint inflammation severity at more joint sites (bilateral wrists, MCPJs 2 and 3) when compared to thermography alone (left wrist, right MCPJ 1 and 3). For thermography alone, 3 joint sites (left wrist, right MCPJ 1 and 3) had at least one predictive parameter(s) which could help identify joints with ultrasound PD score >1 and/or GS score >1 (Table 1). For CTCA, 6 joint sites (bilateral wrists, MCPJs 2 and 3) had at least one predictive parameter(s) which could help identify joints with ultrasound PD score >1 and/or GS score >1 (Table 2). One possible explanation may be that the CTCA approach, by combining data from thermography and clinical joint assessment, has allowed a multi-faceted assessment of joint inflammation in RA. Our study did not find CTCA and thermography useful at the analyzed PIPJs and thumb IPJs (right PIPJs 2-4 and left thumb IPJ) in predicting the severity of ultrasound GS joint inflammation, while it is not possible to comment on their performance in predicting the severity of ultrasound PD joint inflammation at the PIPJs and thumb IPJs due to insufficient ultrasound PD outcomes for the analysis. At the bilateral wrists, it is noteworthy that all the CTCA parameters were predictive of the severity of both ultrasound PD and GS joint inflammation. At the bilateral MCPJs 2 and 3, although there were CTCA parameter(s) predictive of the severity of ultrasound GS

TABLE 1 Joint sites with at least one predictive parameter(s) with the use of thermography
--

Ultrasound criterion	Predictive parameter ^a	AUC (95% CI)	P value	Cut-off ^b	Sp (%)	Sn (%)
Left wrist						
PD score>1	Adjusted Tmax	0.841 (0.691, 0.992)	.0052**	4.7	67.9	88.9
PD score>1	Adjusted Tmin	0.813 (0.669, 0.958)	.0073**	2.85	71.4	88.9
PD score > 1	Adjusted Tavg	0.849 (0.714, 0.985)	.0062**	3.9	71.4	88.9
GS score > 1	Adjusted Tmax	0.827 (0.687, 0.966)	.0038**	4.7	68.0	75.0
GS score > 1	Adjusted Tmin	0.808 (0.67, 0.947)	.0047**	2.85	72.0	75.0
GS score > 1	Adjusted Tavg	0.837 (0.707, 0.967)	.0038**	3.9	72.0	75.0
Right MCPJ 1						
PD score > 1	Adjusted Tmax	0.897 (0.726, 1)	.0496*	5.7	70.6	100.0
GS score > 1	Adjusted Tmax	0.936 (0.813, 1)	.0325*	7.2	97.0	75.0
GS score > 1	Adjusted Tmin	0.932 (0.793, 1)	.0272*	3.95	100.0	75.0
GS score > 1	Adjusted Tavg	0.947 (0.868, 1)	.0357*	4.9	84.8	100.0
Right MCPJ 3						
GS score > 1	Adjusted Tmax	0.922 (0.76, 1)	.0391*	4.6	76.5	100.0

Abbreviations: AUC, area under the receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve; GS, grayscale; MCPJ, metacarpophalangeal joint; PD, power Doppler; Sn, sensitivity; Sp, specificity; Tavg, average temperature; Tmax, maximum temperature; Tmin, minimum temperature. ^aMeeting the specified criteria of AUC \geq 0.7 and P < .05.

^bCut-off determined using the Closest to Top Left method.

Statistical significance: *P < .05; **P < .01.

.ΕΥ [.]	Rhe	eum	atic Di	iseases	S	@	Ŷ									
	Sn (%)		80.0	60.0	70.0	81.8	63.6	72.7		66.7	66.7	66.7		66.7	100.0	100.0
	Sp (%)		77.8	77.8	81.5	80.7	80.8	84.6		93.5	96.8	96.8		100.0	76.5	73.5
	Cut-off ^b		7.3	4.45	5.95	7.3	4.45	5.95		9.8	3.9	5.5		12.2	3.15	4.1
	P value		.0095**	.0287*	.0130*	.0038**	.0091**	.0045**		.0117*	.0127*	.0093**		.0127*	.0142*	.0124*
Right	AUC (95% CI)		0.776 (0.578, 0.973)	0.726 (0.526, 0.926)	0.761 (0.563, 0.959)	0.813 (0.632, 0.994)	0.766 (0.581, 0.951)	0.802 (0.62, 0.985)		0.758 (0.494, 1)	0.739 (0.443, 1)	0.763 (0.474, 1)		0.873 (0.617, 1)	0.902 (0.75, 1)	0.902 (0.728, 1)
Dradictiva	parameter ^a		CTCA-MAX	CTCA-MIN	CTCA-AVG	CTCA-MAX	CTCA-MIN	CTCA-AVG		CTCA-MAX	CTCA-MIN	CTCA-AVG		CTCA-MAX	CTCA-MIN	CTCA-AVG
	Sn (%)		88.9	88.9	88.9	91.7	83.3	91.7		ı	100.0	100.0		100.0	ı	ı
	Sp (%)		85.7	85.7	85.7	84.0	80.0	84.0		ı	82.4	88.2		82.8	,	·
	Cut-off ^b		9.4	5.7	7.3	80	4.4	5.5		,	2.75	4.7		6.35		ı
	P value		.0031**	.0039**	.0031**	.0017**	.0017**	.0013**		ŗ	.0298*	.0292*		.0474*		
Left	AUC (95% CI)		0.899 (0.797, 1)	0.861 (0.735, 0.987)	0.889 (0.781, 0.997)	0.918 (0.833, 1)	0.873 (0.761, 0.986)	0.913 (0.824, 1)		,	0.902 (0.775, 1)	0.931 (0.835, 1)		0.914 (0.735, 1)	ı	
Dradictiva	parameter ^a		CTCA-MAX	CTCA-MIN	CTCA-AVG	CTCA-MAX	CTCA-MIN	CTCA-AVG		·	CTCA-MIN	CTCA-AVG		CTCA-MAX	ı	
	Ultrasound criterion	Bilateral wrists	PD score > 1	PD score > 1	PD score > 1	GS score > 1	GS score > 1	GS score > 1	Bilateral MCPJ 2	GS score > 1	GS score > 1	GS score > 1	Bilateral MCPJ 3	GS score > 1	GS score > 1	GS score > 1

Abbreviations: AUC, area under the receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve; GS, grayscale; MCPJ, metacarpophalangeal joint; PD, power Doppler; Sn, sensitivity; Sp, specificity. ^aMeeting the specified criteria of AUC \ge 0.7 and P < .05.

^bCut-off determined using the Closest to Top Left method.

Statistical significance: *P < .05, **P < .01.

🐵 📎 – Wiley-

joint inflammation, it is not possible to comment on the performance of CTCA in predicting the severity of ultrasound PD joint inflammation due to insufficient ultrasound PD outcomes at these joint sites for the analysis. Given that many joint sites were excluded from our present analysis due to small number of ultrasound outcomes, future larger scale RA studies with sufficient ultrasound outcomes will be required to thoroughly investigate the use of CTCA in comparison with thermography at the various joint sites.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YKT led this study (including the thermography) and was responsible for the overall study design. CH performed the ultrasound imaging. HHL and JCA provided the statistical analysis. All authors have been involved in results interpretation, manuscript drafting and have approved the manuscript for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors thank the staff and colleagues from the study site for the support and help they have provided in this study. This research is supported by the Singapore Ministry of Health's National Medical Research Council under its Transition Award (NMRC/ TA/0043/2015).

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare they have no conflicts of interest.

York Kiat Tan^{1,2,3} Cassandra Hong^{1,2,3} HuiHua Li⁴ John Carson Allen Jr⁵ Julian Thumboo^{1,2,3,4}

¹Department of Rheumatology and Immunology, Singapore General Hospital, Singapore

²Duke-NUS Medical School, Singapore

³Yong Loo Lin School of Medicine, National University of

Singapore, Singapore

⁴Health Services Research Unit, Singapore General Hospital, Singapore

⁵Centre for Quantitative Medicine, Duke-NUS Medical School, Singapore

Correspondence

York Kiat Tan, Department of Rheumatology and Immunology, Singapore General Hospital, Outram Road, Singapore 169608, Singapore.

Email: tan.york.kiat@singhealth.com.sg

ORCID

York Kiat Tan b https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6944-8220 Cassandra Hong https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2542-6521

REFERENCES

- 1. Xu Y, Wu Q. Prevalence trend and disparities in rheumatoid arthritis among US adults, 2005-2018. J Clin Med. 2021;10(15):3289.
- Nagy G, Roodenrijs NMT, Welsing PM, et al. EULAR definition of difficult-to-treat rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2021;80(1):31-35.
- Tan YK, Li H, Allen JC Jr, Thumboo J. Ultrasound power Doppler and gray scale joint inflammation: what they reveal in rheumatoid arthritis. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2019;22(9):1719-1723.
- Tan YK, Chew LC, Allen JC Jr, et al. Utility of ultrasonography in guiding modification of disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs and steroid therapy for inflammatory arthritis in routine clinical practice. *Int J Rheum Dis.* 2018;21(1):155-160.
- Schiavon G, Capone G, Frize M, Zaffagnini S, Candrian C, Filardo G. Infrared thermography for the evaluation of inflammatory and degenerative joint diseases: a systematic review. *Cartilage*. 2021;13(2_suppl):1790S-1801S.
- Tan YK, Hong C, Li H, Allen JC Jr, Thumboo J. A novel use of combined thermal and ultrasound imaging in detecting joint inflammation in rheumatoid arthritis. *Eur J Radiol*. 2021;134:109421.
- 7. Rivas F. In this issue: inflammation. Cell. 2010;140(6):755-757.
- van Riel PL, Renskers L. The disease activity score (DAS) and the disease activity score using 28 joint counts (DAS28) in the management of rheumatoid arthritis. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2016;34(5 Suppl 101):S40-S44.
- Lasanen R, Piippo-Savolainen E, Remes-Pakarinen T, et al. Thermal imaging in screening of joint inflammation and rheumatoid arthritis in children. *Physiol Meas*. 2015;36:273-282.
- Frize M, Ogungbemile A. Estimating rheumatoid arthritis activity with infrared image analysis. *Stud Health Technol Inform*. 2012;180:594-598.
- Chojnowski M. Infrared thermal imaging in connective tissue diseases. *Reumatologia*. 2017;55:38-43.
- Backhaus M, Burmester GR, Gerber T, et al. Guidelines for musculoskeletal ultrasound in rheumatology. Ann Rheum Dis. 2001;60:641-649.
- Hammer HB, Bolton-King P, Bakkeheim V, et al. Examination of intra and interrater reliability with a new ultrasonographic reference atlas for scoring of synovitis in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2011;70:1995-1998.
- Backhaus M, Ohrndorf S, Kellner H, et al. Evaluation of a novel 7joint ultrasound score in daily rheumatologic practice: a pilot project. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;61:1194-1201.
- Kortekaas MC, Kwok WY, Reijnierse M, Stijnen T, Kloppenburg M. Brief report: Association of Inflammation with Development of erosions in patients with hand osteoarthritis: a prospective ultrasonography study. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2016;68(2):392-397.

APLAR GRAND ROUND CASE

DOI: 10.1111/1756-185X.14448



A case of clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis in a Filipino woman

Rene A. Amadore Jr. 💿 | Ramar John Bangayan | Therese Eileen L. Natividad

Department of Internal Medicine, East Avenue Medical Center, Quezon, Philippines

Correspondence

Rene A. Amadore Jr., Department of Internal Medicine, East Avenue Medical Center, Quezon, Philippines. Email: reneamadorejr@gmail.com

Abstract

This is a case of a 59-year-old woman who presented with a 2-year history of heliotrope rash, Gottron's papules, shawl sign, V-neck sign, and muscle weakness. She was previously managed as a case of systemic lupus erythematosus and initially responded to unrecalled corticosteroids. She was admitted due to a 1-month progressively enlarging sacral mass, which eventually turned out to be an abscess. While the abscess was being treated, her autoimmune condition was worked up, and she was then managed as a case of clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis (CADM) with interstitial lung disease (ILD). She received corticosteroids and underwent the first cycle of cyclophosphamide infusion prior to discharge.

KEYWORDS

clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis, glucocorticoids, interstitial lung disease, sacral abscess

1 | INTRODUCTION

Dermatomyositis (DM), along with polymyositis (PM) and inclusion body myositis, belongs to a group of heterogeneous disorders called idiopathic inflammatory myopathies (IIMs) which is characterized by muscle weakness and muscle inflammation.¹ DM most commonly occurs between ages 40 to 60 years with an estimated incidence of 9.63 cases per million people. Females are affected twice as often as males.² Characteristic manifestations of DM include Gottron's papules, heliotrope rash, nail telangiectasia, non-erosive arthritis, and symmetric proximal muscle weakness. Muscle biopsy may reveal the presence of mononuclear cell infiltrates.³ Anti-Jo-1 antibody, an immunological marker for DM, has a high diagnostic specificity, but is only present in 30% of patients.³

Being a systemic disease, DM can affect other organs of the body. It may present with interstitial lung disease (ILD), cardiac arrhythmias, and motility disorders.³ ILD is a common manifestation of DM, and it can even precede the onset of characteristic muscle or skin manifestations.⁴ DM also increases the likelihood of developing malignancy by approximately 6-fold. DM classification can be further subdivided into classic DM or clinically amyopathic DM (CADM). Between the two, CADM has a lower proportion of patients developing malignancy at around 14% to 20%, as opposed to 20% to 25% in classic DM. 5

2 | CASE PRESENTATION

A 59-year-old woman was admitted due to a 1-month history of an enlarging nonmoveable, nonpruritic, and nontender sacral mass. She was initially worked up for possible malignancy; however, pelvic computed tomography (CT) scan revealed sacral abscess (Figure 1). Incision and drainage was done and culture studies revealed a pansensitive growth of *Proteus mirabilis*. The patient was treated with piperacillin-tazobactam for 14 days with noted resolution of the abscess.

During her course of admission, the patient was noted to have cutaneous rashes and with complaints of occasional joint pains. Upon re-history, she claimed to have had pink to reddish violaceous papules over metacarpophalangeal and interphalangeal joints of both hands, erythematous rashes on both eyelids, and maculopapular rashes on the upper chest which began almost 2 years prior to admission. No consultation or intervention was done. Nine months prior to admission, the above condition persisted, now associated

© 2022 Asia Pacific League of Associations for Rheumatology and John Wiley & Sons Australia, Ltd.

Rheumatic Diseases

🛞 – WILEY



FIGURE 1 Sacral abscess prior to incision and drainage

with generalized non-specific muscle weakness. It was accompanied with arthralgia, arthritis, and digital ulcerations. The patient consulted at a local clinic and was diagnosed with systemic lupus erythematosus and was given unrecalled steroids for 2 weeks with noted improvement on joint pains. The patient was then lost to follow up.

The patient was a known hypertensive for 8 years, maintained and controlled with losartan. She was treated for pulmonary tuberculosis in 1977. She has no diabetes mellitus, asthma, allergies, history of atopy, or known malignancies. She is a nonsmoker, nonalcoholic beverage drinker, and previously worked as a security guard.

The patient was alert, coherent, with stable vital signs, and not in respiratory distress. She had anicteric sclerae, pink palpebral conjunctivae, no palpated cervical lymphadenopathies, had clear breath sounds, no breast or axillary masses, normal cardiac rhythm with no murmurs, had flabby nontender abdomen without organomegaly, no inguinal lymph nodes, had full and equal pulses with no bipedal edema. Neurologic exam revealed intact higher cortical functions as well as cranial nerves, normal motor strength on all extremities, normal sensory examination, +2 reflexes on brachial, patellar, and knees, no meningeal irritation signs, and no pathologic reflexes.

Examination of the skin revealed heliotrope rash (Figure 2A), hyperpigmented maculopapular rash on the upper chest (Figure 2B), hyperpigmented linear rashes over extensor surface of both arms (Figure 2C), Gottron's papules (Figure 2D), and with digital ulcerations (Figure 2E). She was managed as DM and received prednisone at 1 mg/kg/d.

Serum tests were done revealing positive antinuclear antibodies (ANA) at 1:100 dilution with fine speckled pattern. Creatine phosphokinase (CPK), CPK-MB, CPK-MM were all normal with values of 31U/L (30–135U/L), 23U/L (<25U/L), and 7.77U/L (30–110U/L),

respectively. Liver function tests are unremarkable as well: aspartate aminotransferase 56 (5–34 U/L), alanine aminotransferase 31 (10–55 U/L), and lactate dehydrogenase 203 (125–220 U/L).

Neck to chest CT scan, whole abdominal to pelvic CT scan, and breast ultrasound did not show any nodularities or masses that may point to malignancy. Esophagogastroduodenoscopy and colonoscopy were also performed. Biopsy of gastric polyp and duodenal tissue showed chronic inflammation without any evidence of malignancy. However, chest CT scan revealed multiple patchy ground glass opacities with peripheral distribution in both lungs, suggestive of ILD. (Figure 3).

With an impression of ILD, the patient underwent pulmonary function test which revealed a low forced vital capacity (FVC) and low forced expiratory volume, probable moderate restrictive ventilatory defect with no significant bronchodilator response.

DLCO revealed the following results: DLCO 18.61 mL/min/ mmHg (14.57–26.05 mL/min/mmHg) and total lung capacity (TLC) 3.31 L (3.26–5.23 L). Findings revealed a normal DLCO but with mild restrictive ventilatory defect with underlying obstructive ventilatory defect.

Dermatology service examined the patient. Systemic corticosteroids were continued and they started the patient on clobetasol propionate 0.05% ointment twice a day on affected erythematous areas for 2 weeks. Mild soap was advised for bathing.

Electromyography (EMG) and nerve conduction velocity of both upper and lower extremities revealed the following results. (1) Sensory amplitudes of the median nerves were reduced with slowing of sensory conduction velocities more on the right. (2) Motor amplitudes were moderately to severely reduced. Distal latencies were prolonged only on both median nerves and right peroneal nerve. (3) The right median F-waves were prolonged while the rest of the F-waves were normal. Tibial H-reflex responses showed normal latencies. (4) Needle electromyography (EMG) showed highly polyphasic motor units, some with early recruitment mostly in the proximal muscles of lower extremity more than the upper extremity. No spontaneous activity was seen. There was subtle evidence for a non-inflammatory myopathic process mostly involving the proximal lower extremity muscles. Considerations included metabolic vs steroid-induced myopathies.

Anti-Jo1 was done prior to the patient's discharge which revealed a result of 0.4 U/L (<7: negative, 7-10 equivocal, >10 positive). With complete resolution of the sacral abscess, improvement in muscle weakness and arthritis, and infusion of first cycle of cyclophosphamide, the patient was sent home well and improved with the following take-home medications: prednisone at 1 mg/kg/d and calcium + vitamin D tablet once a day.

3 | DISCUSSION

The patient was diagnosed with DM using the American College of Rheumatology-European League Against Rheumatism Classification Criteria for Adult and Juvenile Idiopathic Inflammatory Myopathies.



FIGURE 2 (A) Note the subtle periorbital erythema. (B) V sign: hyperpigmented (previously erythematous) irregularly shaped patches on the anterior chest. (C) Hyperpigmented linear rashes over the extensor surface of both arms. (D) Gottron papules: multiple linear irregularly shaped plaques on the proximal interphalangeal, metacarpophalangeal and distal interphalangeal joints. (E) Minute ulcerations on the digits of both toes

She satisfied the following criteria with corresponding probability scores: (1) age of onset of first related symptoms at 40 + years (2.1); (2) heliotrope rash (3.1); (3) Gottron's papules (2.1); (4) Gottron's sign (3.3). We were not able to obtain a muscle biopsy mentioned in the criteria because of the patient's financial difficulties. Anti-Jo-1 turned out negative. However, despite not having a muscle biopsy and a negative autoantibody result, the patient had a total score of 10.6 which has 99% probability for IIM. We further classified the patient as having DM based on the following: (1) onset of first symptoms at age >18 years, and (2) the presence of heliotrope rash, Gottron's papules and Gottron's sign. These criteria have a specificity of 82% and sensitivity of 87% when used without a muscle biopsy.⁶ We also subclassified the condition as clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis (CADM) on the basis that the cutaneous manifestations occurred for more than 6 months without clinical, laboratory, or muscle testing evidence of myopathy.

Endoscopy, colonoscopy, and multiple imaging studies were performed in order to determine possible malignancy of the patient. DM patients have 3 to 8 times increased risk for developing malignancy, and therefore should be worked up at the time of diagnosis.⁷ The most common cancer associated with DM in Southeast Asia is nasopharyngeal cancer, while breast, lung, and colon cancers are the 3 most common from patients in the West.⁸ A local case report from Philippine General Hospital presented a 40-year old man with typical cutaneous manifestation of DM with no muscle weakness and normal CPK. He was diagnosed with CADM and workup for malignancy was done including chest X-ray, whole abdominal ultrasound, urinalysis, fecal occult blood test, and prostate specific antigen. The patient then developed cervical lymphadenopathies and underwent biopsy revealing a metastatic undifferentiated carcinoma.⁵

Neurophysiological studies have high sensitivity and specificity in diagnosing myopathies and are able to exclude other causes of weakness such as myasthenic syndromes, neuropathies with motor involvement, or motor neuron diseases.⁹ These tests, according to Bohan and Peter, have a sensitivity of 89%.¹⁰ In acute myopathies, it is recommended to conduct the study 3 weeks after

Rheumatic Diseases

1351



FIGURE 3 Plain chest computed tomography scan showing multiple patchy peripheral ground glass opacities in both lungs

symptom onset in order to ensure a higher sensitivity.⁹ Another thing to consider when doing EMG is that it may cause elevation of CPK, which is also a blood test used in the classification criteria for DM. It is therefore recommended to do CPK determination before or 3 days after the EMG.¹¹ Findings in EMG for DM include fibrillation and positive waves, high frequency, or myotonic discharges.⁹ The patient's EMG revealed a non-inflammatory myopathy involving proximal lower extremities muscles, with considerations of metabolic vs steroid-induced myopathies. Myopathic diseases are usually progressive, may present with atrophy in advanced diseases, and with elevated creatine kinase.¹² It is important to note that the patient had been taking prednisone for 3 weeks when the EMG was done.

The usual dermatologic manifestations of DM were present in our patient: the heliotrope rash, Gottron's papules, and the V-neck sign. Other characteristic rashes that were not observed include the shawl sign which refers to erythema on the upper back, posterior neck, and shoulders, and the holster sign which is a violaceous rash over the lateral hip. They can also present with scalp disease presenting with erythematous scaling plaques on the scalp.⁷ On nailfold capillaroscopy, DM patients can have prominent dilated and tortuous blood vessels with accompanying avascular areas. The degree of vessel drop out as well as telangiectasias is a reflection of ongoing disease activity.¹³ Exposure to sunlight worsens skin disease of DM, hence, protective clothing and application of sun block with at least 15 sun protection factor is recommended.¹⁴

ILD can affect 35%–40% of patients with IIMs such as DM and is usually associated with the presence of antisynthetase antibody.¹⁵ The presentation of ILD in DM patients can present with 1 of these 3: (1) an acute, severe involvement; (2) chronic gradually progressive signs and symptoms; or (3) asymptomatic disease in which lung disease is incidentally diagnosed by imaging studies, just like how our patient presented.¹⁶ Pulmonary function test (PFT) in ILD reveals a restrictive pattern described as low FVC or total lung capacity (TLC) <80% predicted for age.⁷ Characteristic features on high-resolution chest CT scan include ground glass opacities (GGO), linear opacities, fibrosis with or without honeycombing, and bronchiectasis.⁷ In a study published in the *European Respiratory Journal*, they noted that the most frequent CT findings are reticular and GGO.¹⁷ The patient's chest CT scan revealed GGOs with peripheral distribution and PFT showed a low FVC suggestive of ILD. In the same study, they found that respiratory symptoms occurred 100 days after muscular symptoms and 340 days after the skin symptoms.¹⁷ Early diagnosis and intervention are necessary to improve the prognosis. No standard treatment has been established yet, although combination therapy with high-dose glucocorticoid (1 mg/kg), a calcineurin inhibitor (tacrolimus or cyclosporine A), and cyclophosphamide should be considered as first-line therapy.¹⁸

Progressive ILD is more frequently observed in patients with CADM.¹⁹ CADM comprises 10% to 20% of all DM patients with increased risk for rapid progressive ILD (RP-ILD) resulting in a higher rate of mortality.²⁰ CADM patients who have anti-melanoma differentiation-associated gene 5 (MDA-5) antibodies are more likely to develop RP-ILD.²¹ In a study done by Pedram et al (2011), it was found that CADM patients can eventually develop muscle weakness from 15 months to 6 years after the onset of their skin disease.²²

The prognosis of DM patients is determined by ILD, hence it is important to control ILD to avoid poor outcomes and help maintain the patient's quality of life.²³ Since our patient had CADM with CTD-ILD, tight monitoring of clinical conditions is required. Monitoring of ILD is 3-tiered: (1) disease activity monitoring which includes determination of anti-MDA5 antibody titer, serum ferritin, and clinical signs such as skin rashes; (2) respiratory condition monitoring which includes observation for development of symptoms such as dyspnea, cough, as well as progression of GGOs on high-resolution CT; and (3) monitoring for adverse events including opportunistic infections since the patient is on immunosuppressive therapy. In Japan, routine monitoring for cytomegalovirus, pneumocystis pneumonia, and other fungal infections is done.²³

The patient was discharged well and improved after infusion of cyclophosphamide with the following take-home medications: prednisone 50 mg/d (1 mg/kg/d) and calcium + vitamin D tablet once a day. She was regularly following up at rheumatology outpatient clinic for her cyclophosphamide infusion to complete 6 cycles.

4 | RECOMMENDATIONS

We recommend to determine other autoantibodies such as anti-MDA-5 which is usually positive in DM patients with rapidly progressive ILD. Anti-Mi-2 is not available in the Philippines but its positivity may point to classic DM, good response to treatment, and lower incidence of malignancy. One study found that serum ferritin is a useful marker and its elevation indicates a poor prognostic factor. Lastly, 2-dimensional echocardiography must be facilitated to rule out cardiac involvement.

ORCID

Rene A. Amadore Jr. D https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9789-620X

LEY- Rheumatic Diseases

REFERENCES

- 1. Plotz P, Rider G, Targoff I, Raben N, O'Hanlon T, Miller F. Myositis: immunologic contributions to understanding cause, pathogenesis, and therapy. *Ann Intern Med.* 1995;122(1):715-724.
- Linos E, Fiorentino D, Lingala B, Krishnan E, Chung L. Atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease and dermatomyositis: an analysis of the Nationwide inpatient sample survey. *Arthritis Res Ther.* 2013;15(1):R7.
- Jakubaszek M, Kwiatkowska B, Maślińska M. Polymyositis and dermatomyositis as a risk for developing cancer. *Reumatologia*. 2015;53:101-105.
- Misra A, Wong N, Healey T, Lally E, Shea B. Interstitial lung disease is a dominant feature in patients with circulating myositis-specific antibodies. BMC Pulm Med. 2021;21:370.
- Lizaronda F, Cubillan E. Clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis associated with a metastatic undifferentiated carcinoma in an adult Filipino male: a case report. Acta Med Philipp. 2019;53(2):198-201.
- Leclair V, Lundberg IE. New myositis classification criteria what we have learned since Bohan and Peter. *Curr Rheumatol Rep.* 2018;20:18.
- 7. Marvi U, Chung L, Florentino D. Clinical presentation and evaluation of dermatomyositis. *Indian J Dermatol.* 2012;57(5):375-381.
- 8. Wilsher M, Holdaway I, North J. Hypercalcaemia during resolution of calcinosis in juvenile dermatomyositis. *Br Med J.* 1984;288:1345.
- 9. Gutiérrez G, López C, Navacerrada F, Martínez A. Use of electromyography in the diagnosis of inflammatory myopathies. *Reumatologia Clinica*. 2011;8(4):195-200.
- Bohan A, Peter J, Bowman R, Pearson C. Computer-assisted analysis of 153 patients with polymyositis and dermatomyositis. *Medicine*. 1977;56(4):255-286.
- Levin R, Pascuzzi R, Bruns D, Boyd J, Toly T, Phillips L. The Tme course of creatine kinase elevation following concentric needle EMG. *Muscle Nerve*. 1987;10(3):242-245.
- 12. Smith B, McCarthy J, Dawley C. Suspect myopathy? Take this approach to the work-up. *J Fam Pract*. 2014;63(11):631-637.
- Smith R, Sundberg J, Shamiyah E, Dyer A, Pachman L. Skin involvement in juvenile dermatomyositis is associated with loss of end row nailfold capillary loops. J Rheumatol. 2004;31:1644-1649.
- 14. Okogba J, Batiste L. Dermatomyositis: an acute flare and current treatments. *Clin Med Insights Case Rep.* 2019;12:117-195.

- Fathi M, Lundberg IE, Tornling G. Pulmonary complications of polymyositis and dermatomyositis. *Semin Respir Crit Care Med.* 2007;28:451-458.
- 16. Fathi M, Lundberg IE. Interstitial lung disease in polymyositis and dermatomyositis. *Curr Opin Rheumatol*. 2005;17:701-706.
- Cottin V, Thivolet-Béjui F, Reynaud-Gaubert M, et al. Interstitial lung disease in amyopathic dermatomyositis, dermatomyositis and polymyositis. *Eur Respir J.* 2003;22:245-225.
- Tsuji H, Nakashima R, Hosono Y, et al. Multicenter prospective study of the efficacy and safety of combined immunosuppressive therapy with high-dose glucocorticoid, tacrolimus, and cyclophosphamide in interstitial lung diseases accompanied by anti-melanoma differentiation-associated gene 5-positive dermatomyositis. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2020;72(3):488-498.
- 19. Sato S, Kuwana M. Clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis. *Curr Opin Rheumatol.* 2010;22:639-643.
- Gan Y, Zhang L, Ma L, et al. Risk factors of interstitial lung diseases in clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis. *Chin Med J*. 2020;1(6):644-649.
- Satoshi I, Machiko A, Mitsunori M, et al. Interstitial lung disease in clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis with and without anti-MDA-5 antibody: to lump or split? *BMC Pulm Med.* 2015;15:159.
- Pedram G, Schope J, McDonald L, Walling H, Sontheimer W. A systematic review of adult-onset clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis (dermatomyositis Siné myositis): a missing link within the Spectrum of the idiopathic inflammatory myopathies. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2006;54(4):597-613.
- Kurasawa K, Arai S. Optimal Management of Interstitial Lung Disease Associated with dermatomyositis/polymyositis: lessons from the Japanese experience. *Dove Press*. 2014;2014(4):93-107.

How to cite this article: Amadore RA, Bangayan RJ, Natividad TEL. A case of clinically amyopathic dermatomyositis in a Filipino woman. *Int J Rheum Dis*. 2022;25:1348-1352. doi: 10.1111/1756-185X.14448